# **COMMONWEALTH OF MASSACHUSETTS ~ STANDARD CONTRACT FORM**



This form is jointly issued and published by the Office of the Comptroller (CTR), the Executive Office for Administration and Finance (ANF), and the Operational Services Division (OSD) as the default contract for all Commonwealth Departments when another form is not prescribed by regulation or policy. The Commonwealth deems void any changes made on or by attachment (in the form of addendum, engagement letters, contract forms or invoice terms) to the terms in this published form or to the <u>Standard Contract Form</u> Instructions and Contractor Certifications, the Commonwealth Terms and Conditions for Human and Social Services or the Commonwealth IT Terms and Conditions which are incorporated by reference herein. Additional non-conflicting terms may be added by Attachment. Contractors are required to access published forms at CTR Forms:

tips //www.macomptroller.org/forms. Forms are also p	osted at USU Forms: https://www.r	nass gov/lisis/osg-torms.		
CONTRACTOR LEGAL NAME: Mass General Brigham ACO, LLC (and d/b/a):		COMMONWEALTH DEPARTMENT NAME: Executive Office of Health and Human Services MNARS Department Code: EHS		
Legal Address: (W-9, W-4): 800 Boytston St., Ste. 1150, Boston, MA, 02199		Business Mailing Address: One Ashburton Place, 11th FI, Boston, MA 02108		
Contract Manager: Michael Esters Phone: 857-282-2233		Billing Address (if different):		
E-Mail: mesters@partners.org	Fax:	Contract Manager: Aditya Mahalingam-Dhingta	Phone: 617-573-1812	
Contractor Vendor Code: VC0000861892		E-Mail: Aditya Mahalingam-Dhingra@mass.gov	Fax:	
Vendor Code Address ID (e.g., "AD001"): AD001,		MIMARS Doc ID(s): N/A		
(Note: The Address ID must be set up for EFT payn	nents.)	RFR/Procurement or Other ID Number: BD-17-1039-EHS01-EHS01-00000009207		
	т	CONTRACT AMENDMENT		
PROCUREMENT OR EXCEPTION TYPE: (Check of	ne option only)	Enter Current Contract End Date Prior to Amendment: December 31, 2022.		
Statewide Contract (OSD or an OSD-designated	Department)	Enter Amendment Amount: \$ no change. (or "no change")		
Collective Purchase (Attach OSD approval, scop	e, budget)	AMENDMENT TYPE: (Check one option only. Attach de		
Department Procurement (includes all Grants -		Amendment to Date, Scope or Budget (Attach updated scope and budget)		
Notice or RFR, and Response or other procurem Emergency Contract (Attach justification for eme		Interim Contract (Attach justification for Interim Contra		
Contract Employee (Attach Employment Status I		Contract Employee (Attach any updates to scope or b		
Other Procurement Exception (Attach authorizin		Other Procurement Exception (Attach authorizing lan	iguage/justification and updated	
specific exemption or earmark, and exception justi	fication, scope and budget)	scope and budget)		
reference into this Contract and are legally bindin Social Services II Commonwealth IT Terms and Con	g: (Check ONE option) 🛛 🖸 Comm nditions	Ilowing Commonwealth Terms and Conditions document ionwealth Terms and Conditions Commonwealth Terms.	and Conditions For Human and	
COMPENSATION: (Check ONE option): The Department certifies that payments for authorized performance accepted in accordance with the terms of this Contract will be supported in the state accounting system by sufficient appropriations or other non-appropriated funds, subject to intercept for Commonwealth owed debts under <u>815 CMR 9.00</u> . Rate Contract. (No Maximum Obligation) Attach details of all rates, units, calculations, conditions or terms and any changes if rates or terms are being amended.) Maximum Obligation Contract. Enter total maximum obligation for total duration of this contract (or new total if Contract is being amended). \$				
	The state of the second se			
PRONPT PAYMENT DISCOUNTS (PPD): Commonwealth payments are issued through EFT 45 days from invoice receipt. Contractors requesting accelerated payments must identify a PPD as follows: Payment issued within 10 days% PPD; Payment issued within 10 days% PPD; Payment issued within 20 days% PPD; Payment issued within 30 days% PPD. If PPD percentages are left blank, identify reason: 20 agree to standard 45 day cycle [] statutory/legal or Ready Payments (MGL c. 29.6 23A); [] only initial payment (subsequent payments scheduled to support standard EFT 45 day payment cycle. See Prompt Pay Discounts Policy.] BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF CONTRACT PERFORMANCE or REASON FOR AMENDMENT: (Enter the Contract tile, purpose, fiscal year(s) and a detailed description of the scope of performance or what is being amended for a Contract Amendment. Attach all supporting documentation and justifications.) This Fourth Amended and Restated Primary Care ACO Contract with Mass General Brigham ACO incorporates changes made by Amendments 1, 2, 3, and 4 to the Third				
Amended and Restated Contract, as well as makes u	pdates to the Contract and append	dices to incorporate various changes effective January 1, 20	22.	
ANTICIPATED START DATE: (Complete ONE option	on only) The Department and Cont	ractor certify for this Contract, or Contract Amendment, that	Contract obligations:	
		gations have been incurred prior to the Effective Date.		
		low and no obligations have been incurred prior to the Effe	ctive Date.	
3 were incurred as ofa date P are authorized to be made either as settlement of a se	<b>RIOR</b> to the Effective Date below, payments or as authorized reimbur	and the parties agree that payments for any obligations incu sement payments, and that the details and circumstances of is forever releases the Commonwealth from further claims re	rred prior to the Effective Date fall obligations under this	
CONTRACT END DATE: Contract performance shall terminate as of <u>December 31, 2022</u> , with no new obligations being incurred after this date unless the Contract is properly amended, provided that the terms of this Contract and performance expectations and obligations shall survive its termination for the purpose of resolving any claim or dispute, for completing any negotiated terms and warranties, to allow any close out or transition performance, reporting, invoicing or final payments, or during any lapse between amendments.				
CERTIFICATIONS: Notwithstanding verbal or other representations by the parties, the "Effective Date" of this Contract or Amendment shall be the latest date that this Contract or Amendment has been executed by an authorized signatory of the Contractor, the Department, or a later Contract or Amendment Start Date specified above, subject to any required approvals. The Contractor certifications required under the Standard Contract Form Instructions and Contractor Certifications under the pains and penalties of perjury, and further agrees to provide any required documentation upon request to support compliance, and agrees that all terms governing performance of this Contract or doing business in Massachusets are attached or incorporated by reference herein according to the following hierarchy of document precedence, the applicable Commonwealth Terms and Conditions, this Standard Contract Form, the Standard Contract Form Instructions and Contracte form Instructions and Contract Form, the Standard C				
Print Title: Chief Population Health Officer		TTHE THE MASSINGLY OF THE THE STREET	t	

### FOURTH AMENDED AND RESTATED

# PRIMARY CARE ACCOUNTABLE CARE ORGANIZATION CONTRACT

## FOR THE

## MASSHEALTH ACCOUNTABLE CARE ORGANIZATION PROGRAM

This Fourth Amended and Restated Contract is by and between the Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Services ("EOHHS") and the Contractor identified in **Appendix L** ("Contractor").

WHEREAS, EOHHS oversees 16 state agencies and is the single state agency responsible for the administration of the Medicaid program and the State Children's Health Insurance Program within Massachusetts (collectively, MassHealth) and other health and human services programs designed to pay for medical services for eligible individuals pursuant to M.G.L. c. 118E, Title XIX of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. sec. 1396 et seq.), Title XXI of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. sec. 1397aa et seq.), and other applicable laws and waivers; and

**WHEREAS**, EOHHS issued a Request for Responses (RFR) for Accountable Care Organizations on September 29, 2016, to solicit responses from Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs), to provide comprehensive health care coverage to MassHealth Members; and

WHEREAS, EOHHS has selected the Contractor, based on the Contractor's response to the RFR, submitted by the deadline for responses, to provide health care coverage to MassHealth Members; and

WHEREAS, EOHHS and the Contractor entered into the Contract effective August 25, 2017, and with an Operational Start Date of March 1, 2018, to improve the MassHealth Member experience of care, health of the population, and efficiency of the MassHealth program by substantially shifting towards accountable and integrated models of care and to provide comprehensive health care coverage to MassHealth Members; and

**WHEREAS**, EOHHS and the Contractor amended and restated the Contract effective January 1, 2019, (First Amended and Restated) with various amendments thereafter;

**WHEREAS**, EOHHS and the Contractor amended and restated the Contract effective January 1, 2020, (Second Amended and Restated), with various amendments thereafter;

**WHEREAS**, EOHHS and the Contractor amended and restated the Contract effective January 1, 2021, (Third Amended and Restated), with various amendments thereafter;

**WHEREAS**, in accordance with **Section 6.13** of the Contract, EOHHS and the Contractor desire to amend and restate the Contract effective January 1, 2022; and

WHEREAS, EOHHS and the Contractor agree that the terms stated herein are subject to all required approvals of the federal Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS);

**NOW, THEREFORE**, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements contained herein, the Contractor and EOHHS agree as follows:

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Section 1. DEFIN	NITIONS	1
Section 2. CONT	RACTOR RESPONSIBILITIES	16
	Contractor Qualifications	
	2 Relationships with Affiliated Providers	
A.	Participating PCPs	
A. B.	Referral Circle	
C.	Affiliated Hospitals	
D.	Participating Safety Net Hospitals	
E.	Other Affiliated Providers	
F.	Community Partners	
G.	Policies and Procedures	
Н.	HIPAA Certification	25
Section 2.3	3 Care Delivery, Care Coordination and Care Management	25
A.	General Care Delivery Requirements	25
В.	Care Needs Screening and Appropriate Follow-Up	
C.	Care Coordination, Transitional Care Management, and Clinical Advid and Support Line	ce
D.	Assessment and Member-Centered Care Planning	
E.	Care Management	
F.	Behavioral Health Community Partners (BH CPs)	
G.	Long-Term Services and Supports Community Partners (LTSS CPs)	
Section 2.4	Contract Management, Reporting, and Administration	
A.	Key Personnel and Other Staff	56
В.	Other Reporting and Documentation Requirements	
C.	Responsiveness to EOHHS	
D.	Readiness Review Overview	63
E.	Contract Readiness Review Responsibilities	64
Section 2.5	5 Enrollment and Education Activities	65
А.	Member Enrollment	65
B.	Identification Card	65
C.	New Enrollee Information	66
D.	Provider Directory	
E.	Notice of Termination	
F.	Other	
Section 2.6	6 Marketing and Communication	69
А.	General Requirements	
B.	Permissible Marketing Activities	70

	C.	Prohibitions on Marketing and Enrollment Activities	71
	D.	Marketing Plan and Schedules	
	Е.	Information to Enrollees	
	F.	Contractor Website	72
	G.	MassHealth Benefit Request and Eligibility Redetermination Assistance	e72
	Section 2.7 B	Sehavioral Health Vendor	73
	Section 2.8 E	nrollee Services	73
	A.	Written Materials	73
	В.	Requirements for Providing Materials Electronically	74
	C.	Enrollee Information	
	D.	Orientation Packet	
	E.	Oral Interpretation Services	
	F.	Website Requirements	
	G.	Member Protections	
	Н.	Indian Health Care Provider	
	I.	Discrimination Policy	
	J.	Emergency Services Program	
	К.	Other	
	L.	Notices to Enrollees	
	М.	Enrollee Services Department	
	N.	Enrollee Services Department Standards	
	О.	Enrollee Services Department Staff	
	Р.	Enrollee Services Telephone Line	
	Q.	Information for Enrollees and Potential Enrollees	
	R.	Miscellaneous Customer Service Requirements	
	S.	Customer Service Training	
		Puality Management and Enrollee Incentives	
	А.	QM/QI Program	
	В.	External Quality Review (EQR) Activities	
	С.	DSRIP Quality and Accountability	
	D.	Enrollee Incentives	
	Section 2.10	Contractor COVID-19 Efforts	87
	Section 2.11	COVID-19 Vaccination Incentive	87
Section	n 3. EOHHS	RESPONSIBILITIES	
~~~~		Contract Management	
	_	Reserved]	
	Section 3.3 Q	Quality Measurement	89

Section 3.4 Enrollment and Attribution	
Section 3.5 Call Center and Member Protections	

Section 3.6 Community Partner Certification	90
Section 3.7 Participating PCP Modification Process	90

Section 4. PA	YMEN	NT	.91
Sectio	n 4.1 D	SRIP Payments	.91
Sectio	n 4.2 A	dministrative Payments	.91
Sectio	n 4.3 Sl	hared Savings and Losses for Total Cost of Care (TCOC)	.91
	A.	Market-Wide Risk Sharing Arrangement ("Market Corridor") for the Contract Year	91
	B.	Shared Savings/Shared Losses Calculations	
	C.	Risk Tracks	.93
	D.	Quality Modifier and Payment	.94
	E.	TCOC Benchmark and TCOC Performance Calculations	.95
Sectio	n 4.4 L	oss of Program Authority	.97

# Section 5. DELIVERY SYSTEM REFORM INCENTIVE PROGRAM (DSRIP) ......99

Section 5.1 Contractor Responsibilities and Reporting Requirements under DSRIP9	9
A. DSRIP Participation Plan9	9
B. Budgets and Budget Narratives10	
C. Progress Reports10	4
D. Reporting on Total Patient Service Revenue Payer Mix10	5
E. Reporting on Contractor's CPs10	
F. Flexible Services Program Requirements10	5
G. Requirements for Spending Contractor's DSRIP Payments10	7
Section 5.2 Payments under DSRIP	7
A. Contractor Startup and Ongoing DSRIP Payments	8
B. Contractor DSTI Glide Path DSRIP Payments	0
C. Flexible Services DSRIP Payments	1
D. DSRIP Accountability Score	2
E. DSRIP Remediation Plan11	
F. Conditions11	2
G. Defer DSRIP Payment	3
H. Early Termination11	3
I. Other	4
Section 5.3 Technical Assistance and Additional Supports11	4
A. Technical Assistance	4
B. EOHHS Support11	5

### Section 6. ADDITIONAL CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS ......116

Section 6.1 Contract Term	116
Section 6.2 [Reserved]	116
Section 6.3 Notification of Administrative Change	116
Section 6.4 Assignment	116
Section 6.5 Independent Contractor	116
Section 6.6 Program Modifications and New Initiatives	116
Section 6.7 Intellectual Property	118
<ul> <li>A. Definitions</li> <li>B. Contractor Property</li> <li>C. EOHHS Property and Data</li> <li>Section 6.8 No Third-Party Enforcement</li> </ul>	118 119
Section 6.9 Effect of Invalidity of Clauses	120
Section 6.10 Authorizations	120
Section 6.11 Prohibited Activities and Conflict of Interest	120
Section 6.12 Compliance with Laws	120
Section 6.13 Amendments	121
Section 6.14 Counterparts	121
Section 6.15 Section Headings	121
Section 6.16 Waiver	121
Section 6.17 Record Keeping, Quality Review, Audit, and Inspection of Records	122
Section 6.18 Material Subcontracts/Subcontractors	123
<ul> <li>A. Prior to Contracting with a Material Subcontractor</li> <li>B. Material Subcontract</li> <li>C. Monitoring and Reporting on Material Subcontractors</li> <li>Section 6.19 Entire Agreement</li> </ul>	123 124
Section 6.20 Responsibility of the Contractor	125
Section 6.21 Administrative Procedures Not Covered	125
Section 6.22 Intermediate Sanctions	125
<ul> <li>A. Events</li> <li>B. Sanctions</li> <li>C. Material Subcontractor Deficiency</li> <li>D. Civil Money Penalties</li> <li>E. Authority</li> <li>F. Denial of Payment Sanction</li> </ul>	126 126 126 127
Section 6.23 Remedies for Poor Performance	

Section 6.24 Termination128		
A.	Termination without Prior Notice	
В.	Termination with Prior Notice	
С.	Continued Obligations of the Parties	
D.	Termination Authority	
Section 6.25	Suspected Fraud	
Section 6.26	Certification Requirements	132
Section 6.27	Disclosure Requirements	133
А.	Federally Required Disclosures	
В.	Disclosures Form	
Section 6.28	Restrictions of Use of the Commonwealth Seal	
Section 6.29	Order of Precedence	134
Section 6.30	Contractor's Financial Condition and Corporate Structure	134
Section 6.31 Notices		

# 

Appendix A	TCOC Included Services
Appendix B	EOHHS Accountable Care Organization Quality Appendix
Appendix C	MassHealth Emergency Services Program (ESPs) Provider List
Appendix D	[Reserved.]
Appendix E	[Reserved.]
Appendix F	Reporting Requirements
Appendix G	Requirements for ACO/MCO Behavioral Health Community Partner (BH CP) Agreements and Documented Processes
Appendix H	Requirements for ACO/MCO Long Term Services and Supports Community Partner (LTSS CP) Agreements and Documented Processes
Appendix I	TCOC Benchmarks [Reserved]
Appendix J	Primary Care Providers (PID/SL list for PCP Exclusivity Purposes (Section 2.2.A.1.b))

- Appendix K Material Subcontractor Checklist
- Appendix L Contractor Information
- Appendix M Flexible Services Enrollee Eligibility and Allowable Services
- Appendix N Business Associate Data Management and Confidentiality Agreement

# **SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS**

The following terms appearing capitalized throughout this Contract and its Appendices have the following meanings, unless the context clearly indicates otherwise.

Accountable Care Organizations (ACOs) - certain entities, contracted with EOHHS as accountable care organizations, that enter into population-based payment models with payers, wherein the entities are held financially accountable for the cost and quality of care for an attributed Member population. Entities that enter into Contracts with EOHHS pursuant to the RFR are ACOs.

**ACO Certification** – the ACO certification process developed by the Massachusetts Health Policy Commission (HPC) pursuant to Section 15 of Chapter 6D of the Massachusetts General Laws, which requires the HPC to establish a process for certain registered provider organizations to be certified as accountable care organizations.

**ACO-CP Flexible Services Partnership Model** – a model through which a CP participates in an ACO's Flexible Services program(s).

ACO-Eligible Member – a Member who is eligible to enroll in a MassHealth ACO.

ACO/MCO – CP Agreement – a written agreement between the Contractor and a Community Partner that delineates roles and responsibilities, as described in Appendix G and Appendix H.

Activities of Daily Living (ADLs) – certain basic tasks required for daily living, including the ability to bathe, dress/undress, eat, toilet, transfer in and out of bed or chair, get around inside the home, and manage incontinence.

Affiliated Hospital – a hospital that has an affiliation with the Contractor for the purposes of this Contract as described in Section 2.2.C.

Affiliated Providers – Providers that have affiliations with the Contractor for the purposes of this Contract, as described in Section 2.2.

Alternative Formats – provision of Enrollee information in a format that takes into consideration the special needs of those who, for example, are visually limited or have limited reading proficiency. Examples of Alternative Formats shall include, but not be limited to, Braille, large font, audio tape, video tape, and Enrollee Information read aloud to an Enrollee by an Enrollee services representative.

Alternative Payment Methodologies (APMs) – as further specified by EOHHS, methods of payment, not based on traditional fee-for-service methodologies, that compensate providers for the provision of health care or support services and tie payments to providers to quality of care and outcomes. These include, but are not limited to, shared savings and shared risk arrangements, bundled payments for acute care episodes, bundled payments for chronic diseases, and global payments. Payments based on traditional fee-for-service methodologies shall not be considered Alternative Payment Methodologies.

**Appeals** – EOHHS processes for Members to request review of certain actions pursuant to 130 CMR 610.000.

**Behavioral Health Director** – one of the Contractor's Key Personnel roles, as described in **Section 2.4.A**.

**Behavioral Health Services (or BH Services)** - mental health and substance use disorder services that are TCOC Included Services and are set forth in detail in **Appendix A.** 

**Behavioral Health Vendor** -- the entity with which EOHHS contracts to administer EOHHS's Behavioral Health program for Members enrolled with the Contractor.

BH – Behavioral Health. See Behavioral Health Services.

BH CPs – Behavioral Health Community Partners.

**Blue Cross Blue Shield's Alternative Quality Contract** – Blue Cross Blue Shield of Massachusetts' global payment model.

**Budgets and Budget Narratives** – information provided by the Contractor about the Contractor's planned spending of DSRIP payments, as described in **Section 5.1.B**.

**Business Associate** – a person, organization or entity meeting the definition of a "business associate" for purposes of the Privacy and Security Rules (45 CFR §160.103).

**Care Coordinator** – a provider-based clinician or other trained individual who is employed or contracted by the Contractor or an Enrollee's PCP. The Care Coordinator is accountable for providing care coordination activities, which include ensuring appropriate referrals and timely two-way transmission of useful patient information; obtaining reliable and timely information about services other than those provided by the PCP; participating in the Enrollee's Comprehensive Assessment, if any; and supporting safe transitions in care for Enrollees moving between settings in accordance with the Contractor's Transitional Care Management program. The Care Coordinator may serve on one or more care teams, and coordinates and facilitates meetings and other activities of those care teams.

**Care Management** – the provision of person-centered, coordinated activities to support Enrollees' goals as described in **Section 2.3.E**.

**Care Needs Screening** – a screening to identify an Enrollee's care needs and other characteristics as described in **Section 2.3.B.** 

**Care Plan** – the plan of care developed by the Enrollee and other individuals involved in the Enrollee's care or Care Management, as described in **Section 2.3.D.2**.

**Care Team Point of Contact** – A member of a BH CP-Engaged Enrollee's care team responsible for ongoing communication with the care team. The Care Team Point of Contact may be the Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee, or the Contractor's staff member that has face-to-face contact with the PCP or the care team.

Chief Financial Officer – one of the Contractor's Key Personnel roles, as described in Section 2.4.A.

**Chief Medical Officer/Medical Director** – one of the Contractor's Key Personnel roles, as described in **Section 2.4.A**.

**Child and Adolescent Needs and Strengths (CANS) Tool** – a tool that provides a standardized way to organize information gathered during Behavioral Health Clinical Assessments and during the Discharge Planning process from Inpatient Mental Health Services and Community Based Acute Treatment Services as described in Appendix A. A Massachusetts version of the CANS Tool has been developed and is intended to be used as a treatment decision support tool for Behavioral Health Providers serving Enrollees under the age of 21.

**Children's Behavioral Health Initiative (CBHI)** -- an interagency undertaking by EOHHS and MassHealth whose mission is to strengthen, expand and integrate Behavioral Health Services for Members under the age of 21 into a comprehensive system of community-based, culturally competent care.

**Children's Behavioral Health Initiative Services (CBHI Services)** – any of the following services: Intensive Care Coordination (ICC), Family Support and Training, In-Home Behavioral Services (including Behavior Management Therapy and Behavior Management Monitoring) and Therapeutic Mentoring Services, In-Home Therapy Services (including Therapeutic Clinical Intervention and Ongoing Therapeutic Training and Support), and Mobile Crisis Intervention.

**Clinical Advice and Support Line** – a phone line that provides Enrollees with information to support access to and coordination of appropriate care, as described in **Section 2.3.C.3**.

**Clinical Care Manager** – a licensed Registered Nurse or other individual, employed by the Contractor or an Enrollee's PCP and licensed to provide clinical care management, including intensive monitoring, follow-up, and care coordination, and clinical management of high-risk Enrollees, as further specified by EOHHS.

**Clinical Quality Measures** – clinical information from Enrollees' medical records used to determine the overall quality of care received by Enrollees or Members. Clinical Quality Measures are a subset of Quality Measures and are set forth in **Appendix B**.

**Cold-call Marketing** – any unsolicited personal contact by the Contractor, its employees, Providers, agents or Material Subcontractors with a Member who is not enrolled in the Contractor's plan that EOHHS can reasonably interpret as influencing the Member to enroll in the Contractor's plan or either not to enroll in, or to disenroll from, another MassHealth-contracted Accountable Care Organization, MassHealth-contracted MCO, or the PCC Plan. Cold-call Marketing shall not include any personal contact between a Provider and a Member who is a prospective, current or former patient of that Provider regarding the provisions, terms or requirements of MassHealth as they relate to the treatment needs of that particular member.

**Community Partner Assigned Enrollee** – an Enrollee who is assigned to a BH or LTSS CP (BH CP-Assigned Enrollee and LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollee, respectively).

**Community Partner Documented Processes -** written documents approved by all parties to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement that outline the steps necessary to complete a task or function, as described in **Appendices G** and **H**.

#### **Community Partner Engaged Enrollee –**

- **BH CP-Engaged Enrollee** A BH CP-Assigned Enrollee for whom the BH CP has completed a Comprehensive Assessment and person-centered treatment plan, and the person-centered treatment plan has been signed or otherwise approved by the BH CP-Assigned Enrollee (or legal authorized representative, as appropriate) and approved and signed by the BH CP-Assigned Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee.
- LTSS CP-Engaged Enrollee an LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollee for whom the LTSS CP has completed the LTSS component of the LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollee's Care Plan, and the LTSS component of the LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollee's Care Plan has been signed or otherwise approved by the LTSS-CP Assigned Enrollee (or legal authorized representative, as appropriate) and approved and signed by the LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee.

**Community Partner Identified Enrollee** – an Enrollee who is identified by EOHHS for assignment to a BH or LTSS CP (BH CP-Identified Enrollee and LTSS CP-Identified Enrollee, respectively).

**Community Partner Referred Enrollee** – an Enrollee who is recommended for BH or LTSS CP supports by the Enrollee, a PCP, a provider, or others as further specified by EOHHS (BH CP-Referred Enrollee and LTSS CP-Referred Enrollee, respectively).

**Community Partners (CPs)** – entities certified by EOHHS to work with ACOs and MCOs to ensure integration of care, as further specified by EOHHS. Includes BH CPs and LTSS CPs.

**Community Partners Operational Start Date** – the date on which CPs start to provide CP supports as determined by EOHHS. The Community Partners Operational Start Date is July 1, 2019.

**Community Partners Program Portal (CP Portal)** – EOHHS's enrollment platform which serves as an entry point for all CP enrollment and disenrollment requests.

**Community Service Agency (CSA)** – a community-based Behavioral Health provider organization whose function is to facilitate access to the continuum of Behavioral Health services by providing an organized pathway to care for children and families where the child is referred for Intensive Care Coordination. A primary mechanism through which CSAs serve this function is as the provider of Intensive Care Coordination and Family Support and Training Services, which are defined as a BH Service.

**Comprehensive Assessment** – a person-centered assessment of an Enrollee's care needs, functional needs, accessibility needs, goals, and other characteristics, as described in **Section 2.3.D.1.l.** 

**Contract** – this agreement executed between EOHHS and the Contractor pursuant to the RFR and any amendments thereto. The Contract incorporates by reference all attachments and appendices thereto, including the Contractor's response to the RFR.

**Contract Effective Date -** the date on which the Contract is effective, which shall be the date this Contract is fully executed by both parties.

**Contract Year (CY)** – for Contract Year 1, a ten-month period commencing March 1, 2018 and ending December 31, 2018, unless otherwise specified by EOHHS. For other Contract Years, a twelve-month period commencing January 1 and ending December 31, unless otherwise specified by EOHHS.

**Contractor (or "Primary Care Accountable Care Organization," or "Primary Care ACO")** – any entity that enters into an agreement with EOHHS for the provision of services described in the Contract.

Covered Entity - shall have the meaning given to this term in the Privacy and Security Rules

**Cultural and Linguistic Competence** – competence, understanding, and awareness with respect to Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services.

**Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services** – health care services that are respectful of and responsive to cultural and linguistic needs, and that are characterized by cultural and linguistic competence, as described in the Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services (CLAS) standards set forth by the Office of Minority Health of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. More detail on CLAS standards may be found here: http://minorityhealth.hhs.gov/assets/pdf/checked/finalreport.pdf

**Customer Service Center (CST) Enrollment Vendor** – EOHHS's enrollment broker that provides Members with a single point of access to a wide range of customer services, including enrolling Members into MCOs and the PCC Plan, authorizing non-emergency transportation services, and providing Members with information about non-ACO covered services.

**Delivery System Reform Incentive Payment (DSRIP)** – a funding program under MassHealth's 1115 Demonstration Waiver through which EOHHS is providing payments to ACOs and other entities to support EOHHS' delivery system reform goals.

**Delivery System Transformation Initiatives (DSTI)** – Massachusetts initiative that provides incentive payments to eligible hospitals for delivery system transformation activities as approved under MassHealth's section 1115 Demonstration waiver.

Disability Coordinator – one of the Contractor's Key Personnel roles, as described in Section 2.4.A.

**Discharge Planning** – the evaluation of an Enrollee's medical and Behavioral Health care needs and coordination of any other support services in order to arrange for safe and appropriate care and living situation after discharge from one care setting (e.g., acute hospital, inpatient behavioral health facility) to another care setting (e.g., rehabilitation hospital, group home), including referral to and coordination of appropriate services.

**Disease Management** – the Contractor's ongoing services and assistance for specific disease and/or conditions. Services include specific interventions, education and outreach targeted to Enrollees with, or at risk for, these diseases or conditions.

**DSRIP Accountability Score** – a composite score calculated by EOHHS to evaluate the Contractor's performance under this Contract and determine DSRIP payment amounts, as described in **Appendix B**.

**DSRIP Participation Plan** – information provided by the Contractor related to the Contractor's DSRIP investments and activities under the Contract, as described in **Section 5.1.A.** 

**DSRIP Performance Year ("Performance Year")** –an administrative period related to DSRIP and related purposes. For Performance Year 0, the period commencing on the Contract Effective Date and ending December 31, 2017, unless otherwise specified by EOHHS. For other Performance Years, a twelve-month period commencing January 1 and ending December 31, unless otherwise specified by EOHHS.

**DSRIP Program's State Accountability Protocols** – the terms of financial accountability under Massachusetts' DSRIP agreement with the federal government, determining the percent of Massachusetts' DSRIP spending authority that is at risk based on state performance.

**DSTI Glide Path Payments** – DSRIP payments made to the Contractor, as appropriate, to support the transition of Participating Safety Net Hospitals.

**Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnosis, and Treatment (EPSDT)** – the delivery of health care services to MassHealth Standard and CommonHealth Members under the age of 21, pursuant to 42 USC 1396d(a)(4), 42 CFR Part 441, Subpart B, 130 CMR 450.140-149 and § 1115 Medicaid Research and Demonstration Waiver.

**Effective Date of Disenrollment** - up to 11:59 p.m. on the last day, as determined by EOHHS, on which the Contractor is responsible for providing the activities described in this Contract to an Enrollee, as further defined by EOHHS.

**Effective Date of Enrollment** – as of 12:01 a.m. on the first day on which the Contractor is responsible for providing the activities described in this Contract to an Enrollee, as further defined by EOHHS.

**Emergency Services Programs (ESPs)** – Medically necessary services provided through designated, contracted providers, and which are available seven (7) days per week, twenty-four (24) hours per day to provide treatment of any individual who is experiencing a mental health or substance use disorder crisis, or both. An ESP encounter includes, at a minimum, crisis assessment, intervention and stabilization. In addition to contracted ESPs, ESP Encounter services (not Youth Mobile Crisis Intervention services) may also be provided by outpatient hospital emergency departments as further directed by EOHHS.

**Enrollee** – a Member enrolled with the Contractor, either by choice, or by assignment by EOHHS. A Member shall be considered an Enrollee beginning on the Effective Date of Enrollment, including retroactive enrollment periods. A Member shall cease to be considered an Enrollee following the Effective Date of Disenrollment, including retroactive disenrollment periods.

**Enrollee Incentive** – any compensation in cash or cash equivalent, or in-kind gifts, granted to an Enrollee as a result of engagement, or lack of engagement, in a targeted behavior, such as guideline-recommended clinical screenings, Primary Care Provider (PCP) visits, or Wellness Initiatives.

**Enrollee Information** – information about a Primary Care ACO for Enrollees that includes, but is not limited to, a Provider directory that meets the requirements of **Section 2.5.D**. and an Enrollee handbook that contains all of the information in **Section 2.5.C**.

Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs – Enrollees who meet the following characteristics:

- A. Have complex or chronic medical needs requiring specialized health care services, including persons with multiple chronic conditions, co-morbidities, and/or co-existing functional impairments, and including persons with physical, mental/substance use, and/or developmental disabilities, such as persons with cognitive, intellectual, mobility, psychiatric, and/or sensory disabilities described below:
  - 1. Cognitive Disability a condition that leads to disturbances in brain functions, such as memory, orientation, aware ness, perception, reasoning, and judgment. Many conditions can cause cognitive disabilities, including but not limited to Alzheimer's disease, bipolar disorder, Parkinson disease, traumatic injury, stroke, depression, alcoholism, and chronic fatigue syndrome.
  - 2. Intellectual Disability is a disability characterized by significant limitations both in intellectual functioning and in adaptive behavior that affect many everyday social and practical skills.
  - 3. Mobility Disability an impairment or condition that limits or makes difficult the major life activity of moving a person's body or a portion of his or her body. "Mobility disability" includes, but is not limited to, orthopedic and neuro-motor disabilities and any other impairment or condition that limits an individual's ability to walk, maneuver around objects, ascend or descend steps or slopes, and/or operate controls. An individual with a mobility disability may use a wheelchair or other assistive device for mobility or may be semi-ambulatory.
  - 4. Psychiatric Disability a mental disorder that is a health condition characterized by alterations in thinking, mood, or behavior (or some combination thereof) associated with distress and/or impaired functioning. Examples include, but are not limited to, depression, bipolar disorder, anxiety disorder, schizophrenia, and addiction.
  - 5. Sensory Disability any condition that substantially affects hearing, speech, or vision.
- B. Are children/adolescents who have, or are at increased risk for, chronic physical, developmental, behavioral, or emotional conditions and who also require health and related services of a type and amount beyond that required by children generally;
- C. Are at high risk for admission/readmission to a 24-hour level of care within the next six months;
- D. Are at high risk of institutionalization;
- E. Have been diagnosed with a Serious Emotional Disturbance, a Severe and Persistent Mental Illness, or a substance use disorder, or otherwise have significant BH needs;

- F. Are chronically homeless;
- G. Are at high risk of inpatient admission or Emergency Department visits, including certain Enrollees transitioning care across acute hospital, chronic disease and rehabilitation hospital or nursing facility setting; or
- H. Receive care from other state agency programs, including but not limited to programs through Department of Mental Health (DMH), Department of Developmental Services (DDS), Department of Children and Families (DCF), and Department of Youth Services (DYS).

**Event Notification Service (ENS)** – a Mass HIway-sponsored service that provides real-time alerts about certain patient medical service encounters, for example, at the time of hospitalization, to a permitted recipient with an existing treatment relationship to the patient, such as a primary care provider.

**Executive Office of Health and Human Services (EOHHS)** – the single state agency responsible for the administration of the MassHealth program, pursuant to M.G.L. c. 118E and Titles XIX and XXI of the Social Security Act, the Section 1115 Medicaid Research and Demonstration Waiver, and other applicable laws and waivers.

**External Quality Review Activities (EQR Activities)** – activities performed by an entity with which EOHHS contracts in accordance with 42 CFR 438.358.

**External Quality Review Organization (EQRO)** – the entity with which EOHHS contracts to perform External Quality Review Activities (EQR Activities), in accordance with 42 CFR 438.358.

Flexible Services – certain services to address health-related social needs, as described in Section 5.2.C and Appendix M.

**Flexible Services DSRIP Allotment** – an amount of DSRIP funding available to the Contractor for payment for Flexible Services, as described in **Section 5.2.C.Governing Board** – a board or other legal entity with sole and exclusive authority to execute the functions in this Contract, make final decisions on behalf of Contractor, and the members of which have a fiduciary duty to Contractor.

**Grievance** – any expression of dissatisfaction by an Enrollee or an Enrollee's representative about any action or inaction by the Contractor. Possible subjects for Grievances include, but are not limited to, quality of care or services provided, aspects of interpersonal relationships such as rudeness of a Provider or employee of the Contractor, or failure to respect the Enrollee's rights.

**Health Information Technology (HIT)** – the application of information processing involving both computer hardware and software related to the storage, retrieval, sharing, and use of health care information, data, and knowledge for communication and decision-making.

**Hepatitis C Virus Drugs (HCV Drugs)** – direct acting-antiviral (DAA) single and combination drugs, as further specified by EOHHS.

**Historic TCOC** – an amount calculated by EOHHS based on the Contractor's historic baseline for TCOC as described in **Section 4.3.D.2**.

**Indian Enrollee** – An individual who is an Indian (as defined in section 4(c) of the Indian Health Care Improvement Act of 1976 (25 U.S.C. 1603(c)).

**Indian Health Care Provider** – an Indian Health Care Provider or an Urban Indian Organization as defined in the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009.

**Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (IADLs)** – certain basic environmental tasks required for daily living, including the ability to prepare meals, do housework, laundry, and shopping, get around outside, use transportation, manage money, perform care and maintenance of wheelchairs and adaptive devices, and use the telephone.

Key Contact – one of the Contractor's Key Personnel roles, as described in Section 2.4.A.

Key Personnel – a defined subset of the Contractor's staff roles as described in Section 2.4.A.

**Long-Term Services and Supports (LTSS)** – a wide variety of services and supports that help certain members meet their daily needs for assistance and improve the quality of their lives. Examples include assistance with bathing, dressing and other basic activities of daily life and self-care, as well as support for everyday tasks such as laundry, shopping, and transportation. LTSS are provided over an extended period, predominantly in homes and communities, but also in facility-based settings such as nursing facilities.

**Losses** – the amount by which the Contractor's TCOC Performance exceeds the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark as described in **Section 4.3.A**.

LTSS – Long-Term Services and Supports.

LTSS CPs – Long-Term Services and Supports Community Partners.

**Market-Rate TCOC** – an amount calculated by EOHHS based on the Contractor's anticipated TCOC based on the total eligible population as described in **Section 4.3.D.2**.

**Marketing** – any communication from the Contractor, its employees, Providers, agents or Material Subcontractors to a Member who is not enrolled with the Contractor that EOHHS can reasonably interpret as influencing the Member to enroll with the Contractor or either not to enroll in, or to disenroll from, another MassHealth-contracted ACO, MCO, or the PCC Plan. Marketing shall not include any personal contact between a Provider and a Member who is a prospective, current or former patient of that Provider regarding the provisions, terms or requirements of MassHealth as they relate to the treatment needs of that particular Member.

**Marketing Materials** – materials that are produced in any medium, by or on behalf of the Contractor and that EOHHS can reasonably interpret as Marketing to Members. This includes the production and dissemination by or on behalf of the Contractor of any promotional material or activities by any medium including, but not limited to, oral presentations and statements, community events, print media, audio visual tapes, radio, television, billboards, online, Yellow Pages, and advertisements that explicitly or implicitly refer to MassHealth Managed Care or Title XIX and Title XXI of the Social Security Act, and are targeted in any way toward Members. Massachusetts Health Information Highway (Mass HIway) — Massachusetts' statewide electronic health information exchange.

MassHealth – the medical assistance or benefit programs administered by EOHHS.

**MassHealth ACO Program** – collectively, MassHealth's Accountable Care Partnership Plans, MassHealth's Primary Care ACOs, and MassHealth's MCO-Administered ACOs.

**MassHealth Executive Director** – one of the Contractor's Key Personnel roles, as described in **Section 2.4.A**.

**MassHealth MCOs** – any entity that provides, or arranges for the provision of, covered services under a capitated payment arrangement, that is licensed and accredited by the Massachusetts Division of Insurance as a Health Maintenance Organization (HMO), and is organized primarily for the purpose of providing health care services, that (a) meets advance directives requirements of 42 CFR Part 489, subpart I; (b) makes the services it provides to its enrollees as accessible (in terms of timeliness, amount, duration, and scope) as those services are to other Members within the area served by the entity; (c) meets the EOHHS's solvency standards; (d) assures that its enrollees will not be liable for the MCO's debts if the MCO becomes insolvent; (e) is located in the United States; (f) is independent from EOHHS' enrollment broker, as identified by EOHHS; and (g) is not an excluded entity described in 42 CFR 438.808(b).

**Material Subcontractor** – any entity from which the Contractor procures, re-procures, or proposes to subcontract with, for the provision of all, or part, of its responsibilities under this Contract for Care Delivery, Care Coordination and Care Management, data analysis, enrollee services and/or risk stratification, and any other Contract responsibilities as specified by EOHHS.

Medicaid – see MassHealth.

**Medically Necessary** – in accordance with 130 CMR 450.204, Medically Necessary services are those services (1) which are reasonably calculated to prevent, diagnose, prevent the worsening of, alleviate, correct, or cure conditions in the Enrollee that endanger life, cause suffering or pain, cause physical deformity or malfunction, threaten to cause or to aggravate a disability, or result in illness or infirmity; and (2) for which there is no other medical service or site of service, comparable in effect, available, and suitable for the Enrollee requesting the service, that is more conservative or less costly. Medically Necessary services must be of a quality that meets professionally recognized standards of health care, and must be substantiated by records including evidence of such medical necessity and quality.

**Medicare ACO** – accountable care contracts administered by the Medicare program, including the Medicare Shared Savings Program, the Pioneer ACO program, and the CMS Next Generation ACO program.

**Medication for Addiction Treatment (MAT) Services** – The use of FDA approved medications for the treatment of substance use disorders.

Member – a person determined by EOHHS to be eligible for MassHealth.

**Mobile Crisis Intervention (MCI) (also referred to as Youth Mobile Crisis Intervention)** – Youth Mobile Crisis Intervention services include a short-term mobile, on-site, and face-to-face therapeutic service provided for youth experiencing a behavioral health crisis and for the purpose of identifying, assessing, treating, and stabilizing the situation and reducing the immediate risk of danger to the youth or others consistent with the youth's risk management/safety plan, if any. Mobile Crisis Intervention utilizes a multidisciplinary model, with both professional and paraprofessional staff. Services are available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.

**New Enrollee** – any Enrollee enrolled by EOHHS pursuant to **Section 2.5** who has not been previously enrolled in the Contractor within the preceding 12 months, or within another timeframe as determined by EOHHS.

**Non-HCV High Cost Drugs** – Unless otherwise specified by EOHHS, Non-HCV High Cost Drugs are drugs that have a typical treatment cost greater than \$200,000 per patient per year, an FDA orphan designation, and treat an applicable condition that affects fewer than 20,000 individuals nationwide.

**Non-Medical Programs and Services** – an item or service, including an Enrollee Incentive, the Contractor decides to make available to its Enrollees, which is not a TCOC Included Service or any other MassHealth covered service. The Contractor must use its own funds to provide such Non-Medical Programs and Services and may not include the costs of such Non-Medical Programs and Services or administrative costs for purposes of any MassHealth rate or benchmark development, as further specified by EOHHS.

**Ombudsman** – a neutral entity that has been contracted by MassHealth to assist Enrollees (including their families, caregivers, representatives and/or advocates) with information, issues, or concerns.

**Operational Start Date** – the date on which the Contractor starts to provide the activities described in this Contract to Enrollees, March 1, 2018.

**Organized Health Care Arrangement** – shall have the meaning given to this term in the Privacy and Security Rules.

**Participating PCP** – a PCP that contracts with the Contractor for the purposes of this Contract as described in **Section 2.2.A**.

**Participating Safety Net Hospital** – a Safety Net Hospital that affiliates with the Contractor for the purposes of this Contract as described in **Section 2.2.D**.

**Patient and Family Advisory Committee** – a committee that gathers the perspectives of patients and families on the Contractor's operations and regularly informs the Contractor's Governing Board.

**Patient Experience Survey** – a survey of Enrollees' experiences of care, performed to evaluate the Contractor's performance, as described in **Appendix B**.

**PCP Designee** – a licensed clinician appointed by an Enrollee's PCP to participate in the Enrollee's care planning process and who has contact with the Enrollee's PCP. The PCP Designee must be a Registered Nurse (RN) or another licensed medical professional such as a Medical Doctor (MD), Doctor of Osteopathic Medicine (DO), Nurse Practitioner (NP), or Physician's Assistant (PA). If

requested by the Enrollee and agreed to by the Enrollee's PCP, the PCP Designee may also be a specialist, such as an Enrollee's cardiologist or neurologist, who meets the requirements of a PCP Designee. If agreed to by the Enrollee and by the Enrollee's PCP, the PCP Designee may also be an ACO clinical staff person who meets the requirements of a PCP Designee.

**Peer Supports** – activities to support recovery and rehabilitation provided by other consumers of behavioral health services.

**Prevalent Languages** – those languages spoken by a significant percentage of Enrollees. EOHHS has determined the current Prevalent Languages spoken by MassHealth Enrollees are Spanish and English. EOHHS may identify additional or different languages as Prevalent Languages at any time during the term of the Contract.

**Primary Care** – the provision of coordinated, comprehensive medical services, on both a first contact and a continuous basis, to an Enrollee. The provision of Primary Care incorporates an initial medical history intake, medical diagnosis and treatment, communication of information about illness prevention, health maintenance, and referral services.

**Primary Care Clinician (PCC) Plan** – a managed care option administered by EOHHS through which enrolled MassHealth Members receive Primary Care and certain other medical services. See 130 CMR 450.118.

**Primary Care Provider (PCP)** – an EOHHS-contracted primary care practitioner participating in the managed care program pursuant to 130 CMR 450.119. PCPs provide comprehensive Primary Care and certain other medical services to Primary Care ACO Enrollees and function as the referral source for most other MassHealth services.

**Privacy and Security Rules -** the privacy, security and related regulations promulgated under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996, as amended (HIPAA) (found at 45 CFR Parts 160 and 164).

**Progress Reports** – information provided by the Contractor on the Contractor's activities under this Contract, as described in **Section 5.1.C**.

**Protected Information (PI)** – shall mean any Protected Health Information, any "personal data" as defined in M.G.L. c. 66A, any "patient identifying information" as used in 42 CFR Part 2, any "personally identifiable information" as used in 45 CFR §155.260, "personal information" as defined in M.GL. c. 93H, and any other individually identifiable information that is treated as confidential under Applicable Law or agreement (including, for example, any state and federal tax return information) that the Contractor uses, maintains, discloses, receives, creates, transmits or otherwise obtains from EOHHS. Information, including aggregate information, is considered PI if it is not fully de-identified in accord with 45 CFR §§164.514(a)-(c).

**Providers** – an individual, group, facility, agency, institution, organization, or business that furnishes or has furnished medical services to Members.

**Quality Committee** – a committee reporting directly to the Contractor's Governing Board, which regularly reviews and sets goals to improve the Contractor's performance on clinical quality or health outcomes, Enrollee experience measures, other Quality Measures, and disparities.

**Quality Measures** – Measures used to evaluate the quality of the Contractor's Enrollee care as described in **Appendix B**.

**Quality Sample** – a subset of Enrollees defined by EOHHS used for measurement of Clinical Quality Measures as set forth in **Appendix B**.

**Quality Score** – a score calculated by EOHHS based on the Contractor's performance on Quality Measures, as described in **Appendix B**.

**Rating Category (RC)** – An identifier used by EOHHS to identify a specific grouping of Enrollees for which a discrete TCOC applies pursuant to the Contract. Rating Categories include RC I Adult, RC I Child, RC II Adult, RC II Child, RC IX, and RC X. RC II Adult, as used in **Section 4**, includes Enrollees who are disabled, age 21 to 64, and in MassHealth Standard or CommonHealth as described in 130 CMR 505.

**Referral Circle** – a subset of Affiliated Providers for whom Participating PCP referral requirements are modified as set forth in 130 CMR 450.119 and as described in **Section 3.2**.

Region – A geographic area used for the purpose of the development of TCOC. See Section 4.

**Repayment Mechanism** – a funding mechanism approved by EOHHS, such as a performance bond, available for EOHHS to draw upon to satisfy any Shared Losses obligations of the Contractor, as described in **Section 2.1.D**.

Risk Track – one of the financial accountability arrangements described in Section 4.3.B.

**Safety Net Hospitals** – Boston Medical Center; Cambridge Health Alliance; Holyoke Medical Center; Lawrence General Hospital; Mercy Medical Center; Signature Healthcare Brockton Hospital; and Steward Carney Hospital.

**Savings** – the amount by which the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark exceeds the Contractor's TCOC Performance as described in **Section 4.3.A**.

**Screening, Brief Intervention, and Referral to Treatment (SBIRT)** – an evidence-based approach to addressing substance use in health care settings.

**Serious Emotional Disturbance (SED)** – a Behavioral Health condition that meets the definition set forth in the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA), 20 U.S.C. § 1401(3)(A)(i) and its implementing regulations or the definition set forth in regulations governing the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) of the United States Department of Health and Human Services, 58 Fed. Reg. 29422-02 (May 10, 1993), as currently drafted and subsequently amended.

**Severe and Persistent Mental Illness (SPMI)** – a mental illness that includes a substantial disorder of thought, mood, perception, which grossly impairs judgment, behavior, capacity to recognize reality or the ability to meet the ordinary demands of life; and is the primary cause of functional impairment that substantially interferes with or limits the performance of one or more major life activities, and is expected to do so in the succeeding year; and meets diagnostic criteria specified with the *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (4th ed., text revision) American Psychiatric Association, Washington, DC (2000), which indicates that the individual has a serious, long term mental illness that is not based on symptoms primarily caused by: (a) developmental disorders usually first diagnosed in infancy, childhood or adolescence, such as mental retardation or pervasive developmental disorders; or (b) cognitive disorders, including delirium, dementia or amnesia; or (c) mental disorders due to general medical condition not elsewhere classified; or (d) substance-related disorders.

**Shared Losses** – the amount to be paid by the Contractor to EOHHS under the Contractor's Risk Track, in the event the Contractor has Losses, as described in **Section 4.3**.

**Shared Savings** – the amount to be paid by EOHHS to the Contractor under the Contractor's Risk Track, in the event the Contractor has Savings, as described in **Section 4.3**.

**Significant BH Needs** – substance use disorder, SED, SPMI and other BH conditions as specified by EOHHS.

**Startup and Ongoing Support Payments** – DSRIP payments that support the Contractor's development, infrastructure, and investments in new care delivery models, as described in **Section 5.2.A**.

State Agency Liaison – one of the Contractor's Key Personnel roles, as described in Section 2.4.A.

**Taxpayer Identification Number** –as defined by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), an identification number issued by the IRS or by the Social Security Administration (SSA). A Social Security number (SSN) is issued by the SSA whereas all other TINs are issued by the IRS.

**Total Cost of Care (TCOC)** – a measure of the costs of care for a population of Members during a defined period, as described in **Section 4.3.D.1**.

**TCOC Benchmark** – a target measure of the Contractor's TCOC for the Contract Year, as described in **Section 4.3.D.2**.

**TCOC Included Services** – the services that are included in calculating the Contractor's TCOC, as set forth in **Appendix A**.

**TCOC Performance** – a measure of the Contractor's performance on TCOC during the Contract Year, as described in **Section 4.3.D.3**.

**Transitional Care Management** – the evaluation of an Enrollee's medical care needs and coordination of any other support services in order to arrange for safe and appropriate care after discharge from one level of care to another level of care, including referral to appropriate services, as described in **Section 2.3.C.2**.

Urgent Care – services that are not Emergency Services or routine services.

**Wellness Initiatives** – planned health education activities intended to promote healthy behaviors and lifestyle changes.

# **SECTION 2. CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBILITIES**

### Section 2.1 Contractor Qualifications

As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall meet, and demonstrate to EOHHS that it meets, the following qualifications:

- A. At all times during the Contract Term, the Contractor shall have a governance structure that includes:
  - 1. A Governing Board. Such Governing Board shall:
    - a. Be seventy-five percent controlled by providers or their designated representatives; and
    - b. Include at least one consumer or consumer advocate as a voting member. Such consumer or consumer advocate shall not be included in either the numerator or the denominator in calculating the seventy-five percent control threshold requirement of **Section 2.1.A.1.a**;
  - 2. Representation from a variety of provider types, including, at a minimum, representation from primary care, mental health, and substance use disorder treatment providers;
  - 3. A Patient and Family Advisory Committee; and
  - 4. A Quality Committee.
- B. The Contractor shall acquire and maintain Health Policy Commission (HPC) ACO certification as follows:
  - 1. If EOHHS determines that the Contractor has participated in a Medicare ACO, the BCBS Alternative Quality Contract, or the MassHealth ACO Pilot program, the Contractor shall apply for and acquire non-provisional ACO certification from the HPC by January 1, 2018; or
  - 2. If EOHHS determines that the Contractor has not participated in a Medicare ACO, the BCBS Alternative Quality Contract, or the MassHealth ACO Pilot program, the Contractor shall:
    - a. Apply for and acquire provisional ACO certification from the HPC by January 1, 2018; and
    - b. Apply for and acquire non-provisional ACO certification from the HPC within one year of the Operational Start Date; and
- C. The Contractor shall remain fiscally sound as demonstrated by the following:

### 1. DOI Certification

The Contractor shall obtain and, at all times after the Operational Start Date, maintain a Risk Certificate for Risk-Bearing Provider Organizations (RBPO) or a Risk Certificate Waiver for RBPO, as defined by the Massachusetts Division of Insurance (DOI), and as further directed by EOHHS.

2. Cash Flow

The Contractor shall maintain sufficient cash flow and liquidity to meet obligations as they become due. The Contractor shall submit to EOHHS upon request a cash flow statement to demonstrate compliance with this requirement and a statement of its projected cash flow for a period specified by EOHHS.

3. Insolvency Protection

Throughout the term of this Contract, the Contractor shall remain financially stable and maintain adequate protection against insolvency, as determined by EOHHS.

4. Right to Audit and Inspect Books

The Contractor shall provide EOHHS or the Secretary of the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services or his designee its books and records for audit and inspection of: The Contractor's capacity to bear the risk of potential financial losses; and Services performed or the determination of amounts payable under the Contract.

5. Other Information

The Contractor shall provide EOHHS with any other information that CMS or EOHHS deems necessary to adequately monitor and evaluate the financial strength of the Contractor or that must be provided to CMS or EOHHS by law, as further specified by EOHHS.

- D. At all times after the Operational Start Date, the Contractor shall have a Repayment Mechanism in an amount equal to or greater than the maximum amount of the Contractor's potential Shared Losses provided, however, that starting in Contract Year 2021 and in the sole discretion of EOHHS, the Contractor may propose for EOHHS' approval a Repayment Mechanism in an amount equal to the 95th percentile of potential Shared Losses, as further specified by EOHHS;
- E. At all times after the Operational Start Date, the Contractor shall use best efforts to have a minimum of approximately ten thousand (10,000) Enrollees, unless with prior written approval from EOHHS; and
- F. At all times during the Contract Term, the Contractor shall:
  - 1. Be located within the United States;
  - 2. Not have, nor may any of the Contractor's Material Subcontractors have, any financial, legal, contractual or other business interest in EOHHS's enrollment broker, or in such vendor's subcontractors, if any; and

3. Not have, nor may any of the Contractor's Material Subcontractors have, any financial, legal, contractual or other business interest in EOHHS's External Quality Review Organization contractor, or in such vendor's subcontractors, if any.

#### Section 2.2 Relationships with Affiliated Providers

The Contractor shall establish and maintain relationships with Affiliated Providers as follows:

A. Participating PCPs

The Contractor shall contract with one or more PCPs to serve as Participating PCPs. The Contractor shall:

- 1. Ensure that the Contractor's contract with each Participating PCP:
  - a. Requires the Participating PCP to:
    - Share clinical data on Enrollees with the Contractor as required to support the Quality Measure reporting requirements described in Section 2.4.B.1, in accordance with Appendix B and subject to all applicable laws and regulations;
    - 2) Observe and comply with the member rights and protections described in **Section 2.8**;
    - 3) Provide care to Enrollees in accordance with the care model requirements described in **Section 2.3**;
    - 4) Otherwise assist the Contractor with meeting the requirements of this Contract, including documenting information in an Enrollee's medical record; and
    - 5) When directed by EOHHS, be enrolled with MassHealth as specified by EOHHS
  - b. Requires that the Participating PCP shall not contract as a:
    - 1) Participating PCP with any entity, except the Contractor, that is participating as part of the MassHealth ACO Program;
    - 2) PCP for an entity serving as a MassHealth-contracted MCO, except when such PCP is serving a Special Kids Special Care (SKSC) Program enrollee. or
    - 3) Primary Care Clinician within MassHealth's PCC Plan;
  - c. Has a term of a minimum of one year from the Operational Start Date; and
  - d. May only be terminated for cause;

- 2. Develop, implement, and maintain value-based payments for Participating PCPs. The Contractor's value-based payments to its Participating PCPs (whether an individual or group) shall:
  - a. Be subject to prior approval by EOHHS;
  - b. Be made in accordance with any guidance or requirements issued by EOHHS, including requiring specific payment arrangements;
  - c. Not replace payment Participating PCPs receive for providing covered services to Enrollees or Members, including payment Participating PCPs receive from MassHealth;
  - d. Shift financial incentives away from volume-based, fee-for-service delivery for Participating PCPs by:
    - Holding each Participating PCP or group of PCPs financially accountable to some degree for the Contractor's performance under this Contract and for the Participating PCP's contribution to that performance, with potential for the Participating PCP to share gains from savings or share payment responsibility for losses, such that PCPs experience a meaningful portion of their annual Medicaid patient service revenue opportunity being tied to value-based performance measures;
    - 2) Making the value-based payments based on a performance measurement and management process as described in **Section 2.2.A.2.e**; and
    - 3) Reducing the influence of volume-based, fee-for-service incentives on Participating PCPs;
  - e. Include performance measurement and management activities such as but not limited to:
    - Regularly evaluating each Participating PCP's performance on TCOC, Quality Measures, or related measures of performance under this Contract, and performing practice pattern variation analysis to identify opportunities for individual Participating PCPs to improve performance on these measures;
    - 2) Transparently reporting to each Participating PCP on the performance of the Participating PCP on such measures;
    - 3) Identifying Participating PCPs with unsatisfactory performance or opportunities to improve performance on the Contractor's identified measures, and implementing a performance improvement plan for such Participating PCPs; and

- 4) Adjusting value-based payments based on Participating PCPs' performance to provide financial incentives for improved performance.
- f. Be accomplished through payment arrangements approved by EOHHS. Such payment arrangements may include:
  - 1) Guaranteeing a set amount of revenue to Participating PCPs each month for the anticipated costs of Primary Care, and which may include a reconciliation of this amount against Participating PCPs' actual billing revenue each month, providing supplemental payments as needed. Such an arrangement may be expanded to include BH services, if a Participating PCP is also a provider of such services. Such payments may also include adjustments for performance;
  - 2) Stand-alone performance incentives or prize pools for Participating PCPs based on performance on process or outcomes measures identified by the Contractor that are related to costs of care performance and quality measures identified by EOHHS, and utilization;
  - 3) Additional payments (e.g., supplemental medical home loads) paid to Participating PCPs that augment MassHealth rates to support new costs associated with their responsibilities. Such payments shall include adjustments for performance; and
  - 4) Partial distribution of the Contractor's Shared Savings payments or responsibility for contributing to the Contractor's Shared Losses payments to Participating PCPs based on performance;
- 3. Spend an amount of the Contractor's Start-up and Ongoing DSRIP funding on investments in Participating PCPs, as described in **Section 5.1.F.3**. In addition to the other requirements of this Contract, such investments shall comply with the requirements of **Section 5.1**, including requirements for proposing such activities and receiving EOHHS approval through Contractor's DSRIP Participation Plan. The Contractor's investments in its Participating PCPs shall:
  - a. Increase the capabilities of Participating PCPs to share information with the Contractor and with other Providers to coordinate care for Enrollees;
  - b. Increase the capabilities of Participating PCPs to perform and participate in the Contractor's Care Management activities, including providing additional supports to Enrollees;
  - c. Include, but not be limited to, investments such as:
    - 1) Investment in primary care technological infrastructure, including:
    - 2) HIT infrastructure deployed in the Primary Care setting;

- 3) Clinical platforms for Primary Care Providers;
- 4) Fixed cost investments to support telehealth and costs for related non-reimbursable activities;
- 5) Data sharing across Primary Care and Behavioral Health Providers to support Behavioral Health integration in Primary Care practices; and
- 6) Data analytics and informatics to support individual Primary Care practices;
- 7) Investment in Primary Care workforce to support the Contractor's activities under this Contract, including hiring practice extenders and other personnel, such as community health workers, licensed social workers, providers of BH or Primary Care services, or other office personnel to work in Primary Care settings within their scope of practice under state law; and
- 8) Training and technical assistance that directly supports Participating PCPs to improve performance and increase participation in Contractor's activities under this Contract, including assistance with analytics, executing plans for performance improvement, quality measurement and management, and care coordination and Care Management activities such as those described in **Section 2.3**;
- 4. As requested by EOHHS, the Contractor shall provide information to EOHHS, in a form and format specified by EOHHS, about its Participating PCPs including but not limited to, a list of Participating PCPs, each Participating PCP's MassHealth billing ID, provider ID/service location (PID/SL), NPI, tax ID (or TIN), and known affiliations to other providers, whether each Participating PCP is enrolled as a MassHealth provider, and any other information requested by EOHHS; and
- 5. Participating PCP Modifications
  - a. The Contractor may request EOHHS' approval annually for additions to the Contractor's list of Participating PCPs through the Accountable Care Organization Primary Care Provider Additions process, as further specified by EOHHS.
    - 1) If a requested addition is approved, the new PCP will be added to the Contractor's list of Participating PCPs for an effective date to be further specified by EOHHS; and
    - 2) For new Enrollees enrolled pursuant to this **Section**, the Contractor shall collaborate with and support EOHHS in ensuring uninterrupted care as described in **Section 2.5.A.4**.

- b. The Contractor shall request provider file maintenance for certain Participating PCP modifications on an ongoing basis as further specified by EOHHS.
- c. EOHHS shall provide the Contractor with specifications about the Accountable Care Organization Primary Care Provider Additions Process and provider file maintenance process. Such specifications may include when the Contractor must use each process depending on a number of factors, including but not limited to any association between a proposed PCP's TIN and either the Contractor's TIN or an existing PCP's TIN.

### B. Referral Circle

- 1. Subject to approval by EOHHS, the Contractor may establish a Referral Circle. EOHHS may approve, reject, or propose modifications to the Referral Circle in its discretion;
- 2. If the Contractor chooses to establish a Referral Circle and EOHHS approves such Referral Circle, the Contractor shall ensure, and shall demonstrate to EOHHS' satisfaction, that the Referral Circle observes and complies with member protections set forth in **Section 2.8**; and
- 3. EOHHS may modify or withdraw its approval of Contractor's Referral Circle at EOHHS' discretion, including based on Member Grievances.
- C. Affiliated Hospitals
  - 1. The Contractor shall have agreements with at least one hospital to support Contractor's activities under this Contract and as further specified by EOHHS. Such hospital(s) shall be Affiliated Hospital(s).
  - 2. The Contractor shall develop, implement, and maintain protocols with each Affiliated Hospital that support the coordination of Enrollees' care, including transitions of care, as part of the Contractor's Transitional Care Management program as described in **Section 2.3.C.2**. Such protocols shall be in accordance with Contractor's EOHHS-approved DSRIP Participation Plan as described in **Section 5.1.A**.
- D. Participating Safety Net Hospitals

The Contractor may include as Affiliated Hospitals one or more Safety Net Hospitals, as identified by EOHHS, and may designate such Safety Net Hospitals to serve as the Contractor's Participating Safety Net Hospitals. Participating Safety Net Hospitals shall be considered Affiliated Hospitals for the purposes of the requirements in **Section 2.2.C**. The Contractor shall:

- 1. Ensure that each Affiliated Hospital arrangement with a Participating Safety Net Hospital:
  - a. Is approved by EOHHS;
  - b. Has a term of a minimum of one year from the Operational Start Date;

- c. May only be terminated for cause;
- d. Requires that the Participating Safety Net Hospital shall not contract as a Participating Safety Net Hospital with any entity, except the Contractor, that is participating as part of the MassHealth ACO Program; and
  - 1) Requires that the Participating Safety Net Hospital share meaningfully in the Contractor's financial accountability for performance under the Contract, as follows and as further specified by EOHHS:
    - a) Such financial accountability shall include the potential for the Participating Safety Net Hospital to share gains from savings and share responsibility for losses through one or more of the following arrangements:
      - (i) Financial and performance accountability for the cost and quality of episodes of care (e.g., bundled payments);
      - (ii) A Total Cost of Care (TCOC) sub-budget with accountability for quality;
      - (iii) Other performance accountability including financial penalties and bonuses; or
      - (iv) An arrangement under which the Participating Safety Net Hospital otherwise financially participates in the savings and losses of the Contractor such as through the Participating Safety Net Hospital's corporate affiliation to or common ownership with the Contractor.
    - b) As determined by EOHHS, the Participating Safety Net Hospital shall bear more than nominal risk in the financial accountability arrangement, such that the cumulative maximum annual potential for losses or gains based on the Participating Safety Net Hospital's performance is not less than one of the following:
      - (i) 25% of the annual value of the Participating Safety Net Hospital's DSTI Glide Path payment;
      - (ii) 1% of the Participating Safety Net Hospital's total Medicaid patient service revenue; or
      - (iii) If applicable, 30% of the difference between the Participating Safety Net Hospital's TCOC sub-budget benchmark and actual TCOC sub-budget performance.
    - c) The Contractor shall obtain EOHHS approval for its arrangement with the Participating Safety Net Hospital, including providing documentation of the financial participation agreement(s) internal to the Participating Safety Net Hospital's corporate affiliation, as further specified by EOHHS.

- 2. Pay each Participating Safety Net Hospital the full amount of DSTI Glide Path Payments Contractor receives for such Participating Safety Net Hospital, as described in Section 5.1.F.2.
- 3. Ensure that the written arrangement with the Participating Safety Net Hospital satisfies all applicable Contract requirements related to Affiliated Providers.
- 4. Nothing in this **Section 2.2.D** prohibits a Participating Safety Net Hospital from contracting with another MassHealth ACO, MCO or the PCC Plan as a Network Hospital.
- E. Other Affiliated Providers
  - 1. The Contractor may establish agreements with other Affiliated Providers to support Contractor's activities under this Contract. The Contractor shall disclose such agreements to EOHHS.
  - 2. The Contractor shall report information on such Affiliated Providers as necessary to facilitate data reporting, as further directed by EOHHS.
- F. Community Partners

The Contractor shall contract with Behavioral Health Community Partners (BH CPs) and Long-Term Services and Supports Community Partners (LTSS CPs) as described in **Sections 2.3.F** and **2.3.G**.

- G. Policies and Procedures
  - 1. The Contractor shall establish and implement policies and procedures to increase the Contractor's capabilities to share information among providers involved in Enrollees' care, including:
    - a. Increasing connection rates of Affiliated Providers to the Mass HIway;
    - b. Adopting and integrating interoperable certified Electronic Health Records (EHR) technologies (such as those certified by the Office of the National Coordinator (ONC);
    - c. Enhancing interoperability; and
    - d. Increasing the use of real time notification of events in care (such as but not limited to admission of an Enrollee to an emergency room or other care delivery setting) in accordance with the Contractor's DSRIP Participation Plan;
  - 2. The Contractor shall not adopt policies and procedures to avoid costs of TCOC Included Services by referring Enrollees to publicly supported health care resources.

#### H. HIPAA Certification

- 1. By executing this Contract, and to memorialize compliance for permitted disclosures under applicable law, including those for Treatment, Payment, and Health Care Operations purposes, as those terms are defined in HIPAA - 45 CFR 164.506, the Contractor certifies that: (i) the Contractor, together with its Participating PCPs, is a Covered Entity; or (ii) the Contractor is a Covered Entity and has entered into an Organized Health Care Arrangement with its Participating PCPs; or (iii) the Contractor is a Business Associate of its Participating PCPs or an Organized Health Care Arrangement to which its Participating PCPs belong for purposes of, at a minimum, performing or providing activities, functions and/or services relating to minimizing the total cost and maximizing the quality of care providing to Enrollees.
- 2. Upon request, the Contractor shall produce documentation supporting its status as a Covered Entity or Business Associate, as set forth above, its relationship with its Participating PCPs and/or its authority to receive data related to Enrollees for the performance of the Contractor's responsibilities as set forth in this Contract.
- 3. The Contractor's obligations relating to performance for activities under this Contract shall be specified in **Section 7**. The Contractor's obligations for performance of certain activities in this Contract that are identified in and performed under the Business Associate Data Management and Confidentiality Agreement found at **Appendix N**, are subject to additional terms and conditions. Such terms include compliance with Business Associate Agreement requirements under HIPAA, requirements for "holders" under M.G.L. c. 66A, "lawful holders" under 42 CFR Part 2, and any other applicable federal or state law or regulation pertaining to the use, disclosure, maintenance, privacy or security of PI. If **Appendix N** is not part of the Contractor's obligations, **Appendix N** shall be left blank as attached to this Contract.

### Section 2.3 Care Delivery, Care Coordination and Care Management

In addition to Members' other rights, the Contractor shall ensure that all Enrollees experience care that is integrated across providers, that is Member-centered, and that connects Enrollees to the right care in the right settings, as described in this Section and as further specified by EOHHS.

A. General Care Delivery Requirements

The Contractor shall ensure that all Enrollees receive care that is timely, accessible, and Culturally and Linguistically Competent. The Contractor shall:

- 1. Ensure that all Enrollees may access:
  - a. As further specified by EOHHS, Primary Care or Urgent Care during extended hours to reduce avoidable inpatient admissions and emergency department visits;
  - b. Medical and diagnostic equipment that is accessible to the Enrollee;

- c. Care that is Culturally and Linguistically Competent. The Contractor shall regularly evaluate the population of Enrollees to identify language needs, including needs experienced by Enrollees who are deaf or hard of hearing, and needs related to health literacy, and to identify needs related to cultural appropriateness of care (including through the Care Needs Screening as described in **Section 2.3.B**). The Contractor shall identify opportunities to improve the availability of fluent staff or skilled translation services in Enrollees' preferred languages and opportunities to improve the cultural appropriateness of Enrollees' care; and
- d. All Medically Necessary services, including Behavioral Health Services, other specialty services, and any other services delivered to the Enrollee by entities other than the Contractor, in a timely, coordinated, and person-centered manner and in accordance with the Enrollee's wishes, as necessary and appropriate;
- 2. Ensure that each Enrollee, including but not limited to Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs, has access to Providers with expertise in treating the full range of medical conditions of the Enrollee;
- 3. Perform coordination to assist Enrollees with accessing transportation to medical appointments, where Medically Necessary, for the Enrollee to access medical care;
- 4. Ensure provision of Early Periodic Screening, Diagnosis, and Treatment (EPSDT) and Preventive Pediatric Health Care Screening and Diagnosis (PPHSD) services to all Enrollees under the age of 21;
- 5. Ensure the use of the CANS Tool by appropriately qualified Primary Care and Behavioral Health Providers for all Enrollees under the age of 21, as further directed by EOHHS, and otherwise ensure that Enrollees under the age of 21 have access to appropriate care;
- 6. Ensure that all Enrollees under the age of 21 have access to Medically Necessary services under the Children's Behavioral Health Initiative, including through partnering with Community Service Agencies, as identified by EOHHS. Such services shall include but not be limited to:
  - a. Intensive Care Coordination;
  - b. Family Support and Training Services;
  - c. In-Home Behavioral Services (including Behavior Management Therapy and Behavior Management Monitoring);
  - d. Therapeutic Mentoring Services;
  - e. In-Home Therapy Services (including Therapeutic Clinical Intervention and Ongoing Therapeutic Training and Support); and
  - f. Youth Mobile Crisis Intervention Services (MCI);

- 7. Ensure that all Enrollees have access to emergency Behavioral Health Services, including immediate and unrestricted access to Emergency Services Program and Mobile Crisis Intervention services at hospital emergency departments and in the community, 24 hours a day, seven days a week;
- 8. Ensure that criminal justice involved Enrollees have access to medically necessary services, including Behavioral Health Services, and Care Management and care coordination as appropriate, as otherwise provided in this Contract.
- 9. Follow up with an Enrollee within 24 hours of when the Enrollee accesses emergency Behavioral Health Services, including ESP and MCI services;
- 10. Develop, implement, and maintain Wellness Initiatives as follows and as further directed by EOHHS:
  - a. Such Wellness Initiatives may include, but are not limited to, programs such as:
    - 1) General health education classes, including how to access appropriate levels of health care;
    - 2) Tobacco cessation programs, with targeted outreach for adolescents and pregnant individuals;
    - 3) Childbirth education classes;
    - 4) Nutrition counseling, with targeted outreach for pregnant individuals, older Enrollees, and Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs;
    - 5) Education about the signs and symptoms of common diseases, conditions and complications (e.g., strokes, diabetes, depression);
    - 6) Early detection of mental health issues in children;
    - 7) Early intervention and risk reduction strategies to avoid complications of disability and chronic illness;
    - 8) Chronic disease self-management;
    - 9) Prevention and treatment of alcohol and substance use disorders;
    - 10) Coping with losses resulting from disability or aging;
    - 11) Self-care training, including self-examination; and
    - 12) Over-the-counter medication management, including the importance of understanding how to take over-the-counter and prescribed medications and how to coordinate all such medications.
  - b. The Contractor shall comply with all applicable state and federal statutes and regulations; and

- c. The Contractor shall ensure that Wellness Initiatives include Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate materials.
- 11. Develop, implement, and maintain Disease Management programs as follows and as further directed by EOHHS:
  - a. The Contractor shall establish programs that address the specific needs of Enrollees with certain diseases or conditions which may place such Enrollees at high risk for adverse health outcomes;
  - b. Such programs may include activities such as but not limited to the following:
    - 1) Education of Enrollees about their disease or condition, and about the care available and the importance of proactive approaches to the management of the disease or condition (including self-care);
    - 2) Outreach to Enrollees to encourage participation in the appropriate level of care and Care Management for their disease or condition;
    - 3) Facilitation of prompt and easy access to care appropriate to the disease or condition in line with applicable and appropriate clinical guidelines;
    - 4) Mechanisms designed to ensure that pre-treatment protocols, such as laboratory testing and drug pre-authorization, are conducted in a timely manner to ensure that treatment regimens are implemented as expeditiously as possible;
    - 5) Education of Providers, including, but not limited to, clinically appropriate guidelines and Enrollee-specific information with respect to an Enrollee's disease or condition, including relevant indicators; and
    - 6) The Care Management activities described in **Section 2.3.E**.
- 12. Establish affiliations with Providers (including contracting with the network of Community Service Agencies (CSAs) in the Contractor's geographic area, as determined by EOHHS) and organizations as necessary to fulfill the requirements of this **Section 2.3**, including affiliations with CPs and other community-based organizations and social services organizations; and
- 13. Ensure appropriate care for Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs.
- B. Care Needs Screening and Appropriate Follow-Up

The Contractor shall ensure that Enrollees receive screenings to identify their health and functional needs as follows:

1. The Contractor shall develop, implement, and maintain procedures for completing an initial Care Needs Screening for each Enrollee and shall make best efforts to complete such screening within 90 days of the Enrollee's Effective Date of Enrollment;

- 2. The Contractor's Care Needs Screening shall:
  - a. Be a survey-based instrument approved by EOHHS;
  - b. Be made available to Enrollees in multiple formats including Web, print and telephone;
  - c. Be conducted with the consent of the Enrollee;
  - d. Include disclosures of how information will be used;
  - e. Incorporate, at a minimum, questions:
    - 1) On member demographics;
    - 2) On personal health history, including chronic illness and current treatment;
    - 3) On self-perceived health status;
    - 4) To identify Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs;
    - 5) To identify Enrollees' needs for Culturally and Linguistically Appropriate Services, including but not limited to hearing and vision impairment and language preference;
    - 6) To identify Enrollees' needs for accessible medical diagnostic equipment;
    - 7) To identify the Enrollee's health concerns and goals; and
    - 8) That specifically screen for care needs experienced by children, including evaluating characteristics of the Enrollees' families and homes;
  - f. As further directed by EOHHS, evaluate Enrollees' needs for Behavioral Health-related services, including unmet needs, and including Enrollees' appropriateness for assignment to BH CPs as further specified by EOHHS. The Contractor's Care Needs Screening shall evaluate characteristics such as but not limited to:
    - 1) The Enrollee's current use of BH Services, if any, including substance use disorder treatment services;
    - 2) The presence of mental health diagnoses or conditions, if any;
    - 3) The presence of any substance use disorders, if any; and

- 4) The Enrollee's affiliation with any state agency that provides BH-related care management or other activities, including the Department of Mental Health (DMH) and the Bureau of Substance Abuse Services (BSAS);
- g. As further directed by EOHHS, evaluate Enrollees' needs for LTSS and LTSS-related services, including unmet needs, and including Enrollees' appropriateness for assignment to LTSS CPs as further specified by EOHHS. The Contractor's Care Needs Screening shall evaluate characteristics such as but not limited to:
  - 1) Current use of MassHealth LTSS, such as:
    - a) Adult Day Health Services;
    - b) Adult Foster Care Services;
    - c) Continuous Skilled Nursing Services (post-100 days of services);
    - d) Day Habilitation Services;
    - e) Group Adult Foster Care Services;
    - f) Nursing Facility Services (post-100 days of services);
    - g) Inpatient and Outpatient Chronic Disease Rehabilitation Hospital Services (post-100 days of services); and
    - h) Personal Care Attendant Services (including Transitional Living Program);
  - Participation in a Home and Community Based Services (HCBS) Waiver;
  - 3) Affiliation with any state agency that provides HCBS Waiver-like services, such as those provided by the Department of Developmental Services (DDS), Executive Office of Elder Affairs (EOEA), Massachusetts Commission for the Blind (MCB), Massachusetts Commission for the Deaf and Hard of Hearing, or Massachusetts Rehabilitation Commission (MRC);
  - 4) Need for assistance with Activities of Daily Living (ADLs) or Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (IADLs);
  - 5) Risk for institutionalization;
  - 6) Any other clinical presentation that indicates a potential need for LTSS care, such as an indicated need for home-based nursing; and
  - 7) Whether the Enrollee currently is the only adult in their home environment;

- h. As further directed by EOHHS, evaluate Enrollees' health-related social needs, including whether the Enrollee would benefit from receiving community services to address health-related social needs. Such services shall include but not be limited to:
  - 1) Housing stabilization and support services;
  - 2) Housing search and placement;
  - 3) Utility assistance;
  - 4) Physical activity and nutrition; and
  - 5) Support for Enrollees who have experience of violence;
- i. Evaluate Enrollees' needs for care that is Culturally and Linguistically Competent, including identifying Enrollees' preferred languages;
- j. Evaluate whether an Enrollee is an Enrollee with Special Health Care Needs; and
- k. Otherwise identify an Enrollee's risk factors and relevant health and functional needs, as further directed by EOHHS.
- 3. The Contractor shall evaluate Enrollees' needs through means other than the Care Needs Screenings. Such means shall include but not be limited to regular analysis of available claims, encounter, and clinical data on Enrollees' diagnoses and patterns of care;
- 4. The Contractor shall ensure that Enrollees receive Medically Necessary and appropriate care and follow-up based on their identified needs, including but not limited to needs identified through the Contractor's Care Needs Screening. The Contractor shall:
  - a. For Enrollees with identified LTSS- or BH-related needs, coordinate as appropriate with the Contractor's CPs to fulfill the requirements of this Section 2.3.B, as described in Sections 2.3.F and 2.3.G;
  - b. Ensure that Enrollees who are identified as having care needs as described in this Section receive assistance in accessing services to meet those needs. Such assistance shall include activities such as but not limited to:
    - Referring the Enrollees to Providers, social service agencies, or other community-based organizations that address the Enrollee's needs, including but not limited to Medically Necessary services;
    - 2) Providing the Enrollee with support to ensure a successful referral, including:

- a) Ensuring the Enrollee attends the referred appointment, including activities such as coordinating transportation assistance and following up after missed appointments;
- b) The Enrollee's PCP communicating and sharing records with the Provider being referred to, as appropriate to coordinate care; and
- c) The Enrollee's PCP directly introducing the Enrollee to the service Provider, if co-located, during a medical visit (i.e., a "warm hand-off");
- 3) Providing information and navigation to the Enrollee regarding community providers of social services that address the Enrollee's health-related social needs, as appropriate;
- 4) Providing the Enrollee with information and impartial counseling about available options;
- 5) Coordinating with service Providers and state agencies to improve integration of Enrollees' care; and
- 6) Facilitating the transition of an Enrollee to a different level of care, setting of care, frequency of care, or provider, to better match care to the Enrollee's indicated needs;
- c. Ensure that Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs are comprehensively assessed and receive a Care Plan, as described in **Section 2.3.D**;
- d. Develop, implement, and maintain policies and procedures regarding the identification of, outreach to, and assessment of Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs within the required timeframe specified in **Section 2.3.D**;
- e. Ensure that Enrollees with identified LTSS needs receive appropriate services and referrals to address their care needs, which may include for certain Enrollees referral to an LTSS CP or otherwise being comprehensively assessed and receiving a Care Plan, as described in **Section 2.3.D**;
- f. Ensure that BH and LTSS CP Assigned Enrollees receive a Comprehensive Assessment and a Care Plan, as described in **Section 2.3.D**;
- g. Ensure that all Enrollees with Significant BH Needs receive appropriate services to address their care needs, as follows:
  - 1) The Contractor shall:
    - a) Ensure all such Enrollees receive appropriate services and referrals to address their care needs, which may include for certain Enrollees referral to a BH CP, as described in Section 2.3.D;

- b) Work with the Contractor's BH CPs to assist such Enrollees with in accessing appropriate services, including but not limited to providing navigation and referral, as described in **Section 2.3.F**;
- c) Ensure that Participating PCPs utilize a Screening, Brief Intervention, and Referral to Treatment (SBIRT) model for Enrollees as appropriate and as further specified by EOHHS.;
- Record in each such Enrollee's medical record appropriate information on the Enrollee's access to care, including but not limited to information on whether each Enrollee has a Comprehensive Assessment, a Care Plan, a Care Coordinator or Clinical Care Manager assigned to their care, and sufficient access to ongoing support and treatment that meets the Enrollee's care needs;
- e) Report to EOHHS on such information and on the Contractor's success in connecting such Enrollees to appropriate levels of care, in aggregate form or as further directed by EOHHS; and
- f) Ensure that each such Enrollee's privacy is protected in accordance with the privacy requirements in 45 CFR Parts 160 and 164 Subparts A and E, to the extent that they are applicable;
- 2) Such services shall include but not be limited to services such as:
  - a) Behavioral Health Services including inpatient, diversionary, and outpatient care;
  - b) Substance use disorder treatment;
  - c) Peer Supports, recovery coaches, and self-help groups;
  - d) For Enrollees under the age of 21, Children's Behavioral Health Initiative Services;
  - e) Community Support Program (CSP) services, including but not limited to CSP services for the chronically homeless; and
  - f) Services provided by other state agencies, including but not limited to DMH, DDS, DCF, and DYS;
- 3) This **Section 2.3.B.4.g** shall not be interpreted to eliminate or otherwise modify the Contractor's other responsibilities as described in this Contract.
- C. Care Coordination, Transitional Care Management, and Clinical Advice and Support Line

The Contractor shall ensure that care for all Enrollees is coordinated. The Contractor shall, at a minimum, as described in this Section and further specified by EOHHS, perform care coordination activities for Enrollees; have a Transitional Care Management program to coordinate Enrollees' care during transitions such as hospital discharges; and maintain a

Clinical Advice and Support Line to provide Enrollees access to information and assistance that supports coordinated care.

- 1. The Contractor shall perform care coordination as follows. The Contractor shall:
  - a. For Enrollees with identified LTSS- or BH-related needs, coordinate as appropriate with the Contractor's CPs to fulfill the requirements of this Section 2.3.C and as set forth in Sections 2.3.F and 2.3.G;
  - b. Coordinate care for all Enrollees, including but not limited to:
    - 1) Assisting Enrollees to navigate to and access Medically Necessary services;
    - 2) Facilitating communication between the Enrollee and the Enrollee's providers and among such providers, for example, through the use of the Mass HIway;
    - 3) Monitoring the provision of services and making necessary referrals; and
    - 4) Coordinating with staff in other state agencies, or community service organizations, if the agency or organization is already involved in serving the Enrollee, or providing information and referral if the agency or organization may be helpful in meeting such needs;
  - c. Ensure that all Enrollees receive information about how to contact the Contractor to access care coordination; and
  - d. Ensure that in the process of coordinating care, each Enrollee's privacy is protected in accordance with the privacy requirements in 45 CFR Parts 160 and 164 Subparts A and E, to the extent that they are applicable;
- 2. The Contractor shall have a Transitional Care Management program. The Contractor shall develop, implement, and maintain protocols for transitional care management with all Affiliated Hospitals. Such protocols shall:
  - a. Ensure follow-up with an Enrollee within 72 hours of when the Enrollee is discharged from any type of Affiliated Hospital inpatient stay or emergency department visit, through a home visit, in-office appointment, telehealth visit, or phone conversation, as appropriate, with the Enrollee;
  - b. Ensure post-discharge activities are appropriate to the needs of the Enrollee, including identifying the need for follow-up services;
  - c. Be developed in partnership with and specify the role of the Contractor's BH CPs and LTSS CPs in managing transitional care for Enrollees with BH and LTSS needs;

- d. Integrate the Contractor's other Care Management activities for Enrollees, such as ensuring that an Enrollee's Care Coordinator or Clinical Care Manager is involved in Discharge Planning and follow-up;
- e. Include elements such as but not limited to the following:
  - 1) Event notification protocols that ensure key providers and individuals involved in an Enrollee's care are notified of admission, transfer, discharge, and other important care events, for example, through the use of the Mass HIway and the Mass HIway Event Notification Service (ENS). Such key providers shall include but not be limited to an Enrollee's PCP, BH Provider if any, and LTSS Provider (e.g., Personal Care Attendant) if any;
  - 2) Medication reconciliation;
  - 3) Criteria that trigger an in-person rather than telephonic post-discharge follow-up;
  - 4) Home visits post-discharge for certain Enrollees with complex needs;
  - 5) Policies and procedures to ensure inclusion of Enrollees and Enrollees' family members, guardians and caregivers, as applicable, in Discharge Planning and follow-up, and to ensure appropriate education of Enrollees, family members, guardians, and caregivers on post-discharge care instructions;
  - 6) Inclusion of the Enrollee's BH Provider, if any, and LTSS Provider (e.g., Personal Care Attendant) if any in Discharge Planning and follow-up; and
  - 7) Policies and procedures that ensure timely, appropriate, and comprehensive Discharge Planning for Enrollees Experiencing Homelessness and Enrollees at Risk of Homelessness including as set forth in **Section 2.3.C.4** and as further specified by EOHHS.
- f. Include protocols for documenting all efforts related to Transitional Care Management, including the Enrollee's active participation in any Discharge Planning;
- 3. The Contractor shall maintain a Clinical Advice and Support Line, accessible by Enrollees 24 hours a day, seven days a week, in accordance with the following:
  - a. The Clinical Advice and Support Line shall:
    - 1) Be easily accessible to Enrollees. The Clinical Advice and Support Line shall:

- a) Have a dedicated toll-free telephone number;
- b) Offer all services in all prevalent languages, at a minimum;
- c) Make oral interpretation services available free-of-charge to Enrollees in all non-English languages spoken by Enrollees; and
- d) Make services available for the deaf and hard of hearing, such as TTY services or comparable services;
- 2) Provide access to medical advice as follows:
  - a) The Clinical Advice and Support Line shall be staffed by a registered nurse or similarly licensed and qualified clinician, and shall provide direct access to such clinician;
  - b) Such clinician shall be available to respond to Enrollee questions about health or medical concerns and to provide medical triage, based on industry standard guidelines and as further directed by EOHHS, to assist Enrollees in determining the most appropriate level of care for their illness or condition; and
  - c) The Clinical Advice and Support Line shall have documented protocols for determining an Enrollee's acuity and need for emergent, urgent, or elective follow-up care, and for when the Enrollee should go to the emergency department versus an urgent care center, if it is available, versus advising the Enrollee to call his or her PCP the following business day and schedule an appointment;
- 3) Facilitate coordination of Enrollee care as follows:
  - a) The Clinical Advice and Support Line's clinicians shall have access to information about Enrollees and Affiliated Providers, including, at a minimum:
    - (i) Processes and capabilities to identify an Enrollee who calls the Clinical Advice and Support Line;
    - (ii) The name, contact information, and hours of operation of the Enrollee's Participating PCP; and
    - (iii) The name and contact information of the Enrollee's Care Coordinator or Clinical Care Manager, if applicable;
  - b) The Clinical Advice and Support Line shall be incorporated in the Contractor's policies and procedures for care coordination and Care Management, such as policies and procedures for:
    - The Clinical Advice and Support Line notifying Providers and Care Management staff involved in an Enrollee's care of a phone call, particularly if the call indicates a need to modify the Enrollee's documented Care Plan or course of treatment or a need for follow-up;

- (ii) The Clinical Advice and Support Line's clinicians being able to access relevant information from an Enrollee's Care Plan or medical record under certain circumstances to respond to an Enrollee's questions and to coordinate care; and
- (iii) The Clinical Advice and Support Line providing appropriate information and navigation to Providers who can support an Enrollee's needs, including but not limited to Affiliated Providers and Providers involved in an Enrollee's care;
- c) The Clinical Advice and Support Line shall otherwise coordinate with an Enrollee's Participating PCP, Care Coordinator, or Clinical Care Manager, as applicable, including through providing "warm handoffs" to such individuals through direct transfer protocols and processes and capabilities to share information with such individuals; and
- 4) Provide general health information to Enrollees and answer general health and wellness-related questions.
- 4. The Contractor shall assist hospitals, including but not limited to Affiliated Hospitals, in Discharge Planning activities for Enrollees at Risk of Homelessness and Enrollees Experiencing Homelessness, as further specified by EOHHS. The Contractor shall document any such assistance in the Enrollee's medical record.
- 5. For the purposes of this **Section 2.3.C**,
  - a. Enrollees Experiencing Homelessness shall be any Enrollee who lacks a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence and who:
    - 1) has a primary nighttime residence that is a public or private place not designed for or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings including a car, park, abandoned building, bus or train station, airport, or camping group;
    - 2) is living in a supervised publicly or privately operated emergency shelter designated to provide temporary living arrangements, including congregate shelters, transitional housing, and hotels and motels paid for by charitable organizations or by federal, state, or local government programs for low-income individuals; or
    - is chronically homeless as defined by the US Department of Housing and Urban Development;
  - b. Enrollees at Risk of Homelessness shall be any Enrollee who does not have sufficient resources or support networks (e.g., family, friends, faith-based or other social networks) immediately available to prevent them from moving to an emergency shelter or another place not meant for human habitation.

## D. Assessment and Member-Centered Care Planning

The Contractor shall ensure that certain Enrollees, as described in this Section and further specified by EOHHS, are comprehensively assessed and receive a documented Care Plan that is informed by such assessment. Such assessment and documented Care Plan shall be member-centered and shall inform Enrollees' care, including but not limited to any Care Management activities, as described in this Section and further specified by EOHHS.

- 1. The Contractor shall comprehensively assess certain Enrollees as follows:
  - a. The Contractor shall, either directly or, as appropriate, through its Community Partners, at a minimum, comprehensively assess:
    - 1) LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees;
    - 2) BH CP-Assigned Enrollees. For any such BH CP-Assigned Enrollees, the Contractor shall obligate the Contractor's BH CPs to comprehensively assess such Enrollees; and
    - 3) Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs;
  - b. The Contractor shall ensure that Enrollees are comprehensively assessed using a person-centered assessment of an Enrollee's care needs and, as applicable and clinically appropriate, the Enrollee's functional needs, accessibility needs, goals, and other characteristics, taking into consideration the domains listed in Section 2.3.D.1.l;
  - c. The Contractor shall ensure such Comprehensive Assessments are completed within 90 days of the effective date of each such Enrollee's assignment to a BH or LTSS CP;
  - d. The Contractor shall ensure that Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs are comprehensively assessed within 180 days of their enrollment date in Contract Year 1, and the Contractor shall ensure that new Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs enrolled in each subsequent year are comprehensively assessed within 90 days of enrollment;
  - e. The Contractor shall update such assessments at least annually thereafter, and whenever an Enrollee experiences a major change in health status that is due to progressive disease, functional decline, or resolution of a problem or condition that represents a consistent pattern of changes that is not self-limiting; impacts more than one area of the Enrollee's health status; and requires a review by the Enrollee's care team;
  - f. The Contractor shall record such assessments in Enrollees' medical record;
  - g. Such assessments shall be performed using assessment tools and methods as approved by EOHHS;

- h. The Contractor shall ensure that such assessments are completed independently, by an individual who is not financially or otherwise conflicted, as further defined by EOHHS;
- i. The Contractor shall respond to requests by EOHHS or EOHSS' designee (e.g., EOHHS' Third Party Administrator (TPA)) for copies of the assessments of Enrollees seeking Long-Term Services and Supports as follows and as further specified by EOHHS;
  - For such an Enrollee for whom such assessment has been completed, the Contractor shall provide a copy of such assessment as specified by EOHHS;
  - 2) For such an Enrollee for whom no such assessment has been completed, the Contractor shall provide the Enrollee's Care Needs Screening information or other information as specified by EOHHS.
  - 3) The Contractor shall designate an individual to receive such requests and shall supply contact information for that individual to EOHHS.
- j. As further directed by EOHHS, the Contractor may, where appropriate, meet the assessment requirement, as described in **Section 2.3.D**, with an existing assessment for an Enrollee rather than conducting a new assessment, where such existing assessment is timely and appropriate, as further defined by EOHHS;
- k. As requested by EOHHS, the Contractor shall report, in a form and format as specified by EOHHS, about such assessments in accordance with **Appendix F**;
- 1. Comprehensive Assessments for BH and LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees
  - 1) The Contractor shall provide, either directly or, as appropriate through its Community Partners, a Comprehensive Assessment, as further specified by EOHHS, to LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees and BH CP-Assigned Enrollees;
  - 2) Comprehensive Assessments, as provided to BH and LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees, shall include domains and considerations appropriate for the population receiving the Comprehensive Assessment, as further specified by EOHHS, and shall include, but may not be limited to, the following domains and considerations, as they relate to the Enrollee:
    - a) Immediate care needs and current services, including but not limited to any care coordination or management activities and any services activities being provided by state agencies such as DMH, DDS, MRC, MCB, DCF, DYS, or EOEA;
    - b) Health conditions;
    - c) Medications;

- d) Ability to communicate their concerns, symptoms, or care goals;
- e) Functional status, including needs for assistance with any Activities of Daily Living (ADLs) or Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (IADLs);
- f) Self-identified strengths, weaknesses, interests, choices, care goals, and personal goals;
- g) Current and past mental health needs and substance use;
- h) Accessibility requirements, including but not limited to preferred language and specific communication needs, transportation needs, and equipment needs;
- i) Housing and home environment, including but not limited to risk of homelessness, housing preferences, and safety;
- j) Employment status, interests, and goals, as well as current use of and goals for leisure time;
- k) Available informal, caregiver, or social supports, including peer supports;
- 1) Risk factors for abuse or neglect;
- m) Food security, nutrition, wellness, and exercise;
- n) Advance directives status and preferences and guardianship status; and
- o) Other domains and considerations identified by EOHHS.
- EOHHS may specify such Comprehensive Assessment tool, at EOHHS' discretion;
- 4) Such Comprehensive Assessments shall be appropriate to the Enrollee, shall be Enrollee-centered, and shall take place in a location that meets the Enrollee's needs, including home-based assessments as appropriate;
- 5) Such Comprehensive Assessments shall incorporate an assessment of the Enrollee's functional needs for LTSS, as further specified by EOHHS; and
- 6) Unless clinically appropriate, a new Comprehensive Assessment shall not be conducted for an Enrollee when a Comprehensive Assessment has been conducted for that Enrollee within the last year and includes all domains and considerations described in **Section 2.3.D.1.l.2**.
- 2. The Contractor shall provide Enrollees with documented Care Plans as follows:
  - a. The Contractor shall, at a minimum, provide, either directly or, as appropriate, through its Community Partners, documented Care Plans to:

- 1) LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees. For any such LTSS-Assigned Enrollees, the Contractor shall obligate the Contractor's LTSS CPs to complete the LTSS component of such Care Plan;
- 2) BH CP-Assigned Enrollees. For any such BH CP-Assigned Enrollees, the Contractor shall obligate the Contractor's BH CPs to provide such Care Plans; and
- 3) Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs;
- b. As requested by EOHHS, the Contractor shall report, in a form and format as specified by EOHHS, about Care Plans in accordance with **Appendix F**;
- c. Care Plans shall be developed in accordance with any applicable EOHHS quality assurance and utilization review standards.
- d. Care Plans for LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees and BH CP-Assigned Enrollees shall:
  - 1) Be unique to each Enrollee;
  - 2) Be in writing;
  - 3) Reflect the results of the Enrollee's Comprehensive Assessment, as described in **Section 2.3.D.1**
  - 4) Be person-centered and developed under the direction of the Enrollee (or the Enrollee's representative, if applicable). Enrollees shall be provided with any necessary assistance and accommodations to prepare for, fully participate in, and to the extent preferred, direct the care planning process;
  - 5) Be signed or otherwise approved by the Enrollee. The Contractor shall establish and maintain policies and procedures to ensure an Enrollee can sign or otherwise convey approval of his or her Care Plan when it is developed or subsequently modified. Such policies and procedures shall include:
    - a) Informing an Enrollee of his or her right to approve the Care Plan;
    - b) Providing mechanisms for the Enrollee to sign or otherwise convey approval of the Care Plan. Such mechanisms shall meet the Enrollee's accessibility needs;
    - c) Documenting the Enrollee's verbal approval of the Care Plan, including a description of the accommodation need that does not permit the Enrollee to sign the Care Plan, in the medical record. In the absence of an accommodation need, the reason a signature

was not obtainable shall be documented and a signature from the Enrollee shall be obtained within three (3) months of the verbal approval;

- d) Providing the Enrollee with a copy of the approved and signed Care Plan in an appropriate and accessible format, as indicated by the Enrollee's accommodation needs and including but not limited to alternative methods or formats and translation into the primary language of the Enrollee (or authorized representative, if any); and
- e) Informing an Enrollee of the availability of and access to Ombudsman services in accordance with Section 2.8.G.2.
- 6) Be approved and signed by the Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee in a timely manner, as further specified by EOHHS. Such approval shall include, but shall not be limited to, approval of Care Plans completed by the Contractor, Care Plans completed by the Contractor's BH CPs and approval of the LTSS component of Care Plans completed by the Contractor's LTSS CPs, as further specified by EOHHS.
- 7) Be completed using a template approved by EOHHS and include at a minimum, the following information:
  - a) Certain information on the first page or in a cover sheet, as further specified by EOHHS;
  - b) Name and contact information for
    - (i) Care coordinator(s),
    - (ii) PCP or PCP Designee, and
    - (iii) Additional care team members, as applicable;
  - c) Current needs or conditions identified from the Comprehensive Assessment or other screenings or assessments and prioritized by the Enrollee;
  - d) List of Enrollee's strengths, interests, preferences, and cultural considerations;
  - e) Measurable goals with an estimated timeframe for achievement and plan for follow-up;
  - f) Recommended action step for each goal with associated responsible care team member and any related accessibility requirements;
  - g) Identification of barriers to meeting goals;
  - h) Additional needs or conditions that the enrollee would like to address in the future;

- List of current services the Enrollee is receiving to meet current needs or conditions identified from the Comprehensive Assessment or from other screenings or assessments;
- j) Back-up or contingency plan;
- k) Documentation of Enrollee and PCP or PCP Designee signature and date; and
- 8) Be completed, including being signed or otherwise approved by the Enrollee and approved and signed by the Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee, within five (5) calendar months of the Enrollee's Assignment to the Enrollee's BH CP or LTSS CP.
- 9) Be updated annually as follows:
  - a) Annual updates shall be informed by the annual Comprehensive Assessment;
  - b) Annual updates shall be signed or otherwise approved by the Enrollee and approved and signed by the Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee within one (1) year of PCP or PCP Designee signature on the previous Care Plan; and
  - c) The development of the annual updates shall include at a minimum the following activities:
    - (i) Determining the Enrollee's progress toward goals;
    - (ii) Reassessing the Enrollee's health status;
    - (iii) Reassessing the Enrollee's goals;
    - (iv) Monitoring the Enrollee's compliance with the Care Plan;
    - (v) Documenting recommendations for follow-up; and
    - (vi) Making necessary changes in writing, as necessary, to reflect these activities.
- 10) In addition to the annual updates in accordance with **Section 2.3.D.2.d.9**, be updated as follows:
  - a) Following transitions of care, and when a change in the Enrollee's health status has occurred that is due to progressive disease, functional decline, or resolution of a problem or condition that represents a consistent pattern of changes that is not self-limiting; impacts more than one area of the Engaged Enrollee's health status; and requires a review by the Care Team.
  - b) Such updates to Care Plans shall be signed or otherwise approved by the Enrollee and the PCP or PCP Designee shall be notified of the update.

- c) Such updates shall include at a minimum one of the activities included in **Section 2.3.D.2.d.9.c**.
- 11) For Care Plans for LTSS-CP Assigned Enrollees only:
  - a) Such Care Plan shall include services and supports to meet LTSS and social service needs.
  - b) The Contractor shall integrate the LTSS component of the Care Plan completed by the LTSS CP into the Care Plan for LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees completed by the Contractor pursuant to **Section 2.3.D.2.d.**
- e. Contractor's staff preparing Care Plans for CP-Assigned Enrollees shall complete trainings related to the CP Program, as further specified by EOHHS.
- f. Care Plans for Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs shall:
  - Be based on an Enrollee's approved assessment as described in Section
     2.3.D.1, and developed under the direction of the Enrollee (or the Enrollee's representative, if applicable);
  - 2) Reflect the Enrollee's preference and needs;
  - 3) Be updated at least every 12 months, or when the Enrollee's circumstances or needs change significantly, or at the request of the Enrollee. The Enrollee shall be at the center of the care planning process;
  - 4) Designate the Enrollee's care team, as applicable, including participants of the Enrollee's choosing;
  - 5) Be signed or otherwise approved by the Enrollee. The Contractor shall establish and maintain policies and procedures to ensure an Enrollee can sign or otherwise convey approval of his or her Care Plan when it is developed or subsequently modified. Such policies and procedures shall include:
    - a) Informing an Enrollee of his or her right to approve the Care Plan;
    - b) Providing the Enrollee with a copy of the Care Plan;
    - c) Providing mechanisms for the Enrollee to sign or otherwise convey approval of the Care Plan. Such mechanisms shall meet the Enrollee's accessibility needs; and
    - d) Informing an Enrollee of the availability of and access to Ombudsman services; and

- 6) Be approved and signed by the Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee in a timely manner, as further specified by EOHHS.
- E. Care Management

The Contractor shall provide Care Management activities to appropriate Enrollees as described in this Section and further specified by EOHHS.

- 1. The Contractor shall proactively identify Enrollees who may benefit from Care Management activities based on the results of a systematic evaluation as described in this Section. Such evaluation shall:
  - a. Explicitly incorporate, at a minimum:
    - 1) Enrollees with Special Health Care Needs;
    - 2) Enrollees with LTSS needs as indicated by the results of the Care Needs Screening described in **Section 2.3.B.2.g**;
    - 3) Enrollees who are identified by EOHHS as potentially in need of Care Management;
    - 4) Enrollees who are identified by PCPs as potentially in need of Care Management; and
    - 5) Enrollees who self-identify to the Contractor as potentially in need of Care Management;
  - b. Incorporate information contained, if applicable and as available, in each Enrollee's:
    - 1) Care Needs Screening;
    - 2) Claims or encounter data;
    - 3) Medical records;
    - 4) Laboratory results;
    - 5) Pharmacy data;
    - 6) Discharge data; and
    - 7) Other relevant sources of information identified by the Contractor or EOHHS; and
  - c. Incorporate predictive modeling of an Enrollee's risk for high cost, high utilization, admission, re-admission, or other adverse health outcomes.

- 2. The Contractor shall provide each identified Enrollee with Care Management as follows:
  - a. Care Management shall include, but not be limited to, activities such as:
    - 1) Providing a Comprehensive Assessment as described in Section 2.3.D.1 for Enrollees assigned to a BH or LTSS CP;
    - 2) Otherwise comprehensively assessing Enrollee's with Special Health Care needs as described in **Section 2.3.D**;
    - 3) Creating a documented Care Plan as described in **Section 2.3.D.2** and updating such Care Plan at least annually
    - 4) Providing a Care Coordinator or Clinical Care Manager who is assigned to the Enrollee's care;
    - 5) Designating a care team of providers and other individuals involved in the Enrollee's care. The care team shall include, at a minimum:
      - a) The Enrollee's Care Coordinator or Clinical Care Manager;
      - b) The Enrollee's PCP;
      - c) The Enrollee's Behavioral Health provider (if applicable) or the Contractor's BH CP, as appropriate;
      - d) The Enrollee's LTSS provider (if applicable) or the Contractor's LTSS CP, as appropriate; and
      - e) Any additional individual requested by the Enrollee;
    - 6) Providing team-based Care Management, including meetings of the care team at least annually and after any major events in the Enrollee's care or changes in health status, or more frequently if indicated;
  - b. The Contractor shall develop, implement, and maintain criteria and protocols for determining which Care Management activities may benefit an Enrollee;
  - c. The Contractor shall, at a minimum:
    - 1) Provide a Care Coordinator who is assigned to the Enrollee's care for any Enrollee with Special Health Care Needs, who is a BH CP-Assigned Enrollee, or who is an LTSS CP Assigned Enrollee;
    - 2) Provide a Clinical Care Manager who is assigned to the Enrollee's care and a documented Care Plan based on a Comprehensive Assessment, or other assessment as described in **Section 2.3.D**, for any Enrollee receiving Care Management and identified by the Contractor or EOHHS as at risk for adverse care events; and

- Coordinate with the Contractor's BH CPs to perform outreach and engagement to any BH CP-Assigned Enrollee and to provide Care Management to any BH CP-Engaged Enrollee, as described in Section 2.3.F;
- d. The Contractor shall develop, implement, and maintain procedures for providing, and shall provide, Care Management as follows:
  - 1) The Contractor's Care Management procedures shall:
    - a) Be approved by EOHHS;
    - b) Include procedures for acquiring and documenting Enrollees' consent to receive Care Management and for the Contractor to share information about an Enrollee's care with Enrollees' providers to promote coordination and integration. The Contractor shall make best efforts to obtain such consent;
    - c) Include criteria and protocols for ensuring appropriate staffing ratios and caseloads for Care Coordinators, Clinical Care Managers, and other staff involved in Care Management activities in line with industry practices;
    - d) Include processes for the Contractor to measure the effectiveness and quality of the Contractor's Care Management procedures. Such processes shall include:
      - (i) Identification of relevant measurement processes or outcomes; and
      - (ii) Use of valid quantitative methods to measure outcomes against performance goals;
    - e) Include protocols for providing services in each of the following settings. The Contractor shall exercise best efforts to provide Care Management in such settings, as appropriate:
      - (i) At adult and family shelters, for Enrollees who are homeless;
      - (ii) The Enrollee's home;
      - (iii) The Enrollee's place of employment or school;
      - (iv) At foster home, group homes and other residential placements especially for children in the care or custody of DCF and youth affiliated with DYS;
      - (v) At day health sites, such as for Adult Day Health;
      - (vi) 24-hour level of care facilities for Behavioral Health or substance use disorder treatment; or
      - (vii) Another setting of the Enrollee's choosing;

- f) Include criteria and protocols for discharging Enrollees from Care Management;
- g) Ensure that the Care Management activities each Enrollee is receiving are appropriately documented as further specified by EOHHS; and
- h) Ensure regular contacts between Care Management staff, the Enrollee's PCP, and the Enrollee;
- e. For Enrollees assigned to a BH or LTSS CP, the Contractor shall coordinate with the Contractor's CPs for the provision of any Care Management activities to Enrollees, as described in **Sections 2.3.F and 2.3.G**, and the Contractor shall ensure that the Contractor's CPs are providing expertise and informing the development of the Contractor's Care Management policies, procedures, and programs.
- 3. Care Management Program Compliance Review To support evaluation of the Contractor's Care Management programs, the Contractor shall collaborate with EOHHS to develop specifications for a clinical data set and report. The Contractor shall analyze the data set and submit the results to EOHHS for review in a form, format, and frequency specified by EOHHS. The Contractor shall revise the clinical data set and report as directed by EOHHS.
- F. Behavioral Health Community Partners (BH CPs)
  - 1. At all times after the Community Partners Operational Start Date, the Contractor shall maintain ACO/MCO BH CP Agreements with BH CPs in each of the Contractor's Service Areas as follows and as further specified by EOHHS:
    - a. The Contractor shall not be required to maintain ACO/MCO-BH CP Agreements if so notified by EOHHS. Reasons for such notification may include the Contractor having a limited number of Enrollees over the age of 21, the Contractor having no shared Enrollees with the BH CP, in EOHHS' sole determination, or other reasons specified by EOHHS; and
    - b. The Contractor shall not permit the Contractor's Material Subcontractor to enter into such ACO/MCO BH CP Agreements on behalf of the Contractor.
  - 2. The Contractor shall assign Enrollees identified by EOHHS, by the Contractor's internal identification criteria, or by referrals to BH CPs on a monthly basis as follows:
    - a. The Contractor shall develop, maintain, and provide to EOHHS upon request, internal identification criteria for Enrollee assignment to BH CPs.
    - b. The Contractor shall assign Enrollees to a BH CP:
      - 1) With which the ACO/MCO has an ACO/MCO-CP Agreement;

- 2) That serves the geographic area in which the Enrollee lives, as specified by EOHHS; and
- 3) That has confirmed capacity to accept the assignment.
- c. The Contractor shall communicate such assignments to the BH CP in a form and format specified by EOHHS.
- d. The Contractor shall manage CP enrollment and disenrollments through the CP Program Portal (the CP Portal) as further specified by EOHHS.
- e. The Contractor shall follow up on submissions to the CP Portal, including but not limited to:
  - 1) Using the CP Portal history tab functionality and other CP Portal tools, as appropriate, to share CP Portal and MMIS processing statuses for Enrollees with CPs and to respond to CP inquiries about Enrollees' processing status;
  - 2) Researching Enrollee status and resolving CP enrollment issues using CP Portal support tools, including but not limited to the CP Portal history tab functionality;
  - Providing communication to CPs on an ongoing basis, including but not limited to, informing CPs of CP Portal processing status and any issues with CP Portal processing;
  - 4) Communicating resolution of enrollment issues to the CPs.
- 3. With respect to BH CP-Referred Enrollees, the Contractor shall:
  - a. As further specified by EOHHS, develop, implement, and maintain policies and procedures for:
    - 1) Accepting and evaluating such referrals; and
    - 2) Determining the appropriateness of assigning BH CP-Referred Enrollees to a BH CP;
  - b. Accept and evaluate such referrals and determine whether it is appropriate to assign the BH CP-Referred Enrollee to a BH CP, consistent with the Contractor's policies and procedures;
  - c. Within thirty (30) calendar days of referral, assign BH CP-Referred Enrollees who the Contractor determines appropriate for assignment to a BH CP, subject to availability, including the BH CP's capacity; and

- d. As further specified by EOHHS, maintain documentation related to such referrals, including but not limited to information such as the name of the BH CP Referred Enrollee, name of the referrer, relation of the referrer to the Enrollee, date of referral, status of referral, and the BH CP to which the BH CP-Referred Enrollee was assigned. The Contractor shall provide such documentation to EOHHS upon request
- 4. For any BH CP Enrollee that is disenrolled from a BH CP, the Contractor shall ensure that such Enrollee receives Care Management, inclusive of behavioral health coordination and management, as appropriate;
- 5. The Contractor shall maintain appropriate BH CP enrollment volume as determined by and as further specified by EOHHS. The Contractor may be required to assign additional members to a BH CP at EOHHS's discretion;
- 6. The Contractor shall make best efforts to promptly begin coordinating with each BH CP with respect to the outreach, engagement, and care management of all BH CP-Assigned Enrollees assigned to that particular BH CP within seven (7) calendar days of the Contractor making such assignments. Such coordination shall include, but not be limited to:
  - a. Providing the BH CP with the name and contact information for such BH CP-Assigned Enrollees;
  - b. Providing necessary and appropriate information regarding the BH CP-Assigned Enrollee to the BH CP to assist in outreach and engagement;
  - c. Communicating by phone or in person with the BH CP to coordinate plans to outreach to and engage the BH CP-Assigned Enrollee; and
  - d. Other forms of communication or coordination pursuant to the Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreement with each BH CP;
- 7. The Contractor shall accommodate requests from BH CP-Assigned or BH CP-Engaged Enrollees to switch CPs, as follows:
  - a. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall develop and maintain policies and procedures for receiving, evaluating, and making determinations regarding such requests. Such policies and procedures shall account for BH CP-Assigned and BH CP-Engaged Enrollees' preferences;
  - b. Within thirty (30) calendar days of receiving such request from BH CP-Assigned and BH CP-Engaged Enrollees, the Contractor shall make best efforts to accommodate such requests and reassign pursuant to the Contractor's policies and procedures, subject to availability, including the CP's capacity;
  - c. The Contractor shall notify such Enrollees of the Contractor's decision to reassign or not to reassign, as further specified by EOHHS; and

- d. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall maintain documentation related to such requests, including but not limited to information such as the name of the requesting BH CP-Assigned or BH CP-Engaged Enrollee, the CP to which the BH CP-Assigned or BH CP-Engaged Enrollee is assigned, the CP to which the BH CP-Assigned or BH CP-Engaged Enrollee is requesting to switch, if any, date of request and status of request. The Contractor shall provide such documentation to EOHHS upon request; and
- e. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall transfer care-related information about a BH CP-Assigned or BH CP-Engaged Enrollee to the BH CP to which such Enrollee has been reassigned, including but not limited to the results of any Comprehensive Assessment and specified information from the Enrollee's Care Plan;
- 8. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall develop, implement, and maintain processes for:
  - a. Disengaging Enrollees from a BH CP for reasons approved by EOHHS, including but not limited to when the Contractor, in consultation with the Enrollee's BH CP, determines that CP supports are no longer necessary, appropriate, or desired by the Enrollee; and
  - b. Determining when it is appropriate to transition responsibility for care coordination and care management from the BH CP to the Contractor for BH CP-Assigned or BH CP-Engaged Enrollees who have certain medical complexities, as further specified by EOHHS;
- 9. Contractor shall designate appropriate administrative staff to satisfy the requirements of this **Section 2.3.F** and **Appendix G**, including at a minimum:
  - a. One (1) key contact responsible for regular communication with the Contractor's BH CPs about matters such as but not limited to data exchange, care coordination and care management. The Contractor shall provide its BH CPs with information about each such key contact, including, but not limited to the contact's name, title, organizational affiliation, and contact information. The Contractor shall provide its BH CPs with timely notification if such key contact changes; and
  - b. A Care Team Point of Contact responsible for conducting all ongoing communication with the care team; ensuring the BH CP is notified of and included in the BH CP-Engaged Enrollee's Discharge Planning and follow-up communication during transitions of care; and updating the BH CP about Medically Necessary specialty care to which an Enrollee is referred or is receiving. The Contractor shall ensure that the Care Team Point of Contact has access to the Enrollee's medical record and possesses the appropriate qualifications to read clinical notations.

- 10. The Contractor and the BH CP shall enter into and adhere to a written ACO/MCO CP Agreement as follows:
  - a. Each such agreement between the Contractor and a BH CP shall, at a minimum, comply with the requirements of **Appendix G**;
  - b. Such agreement between the Contractor and a BH CP may delegate additional responsibilities under this Contract from the Contractor to the BH CP provided such responsibilities:
    - 1) Are agreed upon by the BH CP;
    - 2) Comply with the requirements of this Contract
    - 3) Are in the best interests of Enrollees, and are intended to improve the coordination and Member-centeredness of care; and
    - 4) Do not absolve the Contractor of any responsibility to EOHHS for the requirements of this Contract; and;
  - c. Such agreement between the Contractor and a BH CP may not obligate the BH CP to accept downside financial risk in Contract Year 1 or Contract Year 2; and
- 11. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall report to EOHHS monthly, or at any other frequency specified by EOHHS, about the BH CPs, including but not limited to:
  - a. A list of BH CP-Identified Enrollees, including whether each Enrollee was assigned to a CP and the CP to which the Enrollee was assigned;
  - b. A list of BH CP-Referred Enrollees, including whether each Enrollee was assigned to a CP and the CP to which the Enrollee was assigned; and
  - c. A list of BH CP-Assigned or BH CP-Engaged Enrollees who requested to switch their BH CP, including, for each such Enrollee, the reasons for the requested switch, and the outcome of the request.
- G. Long-Term Services and Supports Community Partners (LTSS CPs)
  - 1. At all times after the Community Partners Operational Start Date, the Contractor shall maintain ACO/MCO LTSS CP Agreements as follows and as further specified by EOHHS;
    - a. The Contractor shall maintain such Agreements with at least two LTSS CPs within each geographic area served by the Contractor, in EOHHS' determination, as further specified by EOHHS.

- b. The Contractor shall not be required to maintain ACO/MCO-LTSS CP Agreements if so notified by EOHHS. Reasons for such notification may include the Contractor having no shared Enrollees with the LTSS CP, in EOHHS' sole determination, or other reasons specified by EOHHS; and
- c. The Contractor shall not permit the Contractor's Material Subcontractor to enter into such ACO/MCO LTSS CP Agreements on behalf of the Contractor;
- 2. The Contractor shall assign Enrollees identified by EOHHS, by the Contractor's internal identification criteria, or by referrals to LTSS CPs on a monthly basis as follows:
  - a. The Contractor shall develop, maintain, and provide to EOHHS upon request, internal identification criteria for Enrollee assignment to LTSS CPs.
  - b. The Contractor shall assign Enrollees to an LTSS CP
    - 1) With which the ACO/MCO has executed an ACO/MCO-CP Agreement;
    - 2) That serves the geographic area in which the member lives, as specified by EOHHS; and
    - 3) That has confirmed capacity to accept the assignment.
  - c. The Contractor shall communicate those assignments to the LTSS CP in a form and format specified by EOHHS.
  - d. The Contractor shall manage CP enrollments and disenrollments through the CP Program Portal (the CP Portal) as further specified by EOHHS.
  - e. The Contractor shall follow-up on submissions to the CP Portal, including but not limited to:
    - 1) Using the CP Portal history tab functionality and other CP Portal tools, as appropriate, to share CP Portal and MMIS processing statuses for Enrollees with CPs and to respond to CP inquiries about Enrollees' processing status;
    - 2) Researching Enrollee status and resolving CP enrollment issues using CP Portal support tools, including, but not limited to, the CP Portal history tab functionality;
    - 3) Providing communication to CPs on an ongoing basis, including, but not limited to, informing CPs of CP Portal processing status and any issues with CP Portal processing; and
    - 4) Communicating resolution of enrollment issues to the CPs.

- 3. With respect to LTSS CP-Referred Enrollees, the Contractor shall:
  - a. As further specified by EOHHS, develop, implement and maintain policies and procedures for:
    - 1) Accepting and evaluating such referrals;
    - 2) Determining the appropriateness of assigning LTSS CP-Referred Enrollees to an LTSS CP;
  - b. Accepting and evaluating such referrals and determine whether it is appropriate to assign the LTSS CP-Referred Enrollee to an LTSS CP, consistent with the Contractor's policies and procedures;
  - c. Within thirty (30) calendar days of referral, assign LTSS CP-Referred Enrollees who the Contractor determines appropriate for assignment to an LTSS CP, subject to availability, including the LTSS CP's capacity;
  - d. As further specified by EOHHS, maintain documentation related to such referrals, including but not limited to information such as the name of the LTSS CP-Referred Enrollee, name of the referrer, relation of the referrer to the LTSS CP-Referred Enrollee, the date of referral, the status of the referral and the LTSS CP to which the LTSS CP-Referred Enrollee was assigned. The Contractor shall provide such documentation to EOHHS upon request;
- 4. For any LTSS CP-Enrollee that is disenrolled from the CP Program, the Contractor shall ensure that such Enrollee receives Care Management, inclusive of behavioral health coordination and management, as appropriate;
- 5. The Contractor shall maintain appropriate LTSS enrollment volume as determined by and as further specified by EOHHS. The Contractor may be required to assign additional members to an LTSS CP at EOHHS's discretion.
- 6. The Contractor shall make best efforts to promptly begin coordinating with each LTSS CP with respect to the outreach, engagement, and LTSS care coordination of all LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees assigned to that particular LTSS CP within seven (7) calendar days of the Contractor making such assignments. Such LTSS care coordination shall include, but not be limited to:
  - a. Providing the LTSS CP with the name and contact information for such LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollees;
  - b. Providing necessary and appropriate information regarding the LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollee to the LTSS CP assist in outreach and engagement;
  - c. Communicating by phone or in person with the LTSS CP to coordinate plans to outreach to and engage the LTSS CP-Assigned Enrollee; and

- d. Other forms of communication or coordination pursuant to the Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreement with each LTSS CP;
- 7. The Contractor shall accommodate requests from LTSS CP-Assigned or Engaged Enrollees to switch CPs, as follows:
  - a. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall develop and maintain policies and procedures for receiving, evaluating, and making determinations regarding such requests. Such policies and procedures shall account for LTSS CP-Assigned and LTSS CP-Engaged Enrollees' preferences;
  - b. Within thirty (30) calendar days of such request from LTSS CP-Assigned and LTSS CP-Engaged Enrollees, the Contractor shall make best efforts to accommodate such requests and reassign pursuant to the Contractor's policies and procedures, subject to availability, including the CP's capacity;
  - c. The Contractor shall notify such Enrollees of the Contractor's decision to reassign or not to reassign, as further specified by EOHHS; and
  - d. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall maintain documentation related to such requests, including but not limited to information such as the name of the requesting LTSS CP-Assigned or LTSS CP-Engaged Enrollee, the CP to which the LTSS CP-Assigned or LTSS CP-Engaged Enrollee is assigned, the CP to which the Enrollee is requesting to switch, if any, the date of request and the status of request. The Contractor shall provide such documentation to EOHHS upon request; and
  - e. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall transfer care-related information about a LTSS CP-Assigned or LTSS CP-Engaged Enrollee to the LTSS CP to which such Enrollee has been reassigned, including but not limited to the results of any Comprehensive Assessment and specified information from the Enrollee's Care Plan;
- 8. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall develop, implement, and maintain processes for disengaging Enrollees from an LTSS CP for reasons approved by EOHHS, including but not limited to when the Contractor, in consultation with the Enrollee's LTSS CP, determines that CP supports are no longer necessary, appropriate, or desired by the Enrollee;
- 9. The Contractor shall designate appropriate administrative staff to satisfy the requirements of this **Section 2.3.G** and **Appendix H**, including at a minimum one (1) key contact responsible for regular communication with the Contractor's LTSS CPs about matters such as but not limited to data exchange, care coordination, and care management. The Contractor shall provide its LTSS CPs with information about such key contact, including but not limited to the contact's name, title, organizational affiliation, and contact information. The Contractor shall provide its LTSS CPs with timely notification if such key contact changes;

- 10. The Contractor and the LTSS CP shall enter into and adhere to a written ACO/MCO CP Agreements as follows:
  - a. Each such agreement between the Contractor and an LTSS CP shall, at a minimum, comply with the requirements of **Appendix H**;
  - b. Such agreement between the Contractor and an LTSS CP may delegate additional responsibilities under this Contract from the Contractor to the LTSS CP provided such responsibilities:
    - 1) Are agreed upon by the LTSS CP;
    - 2) Comply with the requirements of this Contract;
    - 3) Are in the best interests of Enrollees, and are intended to improve the coordination and Member-centeredness of care; and
    - 4) Do not absolve the Contractor of any responsibility to EOHHS for the requirements of this Contract; and
  - c. Such agreement between the Contractor and an LTSS CP may not obligate the LTSS CP to accept downside financial risk in Contract Year 1 or Contract Year 2; and
- 11. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall report to EOHHS monthly, or at any other frequency specified by EOHHS, about the LTSS CPs, including but not limited to:
  - a. A list of LTSS CP-Identified Enrollees, including whether each Enrollee was assigned to a CP and the CP to which the Enrollee was assigned;
  - b. A list of LTSS CP-Referred Enrollees, including whether each Enrollee was assigned to a CP and the CP to which the Enrollee was assigned;
  - c. A list of LTSS CP-Assigned or LTSS CP-Engaged Enrollees who requested to switch their LTSS CP, including, for each such Enrollee, the reasons for the requested switch, and the outcome of the request.

## Section 2.4 Contract Management, Reporting, and Administration

A. Key Personnel and Other Staff

The Contractor shall have Key Personnel and other staff as set forth in this Section.

- 1. The following roles shall be filled by the Contractor's Key Personnel:
  - a. The Contractor's MassHealth Executive Director, who shall have primary responsibility for the management of this Contract and shall be authorized and

empowered to represent the Contractor regarding all matters pertaining to this Contract;

- b. The Contractor's Chief Medical Officer/Medical Director, who shall be a clinician licensed to practice in Massachusetts and shall oversee the Contractor's care delivery responsibilities and Care Management activities as described in **Section 2.3**, and all clinical initiatives including quality improvement activities, including but not limited to clinical initiatives related to addressing the care needs of children;
- c. The Contractor's Behavioral Health Director, who shall be responsible for the Contractor's activities related to BH Services and related care delivery responsibilities and Care Management activities as described in **Sections 2.3**, and for all BH-related interaction with EOHHS and coordination with the Behavioral Health Vendor as described in **Section 2.7**;
- d. The Contractor's Chief Financial Officer, who shall be authorized to sign and certify the Contractor's financial documents, as described in this Contract and further specified by EOHHS;
- e. The Contractor's Disability Coordinator, who shall oversee the Contractor's and Affiliated Providers' compliance with federal and state laws and regulations pertaining to persons with disabilities, including ensuring that Affiliated Providers provide physical access, communication access, accommodations, and accessible equipment for Enrollees with physical or mental disabilities;
- f. The Contractor's State Agency Liaison, who shall coordinate the Contractor's interaction with state agencies with which Enrollees may have an affiliation, including but not limited to the Department of Mental Health (DMH), the Department of Developmental Services (DDS), the Department of Children and Families (DCF), the Department of Youth Services (DYS), the Department of Public Health (DPH) and the DPH Bureau of Substance Abuse Services (BSAS);
- g. The Contractor's Key Contact, who shall liaise with EOHHS and serve as the point of contact for EOHHS for all communications and requests related to this Contract;
- h. The Contractor's Ombudsman Liaison, who shall liaise with EOHHS' Ombudsman to resolve issues raised by Enrollees;
- i. The Contractor's Quality Key Contact, who shall oversee the Contractor's quality management activities including those described in **Section 2.9** and other quality activities as further specified by EOHHS; and
- j. Any other positions designated by EOHHS including but not limited to any additional positions related to future policy changes such as the inclusion of LTSS as described in **Section 6.6.C.3**.

- 2. The Contractor shall appoint Key Personnel as follows:
  - a. The Contractor shall appoint an individual to each of the roles listed in Section
     2.4.A. The Contractor may appoint a single individual to more than one such role;
  - b. The Contractor shall have appointments to all Key Personnel roles no later than ninety (90) days prior to the Operational Start Date, and shall notify EOHHS of such initial appointments and provide the resumes of such individuals to EOHHS no later than ten (10) days after such appointments are made;
  - c. All individuals assigned to Key Personnel roles shall, for the duration of the Contract, be employed by the Contractor and assigned primarily to perform their job functions related to this Contract;
  - d. The Contractor shall, when subsequently hiring, replacing, or appointing individuals to Key Personnel roles, notify EOHHS of such a change and provide the resumes of such individuals to EOHHS no less than ten (10) days after such a change is made;
  - e. If EOHHS informs the Contractor that EOHHS is concerned that any Key Personnel are not performing the responsibilities described in this Contract, or are otherwise hindering the Contractor's successful performance of the responsibilities of this Contract, the Contractor shall investigate such concerns promptly, take any actions the Contractor reasonably determines necessary to ensure full compliance with the terms of this Contract, and notify EOHHS of such actions. If such actions fail to ensure such compliance to EOHHS' satisfaction, EOHHS may invoke the remedies for poor performance described in **Section 6.22**.
- 3. Administrative Staff

The Contractor shall employ sufficient Massachusetts-based, dedicated administrative staff and have sufficient organizational structures in place to comply with all of the requirements set forth herein, including, but not limited to, specifically designated administrative staff dedicated to the Contractor's activities related to:

- a. The Contractor's relationships with CPs and management of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreements;
- b. Risk stratification;
- c. Care Management; and
- d. Population health initiatives and programs.
- B. Other Reporting and Documentation Requirements

In addition to all other reporting and documentation requirements set forth in this Contract, the Contractor shall provide reports and documentation as provided in this Section.

1. Quality Measure Reporting

As further specified by EOHHS, and in a form and format specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall provide EOHHS with data on the Clinical Quality Measures set forth in **Appendix B** for each Quality Sample as follows:

- a. For each Clinical Quality Measure, the Contractor shall provide EOHHS with complete and accurate medical records data as requested by EOHHS for each Enrollee in the Quality Sample;
- b. The Contractor shall provide all requested clinical data in a form and format determined by EOHHS, no later than thirty (30) days after receiving such request. The Contractor shall provide such data in aggregate form, if so requested by EOHHS; and
- c. The Contractor shall provide EOHHS with any additional data or information as requested by EOHHS to audit or validate the quality data the Contactor provides in accordance with this Section.
- 2. Documentation

Upon EOHHS' request, the Contractor shall submit any and all documentation and materials pertaining to its performance under this Contract in a form and format designated by EOHHS. Such documentation shall include, but shall not be limited to the Contractor's:

- a. List of Participating PCPs, and documentation demonstrating the Contractor's compliance with the requirements of **Section 2.2.A**, including but not limited to model and executed contracts between the Contractor and Participating PCPs;
- b. List of any Participating Safety Net Hospitals, and documentation demonstrating the Contractor's compliance with the requirements of **Section 2.2.D**, including but not limited to model and executed contracts between the Contractor and Participating Safety Net Hospitals and documentation of the financial participation agreements internal to Participating Safety Net Hospitals' corporate affiliation, as further specified by EOHHS;
- c. Marketing plan and Marketing materials as described in Section 2.6;
- d. Grievance policies and procedures as described in **Section 2.8.G.1**; and
- e. Any other documentation and materials requested by EOHHS.
- 3. Contract-Related Reports

Such reports shall include, but shall not be limited to, reports related to Contract performance, management and strategy.

- a. The Contractor shall submit **Appendix F** reports in accordance with the timeframes and other requirements specified in **Appendix F**. For any report that indicates the Contractor is not meeting the targets set by EOHHS, the Contractor shall provide immediate notice explaining the corrective actions it is taking to improve performance. Such notice shall include root cause analysis of the problem the data indicates, the steps the Contractor has taken to improve performance, and the results of the steps taken to date. The Contractor may also include an executive summary to highlight key areas of high performance and improvement.
- b. Failure to meet the reporting requirements in **Appendix F** shall be considered a breach of Contract.
- C. Responsiveness to EOHHS

In addition to the other requirements of this Contract, the Contractor shall ensure and demonstrate responsiveness to EOHHS requests related to this Contract, as follows:

- 1. Performance reviews
  - a. The Contractor shall attend regular performance review meetings held by EOHHS at EOHHS' offices, or at another location determined by EOHHS, each quarter or more frequently in EOHHS' discretion;
  - b. The Contractor shall ensure that Key Personnel and other staff with appropriate expertise are present in person at such meetings, as requested by EOHHS, including but not limited to the Contractor's MassHealth Executive Director;
  - c. The Contractor shall prepare materials and information for such meetings as further directed by EOHHS, including but not limited to materials and information such as:
    - 1) Reporting in a form and format approved by EOHHS on the Contractor's performance under this Contract, including but not limited to measures such as:
      - a) Costs of care for Enrollees;
      - b) Quality Measure performance;
      - c) Measures of utilization across categories of service and other indicators of changes in patterns of care;
      - d) Variation and trends in any such performance measures at the Participating PCP level;
      - e) DSRIP payments received and spent;
      - f) Completeness and validity of any data submissions made to EOHHS;

- g) Opportunities the Contractor identifies to improve performance, and plans to improve such performance, including plans proposed to be implemented by the Contractor for Participating PCPs or other Affiliated Providers;
- h) Changes in the Contractor's staffing and organizational development;
- i) Performance of Material Subcontractors including but not limited to any changes in or additions to Material Subcontractor relationships; and
- j) Any other measures deemed relevant by the Contractor or requested by EOHHS;
- 2) Updates and analytic findings from any reviews requested by EOHHS, such as reviews of data irregularities; and
- 3) Updates on any action items and requested follow-ups from prior meetings or communications with EOHHS;
- d. The Contractor shall, within two business days following each performance review meeting, prepare and submit to EOHHS for review and approval a list of any action items, requested follow-ups for the next meeting, and estimated timelines for delivery, in a form and format specified by EOHHS;
- 2. Timely Response to EOHHS Requests
  - a. The Contractor shall respond to any EOHHS requests for review, analysis, information, or other materials related to the Contractor's performance of this Contract by the deadlines specified by EOHHS, including but not limited to, for most requests such as those described in this Section, providing a sufficient response within one week of receiving the request. Such requests may include but are not limited to requests for:
    - 1) Records or data to assist the Contractor and EOHHS in identifying and resolving issues and inconsistencies in the Contractor's data submissions to EOHHS;
    - 2) Analysis of utilization, patterns of care, cost, and other characteristics to identify opportunities to improve the Contractor's performance on any cost or quality measures related to this Contract;
    - Documentation and information related to the Contractor's care delivery, Care Management, or Community Partners responsibilities, to assist EOHHS with understanding the Contractor's activities pursuant to these requirements;
    - 4) Information about the Contractor's member protections activities, including Grievances; and

- 5) Cooperation and coordination with EOHHS, the Massachusetts Office of the Attorney General, and the Massachusetts Office of the State Auditor in any Fraud detection and control activities, or other activities as requested by EOHHS; and
- b. If the Contractor fails to satisfactorily respond within the time requested by EOHHS without prior approval from EOHHS for a late response, EOHHS may invoke the remedies for poor performance described in **Section 6.22**.
- 3. Ad Hoc Meetings
  - a. The Contractor shall attend ad hoc meetings at EOHHS' offices, or at another location determined by EOHHS, as requested by EOHHS;
  - b. The Contractor shall ensure that Key Personnel and other staff with appropriate expertise are present in person at such meetings, as requested by EOHHS, including but not limited to the Contractor's MassHealth Executive Director; and
  - c. The Contractor shall prepare materials and information for such meetings as further directed by EOHHS.

## 4. Participation in EOHHS Efforts

As directed by EOHHS, the Contractor shall participate in any:

- a. Efforts to promote the delivery of services in a Culturally and Linguistically Competent manner to all Enrollees, including those with limited English proficiency, diverse cultural and ethnic backgrounds, and physical or mental disabilities, and regardless of gender, sexual orientation, or gender identity;
- b. Activities to verify or improve the accuracy, completeness, or usefulness of the Contractor's data submissions to EOHHS, including but not limited to validation studies of such data;
- c. Enrollment, disenrollment, or attribution activities related to this Contract;
- d. Training programs;
- e. Coordination with EOHHS, the Massachusetts Office of the Attorney General, and the Massachusetts Office of the State Auditor;
- f. Workgroups and councils, including but not limited to workgroups related to reporting or data submission specifications; and
- g. ACO learning collaboratives and other meetings or initiatives by EOHHS to facilitate information sharing and identify best practices among ACOs. The Contractor shall share information with EOHHS and others as directed by EOHHS regarding the Contractor's performance under this Contract, including

but not limited to information on the Contractor's business practices, procedures, infrastructure, and information technology;

- h. EOHHS efforts related to the development of policies or programs, as well as measurement, analytics, and reporting relating to such policies and programs, including substance use treatment related to the opioid epidemic and which facilitate access to appropriate BH services and timely discharge from the emergency department. Such policies or programs may include, but are not limited to, the development of:
  - 1) Specialized inpatient services;
  - 2) New diversionary and urgent levels of care;
  - 3) Expanded substance use disorder treatment services; and
  - 4) Services and supports tailored to populations with significant behavioral health needs, including justice involved and homeless populations;
- i. Educational sessions for EOHHS staff, such as but not limited to trainings for EOHHS' Customer Service Center;
- j. Site visits and other reviews and assessments by EOHHS; and
- k. Any other activities related to this Contract.
- D. Readiness Review Overview
  - 1. EOHHS will conduct a Readiness Review of the Contractor that may include, at a minimum, one on-site review. This Readiness Review shall be conducted prior to enrollment of Members into the Contractor, and at other times during the Contract period at the discretion of EOHHS. EOHHS will conduct the Readiness Review to verify the Contractor's assurances that the Contractor is ready and able to meet its obligations under the Contract. EOHHS reserves the right to conduct an additional Readiness Review in the event that additional populations become eligible for enrollment with the Contractor.
  - 2. The scope of the Readiness Review will include, but is not limited to, a review of the following elements:
    - a. Staffing, including Key Personnel, in accordance with **Section 2.4.A**;
    - b. Marketing materials, in accordance with **Section 2.6**;
    - c. Capabilities of Material Subcontractors in accordance with Section 6.18;
    - d. Care Management capabilities, in accordance with Section 2.3.E;
    - e. Content of Affiliated Provider contracts;

- f. Agreements with Community Partners, in accordance with Sections 2.3.F and 2.3.G;
- g. Grievance procedures and other member protections, in accordance with Section 2.8;
- h. Enrollee Services capability (materials and processes) in accordance with **Section 2.8**; and
- i. Financial solvency, in accordance with **Section 2.1.C**.
- 3. Members shall not be enrolled with the Contractor unless and until EOHHS determines that the Contractor is ready and able to perform its obligations under the Contract as demonstrated during the Readiness Review, except as provided below.
- 4. EOHHS will identify to the Contractor all areas where the Contractor is not ready and able to meet its obligations under the Contract and may, in its discretion, allow the Contractor to propose a plan to remedy all deficiencies prior to the Contract Operational Start Date.
- 5. EOHHS may, in its discretion, postpone the Contract Operational Start Date if the Contractor fails to satisfy all Readiness Review requirements. If, for any reason, the Contractor does not fully satisfy EOHHS that it is ready and able to perform its obligations under the Contract prior to the Contract Operational Start Date, and EOHHS does not agree to postpone the Contract Operational Start Date, or extend the date for full compliance with the applicable Contract requirement, then EOHHS may terminate the Contract and shall be entitled to recover damages from the Contractor.
- 6. Alternatively, EOHHS may, in its discretion, enroll MassHealth Members in the Contractor as of the Contract Operational Start Date provided the Contractor and EOHHS agree on a corrective action plan to remedy any deficiencies EOHHS identifies pursuant to this Section.
- E. Contract Readiness Review Responsibilities

The Contractor shall:

- 1. Demonstrate to EOHHS's satisfaction that the Contractor and its Material Subcontractors, if any, are ready and able to meet all Contract requirements identified in the Readiness Review no later than 15 business days prior to the Contract Operational Start Date. The Contractor shall provide EOHHS with a certification, in a form and format specified by EOHHS, demonstrating such readiness;
- 2. At the request of EOHHS, provide to EOHHS or its designee, access to all facilities, sites, and locations at which one or more functions required under this Contract occurs or is performed;
- 3. At the request of EOHHS, provide to EOHHS or its designee, access to all information, materials, or documentation pertaining to the performance of any function required under this Contract within five business days of receiving the request; and

4. Provide EOHHS with a remedy plan within five business days after being informed of any deficiency EOHHS identifies during the Readiness Review. EOHHS, may, in its discretion, modify or reject any such remedy plan, in whole or in part.

The readiness provisions in this Section 2.4 shall also apply, as determined appropriate by EOHHS, upon the implementation of changes in scope to this Contract and new programs or initiatives as described in Sections 6.6 and 6.13 of this Contract, including but not limited to the introduction of LTSS and as further specified by EOHHS.

## Section 2.5 Enrollment and Education Activities

A. Member Enrollment

The Contractor shall:

- 1. Assist EOHHS with activities related to enrollment of Enrollees, as directed by EOHHS, including, but not limited to, activities such as making preliminary assignments of Enrollees to Participating PCPs and reporting such assignments to EOHHS in a form and format specified by EOHHS;
- 2. Accept for enrollment all Members, as further specified by EOHHS, referred by EOHHS in the order in which they are referred without restriction; and
- 3. Accept for enrollment in the Contractor's Plan, all Members identified by EOHHS at any time without regard to income status, physical or mental condition (such as cognitive, intellectual, mobility, psychiatric, and sensory disabilities as further defined by EOHHS), age, gender, sexual orientation, religion, creed, race, color, physical or mental disability, national origin, ancestry, status as a Member, pre-existing conditions, expected health status, or need for health care services.
- 4. For new Enrollees enrolled pursuant to Section 2.2.A.5, the Contractor shall collaborate with and support EOHHS in ensuring uninterrupted care. Such collaboration and support shall include, but not be limited to, participating in Enrollee outreach; and identifying specific issues and working with EOHHS to resolve those issues.
- B. Identification Card

The Contractor shall provide new Enrollees with an identification card for the Contractor's plan. The Contractor shall:

- 1. Mail an identification card to all Enrollees no later than 15 business days after the Enrollee's Effective Date of Enrollment;
- 2. Ensure (pursuant to 42 USC 1396u-2(g)) that all identification cards issued by the Contractor to Enrollees include a code or some other means of allowing a hospital and other providers to identify the Enrollee as a MassHealth Member. The Enrollee identification card must also include:
  - a. The name of the Contractor;

- b. The Enrollee's name;
- c. A unique identification number for the Enrollee other than the Enrollee's social security number;
- d. The Enrollee's MassHealth identification number;
- e. The name and relevant telephone number(s) of the Contractor's customer service number; and
- f. The name and customer service number of the Behavioral Health Vendor.
- C. New Enrollee Information

The Contractor shall provide New Enrollees with Enrollee Information that meets the requirements of **Section 2.8.C** including a Provider directory that meets the requirements of **Section 2.5.C** and an Enrollee handbook based on a model provided by EOHHS, as further directed by EOHHS, that contains the Enrollee Information specified below. The Contractor must submit such Enrollee Information to be reviewed and approved by EOHHS at least 60 days prior to publication. Such Enrollee Information must be written in a manner, format and language that is easily understood at a reading level of 6.0 and below. The Enrollee Information must be made available in Prevalent Languages and in Alternative Formats free-of-charge, including American Sign Language video clips. The Contractor shall provide the Enrollee Information to each Enrollee within a reasonable time after receiving notice of the Enrollee's enrollment. The Enrollee Information, shall include, but not be limited to, a description of the following:

- 1. How to access Contractor's BH CPs and LTSS CPs, including through self-referral, and information about BH CPs and LTSS CPs;
- 2. The role of the PCP, the process for selecting and changing the Enrollee's PCP, and the policies on referrals for specialty care and for other benefits not furnished by the Enrollee's PCP;
- 3. The extent to which, and how, after-hours and Emergency Services and Poststabilization Care Services are covered, including:
  - a. What constitutes an Emergency Medical Condition, Emergency Services, and Poststabilization Care Services;
  - b. The fact that prior authorization is not required for Emergency Services;
  - c. How to access the Contractor's 24-hour Clinical Advice and Support Line;
  - d. The process and procedures for obtaining Emergency Services, including the use of the 911-telephone system;
  - e. The services provided by Emergency Services Programs (ESPs) and how to access them;

- f. The locations of any emergency settings and other locations at which Providers and hospitals furnish Emergency Services; and
- g. The fact that the Enrollee has a right to use any hospital or other setting for Emergency Services;
- 4. The availability of free oral interpretation services from the Contractor in all non-English languages spoken by Enrollees and how to obtain such oral interpretation services;
- 5. The availability of all written materials that are produced by the Contractor for Enrollees in Prevalent Languages and how to obtain translated materials;
- 6. The availability of all written materials that are produced by the Contractor for Enrollees in Alternative Formats free-of-charge and how to access written materials in those formats and the availability of free auxiliary aids and services, including at a minimum, services for Enrollees with disabilities;
- 7. The toll-free Enrollee customer services telephone number and hours of operation, and the telephone number for any other unit providing services directly to Enrollees;
- 8. The rights and responsibilities of Enrollees, including but not limited to, those Enrollee rights described in **Section 2.8.G.5**;
- 9. Information on Grievances and Appeals and Ombudsman processes, and Board of Hearing (BOH) procedures and timeframes, pursuant to **Section 2.8.G.1** and **2.8.G.2** including:
  - a. The right to file Grievances and Appeals;
  - b. The requirements and timeframes for filing a Grievance;
  - c. The availability of assistance in the filing process;
  - d. The toll-free numbers that the Enrollee can use to file a Grievance or an Appeal by phone;
  - e. The right to obtain a BOH hearing;
  - f. The method for obtaining a BOH hearing;
  - g. The rules that govern representation at the BOH hearing;
  - h. The right to file a grievance directly with EOHHS, how to do so, and EOHHS contact information; and
  - i. Information about the availability of and access to Ombudsman services;
- 10. Information on advance directives in accordance with Section 2.8.G.5.v; and
- 11. Information on how to report suspected fraud or abuse.

- 12. Information about continuity and transition of care for new Enrollees;
- 13. Information about how to access MassHealth services including the amount, duration, and scope of available MassHealth services in sufficient detail to ensure that Enrollees understand the benefits to which they are entitled and the procedures for obtaining such benefits, including authorization requirements, any cost sharing, if applicable, and how transportation to such services may be requested. The Contractor shall also inform Enrollees of the availability of assistance through the MassHealth Customer Service Center for help determining where to access such services;
- 14. Information about Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment (EPSDT) and Preventative Pediatric Healthcare Screening and Diagnosis (PPHS), as further directed by EOHHS;
- 15. The services for which MassHealth does not require authorization or referral from the Enrollee's Primary Care Provider (PCP), for example, family planning services or individual behavioral health outpatient therapy;
- 16. The extent to which, and how, Enrollees may obtain benefits, including Emergency Services and family planning services, from non-MassHealth providers;
- 17. How to obtain information about MassHealth providers;
- 18. Enrollee cost sharing;
- 19. Any restrictions on freedom of choice among MassHealth providers; and
- 20. Information about Behavioral Health Services provided through the MassHealth Behavioral Health Vendor.
- D. Provider Directory

The Contractor shall:

- 1. Maintain a Provider directory (or directories) of Participating PCPs and other Affiliated Providers as further specified by EOHHS that is made available in Prevalent Languages and Alternative Formats, upon request, and includes, at a minimum, the following information for each such provider:
  - a. Alphabetical list including any specialty and group affiliation as appropriate;
  - b. Geographic list by town;
  - c. Office address and telephone numbers as well as website URL as appropriate;
  - d. Office hours;
  - e. Cultural and Linguistic Competence and capabilities, including languages spoken by the Provider or by skilled medical interpreter at site, including ASL, and whether the Provider has completed cultural competence training;

- f. Whether or not the Provider's office or facility has accommodations for people with physical disabilities, including offices, exam rooms, and equipment; and
- g. Whether the Provider is accepting new patients.
- 2. Provide EOHHS with an updated electronic submission of its Provider directory (or directories) on a semi-annual basis, if updated, and an electronic submission of changes to the Provider Directory monthly.
- 3. Provide the Provider directory to its Enrollees as follows:
  - a. The Contractor shall provide a copy in paper form to Enrollees upon request. The Contractor shall update its paper-version of its Provider directory monthly if the Contractor does not have a mobile-enabled, electronic directory as further specified by EOHHS and quarterly if the Contractor has such mobile-enabled electronic directory as further specified by EOHHS;
  - b. The Contractor shall include written and oral offers of such Provider directory in its outreach and orientation sessions for New Enrollees; and
  - c. The Contractor shall include an electronic copy of its Provider directory on the Contractor's website in a machine-readable file and format. The Contractor shall update its electronic version of its Provider directory no later than 30 calendar days after being made aware of any change in information.
- E. Notice of Termination

The Contractor shall provide written notice of termination of a Participating PCP, within 15 days after receipt or issuance of the termination notice, to each Enrollee who received his or her Primary Care from the terminated PCP. Such written notice shall describe how the Enrollee's continuing need for services shall be met. Whenever possible, such notice shall be provided to Enrollees 30 days prior to such Provider termination;

### F. Other

The Contractor shall make available, upon request, the following additional information in a format approved by EOHHS:

- 1. Information on the structure and operation of the Contractor; and
- 2. Information on physician incentive plans.

### Section 2.6 Marketing and Communication

A. General Requirements

In conducting any Marketing activities described herein, the Contractor shall:

- 1. Ensure that all Marketing Materials clearly state that information regarding all MassHealth managed care enrollment options including, but not limited to, the Contractor, are available from the MassHealth Customer Service Center. The Contractor shall ensure that all written Marketing Materials prominently display the telephone number and hours of operation of the MassHealth Customer Service Center in the same font size as the same information for the Contractor's customer service center, if any. EOHHS, in its sole discretion, may exempt, in writing, promotional materials or activities from this requirement upon written request by the Contractor;
- 2. Submit all Marketing materials to EOHHS for approval prior to distribution. The Contractor shall submit Marketing Materials to EOHHS for approval 60 days prior to distribution or as early as possible;
- 3. Distribute and/or publish Marketing Materials in a non-targeted manner, as further specified by EOHHS, unless the Contractor submits a written request which is approved by EOHHS to implement a targeted Marketing campaign. A targeted Marketing campaign involves distributing and/or publishing materials (1) to a part of the Contractor's service area as defined by EOHHS; or (2) where the campaign relates to a local event (such as a health fair) or to a single Provider (such as a hospital or clinic), to a certain zip code or zip codes;
- 4. Provide EOHHS with a copy of all press releases pertaining to the Contractor's MassHealth line of business for prior review and approval;
- 5. Report any costs associated with Marketing or Marketing incentives, or Non-Medical Programs or Services as further directed by EOHHS; and
- 6. Comply with all applicable information requirements set forth in 42 CFR 438.10 when conducting Marketing activities and preparing Marketing Materials;
- B. Permissible Marketing Activities

The Contractor may only engage in the following Marketing activities:

- 1. A health fair or community activity sponsored by the Contractor, provided that the Contractor shall notify all MassHealth-contracted MCOs, Accountable Care Partnership Plans, and Primary Care ACOs within the geographic region, of their ability to participate. Such notification shall be in writing and shall be made as soon as reasonably possible prior to the date of the event. If other MassHealth-contracted MCOs, Partnership Plans, or Primary Care ACOs choose to participate in a Contractor's sponsored event, they shall contribute to the costs of such event as a condition of participation, provided costs are reasonably apportioned among such MassHealthcontracted MCOs, Partnership Plans, and Primary Care ACOs. The Contractor may conduct or participate in Marketing at Contractor or non-Contractor sponsored health fairs and other community activities only if:
  - a. Any Marketing materials the Contractor distributes have been pre-approved by EOHHS; and

- b. Any free samples and gifts offered by the Contractor are only of a nominal value and are available to all attendees of the health fair or other community activity regardless of their intent to enroll in the Contractor's Plan.
- 2. The Contractor may participate in health benefit fairs sponsored by EOHHS, as further specified by EOHHS;
- 3. The Contractor may Market to Members in accordance with **Section 2.6.A**, by distributing and/or publishing Marketing Materials in a non-targeted manner or implementing a targeted Marketing campaign that is pre-approved by EOHHS. The methods for distributing and/or publishing Marketing Materials may include:
  - a. Posting written Marketing Materials that have been pre-approved by EOHHS at Provider sites and other locations as further specified by EOHHS;
  - b. Initiating mailing campaigns that have been pre-approved by EOHHS, where the Contractor distributes Marketing Materials by mail; and
  - c. Television, radio, newspaper, website postings, and other audio or visual advertising.
- C. Prohibitions on Marketing and Enrollment Activities

The Contractor shall not:

- 1. Distribute any Marketing Material that has not been pre-approved by EOHHS;
- 2. Distribute any Marketing Material that is inaccurate or false or that misleads, confuses, or defrauds the recipient of the Marketing Material, including but not limited to, any assertion or statement, whether written or oral, that:
  - a. The recipient of the Marketing Material must enroll with the Contractor in order to obtain benefits or in order to not lose benefits;
  - b. The Contractor is endorsed by CMS, the federal or state government or similar entity;
  - c. Seek to influence a Member's enrollment into the Contractor's Plan in conjunction with the sale or offering of any private or non-health insurance products (e.g., life insurance);
  - d. Seek to influence a Member's enrollment into the Contractor in conjunction with the sale or offering of cash, cash equivalents or in-kind gifts;
  - e. Directly or indirectly, engage in door-to-door, telephonic, or any other Cold-call Marketing activities;

- f. Engage in any Marketing activities which could mislead, confuse or defraud Members or Enrollees, or misrepresent MassHealth, EOHHS, the Contractor, or CMS;
- g. Conduct any Provider-site Marketing, except as approved by EOHHS; or
- h. Engage in Marketing activities which target Members on the basis of health status or future need for health care services or which otherwise may discriminate against individuals eligible for health care services.
- D. Marketing Plan and Schedules
  - 1. The Contractor shall make available to EOHHS, upon request, for review and approval:
    - a. A comprehensive Marketing plan including proposed Marketing approaches to groups and individuals; and
    - b. Current schedules of all Marketing activities, including the methods, modes, and media through which Marketing Materials will be distributed.
  - 2. Annually, the Contractor shall present its Marketing plan in person to EOHHS for review and approval.
  - 3. Annually, the Contractor shall submit to EOHHS a written statement including an executive summary of its MassHealth Marketing plans and a statement that all of its Marketing plans and Marketing Materials are accurate and do not mislead, confuse, or defraud Members or the state.
- E. Information to Enrollees

Nothing herein shall be deemed to prohibit the Contractor from providing non-Marketing information to Enrollees consistent with this Contract, regarding new services, personnel, Enrollee education materials, Care Management programs, advantages of being enrolled with the Contractor, and Provider sites.

F. Contractor Website

The Contractor shall develop and maintain a website that is accurate and up-to-date, and that is designed in a way that enables Enrollees and Providers to quickly and easily locate all relevant information, as specified by EOHHS. If directed by EOHHS, the Contractor shall establish appropriate links on the Contractor's website that direct users back to the EOHHS website portal.

G. MassHealth Benefit Request and Eligibility Redetermination Assistance

As directed by EOHHS, the Contractor or Provider staff may help MassHealth applicants apply for MassHealth eligibility in the following ways. Such staff may:

- 1. Explain the MassHealth Benefit Request (MBR) and Eligibility Redetermination Verification (ERV) forms to applicants;
- 2. Assist MassHealth applicants in completing and submitting MBRs;
- 3. Offer to assist applicants with completion of the annual ERV form; and
- 4. Refer MassHealth applicants to the MassHealth Customer Service Center.

### Section 2.7 Behavioral Health Vendor

As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall:

- A. Develop, implement, and maintain protocols to share information and coordinate with EOHHS' Behavioral Health Vendor to ensure appropriate and non-duplicative care coordination and Care Management for Enrollees with BH needs as described in **Section 2.3**;
- B. Accept any payment from the Behavioral Health Vendor on behalf of EOHHS, including payment of a portion of the Contractor's Shared Savings Payment; and
- C. Participate in any efforts by EOHHS or by EOHHS' Behavioral Health Vendor to support the administration of this Contract, including efforts to clarify the enrollment or billing information for any Affiliated Providers that provide BH services as part of the Behavioral Health Vendor's network.

## Section 2.8 Enrollee Services

A. Written Materials

The Contractor shall unless otherwise provided in this Contract, ensure that all written materials provided by the Contractor to Enrollees:

- 1. Are Linguistically and Culturally Appropriate, reflecting the diversity of the Contractor's membership;
- 2. Are produced in a manner, format, and language that may be easily understood by persons with limited English proficiency;
- 3. Are translated into Prevalent Languages of the Contractor's membership;
- 4. Are made available in Alternative Formats upon request, including video and audio, and information is provided about how to access written materials in those formats and about the availability of auxiliary aids and services;
- 5. Are mailed with a language card that indicates that the enclosed materials are important and should be translated immediately, and that provides information on how the Enrollee may obtain help with getting the materials translated;
- 6. Use a font size no smaller than 12 point; and
- 7. Include a large print tagline (i.e., no smaller than 18 point font size).

### B. Requirements for Providing Materials Electronically

The Contractor shall not provide Enrollee information required by this Contract electronically unless all of the following are met:

- 1. The format is readily accessible;
- 2. The information is placed in a location on the Contractors website that is prominent and readily accessible;
- 3. The information is provided in an electronic form which can be electronically retained and printed;
- 4. The information is consistent with the content and language requirements of this Contract; and
- 5. The Enrollee is informed that the information is available in paper form without charge upon request and the Contractor provides it upon request within 5 business days.
- C. Enrollee Information

The Contractor shall provide Enrollee Information to Enrollees and, upon request, to Members, including all the items detailed in **Section 2.5.C**. The Contractor shall make available written translations of Enrollee Information in Prevalent Languages and inform Enrollees how to obtain translated Enrollee Information or how to obtain an oral translation in a language other than a Prevalent Language. The Contractor shall make available Enrollee Information in Alternative Formats and inform Enrollees how to obtain such Enrollee Information.

The Contractor shall provide Enrollee Information as follows:

- 1. Mail a printed copy of the information to the Enrollee's mailing address;
- 2. Provide the information by email after obtaining the Enrollee's agreement to receive information by email;
- 3. Post the information on the Contractor's website and advise the Enrollees in paper or electronic form that the information is available on the Internet and include the applicable Internet address, provided that Enrollees with disabilities who cannot access this information online are provided free auxiliary aids and services; or
- 4. Provide the information by any other method that can reasonably be expected to result in the Enrollee receiving that information.

## D. Orientation Packet

The Contractor shall provide each Enrollee with an Orientation Packet. The Contractor shall submit such Orientation Packet to EOHHS for prior approval, and such Orientation Packet shall contain, at a minimum:

- 1. Enrollee Information as described in **Section 2.5.C**;
- 2. The Contractor's responsibilities, as set forth in this Contract; and

- 3. Any other information as specified by EOHHS.
- E. Oral Interpretation Services

The Contractor shall make oral interpretation services for all non-English languages available free of charge to Enrollees and notify Enrollees of this service and how to access it.

F. Website Requirements

The Contractor shall post on its website in a prominent place, in Prevalent Languages and Alternative Formats:

- 1. Enrollee Information;
- 2. Contact information for EOHHS' Ombudsman;
- 3. A method for submitting inquiries, providing feedback, and initiating Grievances, including for Enrollees who do not have access to email;
- 4. The Provider Directory;
- 5. How Enrollees may access oral interpretation services free-of-charge in any non-English language spoken by Enrollees;
- 6. How Enrollees may access written materials in Prevalent Languages and Alternative Formats; and
- 7. Additional information as specified by EOHHS.
- G. Member Protections

The Contractor shall provide the following member protections:

- 1. The Contractor shall develop, implement, and maintain written policies and procedures for the receipt and timely resolution of Enrollees' Grievances, as follows:
  - a. Prior to the Operational Start Date, the Contractor shall provide EOHHS with its written Grievance policies and procedures and shall describe its processes for investigating member Grievances. Such policies and procedures shall:
    - 1) Be subject to approval by EOHHS; and
    - 2) Not limit, replace, or eliminate Enrollee's access to EOHHS Grievance policies and procedures.
  - b. The Contractor shall not seek to limit Enrollee's access to or discourage Enrollees from using the EOHHS Grievance process.
  - c. The Contractor shall:
    - 1) Within 30 days of the Operational Start Date, provide Enrollees, information on the Contractor's Grievance procedures, including the

right to file Grievances, the requirements and timeframes for filing and resolving a Grievance, and the availability of assistance in the filing process;

- 2) Notify Enrollees of their access to the EOHHS Appeals and Ombudsman processes, and not in any way attempt to limit an Enrollee's access or utilization of said processes;
- 3) Notify Enrollees of the receipt, orally or in writing, of a Grievance within two (2) business days of receipt of said Grievance; and
- 4) Resolve and notify Enrollees of the outcome of a Grievance proceeding within thirty (30) calendar days from the date the Contractor received the Grievance, either orally or in writing, from the Enrollee or their representative.
- 2. In addition to other obligations set forth in this Contract related to Ombudsman Services, the Contractor shall support Enrollee access to, and work with, the Ombudsman to address Enrollee and Potential Enrollee requests for information, issues, or concerns related to the MassHealth ACO Program, by:
  - a. Providing Enrollees with education and information about the availability of Ombudsman services including when Enrollees contact the Contractor with requests for information, issues, concerns, complaint, Grievances, or BOH Appeals; and
  - b. Communicating and cooperating with Ombudsman staff as needed for such staff to address Enrollee or potential Enrollee requests for information, issues, or concerns related to the Contractor, including:
    - 1) Providing Ombudsman staff, with the Enrollee's appropriate permission, with access to records related to the Enrollee; and
    - 2) Engaging in ongoing communication and cooperation with Ombudsman staff until the Enrollee's or potential Enrollee's request or concern is addressed or resolved, as appropriate, including but not limited to providing updates on progress made towards resolution.
- 3. The Contractor shall ensure that Enrollees are not limited to obtaining services only from Affiliated Providers. The Contractor shall:
  - a. Ensure Participating PCPs make referrals to any Provider, as appropriate, regardless of the Provider's affiliation with the Contractor. The Contractor shall not restrict Participating PCPs from making referrals to Providers who are not within the Referral Circle or are not otherwise Affiliated Providers;
  - b. Not impose additional requirements for referrals to Providers who are not within the Referral Circle or are not otherwise Affiliated Providers;

- c. Not impede Enrollees' access to or freedom of choice of Providers;
- d. Not reduce or impede access to Medically Necessary services; and
- e. Ensure that Enrollees may obtain emergency services from any Provider, regardless of its affiliation with the Contractor, including but not limited to receiving services from ESP or MCI Providers;
- 4. The Contractor shall contract with a sufficient number of Participating PCPs to offer each Enrollee a choice of at least two appropriate PCPs with open panels as further specified by EOHHS.
- 5. The Contractor's Request for Enrollee Disenrollment
  - a. The Contractor shall not request the disenrollment of any Enrollee because of
    - 1) an adverse change in the Enrollee's health status;
    - 2) the Enrollee's utilization of medical services, including but not limited to the Enrollee making treatment decisions with which a provider or the Contractor disagrees (such as declining treatment or diagnostic testing);
    - 3) missed appointments by the Enrollee;
    - 4) the Enrollee's diminished mental capacity,
    - 5) or the Enrollee's uncooperative or disruptive behavior resulting from his or her special needs (except when the Enrollee's enrollment seriously impairs the Contractor's ability to furnish services to either the particular Enrollee or other Enrollees.
  - b. As further specified by EOHHS, and in accordance with 130 CMR 508.003(D), the Contractor may submit a written request to EOHHS to disenroll an Enrollee as follows:
    - 1) The Contractor shall submit the written request in a form and format specified by EOHHS and accompanied by supporting documentation specified by EOHHS;
    - 2) The Contractor shall follow all policies and procedures specified by EOHHS relating to such request, including but not limited to the following:
      - a) The Contractor shall take all serious and reasonable efforts specified by EOHHS prior to making the request. Such efforts include, but are not limited to:

- (i) Assisting the particular Enrollee to receive Medically Necessary TCOC Included Services through at least three PCPs or other relevant Providers that:
- (ii) Attempting to provide all resources routinely used by the Contractor to meet Enrollees' needs, including but not limited to, Behavioral Health Services and Care Management;
- b) The Contractor shall include with any request the information and supporting documentation specified by EOHHS, including demonstrating that the Contractor took the serious and reasonable efforts specified by EOHHS and, despite such efforts, the Enrollee's continued enrollment with the Contractor seriously impairs the Contractor's ability to furnish services to either the particular Enrollee or other Enrollees; and
- c) The Contractor shall provide any EOHHS-specified notices to the Enrollee relating to the request.
- c. EOHHS reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to determine when and if a Contractor's request to terminate the enrollment of an Enrollee will be granted in accordance with this section and related EOHHS policies. In addition, if EOHHS determines that the Contractor too frequently requests termination of enrollment for Enrollees, EOHHS reserves the right to deny such requests and require the Contractor to initiate corrective action to improve the Contractor's ability to serve such Enrollees.
- 6. Involuntary Changes in PCPs
  - a. The Contractor shall not request EOHHS to involuntarily, or without the Enrollee's request, transfer an Enrollee from their current PCP to a new PCP because of
    - 1) an adverse change in the Enrollee's health status;
    - 2) the Enrollee's utilization of medical services, including but not limited to the Enrollee making treatment decisions with which a provider, including the PCP, or the Contractor disagrees (such as declining treatment or diagnostic testing);
    - 3) missed appointments by the Enrollee;
    - 4) the Enrollee's diminished mental capacity, or
    - 5) the Enrollee's uncooperative or disruptive behavior resulting from his or her special needs (except when the Enrollee's continued enrollment with the PCP seriously impairs the PCP's ability to furnish services to either the particular Enrollee or other Enrollees)

- b. The Contractor may request EOHHS to involuntarily transfer an Enrollee from their current PCP to a new PCP if the Contractor follows all policies and procedures specified by EOHHS relating to such transfer, including but not limited to the following:
  - 1) The Contractor shall, and shall require the PCPs to, take all serious and reasonable efforts specified by EOHHS prior to such a transfer;
  - 2) The Contractor shall provide EOHHS and require the PCP to include with any request the PCP makes to the Contractor to transfer an Enrollee, the information and supporting documentation specified by EOHHS, including demonstrating that the PCP took the serious and reasonable efforts specified by EOHHS and, despite such efforts, the Enrollee's continued enrollment with the PCP seriously impairs the PCP's ability to furnish services to either the particular Enrollee or other Enrollees;
  - 3) The Contractor and PCP shall provide any EOHHS-specified notices to the Enrollee relating to the request; and
  - 4) The Enrollee's new PCP to which EOHHS transfers the Enrollee shall be determined by EOHHS and may, but is not required to be, be the PCP suggested by the Contractor.
- 7. The Contractor shall provide Enrollees with, and have written policies ensuring Enrollees are guaranteed, the following rights, and ensure that the Contractor's employees and Material Subcontractors observe and protect these rights:
  - a. The right to receive written information in accordance with Section 2.6.A;
  - b. The right to be treated with respect and with due consideration for his or her dignity and privacy;
  - c. The right to be afforded privacy and confidentiality in all interactions with the Contractor and its Affiliated Providers, unless otherwise required by law;
  - d. The right to receive information on available treatment options and alternatives, presented in a manner appropriate to the Enrollee's condition, culture, functional status, language needs, required modes of communication, and other accessibility needs;
  - e. The right to participate in all aspects of care and to exercise all rights of Appeal;
  - f. The right to be fully involved in maintaining their health and making decisions about their health care, including the right to refuse treatment if desired, and to be appropriately informed and supported to this end;

- g. The right to be free from any form of restraint or seclusion used as a means of coercion, discipline, convenience, or retaliation, in accordance with applicable federal law;
- h. The right to request and receive any of their medical records in the Contractor's possession, and be notified of the process for requesting amendments or corrections to such records;
- i. The right to freely exercise their rights set forth in this Section and not have the exercise of those rights adversely affect the manner in which the Contractor or any Affiliated Provider treats the Enrollee;
- j. The right to be notified of these rights and considerations at least annually, in a manner that they can understand, that takes into consideration their culture, functional status, language needs, and required modes of communication. This right shall include the right to request and obtain Enrollee Information at least once per year, and the right to receive notice of any significant change in Enrollee Information at least 30 days prior to the intended effective date of the change;
- k. The right to not be discriminated against because of their race, ethnicity, national origin, religion, sex, gender identity, age, sexual orientation, medical or claims history, mental or physical disability, genetic information, or source of payment;
- 1. The right to have all the Contractor's options and rules fully explained to them, including through use of a qualified interpreter or alternate communication mode if needed or requested;
- m. The right to choose a plan and Provider that they qualify for at any time during their annual plan selection period, including disenrolling from the Contractor and enrolling in another MassHealth ACO, a MassHealth MCO, or the MassHealth PCC Plan;
- n. The right to receive timely information about changes to the benefits or programs offered by the Contractor at least 30 days prior to the intended date of the change;
- o. The right to designate a representative if they are unable to participate fully in treatment decisions. This includes the right to have translation services available to make information appropriately accessible to them or to their representative;
- p. The right to receive a copy of and to approve their Care Plan, if any;
- q. The right to expect timely, accessible, Culturally and Linguistically Competent, and evidence-based treatments;

- r. The right to obtain emergency care 24 hours a day, seven days a week from any hospital or other emergency care setting;
- s. The right to determine who is involved in their care team, including family members, advocates, or other providers of their choosing;
- t. The right to receive a second opinion on a medical procedure;
- u. The right to experience care as described in this Contract, including to receive a Care Needs Screening and appropriate follow-up;
- v. The right to have advance directives explained and to establish them;
- w. The right to file Grievances as described in this Contract, and the right to access EOHHS' Appeals processes; and
- x. The right to be protected from liability for payment of any fees that are the obligation of the Contractor.

## H. Indian Health Care Provider

- 1. The Contractor shall offer Indian Enrollees the option to choose an Indian Health Care Provider as a Primary Care Provider if the Contractor has an Indian Primary Care Provider as a Participating PCP that has capacity to provide such services.
- 2. The Contractor shall permit Indian Enrollees to obtain Primary Care services from Indian Health Care Providers who are not Participating PCPs from whom the enrollee is otherwise eligible to receive such services.
- 3. The Contractor shall demonstrate that it has sufficient access to Indian Health Care Providers to ensure access to Primary Care for Indian Enrollees.
- I. Discrimination Policy

The Contractor shall not, in any way, discriminate or use any policy or practice that has the effect of discriminating against Enrollees on the basis of health status or need for health care services, race, color, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, or disability.

J. Emergency Services Program

The Contractor shall facilitate Enrollees' immediate and unrestricted access to Emergency Services Program and Mobile Crisis Intervention services at hospital emergency departments and in the community, 24 hours a day, seven days a week.

## K. Other

The Contractor shall:

1. Otherwise provide Enrollees with care in accordance with the Contractor's responsibilities under **Section 2.3** of this Contract;

- 2. Provide additional information that may be required by Enrollees and Potential Enrollees to understand the requirements and benefits of enrollment with the Contractor;
- 3. Adopt definitions as specified by EOHHS, consistent with 42 CFR 438.10(c)(4)(i); and
- 4. Inform pregnant Enrollees of the benefits of choosing a MassHealth health plan and Primary Care Provider for the Enrollee's newborn soon after the newborn's birth and advising the Enrollee to contact MassHealth Customer Service or MassHealthChoices.com for additional information and options.
- L. Notices to Enrollees

As further directed by EOHHS, the Contractor's notices to Enrollees shall conform to models provided by EOHHS.

M. Enrollee Services Department

Maintain an Enrollee services department to assist Enrollees, Enrollees' family members or guardians, and other interested parties in learning about and obtaining MassHealth services;

N. Enrollee Services Department Standards

Maintain employment standards and requirements (e.g., education, training, and experience) for Enrollee services department staff and provide a sufficient number of staff for the Enrollee services department;

O. Enrollee Services Department Staff

Ensure that Enrollee services department staff have access to:

- 1. The Contractor's Enrollee database;
- 2. The Eligibility Verification System (EVS); and
- 3. An electronic Provider directory that includes, but is not limited to, the information specified in **Section 2.5.D**. of this Contract;
- P. Enrollee Services Telephone Line

Operate a toll-free Enrollee services telephone line a minimum of nine hours per day during normal business hours, Monday through Friday, as follows and as further specified by EOHHS. Such telephone line shall:

- 1. Make oral interpretation services available free-of-charge to Members and Enrollees in all non-English languages spoken by Members and Enrollees; and
- 2. Maintain the availability of services free-of-charge, such as TTY services or comparable services, for the deaf and hard of hearing.

Q. Information for Enrollees and Potential Enrollees

Ensure that enrollee service department representatives shall, upon request, make available to Enrollees and Potential Enrollees in the Contractor's Plan information concerning the following:

- 1. The identity, locations, qualifications, and availability of Primary Care Providers;
- 2. The rights and responsibilities of Enrollees including, but not limited to, those Enrollee rights described in **Section 2.8.G**.;
- 3. How Enrollees and Potential Enrollees may access oral interpretation services free-ofcharge in any non-English language spoken by Enrollees and Potential Enrollees;
- 4. How Enrollees and Potential Enrollees may access written materials in Prevalent Languages and Alternative Formats;
- 5. All MassHealth services that are available to Enrollees either directly or through referral or authorization; and
- 6. Additional information that may be required by Enrollees and Potential Enrollees to understand MassHealth requirements and benefits.
- R. Miscellaneous Customer Service Requirements

Ensure that its customer services representatives who are assigned to respond to MassHealth specific inquiries:

- 1. Understand and have a working knowledge of the Contract between EOHHS and the Contractor;
- 2. Answer Enrollee inquiries, including those related to enrollment status and accessing care;
- 3. Refer Enrollee inquiries that are of a clinical nature, but non-behavioral health, to clinical staff with the appropriate clinical expertise to adequately respond;
- 4. Refer Enrollee Inquiries related to behavioral health to the EOHHS Behavioral Health Vendor, including inquiries that are solely administrative in content; and
- 5. Have the ability to answer Enrollee Inquiries in the Enrollee's primary language free-ofcharge through an alternative language device or interpreter;
- S. Customer Service Training

Establish a schedule of intensive training for newly-hired and current customer service representatives about when, where and how Enrollees may obtain EPSDT screenings, diagnosis and treatment services.

## Section 2.9 Quality Management and Enrollee Incentives

A. QM/QI Program

The Contractor shall maintain a well-defined QM/QI organizational and program structure that supports the application of the principles of Clinical Quality improvement (CQI) to all aspects of the Contractor's service delivery system.

The QM/QI program must be communicated in a manner that is accessible and understandable to internal and external individuals and entities, as appropriate. The Contractor's QM/QI organizational and program structure shall comply with all applicable provisions of 42 CFR Part 438, including Subpart E, Quality Assessment and Performance Improvement.

The Contractor shall:

- 1. Establish a set of QM/QI functions and responsibilities that are clearly defined and that are proportionate to, and adequate for, the planned number and types of QM/QI initiatives and for the completion of QM/QI initiatives in a competent and timely manner;
- 2. Ensure that such QM/QI functions and responsibilities are assigned to individuals with the appropriate skill set to oversee and implement an organization-wide, cross-functional commitment to, and application of, CQI to all clinical and non-clinical aspects of the Contractor's service delivery system;
- 3. Have in place a written description of the QM/QI Program that delineates the structure, goals, and objectives of the Contractor's QM/QI initiatives. Such description shall be updated and submitted to EHS annually and at minimum shall include:
  - a. Mechanisms for the collection and submission of performance measurement data including those set forth in **Section 2.9.B** and **Appendix B** of this contract.
  - b. Mechanisms to assess both underutilization and overutilization of services.
  - c. Identified resources dedicated to the QM/QI program, including staff, or data sources, and analytic programs or IT systems;
  - d. Any evaluations of QI or QM initiatives conducted over the previous year.
- 4. Performance Measurement and Improvement Projects

The Contractor shall engage in performance measurement activities, designed to achieve, through ongoing measurement and intervention, significant improvements, sustained over time, in clinical care and non-clinical care processes, outcomes and Enrollee satisfaction. Measurement projects shall be conducted in accordance with 42 CFR 438.330, and at EOHHS's direction, and shall include, but are not limited to:

- a. Performance Measurement
  - As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall report the results of, or submit to EOHHS data which enables EOHHS to calculate, the Performance Measures set forth in **Appendix B**, in accordance with 42 CFR 438.330(c). Such Performance Measures may include those specified by CMS in accordance with 42 CFR 438.330(a)(2).

- 2) EOHHS may, at its discretion and at any time, identify certain thresholds for Performance Measures which the Contractor must meet, and the Contractor shall work with EOHHS on such thresholds upon EOHHS request. If EOHHS is concerned with the Contractor's performance on such measures, the Contractor shall discuss such performance with EOHSS, and as further specified by EOHHS:
  - a) Provide EOHHS with an analysis as to why the Contractor's performance is at the level it reports; and
  - b) Provide EOHHS with, and implement as approved by EOHHS, a concrete plan for improving its performance;
- 3) The Contractor shall demonstrate how to utilize Performance Measure results in designing ongoing QM/QI initiatives.
- b. CMS-Specified Performance Measurement and Performance Improvement Projects
- c. The Contractor shall conduct additional performance measurement or performance improvement projects if mandated by CMS pursuant to 42 CFR 438.330.
- B. External Quality Review (EQR) Activities
  - 1. The Contractor shall take all steps necessary to support the External Quality Review Organization (EQRO) contracted by EOHHS to conduct External Quality Review (EQR) Activities, in accordance with 42 CFR 438.358. EQR Activities shall include, but are not limited to:
    - a. Annual validation of performance measures reported to EOHHS, as directed by EOHHS, or calculated by EOHHS; and
    - b. At least once every three years, review of compliance with certain standards mandated by 42 CFR Part 438, Subpart D, and at the direction of EOHHS, such as those regarding structure and operations;
  - 2. The Contractor shall take all steps necessary to support the EQRO in conducting EQR Activities including, but not limited to:
    - a. Designating a qualified individual to serve as Project Director for each EQR Activity who shall, at a minimum:
      - 1) Oversee and be accountable for compliance with all aspects of the EQR activity;
      - 2) Coordinate with staff responsible for aspects of the EQR activity and ensure that staff respond to requests by the EQRO and EOHHS staff in a timely manner;

- 3) Serve as the liaison to the EQRO and EOHHS and answer questions or coordinate responses to questions from the EQRO and EOHHS in a timely manner; and
- 4) Ensure timely access to information systems, data, and other resources, as necessary for the EQRO to perform the EQR Activity and as requested by the EQRO or EOHHS;
- b. Maintaining data and other documentation necessary for completion of EQR Activities specified above. The Contractor shall maintain such documentation for a minimum of seven years;
- c. Reviewing the EQRO's draft EQR report and offering comments and documentation to support the correction of any factual errors or omissions, in a timely manner, to the EQRO or EOHHS;
- d. Participating in meetings relating to the EQR process, EQR findings, and/or EQR trainings with the EQRO and EOHHS;
- e. Implementing actions, as directed by EOHHS, to address recommendations for quality improvement made by the EQRO, and sharing outcomes and results of such activities with the EQRO and EOHHS in subsequent years; and
- f. Participating in any other activities deemed necessary by the EQRO and approved by EOHHS.
- C. DSRIP Quality and Accountability

The Contractor shall be accountable for its performance on the quality measures found in **Appendix B** as follows:

- 1. The Contractor shall provide Clinical Quality Data pursuant to Section 2.4.B.1;
- 2. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's Quality Score and DSRIP Accountability Score as described in **Appendix B**;
- 3. The Contractor's Quality Score shall modify the Contractor's Shared Savings or Shared Losses payments, as described in **Section 4.3.C**; and
- 4. The Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score shall be used to determine the proportion of the Contractor's withheld DSRIP payments the Contractor receives, as described in **Section 5.2.D**.
- D. Enrollee Incentives

The Contractor may implement Enrollee Incentives, as appropriate, to promote engagement in specific behaviors (e.g., guideline-recommended clinical screenings and PCP visits, Wellness Initiatives). The Contractor shall:

- 1. Take measures to monitor the effectiveness of such Enrollee Incentives, and to revise incentives as appropriate, with consideration of Enrollee feedback;
- 2. Ensure that the nominal value of Enrollee Incentives do not exceed \$30; and
- 3. Submit to EOHHS, at the direction of EOHHS, ad hoc report information relating to planned and implemented Enrollee Incentives and assure that all such Enrollee Incentives comply with all applicable state and federal laws.

## Section 2.10 Contractor COVID-19 Efforts

The Contractor shall, as set forth in this Contract and as further directed by EOHHS, help manage the 2019 novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) as set forth in this section.

- A. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall help manage COVID-19 as set forth in MassHealth bulletins, including but not limited to MassHealth managed care entity bulletins, and other MassHealth guidance. Such activities to help manage COVID-19 shall include, but may not be limited to:
  - 1. Taking all necessary steps to enable Enrollees to obtain medically necessary and appropriate testing and treatment.
  - 2. Minimizing barriers to prompt testing and treatment.
  - 3. Communicating, with EOHHS prior approval, relevant benefits, prevention, screening, testing, and treatment options to Enrollees and guidelines for contacting an Enrollee's local board of health or health care provider.

### Section 2.11 COVID-19 Vaccination Incentive

- A. The Contractor shall make best efforts to maximize vaccinations of their members in accordance with the Department of Public Health guidelines. For Contract Year 2021, the Contractor shall receive a COVID-19 Vaccination Incentive Payment as set forth in Section 4.2.B, if by July 31, 2021, either:
  - 1. The Contractor has a minimum of eighty percent (80%) of Enrollees residing in certain Massachusetts cities and towns, as further specified by EOHHS, who are fully vaccinated against COVID-19; or
  - 2. Both:
    - a. The Contractor has a minimum of fifty percent (50%) of Enrollees residing in such cities and towns who are fully vaccinated against COVID-19; and
    - b. The Contractor has one of the top four highest percentages of Enrollees fully vaccinated among all MassHealth Accountable Care Partnership Plans ("ACPP"), Managed Care Organizations ("MCO"), and Primary Care Accountable Care Organizations ("PCACO").

B. For purposes of this section, an Enrollee is considered fully vaccinated if the Enrollee has received all recommended doses of the COVID-19 vaccine regimen for the vaccine administered.

# **SECTION 3. EOHHS RESPONSIBILITIES**

## **Section 3.1 Contract Management**

## EOHHS shall:

- A. Provide certain documents, data, reports, materials and other information to assist the Contractor in performing under the Contract;
- B. Pay the Contractor in accordance with **Section 4**;
- C. Evaluate reports and materials submitted by the Contractor for approval as specified in this Contract, including but not limited to the Contractor's DSRIP Participation Plan, the Contractor's Budgets and Budget Narratives, and the Contractor's Progress Reports; and
- D. Designate an individual authorized to represent EOHHS regarding all aspects of the Contract. EOHHS' representative shall act as a liaison between the Contractor and EOHHS during the Contract Term. The representative shall be responsible for:
  - 1. Monitoring compliance with the terms of the Contract;
  - 2. Receiving and responding to all inquiries and requests made by the Contractor under this Contract;
  - 3. Meeting with the Contractor's representative on a periodic or as-needed basis for purposes including but not limited to discussing issues which arise under the Contract; and
  - 4. Coordinating with the Contractor, as appropriate, on Contractor requests for EOHHS staff to provide assistance or coordination on Contractor responsibilities.

## Section 3.2 [Reserved]

### Section 3.3 Quality Measurement

### EOHHS shall:

- A. Administer the Patient Experience Survey. Such survey may include, but shall not be limited to, questions about the Enrollee's experience of care from their Participating PCP. EOHHS may modify the Patient Experience Survey in EOHHS' sole discretion;
- B. Provide the Contractor with the Quality Sample for each Clinical Quality Measure within the final sixty (60) days of each Performance Year, or at another time specified by EOHHS; and
- C. Calculate the total Quality Score for the Contractor.

## Section 3.4 Enrollment and Attribution

- A. EOHHS shall inform Eligible Members of their enrollment options in an unbiased manner, including the option of becoming Enrollees for the Contractor or another ACO in the MassHealth ACO program, and shall inform each Member at the time of enrollment of their right to change enrollment without cause within 90 days and at other times in accordance with applicable rules and regulations.
- B. EOHHS may assign Members that fail to make a selection prior to the Operational Start Date to the Contractor and one of the Contractor's Participating PCPs, including but not limited to if the Member has an existing relationship with one of the Contractor's Participating PCPs in EOHHS' determination.
- C. EOHHS shall provide the Contractor with a list of its Enrollees and periodic updates to such a list.
- D. Except as otherwise provided under federal law or waiver, an Enrollee may disenroll voluntarily:
  - 1. For cause, at any time, in accordance with 42 CFR 438.56(d)(2) and 130 CMR 508.003(C)(3); and
  - 2. Without cause, at any time during a plan selection period as set forth in 130 CMR 508.003(C)(1).

## Section 3.5 Call Center and Member Protections

- A. EOHHS shall provide a Customer Service Center for use by Enrollees. Enrollees will be able to contact the EOHHS call center for information on available services, available primary and secondary care Providers, Providers' status in a Contractor's Referral Circle, and other information necessary for the receipt of services.
- B. EOHHS shall provide Appeals and Ombudsman processes to Enrollees.

## Section 3.6 Community Partner Certification

EOHHS shall certify Community Partners and notify the Contractor of available certified Community Partners.

## Section 3.7 Participating PCP Modification Process

EOHHS shall maintain, and may update from time to time, an annual process for the Contractor to request EOHHS' approval for changes to the Contractor's list of Participating PCPs, including ending affiliations with Participating PCPs and adding new Participating PCPs. Such changes shall in all cases be subject to EOHHS' approval. The Contractor shall submit requests for any such changes pursuant to EOHHS' defined process, including timelines, and the effective date of any such changes shall be as described by EOHHS' defined process.

# **SECTION 4. PAYMENT**

Subject to other terms and conditions of the Contract, including but not limited to EOHHS' receipt of all necessary federal and state approvals, EOHHS shall pay the Contractor in accordance with the following provisions:

## **Section 4.1 DSRIP Payments**

EOHHS shall make DSRIP payments to the Contractor in accordance with Section 5.2.

### **Section 4.2 Administrative Payments**

- A. EOHHS may pay the Contractor an additional amount to cover the Contractor's administrative costs under this Contract. Such amount shall not exceed three percent (3%) of the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark aggregated across all Regions and Rating Categories, and shall be paid per-Enrollee, per-month, or in another manner specified by EOHHS. For the Contract Year, the amount of the administrative payment shall be as in **Appendix I**.
- B. COVID-19 Vaccination Incentive Payment
  - 1. For Contract Year 2021, if the Contractor achieves the vaccination target set forth in **Section 2.11**, EOHHS shall pay the Contractor a vaccination incentive payment of \$500,000.
  - 2. The COVID-19 Vaccination Incentive Payment shall not be included in the risk sharing arrangement calculations set forth in **Section 4.3**.

### Section 4.3 Shared Savings and Losses for Total Cost of Care (TCOC)

- A. Market-Wide Risk Sharing Arrangement ("Market Corridor") for the Contract Year
  - 1. Overall Approach

As further described in this section, this risk sharing arrangement shall be based on certain revenue and expenditures across MassHealth managed care plans, described as Market Corridor revenue and Market Corridor expenditures, respectively.

2. Market Corridor Revenue

EOHHS shall first determine the Market Corridor revenue. For each MassHealth Accountable Care Partnership Plan ("ACPP"), Managed Care Organization ("MCO"), Primary Care Accountable Care Organization ("PCACO"), and the Primary Care Clinician Plan ("PCC Plan") (each a "plan"), EOHHS shall multiply by Region and Rating Category each plan's respective Core Medical component of the Base Capitation Rate or total cost of care (TCOC) benchmark, as applicable, for the Contract Year, per member, per month, by each plan's experienced member months for the Contract Year as determined by EOHHS, and by each plan's concurrent risk scores. The sum of such calculation across plans, plus any supplemental specialized inpatient psychiatric services TCOC Benchmark adjustment made in accordance with **Section 2.7.E.2.j** and related payments or adjustments, as applicable, for each plan, shall equal the Market Corridor revenue.

3. Market Corridor Expenditures

EOHHS shall then determine the Market Corridor expenditures. Such expenditures shall equal the sum across plans of Core Medical actual medical expenditures related to Included Services in TCOC in **Appendix A**, covered services (for ACPPs and MCOs), and comparable services for the PCC Plan, including those services related to the supplemental specialized inpatient psychiatric services TCOC Benchmark adjustment and related payments or adjustments, for the applicable Contract Year in aggregate across all Regions and Rating Categories, as applicable, and based on EOHHS data for the Contractor and the PCC Plan and data provided by ACPPs and MCOs to EOHHS.

- a. Such expenditures shall exclude any and all case management costs.
- b. Such expenditures shall exclude expenditures for which EOHHS makes a TCOC Benchmark adjustment pursuant to **Section 4.3.E.1.d** and related payments or adjustments for other plans;
- c. EOHHS may make appropriate adjustments as necessary related to the Market Corridor expenditure calculation described above.
- 4. If the Market Corridor expenditures, as determined by EOHHS in accordance with the above provisions, are greater than or less than the Market Corridor revenue, as determined by EOHHS in accordance with the above provisions, the Contractor's share of the resulting loss or gain shall be an adjustment applied to the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark for the purposes of calculating the Contractor's Shared Savings or Shared Losses in Section 4.3.B below. The Contractor shall share in the resulting loss or gain in accordance with Appendix I.
- 5. EOHHS shall exclude from all calculations related to this risk sharing arrangement any reinsurance premiums paid by plans and any recovery revenues received if plans choose to purchase reinsurance."
- B. Shared Savings/Shared Losses Calculations

EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's Shared Savings or Shared Losses payment for each Contract Year as follows:

- EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark as described in Section 4.3.D.2;
- EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's TCOC Performance as described in Section 4.3.D.3;
- 3. EOHHS shall subtract the Contractor's TCOC Performance from Contractor's TCOC Benchmark set forth in **Appendix I, Exhibit 4**. If such difference is equal to an amount greater than zero (0), such difference shall be the Contractor's Savings. If such difference is equal to an amount less than zero (0), such difference shall be the

Contractor's Losses. If such difference equals zero (0) and the Contractor's TCOC Performance and TCOC Benchmark are equal to each other, the Contractor shall have neither Savings nor Losses for the Contract Year;

- 4. If the Contractor has Savings or Losses, EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's Shared Savings payment amount or the Contractor's Shared Losses payment amount, respectively, based on the Contractor's Risk Track, as described in **Section 4.3.B**, and based on the Contractor's Quality Score, as described in **Section 4.3.C**. If the Contractor has neither Savings nor Losses for the Contract Year, the Contractor shall have neither a Shared Savings payment nor a Shared Losses payment;
- C. Risk Tracks
  - The Contractor shall, prior to the Operational Start Date or other date as determined by EOHHS, select Contractor's Risk Track and notify EOHHS in writing of such selection. The Contractor's Risk Track for the TCOC Benchmark shall be either Risk Track 1 – Shared Accountability (as described in Section 4.3.B.2.b) or Risk Track 2 – Full Accountability (as described in Section 4.3.B.2.c.). As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor may annually change the Contractor's Risk Track, as approved in writing by EOHHS. The Contractor shall choose its Risk Track for each Contract Year by a date specified by EOHHS. The Contractor may not change the Contractor's chosen Risk Track until the process begins for the next Contract Year.
  - 2. The Risk Tracks for the TCOC Benchmark, as defined in **Section 4.3.D.2** shall be as follows:
    - a. EOHHS shall calculate Shared Savings and Shared Losses payments for the TCOC Benchmark subject to the following risk corridor provisions:
      - 1) The minimum savings and losses threshold shall both be equal to either one percent (1%) or two percent (2%) of the TCOC Benchmark aggregated across all Regions and Rating Categories, as chosen by the Contractor through a defined process and according to a timeline specified by EOHHS. If the Contractor's Savings aggregated across all Regions and Rating Categories or the absolute value of the Contractor's Losses aggregated across all Regions and Rating Categories are less than the Contractor's chosen threshold of the TCOC Benchmark, there shall be no Shared Savings or Shared Losses payment. The Contractor shall choose its minimum savings and losses threshold for each Contract Year by a date specified by EOHHS. The Contractor may not change the Contractor's chosen minimum savings and losses threshold until the process begins for the next Contract Year.
      - 2) The savings and losses cap shall be equal to 10% of the TCOC Benchmark (hereinafter referred to as "the cap"). If the Contractor's Savings for the TCOC Benchmark are greater than the cap, the Contractor's Shared Savings payment shall be calculated as if the Contractor's Savings were equal to the cap, and the Contractor shall

receive no additional Shared Savings payment for any Savings beyond the cap. If the absolute value of the Contractor's Losses for the TCOC Benchmark are greater than the cap, the Contractor's Shared Losses payment shall be calculated as if the absolute value of the Contractor's Losses were equal to the cap, and the Contractor shall make no additional Shared Losses payment for any Losses beyond the cap;

b. Risk Track 1 – Shared Accountability

If the Contractor selects Risk Track 1 – Shared Accountability, then subject to the provisions in **Section 4.3.B.2.a**, the Contractor's Shared Savings payment or Shared Losses payment, prior to modifying for the Contractor's Quality Score as described in **Section 4.3.C**, shall be as set forth in **Appendix I, Exhibit 4**.

c. Risk Track 2 – Full Accountability

If the Contractor selects Risk Track 2 – Full Accountability, then subject to the provisions in **Section 4.3.B.2.a**, the Contractor's Shared Savings payment or Shared Losses payment, prior to modifying for Contractor's Quality Score as described in **Section 4.3.C**, shall be as set forth in **Appendix I**, **Exhibit 4**.:

- 3. [Reserved]
- 4. [Reserved]
- 5. [Reserved]
- 6. EOHHS may modify the Risk Tracks by amending this Contract, and the Contractor agrees to negotiate in good faith with EOHHS for any modifications to these Risk Tracks proposed by EOHHS.
- D. Quality Modifier and Payment

Prior to payment, EOHHS shall adjust the Shared Savings or Shared Losses payment based on the Contractor's Quality Score. EOHHS or the Contractor shall pay the resulting adjusted amount, as follows:

- 1. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's Quality Score as described in **Appendix B**. The Contractor's Quality Score shall be a number between zero (0) and one (1);
- 2. If the Contractor's Savings or the absolute value of the Contractor's Losses is greater than the Contractor's chosen threshold of the TCOC Benchmark, EOHHS adjust the amount of the Contractor's share of Savings or Losses based on the Contractor's Quality Score, as follows.
- 3. If the Contractor has Savings, EOHHS shall multiply the amount of the Contractor's share of such Savings by the Contractor's Quality Score. The resulting amount shall be the final amount of the Contractor's share of the Savings;
- 4. If the Contractor has Losses, eighty percent (80%) of the Contractor's share of such Losses shall not be impacted by the Contractor's Quality Score. EOHHS shall multiply

the remaining twenty percent (20%) of the Contractor's share of such Losses by an amount equal to one (1) minus the Contractor's Quality Score. Such product, plus the unmodified eighty percent (80%) of the Contractor's share of the Losses, shall equal the final amount of the Contractor's share of the Losses.

- 5. The Contractor shall pay EOHHS any Shared Losses payment, as adjusted for the Contractor's Quality Score as set forth in this Section, within thirty (30) days of receiving notification from EOHHS of the amount of the Contractor's Shared Losses payment.
- E. TCOC Benchmark and TCOC Performance Calculations
  - 1. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's TCOC for a given period as follows:
    - a. TCOC shall be a risk-adjusted per-Enrollee, per month amount representing the costs of care for Contractor's Enrollees over such period, as described in this Section and further specified by EOHHS;
    - b. TCOC shall include all paid claims and encounters with dates of service during such period, where the Member receiving the service was the Contractor's Enrollee on the date of service, except for services that are not TCOC Included Services. TCOC Included Services are listed in **Appendix A**, "Included Services in TCOC Calculation." EOHHS reserves the right to modify the list of included services by amending this Contract. Such modifications may include adding Long-Term Services and Supports as included services beginning on or around Contract Year 3, as described in **Section 6.6.C.3**;
    - c. EOHHS shall base TCOC on the amounts paid for such claims and encounters, but shall incorporate certain adjustments to these amounts as further specified by EOHHS to account for effects including but not limited to the different fee schedules historically used by MassHealth and the MassHealth MCOs and price inflation for certain categories of service (e.g., pharmacy);
    - d. Admission-level stop-loss: EOHHS shall exclude from TCOC an amount equal to 95 percent (95%) of allowed expenditures as further specified by EOHHS in excess of an attachment point per Enrollee hospital inpatient admission as determined by EOHHS; and
    - e. EOHHS shall risk adjust TCOC as further specified by EOHHS using a generally accepted diagnosis grouper and statistically developed risk model. Such risk model may include adjustments for Enrollees' health-related social needs.
  - 2. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark each Contract Year as follows:
    - a. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's Historic TCOC and the Contractor's Market-Rate TCOC as described in this Section;

- b. EOHHS shall blend the Contractor's Historic TCOC and the Contractor's Market-Rate TCOC as further specified by EOHHS. EOHHS may increase each Contract Year the portion of the blend that is based on the Contractor's Market Rate TCOC, as further specified by EOHHS. The resulting amount shall be the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark;
- c. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's Historic TCOC as follows:
  - 1) EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's TCOC during a baseline period, as further specified by EOHHS;
  - 2) EOHHS shall adjust such TCOC to account for anticipated trend between the baseline period and the Contract Year, and to account for the anticipated impact of changes to the MassHealth program to ensure that the Contractor is not unfairly penalized or rewarded for such program changes, as further specified by EOHHS;
  - 3) Such adjusted TCOC shall be the Contractor's Historic TCOC.
- d. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's Market-Rate TCOC as follows:
  - 1) The Market-Rate TCOC shall be a risk-adjusted per-Enrollee, per month amount representing the average anticipated cost for the Contractor's population of Enrollees based on the market benchmark of all ACO-Eligible Members, as described in this Section and further specified by EOHHS;
  - 2) EOHHS shall calculate base rates for each EOHHS Rating Category based on the costs of care for all ACO-Eligible Members in each such Rating Category during a baseline period, as further specified by EOHHS, and using similar adjustments and exclusions as described in Section 4.3.D for TCOC calculations;
  - 3) EOHHS shall risk adjust such base rates as further specified by EOHHS using a generally accepted diagnosis grouper and statistically developed risk model. Such risk model may include adjustments for Enrollees' health-related social needs;
  - 4) EOHHS shall average these base rates across the Contractor's population of Enrollees based on the number of Enrollees the Contractor has in each Rating Category, as further specified by EOHHS;
  - 5) The resulting amount shall be the Contractor's Market-Rate TCOC.
- e. In calculating the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark, EOHHS shall initially exclude costs associated with newborn deliveries, as further specified by EOHHS. EOHHS shall instead develop a set per-delivery rate, and shall retrospectively add a supplemental maternity amount to the Contractor's TCOC

Benchmark. Such supplemental maternity amount shall be calculated by multiplying such per-delivery rate by the number of eligible deliveries the Contractor's Enrollees receive during the Contract Year. This adjustment is intended to protect the Contractor and EOHHS from unfair Shared Savings or Shared Losses payments due to variation in the number of deliveries;

- f. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's preliminary TCOC Benchmark for a Contract Year no later than one month prior to the start of the Contract Year;
- g. [Reserved]
- h. EOHHS shall adjust the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark in accordance with **Section 4.3.A** above.
- i. EOHHS may under certain circumstances make additional, retrospective adjustments to the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark, to ensure the TCOC Benchmark is appropriate and to ensure the Contractor is not unfairly penalized or rewarded, as further specified by EOHHS. Such adjustments may include but may not be limited to adjustments such as:
  - 1) Additional program changes not initially captured;
  - 2) Modifications to trend based on unforeseen events; and
  - 3) Adjustments to reflect updated accounting of the number of Enrollees in each rating category.
- j. EOHHS may retrospectively add a supplemental specialized inpatient psychiatric services amount to the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark.
- k. For Contract Year 2020, EOHHS may retrospectively add an amount related to rate increases for Inpatient Mental Health Services and Administratively Necessary Days to the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark.
- 3. EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's TCOC Performance by calculating the Contractor's TCOC during the Contract Year.

### Section 4.4 Loss of Program Authority

Effective January 1, 2021, as required by CMS, should any part of the scope of work under this contract relate to a state program that is no longer authorized by law (e.g., which has been vacated by a court of law, or for which CMS has withdrawn federal authority, or which is the subject of a legislative repeal), the Contractor must do no work on that part after the effective date of the loss of program authority. The state must adjust payment to remove costs that are specific to any program or activity that is no longer authorized by law. If the Contractor works on a program or activity no longer authorized by law after the date the legal authority for the work ends, the Contractor will not be paid for that work. If the state paid the Contractor in advance to work on a no-longer-authorized program or activity and under the terms of this contract the work was to be performed after the date the legal

authority ended, the payment for that work should be returned to the state. However, if the Contractor worked on a program or activity prior to the date legal authority ended for that program or activity, and the state included the cost of performing that work in its payments to the Contractor, the Contractor may keep the payment for that work even if the payment was made after the date the program or activity lost legal authority."

# SECTION 5. DELIVERY SYSTEM REFORM INCENTIVE PROGRAM (DSRIP)

## Section 5.1 Contractor Responsibilities and Reporting Requirements under DSRIP

A. DSRIP Participation Plan

The Contractor shall at all times during the Contract Term maintain an EOHHS-approved DSRIP Participation Plan in a form and format specified by EOHHS and as described in this Section.

- 1. The Contractor's Preliminary Participation Plan as approved by EOHHS shall satisfy this requirement until the start of Performance Year 1 or as otherwise defined by EOHHS;
- 2. The Contractor's DSRIP Plan shall be in a form and format specified by EOHHS and shall provide, at a minimum, the following information:
  - a. The Contractor's 5-year business plan, including the Contractor's goals and identified challenges under this Contract;
  - b. The providers and organizations (including but not limited to Affiliated Providers and entities delivering Flexible Services) with which the Contractor is partnering or plans to partner for the purposes of this Contract, including descriptions of how these partnerships will support the Contractor's planned activities and proposed investments under this Contract;
  - c. A population and community needs assessment, including:
    - 1) The population of Enrollees the Contractor serves and the communities in which they live;
    - 2) The health and functional needs of such population and communities;
    - 3) How the Contractor's planned activities and proposed investments will promote the health and wellbeing of Enrollees;
    - 4) How the Contractor plans to engage Enrollees and their communities; and
    - 5) The community resources that currently exist for Enrollees, and how the Contractor is partnering or plans to partner with such resources for the purposes of this Contract;
  - d. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor's planned Start-up and Ongoing investments and spending plan, including:

- 1) Specific investments or programs the Contractor will support with DSRIP funds. Such investments and programs may include but are not limited to:
  - a) Care coordination or Care Management programs, including any programs to manage high-risk populations or other population health initiatives and including the Contractor's Transitional Care Management program as described in Section 2.3.C.2;
  - b) Efforts to address Enrollees' health-related social needs, including expanding community linkages between the Contractor and providers, CPs, or other social service organizations, to address health-related social needs;
  - c) Ensuring appropriate workforce capacity and professional development opportunities to meet increased expectations for care coordination, management, and integration;
  - d) Investments in the Contractor's and Affiliated Providers' data and analytics capabilities;
  - e) Programs to shift service volume or capital away from avoidable inpatient care towards outpatient, community based primary and preventative care, or from institutional towards community-based LTSS, including capital investments to downsize or re-purpose inpatient or institutional capacity, investments in expanding outpatient and community capacity, and costs associated with piloting new care delivery models, such as those involving alternate settings of care and the use of telehealth or home-based services;
  - f) Investments in Culturally and Linguistic Appropriate Services, including hiring translators and providers fluent in Enrollees' preferred languages, or in medical and diagnostic equipment that is accessible to members with disabilities; and
  - g) Other investments or programs identified and proposed by the Contractor that meet the other requirements of this Contract;
- 2) Estimates of the amount and structure (e.g., one –time vs. annual) of costs associated with each investment or program the Contractor identifies in its DSRIP Participation Plan;
- 3) Descriptions of how each such investment or program will support the Contractor's performance of the requirements of this Contract and EOHHS' goals of improving the quality and efficiency of Enrollees' care;
- 4) Specific goals, evaluation plans, measurable outcomes, and performance management strategies the Contractor will apply to each investment or program to demonstrate effectiveness and inform subsequent revisions;

- 5) A 5-year timeline of the Contractor's proposed investments and programs;
- 6) A description of the Contractor's plan to sustainably fund proposed investments and programs over the 5-year period as DSRIP funding levels decrease;
- e. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor's planned Flexible Services programs and its spending plan, including:
  - Specific Flexible Services programs the Contractor will support with DSRIP funds. Such Flexible Services programs shall fall within EOHHS-approved categories of Flexible Services, as further specified by, and which may be updated from time to time by, EOHHS. As of January 1, 2020, such EOHHS-approved categories are:
    - a) Tenancy Preservation Supports; and
    - b) Nutrition Sustaining Supports;
  - 2) A description of the Contractor's target populations for its Flexible Services program(s). The Contractor shall select target populations in accordance with **Appendix M**;
    - a) A description of how the Contractor will ensure its Flexible Services program(s) do not duplicate other Federal, State, or other publicly funded programs.
    - b) A description of the Contractor's Flexible Services program(s)' operating and governance model, including how the Contractor intends to work with Community Partners and social services organizations in the implementation of its Flexible Services programs;
    - c) The Contractor's Flexible Services program(s)' milestones and timelines; and.
  - 3) Specific goals and evaluation plans for the Contractor's Flexible Services program(s), as further specified by EOHHS.
  - 4) A description of how the Contractor plans to address potential disparities in access to Flexible Services, as further specified by EOHHS; and
  - 5) A description of the Contractor's sustainability plan for its Flexible Services programs;
- f. A description of how the Contractor will fulfill the following requirements of this Contract:

- 1) The Contractor's planned investments, value-based payment arrangements, and performance management for Participating PCPs, as described in **Sections 2.2.A.2 and 2.2.A.3**;
- 2) The Contractor's activities related to the Contractor's care delivery and Care Management responsibilities as described in **Section 2.3**, including:
  - a) The Contractor's Wellness Initiatives and Disease Management programs, as described in **Section 2.3.A.10 and 2.3.A.11**;
  - b) The Contractor's Care Needs Screening and the Contractor's activities to support Enrollees' access to appropriate care, as described in **Section 2.3.B**;
  - c) The Contractor's Transitional Care Management program, as described in **Section 2.3.C.2**;
  - d) The Contractor's Clinical Advice and Support Line, as described in **Section 2.3.C.3**;
  - e) The Contractor's approach to Comprehensive Assessments and care planning, as described in **Section 2.3.D**;
  - f) The Contractor's Care Management activities, as described in **Section 2.3.E**;
- 3) The Contractor's relationships with Affiliated Providers, entities delivering Flexible Services, state agencies, and other entities involved in the care of Enrollees;
- 4) The Contractor's relationships with CPs specifically, including how the Contractor and CPs coordinate care, resolve potential conflicts, and delineate responsibilities for care coordination and Care Management activities, as described in **Sections 2.3.F and 2.3.G**;
- 5) The Contractor's activities to ensure the Contractor's compliance with the contract management, reporting, and administrative requirements described in **Section 2.4**; and
- 6) The Contractor's activities pursuant to any other requirements of this Contract specified by EOHHS.
- g. A plan to increase the Contractor's capabilities to share information among Providers involved in Enrollees' care. Such plan shall include, at a minimum:
  - 1) The Contractor's current event notification capabilities and procedures to ensure that the Contractor's Participating PCPs are aware of Enrollees' inpatient admissions and emergency department visits;
  - 2) The Contractor's self-assessed gaps in such capabilities and procedures, and how the Contractor plans to address such gaps;

- A description of the Contractor's plans, if any, to increase the use of EHR technologies certified by the Office of the National Coordinator (ONC);
- 4) A description of how the Contractor plans to ensure the Contractor's Affiliated Providers consistently use the Mass HIway to send or receive legally and clinically appropriate patient clinical information and support transitions of care;
- h. Attestations to ensure non-duplication of funding, including funding for Flexible Services.
- 3. The Contractor shall submit its DSRIP Participation Plan to EOHHS for approval within 30 calendar days of EOHHS request, or as further specified by EOHHS;
- 4. The Contractor shall update and resubmit its DSRIP Participation Plan to EOHHS for approval upon any significant anticipated changes in the Contractor's future activities or investments under its DSRIP Participation Plan as follows, or as otherwise requested by EOHHS:
  - a. For any significant anticipated changes in the Contractor's future activities or investments identified by the Contractor, the Contractor shall update and resubmit its DSRIP Participation Plan to EOHHS for approval, provided however that the Contractor may not request modification to its DSRIP Participation Plan within 75 calendar days of the end of the current Performance Year;
  - b. For any significant anticipated changes in the Contractor's future activities or investments identified by EOHHS, including, but not limited to, such changes related to the approved addition of new Participating PCPs pursuant to Section 2.2.A.5, the Contractor shall submit its modified DSRIP Participation Plan to EOHHS for approval within 30 calendar days of EOHHS' request, or as further specified by EOHHS; and
- 5. The Contractor's DSRIP Participation Plan shall be subject to review and approval by EOHHS. EOHHS may withhold the Contractor's DSRIP payment until EOHHS approves the Contractor's DSRIP Participation Plan.
- B. Budgets and Budget Narratives

The Contractor shall submit Budgets and Budget Narratives to EOHHS as follows:

- 1. The Budget and Budget Narrative shall be in form and format specified by EOHHS;
- 2. The Contractor shall submit the Budget and Budget Narrative annually for each Performance Year, within 30 calendar days of EOHHS' request, or as further specified by EOHHS;

- 3. The Contractor shall update and resubmit its Budget and Budget Narrative to EOHHS for approval upon any significant anticipated changes in the Contractor's future activities or investments under its Budget and Budget Narrative as follows, or as otherwise requested by EOHHS:
  - a. For any significant anticipated changes in the Contractor's future activities or investments identified by the Contractor, the Contractor shall update and resubmit its Budget and Budget Narrative to EOHHS for approval, provided however that the Contractor may not request modification to its Budget and Budget Narrative within 75 calendar days of the end of the current Performance Year;
  - b. For any significant anticipated changes in the Contractor's future activities or investments identified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall submit its modified Budget and Budget Narrative to EOHHS for approval within 30 calendar days of EOHHS' request, or as further specified by EOHHS;
- 4. The Budget shall show how the Contractor proposes to spend DSRIP payments, including but not limited to funding for the Contractor's Flexible Services program(s), for the Performance Year, and the Budget Narrative shall describe how this spending will support the Contractor's DSRIP Participation Plan and the Contractor's activities under this Contract; and provided, however, the Contractor shall not include earned withheld DSRIP funding in the Budget and Budget Narrative.
- 5. EOHHS may withhold the Contractor's DSRIP payment until EOHHS approves the Contractor's Budget and Budget Narrative for that Performance Year.
- C. Progress Reports

The Contractor shall submit Progress Reports to EOHHS as follows:

- 1. The Progress Reports shall be in form and format specified by EOHHS;
- 2. The Contractor shall submit the Progress Reports semiannually, or at another frequency specified by EOHHS;
- 3. The Progress Reports shall describe the Contractor's activities under the Contractor's DSRIP Participation Plan and under this Contract, including challenges, successes, and requested modifications to the Participation Plan and other information, as further specified by EOHHS;
- 4. If directed by EOHHS, the Progress Reports shall include a description and metrics on the Contractor's value-based payments for Participating PCPs as described in Section 2.2.A.2, including measures such as the percent of Participating PCPs operating under a value-based incentive, the size of the potential gain or loss for each Participating PCP under such an arrangement, the actual amount of performance-based gains or losses realized by such Participating PCPs, and the results of the Contractor's performance measurement and management strategy for Participating PCPs;

- 5. The Progress Reports shall contain updated financial accountings of the Contractor's spending of DSRIP payments, including Flexible Services payments;
- 6. As further specified by EOHHS, the Progress Reports shall contain numbers of Enrollees screened eligible for Flexible Services, and the number of Enrollees approved for Flexible Services that were referred to entities delivering Flexible Services
- 7. The Progress Reports shall be subject to modification and approval by EOHHS;
- 8. EOHHS may withhold the Contractor's DSRIP payment until EOHHS approves the Contractor's to-date Progress Reports; and

EOHHS may reduce the Contractor's future DSRIP payments or otherwise recoup payment from the Contractor if, upon review of the financial accountings contained in such Progress Reports, EOHHS determines that the Contractor has not spent all the Contractor's DSRIP payments in accordance with the Contractor's DSRIP Participation Plan or with the requirements of this Contract.

D. Reporting on Total Patient Service Revenue Payer Mix

The Contractor shall report to EOHHS on the Contractor's total patient service revenue payer mix, as described in **Section 5.2.A.3.b.1**, in form and format specified by EOHHS and as further directed by EOHHS, annually or at a frequency specified by EOHHS.

E. Reporting on Contractor's CPs

The Contractor shall report information to EOHHS, as requested and further specified by EOHHS, on the Contractor's CPs, including but not limited to the number of BH CP-Identified Enrollees assigned by Contractor to each of the Contractor's BH CPs for outreach and enrollment and the number of Enrollees receiving any care coordination support or Care Management activities in which an LTSS CP is involved.

F. Flexible Services Program Requirements

The Contractor shall implement its Flexible Services program as follows:

- 1. Flexible Services Screening and Flexible Services Plan
  - a. The Contractor shall ensure that a Flexible Services screening and a Flexible Services plan are completed for each Enrollee receiving Flexible Services. Flexible Services screenings and plans must be conducted, documented in writing, agreed to by the Enrollee, and approved by the Contractor or its designee prior to the delivery of any Flexible Services. At least one meeting related to the Flexible Services screening or the development of the Flexible Services plan shall be conducted in person with the Enrollee.
  - b. An Enrollee's Flexible Services screening shall be conducted using screening tools and methods approved by EOHHS and as further specified by EOHHS;

- c. An Enrollee's Flexible Services plan shall describe Flexible Services specific to the Enrollee's needs, as identified by their Flexible Services screening;
- d. A Flexible Services plan approved by the Enrollee and the Contractor or its designee is valid for up to 12 months from the date of approval by the Contractor or its designee;
- e. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall establish and maintain a review process for Flexible Services plans, including standard review and expedited review; and
- f. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall maintain Flexible Services screening, planning, and referral information for each Enrollee in a form and format specified by EOHHS, and provide EOHHS with such information upon request.
- 2. The Contractor shall ensure that, at a minimum, appropriate Flexible Services have been delivered to Enrollees with approved Flexible Services plans.
- 3. Contractor's CPs and Flexible Services
  - a. The Contractor shall have a point of contact for all social services organizations with which it has contracted to deliver Flexible Services or perform administrative functions, including CPs acting as social services organizations.
  - b. At a minimum, the Contractor shall inform a CP when the Contractor's Enrollees assigned to that CP receive Flexible Services, in a form and format specified by EOHHS.
  - c. If the Contractor engages with a CP in the ACO-CP Flexible Services Partnership Model,
    - 1) The Contractor shall delegate certain responsibilities to the CP for the Contractor's Enrollees assigned to that CP as follows and as further specified by EOHHS:
      - a) Outreaching to an Enrollee regarding participation in the Contractor's Flexible Services program(s);
      - b) Verifying an Enrollee's eligibility to participate in the Contractor's Flexible Services program(s);
      - c) Developing an Enrollee's Flexible Services plan and notifying such Enrollee of the approval or denial of such plan; and
      - d) Navigating an Enrollee to the entity delivering the Flexible Services.

- 2) The Contractor may delegate certain responsibilities to the CP for the Contractor's Enrollees assigned to that CP, as follows and as further specified by EOHHS:
  - a) Identifying Enrollees that may be eligible for the Contractor's Flexible Services program(s); and
  - b) Approving an Enrollee's Flexible Services plan.
- 4. The Contractor shall pay social service organizations delivering Flexible Services within forty-five (45) calendar days of receiving an invoice, if paying retrospectively.
- 5. The Contractor shall ensure that all Flexible Services are provided by individuals who have education (e.g., Bachelor's degree, Associate's degree, certificate) in a human/social services field or a relevant field, or at least 1 year of relevant professional experience or training in the field of service; and have knowledge of principles, methods and procedures of such services, as further specified by EOHHS.
- 6. The Contractor shall ensure that entities delivering Flexible Services that also perform Flexible Services planning, verification, or screening for Flexible Services eligibility take appropriate steps to avoid conflicts of interest, as further specified by EOHHS.
- 7. The Contractor shall report to EOHHS on a quarterly basis describing the Contractor's Enrollees that have received Flexible Services in a form and format specified by EOHHS.
- 8. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall meet Flexible Services preparation period requirements prior to launching each individual Flexible Services program.
- G. Requirements for Spending Contractor's DSRIP Payments

The Contractor shall ensure and demonstrate to EOHHS' satisfaction that the Contractor's DSRIP payments are spent as follows:

- 1. The Contractor shall spend DSRIP payments in accordance with Contractor's EOHHSapproved DSRIP Participation Plan, Progress Reports, Budgets, and Budget Narratives;
- 2. The Contractor shall pay each Participating Safety Net Hospital the full amount of DSTI Glide Path Payments the Contractor receives for such Participating Safety Net Hospital;
- 3. The Contractor shall spend an amount of its Start-up and Ongoing DSRIP not less than the amount specified by EOHHS on investments in Participating PCPs, as described in **Section 2.2.A.3** and as approved and further directed by EOHHS; and
- 4. The Contractor shall ensure that any spending from the Contractor's Flexible Services Allotment as described in **Section 5.2.C** is not duplicative of funding available through other publicly available programs.

# Section 5.2 Payments under DSRIP

Subject to other terms and conditions of the Contract, including but not limited to EOHHS' receipt of

all necessary federal and state approvals, EOHHS shall pay the Contractor three streams of DSRIP funding (Startup and Ongoing DSRIP payments, DSTI Glide Path DSRIP payments, and Flexible Services DSRIP payments), as follows:

A. Contractor Startup and Ongoing DSRIP Payments

EOHHS shall pay the Contractor Startup and Ongoing DSRIP payments as follows:

- 1. EOHHS shall specify an amount of each Performance Year's Startup and Ongoing DSRIP payments that the Contractor must spend on primary care investment and value-based payment as described in **Section 2.2.A.3**;
- 2. Each Performance Year, EOHHS shall pay the Contractor an amount of Startup and Ongoing DSRIP payment, as follows:
  - a. Each Performance Year's total Startup and Ongoing DSRIP payment shall equal the Contractor's per-Enrollee amount calculated by EOHHS as described in **Section 5.2.A.3** and as further specified by EOHHS, multiplied by the Contractor's number of Enrollees calculated by EOHHS as described in **Section 5.2.A.5**, and as further specified by EOHHS;
  - b. EOHHS shall make such payments each Performance Year in four equal quarterly installments (two equal quarterly installments in Performance Year 0), or at another frequency and in other divisions specified by EOHHS;
  - c. A portion of this total payment shall be withheld (and quarterly payments reduced accordingly) until the following Performance Year or until a time specified by EOHHS, as follows:
    - 1) The withheld amount shall be a percentage of the Contractor's remaining Startup and Ongoing DSRIP that is not specified for spending on primary care investment as described in **Section 5.1.F.3**. The percentages shall be as follows:
      - a) 0% in Performance Year 0;
      - b) 5% in Performance Year 1;
      - c) 15% in Performance Year 2;
      - d) 30% in Performance Year 3;
      - e) 40% in Performance Year 4; and
      - f) 50% in Performance Year 5.
    - 2) EOHHS shall multiply the withheld amount by the Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score each Performance Year, and pay the resulting amount by the end of the following Performance Year, or at a time specified by EOHHS.

- 3. EOHHS shall calculate the per-Enrollee amount of such payments every Performance Year as follows:
  - a. EOHHS shall determine a base rate for each Performance Year that is applicable to all Enrollees;
  - b. EOHHS shall increase that base rate as follows:
    - 1) Except for in Performance Year 0, for all Enrollees, EOHHS shall further increase this amount based on the Contractor's Risk Track as follows:
      - a) If the Contractor is in Risk Track 1 Shared Accountability, EOHHS shall further increase the base rate by another 30% of the base rate; or
      - b) If the Contractor is in Risk Track 2 Full Accountability, EOHHS shall further increase the base rate by another 40% of the base rate;
    - 2) Except for in Performance Years 0 and 1, for Enrollees attributed to a health center, as designated by EOHHS, EOHHS shall increase the amount in **Section 5.2.A.3.b.1** by 40% of the base rate;
    - 3) For Enrollees not attributed to a health center, as designated by EOHHS, EOHHS shall increase the amount in Section 5.2.A.3.b.1 based on the Contractor's safety net category as follows:
      - a) EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's payer revenue mix based on the percent of the Contractor's patient service revenue that is generated from caring for Medicaid, Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) or uninsured patients, as further specified by EOHHS;
      - b) EOHHS shall categorize the Contractor into one of five safety net categories based on the Contractor's calculated payer revenue mix, as further specified by EOHHS;
      - c) EOHHS shall increase the amount in Section 5.2.A.3.b.1 by a percentage based on the Contractor's safety net category as follows:
        - (i) Category 5: increased by 40% of the base rate;
        - (ii) Category 4: increased by 30% of the base rate;
        - (iii) Category 3: increased by 20% of the base rate;
        - (iv) Category 2: increased by 10% of the base rate; or
        - (v) Category 1: not increased.
- 4. The resulting base rate shall be as follows:

- a. For Enrollees attributed to a health center, as designated by EOHHS, after applying any increases from **Section 5.2.A.3.b.1** and **Section 5.2.A.3.b.2**, the resulting base rate shall be the Contractor's per-Enrollee rate for such Enrollees for Startup and Ongoing DSRIP payments for the Performance Year;
- b. For Enrollees not attributed to a health center, as designated by EOHHS, after applying any increases from **Section 5.2.A.3.b.1** and **Section 5.2.A.3.b.3**, the resulting base rate shall be the Contractor's per-Enrollee rate for such Enrollees for Startup and Ongoing DSRIP payments for the Performance Year;
- 5. EOHHS shall calculate the number of Enrollees to use in determining each DSRIP payment, including the number of Enrollees attributed to a health center, based on a schedule determined by EOHHS, as further specified by EOHHS;
- 6. If the Contract ends in the middle of a Performance Year, EOHHS will not provide new Startup and Ongoing DSRIP payments to the Contractor for that Performance Year.
- B. Contractor DSTI Glide Path DSRIP Payments

EOHHS shall pay the Contractor DSTI Glide Path DSRIP payments in accordance with this Section. EOHHS shall only make such payment if the Contractor has a Participating Safety Net Hospital:

- 1. EOHHS shall establish an amount of funding for each Participating Safety Net Hospital for each Performance Year, as further specified by EOHHS;
- 2. If the Contractor has at least one Participating Safety Net Hospital, the Contractor's total DSTI Glide Path DSRIP payment for the Performance Year shall be equal to the sum of such funding amounts for the Contractor's Participating Safety Net Hospitals for the Performance Year;
- 3. EOHHS shall make such payments each Performance Year in four equal quarterly installments (two equal quarterly installments in Performance Year 0), or at another frequency and in other divisions specified by EOHHS;
- 4. A percentage of this total payment shall be withheld (and quarterly payments reduced accordingly) until the following Performance Year, as follows:
  - a. The withheld amount shall be:
    - 1) 0% in Performance Year 0;
    - 2) 5% in Performance Year 1;
    - 3) 5% in Performance Year 2;
    - 4) 10% in Performance Year 3;
    - 5) 15% in Performance Year 4; and

- 6) 20% in Performance Year 5.
- b. EOHHS shall multiply the withheld amount by the Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score each Performance Year, and pay the resulting amount by the end of the following Performance Year, or at a time specified by EOHHS.
- 5. If the Contract ends in the middle of a Performance Year, EOHHS will not provide DSTI Glide Path funding to the Contractor in that Performance Year unless the Participating Safety Net Hospital(s) receiving the DSTI Glide Path funding becomes a Participating Safety Net Hospital with a different ACO in the MassHealth ACO program in that Performance Year;
  - a. If the Contractor's Participating Safety Net Hospital becomes a Participating Safety Net Hospital with a different ACO in the MassHealth ACO program in that Performance Year, then EOHHS will pay the Contractor half of the DSTI Glide Path funding for that Performance Year;
  - b. EOHHS shall multiply the withheld amount of half of the DSTI Glide Path funding for that Performance Year by the Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score, and pay the resulting amount by the end of the following Performance Year, or at a time specified by EOHHS;
  - c. If the Contractor adds a Participating Safety Net Hospital(s) that previously was a Participating Safety Net Hospital with an ACO in the MassHealth ACO program whose contract with EOHHS ended in the middle of a Performance Year, then EOHHS will pay the Contractor half of the DSTI Glide Path funding associated with that Participating Safety Net Hospital for that Performance Year.
- 6. EOHHS shall multiply the withheld amount of half of the DSTI Glide Path funding for that Performance Year by the Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score, and pay the resulting amount by the end of the following Performance Year, or at a time specified by EOHHS;
- C. Flexible Services DSRIP Payments

After January 1, 2020, or another date specified by EOHHS, EOHHS shall pay the Contractor Flexible Services DSRIP payments as follows:

- 1. EOHHS shall determine a per-Enrollee Flexible Services Allotment for each Performance Year;
- 2. EOHHS shall calculate the number of Enrollees to use in determining the Contractor's total Flexible Services Allotment each Performance Year based on a schedule determined by EOHHS, as further specified by EOHHS; and
- 3. EOHHS shall make such payments each Performance Year in four equal quarterly installments, or at another frequency and in other divisions specified by EOHHS. Installment amounts will depend on the Contractor's approved Flexible Services

programs. Flexible Services payments must be used for services that meet the following requirements, in EOHHS' sole determination:

- a. Fall into an EOHHS-approved category of Flexible Services as described in Section 5.1.A.2.e.1.
- b. Are health-related;
- c. Are not otherwise covered benefits under the MassHealth state plan or 1115 Demonstration Waiver, or other publicly-funded programs, including Home and Community-Based Waiver programs;
- d. Are provided to Flexible Services eligible Enrollees, as described in Appendix M;
- e. Are consistent with and documented in the Enrollee's Flexible Service plan;
- f. Are determined to be informed by evidence that the service may reduce total cost of care and either improve health outcomes, or prevent worsening of health outcomes in EOHHS' sole determination; and
- g. Meet any additional requirements specified by EOHHS.
- 4. If the Contract ends in the middle of a Performance Year, EOHHS will not provide new Flexible Services DSRIP payments to the Contractor for that Performance Year.
- D. DSRIP Accountability Score

EOHHS shall calculate the Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score based on the Contractor's performance on TCOC and Quality, as described in **Appendix B** and as further specified by EOHHS.

E. DSRIP Remediation Plan

If the Contractor does not earn a 100% DSRIP Accountability Score, EOHHS may provide the Contractor an opportunity to submit a DSRIP Performance Remediation Plan. Such DSRIP Performance Remediation Plan is subject to EOHHS approval. Subject to EOHHS' determination of the Contractor's satisfactory performance under the EOHHS-approved DSRIP Performance Remediation Plan, the Contractor may earn a portion of its unearned withheld funds;

F. Conditions

All DSRIP payments are subject to federal approval and availability of funds. EOHHS reserves the right to reduce the amount of DSRIP payments or to recoup DSRIP payments if available funds are reduced including but not limited to if federal authority for the DSRIP program is reduced according to the terms of the DSRIP program's State Accountability Protocols.

#### G. Defer DSRIP Payment

EOHHS may defer making a Performance Year's DSRIP payments by up to one year from the end of such Performance Year, as further specified by EOHHS, including but not limited to due to the availability of funds.

H. Early Termination

Subject to all necessary federal approvals, if the Contract is terminated prior to the end of the Contract Term, the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS a percentage of the DSRIP payments in accordance with this section.

- 1. As further specified by EOHHS, if EOHHS terminates the Contract prior to the end of the Contract Term for any reason, EOHHS may require the Contractor to promptly pay to EOHHS an amount of zero percent (0%) to fifty percent (50%) of the total of all Startup and Ongoing and DSTI Glide Path DSRIP payments that the Contractor has received through the effective date of the Contract's termination.
- 2. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall promptly pay to EOHHS the percentage specified below of all Startup and Ongoing and DSTI Glide Path DSRIP payments that the Contractor has received through the effective date of the Contract's termination as follows:
  - a. If the Contractor terminates the Contract pursuant to **Section 6.24.B.5.a**:
    - And the Contract termination is effective at the end of Contract Year 2, the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS 75% of such received DSRIP payments described above;
    - 2) And the Contract termination is effective at the end of Contract Year 3, the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS 75% of such received DSRIP payments described above;
    - And the Contract termination effective in the middle of or at the end of Contract Year 4, the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS 50% of such received DSRIP payments described above.
    - And the Contract termination effective in the middle of Contract Year 5, the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS 50% of such received DSRIP payments described above.
  - b. If the Contractor terminates the Contract pursuant to **Section 6.24.B.5.b**:
    - 1) And the Contract termination is effective at the end of Contract Year 2, the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS 40% of such received DSRIP payments described above;

- 2) And the Contract termination is effective in the middle of or at the end of Contract Year 4, the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS 25% of such received DSRIP payments described above.
- And the Contract termination is effective in the middle of Contract Year
   the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS 25% of such received DSRIP payments described above.
- 3. The Contractor is not required to pay to EOHHS any DSRIP payments if the Contractor terminates the Contract pursuant to **Section 6.24.B.4** or **Section 6.24.B.6**.
- 4. If a subset of the Contractor's Participating PCPs become PCPs in another ACO in the MassHealth ACO program, then the amount of DSRIP payments the Contractor shall pay to EOHHS will be reduced by the percentage of the Contractor's Enrollees attributed to such Participating PCPs, as determined by EOHHS.
- 5. If the Contract is terminated prior to the end of the Contract Term for any reason:
  - a. With respect to the Contractor's unspent DSRIP payments:
    - The Contractor shall return to EOHHS all unspent Startup and Ongoing DSRIP Payments, as described in Section 5.2.A, and Flexible Services DSRIP Payments, as described in Section 5.2.C, rolled over from a previous Performance Year; and
    - 2) The Contractor may use any such unspent DSRIP payments to meet its obligations under this **Section 5.2.H** and **Sections 6.24.A and B**; and
  - b. The Contractor shall not receive unallocated Flexible Services DSRIP Payments.
- I. Other

The Parties shall execute a separate DSRIP payment agreement in a form and format specified by EOHHS and shall comply with all provisions in this **Section 5** and such agreement.

## Section 5.3 Technical Assistance and Additional Supports

EOHHS may provide additional supports to the Contractor with accessing technical assistance for DSRIP-related activities as follows.

A. Technical Assistance

Such technical assistance may include but not be limited to areas such as:

- 1. Population health management;
- 2. Financial accountability and risk management;
- 3. Identifying and evaluating return on investment for care management programs and strategies;

- 4. Electronic Health Records (EHR) and IT, including infrastructure, support, and training;
- 5. Member engagement;
- 6. Clinical quality; and
- 7. Other areas identified by the Contractor or EOHHS.
- B. EOHHS Support

EOHHS support may include but not be limited to activities such as:

- 1. Establishing an approved vendor list to provide technical assistance; and
- 2. Arranging discounted rates on technical assistance from such vendors.

EOHHS may establish additional requirements, including but not limited to reporting requirements, for the Contractor and make such support conditional on such requirements.

# SECTION 6. ADDITIONAL CONTRACT TERMS AND CONDITIONS

## Section 6.1 Contract Term

The Contract shall be effective upon execution and end on December 31, 2022; provided however, that EOHHS may extend the Contract in any increments up to June 30, 2028 at the sole discretion of EOHHS, upon terms agreed to by the parties. EOHHS reserves the right to further extend the Contract for any reasonable increment it determines necessary to complete a subsequent procurement. Extension of the Contract is subject to future legislative appropriations, continued legislative authorization, EOHHS' determination of satisfactory performance, and mutual agreement on terms by both parties.

## Section 6.2 [Reserved]

## Section 6.3 Notification of Administrative Change

The Contractor shall notify EOHHS in writing no later than 30 days prior to any change affecting it, or its performance of its responsibilities under this Contract, but if a change in business structure is voluntary, the Contractor shall provide a minimum of three months' notice to EOHHS.

## Section 6.4 Assignment

The Contractor shall not assign or transfer any right, interest, or obligation under this Contract to any successor entity or other entity without the prior written consent of EOHHS.

## Section 6.5 Independent Contractor

The Contractor, its employees, and any other of its agents in the performance of this Contract, shall act in an independent capacity and not as officers or employees of EOHHS or the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.

## Section 6.6 Program Modifications and New Initiatives

- A. EOHHS shall have the option at its sole discretion to modify, increase, reduce or terminate any activity related to this Contract whenever, in the judgment of EOHHS, the goals of the project have been modified or altered in a way that necessitates such changes. In the event that the scope of work or portion thereof must be changed, EOHHS shall provide written notice of such action to the Contractor and the parties shall negotiate in good faith to implement any such changes proposed by EOHHS.
- B. EOHHS additionally reserves the right, at its sole discretion, to amend the Contract to implement state or federal statutory or regulatory requirements, judicial orders, settlement agreements, or any state or federal initiatives or changes affecting EOHHS or the Contract.
- C. Notwithstanding the generality of the foregoing, EOHHS reserves the right to amend the Contract to implement new initiatives or to modify initiatives related to:

- 1. New EOHHS programs or information technology systems, including but not limited to managed care programs and enrollment policies, accountable care organization and other payment reform initiatives;
- 2. Expansion of, or changes to, existing EOHHS programs, covered benefits, services, or information technology systems, including but not limited to programs related to managed care programs and enrollment policies, accountable care organizations and other payment reform initiatives, and Emergency Service Programs;
- 3. Adding Long-Term Services and Supports as TCOC Included Services beginning on around Contract Year 3.
  - a. Such services and supports may include services such as the following:
    - 1) Inpatient Chronic Disease & Rehab Hospitals (post-100 days of service);
    - 2) Outpatient Chronic Disease & Rehab Hospitals (post-100 days of service);
    - 3) Nursing Facilities (post-100 days of service);
    - 4) Adult Day Health;
    - 5) Adult Foster Care;
    - 6) Group Adult Foster Care;
    - 7) Day Habilitation;
    - 8) Continuous skilled nursing; and
    - 9) Personal Care Attendant (to include Transitional Living Program).
  - b. The Contractor may also be required to perform activities associated with the provision of such services, such as:
    - Readiness activities prior to Contract Year 3, including but not limited to a showing of policies and protocols sufficient to meet the assessment, care coordination, and care management needs of Enrollees in need of LTSS, including partnerships with LTSS CPs as described in Section 2.3.G;
    - 2) Readiness to submit LTSS-related reports;
    - 3) Financial readiness to take on LTSS responsibility; and
    - 4) Additional responsibilities related to assessment and care planning, and integrated care management.

- 4. Adding expanded substance use disorder services as TCOC Included Services, which may include but may not be limited to Transitional Support Services and Residential Rehabilitation Services, as directed by EOHHS.
- 5. Adding requirements related to supporting access, coordination, and continuity of behavioral health care, such as those described in **Section 2.4.C.4.h**;
- 6. Requiring the Contractor to enhance its policies and procedures for promoting information sharing, certified electronic health record (EHR) systems, and Mass HIway connections, including requiring all Participating PCPs to subscribe to a statewide Event Notification Service once it has been developed by EOHHS;
- 7. Implementation of other initiatives in EOHHS' discretion consistent with Delivery System Reform efforts or other MassHealth policy or goals;
- 8. Other programs as specified by EOHHS; and
- 9. Programs or information technology systems resulting from state or federal legislation, including but not limited to the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) of 2010, and regulations, initiatives, or judicial decisions that may affect in whole or in part EOHHS or the Contract.
- D. The parties shall negotiate in good faith to implement any such initiatives proposed by EOHHS. The Contractor's responsibilities are subject to change due to implementation of such initiatives. EOHHS reserves the right to modify the Contract due to program modifications. In addition, the Contractor may request an opportunity to enter into negotiations with EOHHS over amendments to the Contract related to new initiatives or modified initiatives as described in this Section. EOHHS may grant such a request in its sole discretion.
- E. Any changes under this Section shall be subject to appropriate approvals.

# Section 6.7 Intellectual Property

A. Definitions

With respect to intellectual property rights described in this **Section 6.7**, the following terms have the following meaning:

- 1. Contractor Property means all intellectual property developed by Contractor, including all copyright, patent, trade secret, trademark and other intellectual property rights created by the Contractor in connection with such intellectual property.
- 2. EOHHS Property means all intellectual property developed by or for EOHHS that is not Contractor Property, including all copyright, patent, trade secret, trademark and other intellectual property rights created by or for EOHHS (including the work product of EOHHS subcontractors and vendors) related to the creation, management or implementation of EOHHS' ACO program. For the sake of clarity, it is understood and agreed by EOHHS and Contractor that the work product of EOHHS subcontractors and vendors does not include Contractor's work product.
- B. Contractor Property

- 1. The Contractor will retain all right, title and interest in and to all Contractor Property. EOHHS acknowledges that its possession or use of Contractor Property will not transfer to it any title to such intellectual property.
- 2. The Contractor shall have all the rights, incidents and obligations of ownership with respect to the Contractor Property, including the right to use such property for any purpose whatsoever and to grant licenses in the same to third parties.
- 3. Nothing in this **Section 6.7** shall limit the Contractor's obligations set forth in this Contract, including but not limited to the obligations set forth in **Section 2**.
- 4. Nothing in this Contract shall be construed as a waiver by EOHHS of any rights and obligations under Federal Regulations, including, but not limited to, 45 CFR Section 75.322.
- C. EOHHS Property and Data
  - 1. EOHHS will retain all right, title and interest in and to all EOHHS Property. The Contractor acknowledges that its possession or use of EOHHS Property will not transfer to it any title to such intellectual property.
  - 2. EOHHS shall have all the rights, incidents and obligations of ownership with respect to EOHHS Property, including the right to use such property for any purpose whatsoever and to grant licenses in the same to third parties.
  - 3. The Contractor shall not disseminate, reproduce, display or publish any EOHHS Property except in accordance with the terms and pursuant to its obligations under this Contract without the prior written consent of EOHHS.
  - 4. All data acquired by the Contractor from EOHHS or from others on behalf of EOHHS in the performance of this Contract (including personal data, if any) remain the property of EOHHS. The Contractor agrees to provide EOHHS free and full access at all reasonable times to all such data, regardless of whether the data is stored by the Contractor or, where applicable, its subcontractors.
  - 5. The Contractor shall not use EOHHS-owned data, materials and documents, before or after termination or expiration of this Contract, except as required for the performance of the services hereunder.
  - 6. The Contractor shall return to EOHHS promptly, but in any event no later than one week after EOHHS's request, EOHHS-owned or Commonwealth-owned data, and EOHHS Property. If such return is not feasible, the Contractor shall, at EOHHS's direction, destroy all EOHHS- or Commonwealth-owned data and/or EOHHS Property.

## Section 6.8 No Third-Party Enforcement

This Contract shall be enforceable only by the parties, or officers or agencies of the Commonwealth authorized to act on behalf of EOHHS or its successors. Nothing in this Contract shall be deemed to confer benefits or rights to any other parties.

## Section 6.9 Effect of Invalidity of Clauses

If any clause or provision of this Contract is in conflict with any state or federal law or regulation, that clause or provision shall be null and void and any such invalidity shall not affect the validity of the remainder of this Contract.

## Section 6.10 Authorizations

This Contract is subject to all necessary federal and state approvals.

## Section 6.11 Prohibited Activities and Conflict of Interest

The Contractor certifies and agrees that it, its employees, affiliates, subcontractors, consultants, and those who have a contract with the Contractor shall:

- A. Not have any interest that conflicts with the performance of services under the Contract for the duration of the Contract, as determined by EOHHS. The Contractor shall inform EOHHS of any potential conflict of interest, in any degree, arising during the term of this Contract.
- B. Not have been debarred by any federal agency, excluded from participation in a program under Titles XVIII, XIX, or XXI of the Social Security Act, or subjected to a civil money penalty under the Social Security Act.
- C. In accordance with 42 USC § 1396u-2(d)(1) and 42 CFR 438.610, the Contractor shall not knowingly have an employment, consulting, provider, subcontractor or other agreement for the provision of items and services that are significant and material to the Contractor's obligations under this Contract with any person, or affiliate of such person, who is debarred, suspended or otherwise excluded from certain procurement and non-procurement activities, under federal or state law, regulation, executive order, or guidelines. Further, no such person may have beneficial ownership of more than five percent of the Contractor's equity nor be permitted to serve as a director, officer or partner of the Contractor. The Contractor shall provide written disclosure to EOHHS of any such prohibited affiliations identified by the Contractor.
- D. The Contractor shall be excluded from participating in MassHealth if it meets any of the conditions set forth in 42 CFR 438.808(b).

## Section 6.12 Compliance with Laws

A. The Contractor shall comply with all applicable statutes, orders, and regulations promulgated by any federal, state, municipal, or other governmental authority relating to the performance of this Contract as they become effective, including, for the avoidance of doubt, applicable laws relating to the privacy or security including but not limited to those identified by EOHHS, as well as applicable antitrust laws and regulations, federal and state laws and regulations designed to prevent fraud, waste, and abuse, including but not limited to applicable provisions of Federal criminal law, the False Claims Act (31 U.S.C. 3729 et seq) and the anti-kickback statute (42 U.S.C. s. 1320a-7b(b)) and M.G.L. ch. 118E s.41, federal and state laws pertaining to Member rights, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 as implemented by regulations at 45 CFR part80, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975 as implemented by regulations at 45 CFR part 91, the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, Titles II and III of the American with Disabilities Act, and section 1557 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act. EOHHS may unilaterally amend this agreement in order to ensure compliance with such laws and regulations; and, as applicable, the CMS Interoperability and Patient Access Final Rule (CMS-9115-F).

B. The Contractor shall promptly execute and comply with any amendment to this Contract that EOHHS determines is necessary to ensure compliance with all applicable statutes, orders, and regulations promulgated by any federal, state, municipal, or other governmental authority. EOHHS may terminate this Contract immediately upon written notice in the event the Contractor fails to agree to any such amendment.

#### **Section 6.13 Amendments**

The parties may amend this Contract where such amendment does not violate state or federal statutory, regulatory, or waiver provisions, provided such amendment is in writing, signed by both parties, and attached hereto. The parties agree to negotiate in good faith to cure any omissions, ambiguities, or manifest errors herein.

EOHHS and the Contractor mutually acknowledge that unforeseen policy, operational, methodological, or other issues may arise throughout the course of this Contract. Accordingly, EOHHS and Contractor agree to work together in good faith to address any such circumstances and resolve them, and if necessary will enter into amendments to this Contract on mutually agreeable terms.

Notwithstanding the forgoing, the Contractor shall promptly execute and comply with any amendment to this Contract, including to **Section 7** or **Appendix N**, that EOHHS determines is necessary to ensure compliance with all applicable statutes, orders, and regulations promulgated by any federal, state, municipal, or other governmental authority pertaining to the privacy or security of PI, including any Applicable Law. Such requisite amendment may cover all activities and PI collected under the original Contract. The Contractor's failure to amend this Agreement in accordance with the foregoing sentence shall be considered a breach of a material provision for purposes of **Section 7** or **Appendix N**. The Parties agree to negotiate in good faith to cure any omissions, ambiguities, or manifest errors herein.

#### **Section 6.14 Counterparts**

This Contract may be executed simultaneously in two or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original, and all of which together will constitute one and the same instrument.

#### **Section 6.15 Section Headings**

The headings of the sections of this Contract are for convenience only and will not affect the construction hereof.

## Section 6.16 Waiver

EOHHS' exercise or non-exercise of any authority under this Contract, including, but not limited to,

review and approval of materials submitted in relation to the Contract or of privacy or security practices, shall not relieve the Contractor of any obligations set forth herein, nor be construed as a waiver of any of the Contractor's obligations or as acceptance by EOHHS of any unsatisfactory practices or breaches by the Contractor.

## Section 6.17 Record Keeping, Quality Review, Audit, and Inspection of Records

- A. The Contractor shall maintain all books, records and other compilations of data pertaining to the performance of the provisions and requirements of the Contract, as determined by EOHHS, to the extent and in such detail as shall properly substantiate claims for payment under the Contract and in accordance with the requirements in Section 7 of the Commonwealth Terms and Conditions. Specifically, the Contractor shall:
  - 1. Maintain all pertinent records in a cost-effective and easily retrievable format.
  - 2. Maintain an off-site storage facility for EOHHS-specified records that is outside of the disaster range of the Contractor's principal place of business and the meets recognized industry standards for physical and environmental security.
  - 3. Take all reasonable and necessary steps to protect the physical security of personal data or other data and materials used by the Contractor. The protection of physical security shall mean prevention of unauthorized access, dissemination, misuse, reproduction, removal or damage to data or materials used by or in the possession of the Contractor.
  - 4. Immediately notify EOHHS both orally and in writing if the Contractor has any reason to believe that any data applicable to the Contract have been improperly accessed, disseminated, misused, copied or removed.
- B. EOHHS, the Governor, the Secretary of Administration and Finance, the Comptroller, the State Auditor, the Attorney General, or any of their duly authorized representatives or designees, or any other state or federal oversight agency shall the have the right at reasonable times and upon reasonable notice to:
  - 1. Examine and copy books, records, and other compilations of data pertaining the performance of this Contract;
  - 2. Evaluate through inspection or other means the quality, appropriateness, and timeliness of the Contractor's performance under the Contract; and
  - 3. Inspect and audit the financial records of the Contractor and its subcontractors related to the performance of this Contract.
- C. Pursuant to 42 CFR 438.3(h), EOHHS, other representatives from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, CMS, the Office of the Inspector General, the Comptroller General, and their designees, may, at any time, inspect and audit any records or documents of the Contractor or its subcontractors, and may, at any time, inspect the premises, physical facilities, and equipment where activities or work related to this Contract is conducted. The right to audit under this section exists for 10 years from the last day of this Contract or from the date of completion of any audit, whichever is later. The Contractor shall maintain all records and documents relating to activities or work under this Contract for a period of no less than 10 years.

For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this **Section 6.17** shall limit the right of access set forth in **Section 7** of this Contract.

## Section 6.18 Material Subcontracts/Subcontractors

- A. Prior to Contracting with a Material Subcontractor
  - 1. Prior to contracting with a Material Subcontractor, the Contractor shall evaluate the prospective Material Subcontractor's ability to perform the activities to be subcontracted.
  - 2. All Material Subcontracts must be prior approved by EOHHS. To obtain such approval, the Contractor shall make a request in writing and submit with that request a completed Material Subcontractor checklist using the template provided by EOHHS and attached hereto as **Appendix K**, as may be modified by EOHHS from time-to-time, at least 60 days prior to the date the Contractor expects to execute the Material Subcontract. Among other things required in the checklist, the Contractor must describe the process for selecting the Material Subcontractor, including the selection criteria used.
  - 3. The Contractor shall provide EOHHS with any additional information requested by EOHHS in addition to the information required in the checklist.
- B. Material Subcontract

The Material Subcontract shall:

- 1. Be a written agreement;
- 2. Specify, and require compliance with, all applicable requirements of this Contract and the activities and reporting responsibilities the Material Subcontractor is obligated to provide;
- 3. Provide for imposing sanctions, including contract termination, if the Material Subcontractor's performance is inadequate;
- 4. Require the Material Subcontractor to comply with all applicable Medicaid laws, regulations, and applicable subregulatory guidance; and
- 5. Comply with the audit and inspection requirements set forth in 42 CFR 438.230(c)(3), such that the Material Subcontract requires the Material Subcontractor to agree as follows. See also **Section 6.17**:
  - a. The State, CMS, HHS Inspector General, the Comptroller General, or their designees, have the right to audit, evaluate, and inspect any records or systems that pertain to any activities performed or amounts payable under this Contract. This right exists through 10 years from the final date of the contract or from the date of completion of any audit, whichever is later; provided, however that if any of the entities above determine that there is a reasonable possibility of fraud or similar risk, they may audit, evaluate, and inspect at any time; and

- b. The Material Subcontractor will make its premises, facilities, equipment, records, and systems available for the purposes of any audit, evaluation, or inspection described immediately above.
- C. Monitoring and Reporting on Material Subcontractors
  - 1. The Contractor shall monitor any Material Subcontractor's performance on an ongoing basis and perform a formal review annually. If any deficiencies or areas for improvement are identified, the Contractor shall require the Material Subcontractor to take corrective action. Upon request, the Contractor shall provide EOHHS with a copy of the annual review and any corrective action plans developed as a result.
  - 2. Upon notifying any Material Subcontractor, or being notified by such Material Subcontractor, of the intention to terminate such subcontract, the Contractor shall notify EOHHS in writing no later than the same day as such notification, and shall otherwise support any necessary member transition or related activities as described in this Contract.
  - 3. As further specified by EOHHS, the Contractor shall submit to EOHHS an annual list of all Material Subcontractors. Such annual report shall include notification if any of its Material Subcontractors are a business enterprise (for-profit) or non-profit organization certified by the Commonwealth's <u>Supplier Diversity Office</u>. The Contractor shall submit ad hoc reports, as frequently as necessary or as directed by EOHHS, with any changes to the above-mentioned list and report.
  - 4. The Contractor shall make best efforts to ensure that all Material Subcontracts stipulate that Massachusetts general law or Massachusetts regulation will prevail if there is a conflict between the state law or state regulation where the Material Subcontractor is based.
  - 5. Notwithstanding any relationship the Contractor may have with a subcontractor, including Material subcontractors, the Contractor shall maintain ultimate responsibility for adhering to and otherwise fully complying with all terms and conditions of this Contract; and
  - 6. The Contractor shall remain fully responsible for meeting all of the terms and requirements (including all applicable state and federal regulations) of the Contract regardless of whether the Contractor subcontracts for performance of any Contract responsibility. No subcontract will operate to relieve the Contractor of its legal responsibilities under the Contract.

## Section 6.19 Entire Agreement

This Contract constitutes the entire agreement of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof including all Attachments and Appendices hereto, and supersedes all prior agreements, representations, negotiations, and undertakings not set forth or incorporated herein. The terms of this Contract shall prevail notwithstanding any variances with the terms and conditions of any written or verbal communication subsequently occurring, except as otherwise provided herein.

## Section 6.20 Responsibility of the Contractor

The Contractor is responsible for the professional quality, technical accuracy, and timely completion and delivery of all services furnished by the Contractor under this Contract. The Contractor shall, without additional compensation, correct or revise any errors, omissions, or other deficiencies in its deliverables and other services.

# Section 6.21 Administrative Procedures Not Covered

Administrative procedures not provided for in this Contract will be set forth where necessary in separate memoranda from time to time.

## **Section 6.22 Intermediate Sanctions**

A. Events

In addition to Termination under Section 6.24, EOHHS may, in its sole discretion, impose any or all of the sanctions in Section 6.22.B upon any of the events below; provided, however, that EOHHS shall only impose those sanctions it determines to be reasonable and appropriate for the specific violation(s) identified. Sanctions may be imposed in accordance with this Section if the Contractor:

- 1. Discriminates among Enrollees on the basis of health status or need for health care services, including termination of enrollment or refusal to reenroll an Enrollee, except as permitted under **Section 2.8.G.4**, or any practice that would reasonably be expected to discourage enrollment by Enrollees whose medical condition or history indicates probable need for substantial future medical services;
- 2. Imposes co-payments, premiums or other charges on Enrollees in excess of any permitted under this Contract:
- 3. Misrepresents or falsifies information provided to CMS or EOHHS;
- 4. Misrepresents or falsifies information provided to Enrollees, Members, or Providers;
- 5. Fails to comply with requirements regarding physician incentive plans;
- 6. Fails to comply with applicable federal or state statutory or regulatory requirements related to this Contract;
- 7. Violates restrictions or other requirements regarding Marketing;
- 8. Fails to comply with any corrective action plan required by EOHHS;
- 9. Fails to comply with financial solvency requirements as set forth in Section 2.1.C;
- 10. Fails to comply with any other requirements of sections 1903(m) or 1932 of the Social Security Act, and any implementing regulations;
- 11. Fails to comply with the False Claims provision of the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005;
- 12. Submits contract management reports or Care Management reports, that are either late or missing a significant amount of information or data;

13. Fails to comply with any other requirements of this Contract.

#### B. Sanctions

Such sanctions may include, but are not limited to:

- 1. Civil money penalties in accordance with 42 CFR 438.704 and Section 6.22.D. below;
- 2. Financial measures EOHHS determines are appropriate to address the violation;
- 3. The appointment of temporary management to oversee the operation of the Contractor in those circumstances set forth in 42 U.S.C. §1396u-2(e)(2)(B) and 42 CFR 438.706;
- 4. Notifying the affected Enrollees of their right to disenroll;
- 5. Suspension of enrollment (including assignment of Enrollees);
- 6. Suspension of payment to the Contractor for Enrollees enrolled after the effective date of the sanction and until CMS or EOHHS is satisfied that the reason for imposition of the sanction no longer exists and is not likely to recur;
- 7. Disenrollment of Enrollees;
- 8. Limitation of the Contractor's coverage area;
- 9. Additional sanctions allowed under federal law or state statute or regulation that address areas of noncompliance; and
- 10. Such other measures as EOHHS determines appropriate to address the violation.
- C. Material Subcontractor Deficiency

For any Contractor responsibilities for which the Contractor utilizes a Material Subcontractor, if EOHHS identifies any deficiency in the Contractor's performance under the Contract for which the Contractor has not successfully implemented an approved corrective action plan in accordance with **Section 6.23.A**, EOHHS may:

- 1. Require the Contractor to subcontract with a Material Subcontractor deemed satisfactory by EOHHS; or
- 2. Otherwise require the Contractor to alter the manner or method in which the Contractor performs such Contractor responsibility.
- D. Civil Money Penalties

Civil money penalties shall be administered in accordance with 42 CFR 438.704 as follows:

- 1. The limit is \$25,000 for each determination under the following subsections of Section 6.22.A. above:
  - a. **6.22.A.4** (misrepresentation or false statement to an Enrollee, Member, or Provider);

- b. **6.22.A.5** (failure to comply with requirements regarding physician incentive plans); or
- c. **6.22.A.7** (violates restrictions or other requirements regarding Marketing).
- 2. The limit is \$100,000 for each determination under the following subsections of Section 6.22.A. above:
  - a. **6.22.A.1** (discrimination); or
  - b. **6.22.A.2** (misrepresentation or false statements to CMS or EOHHS).
- 3. The limit is \$15,000 for each Enrollee EOHHS determines was terminated or not reenrolled because of a discriminatory practice under **Section 6.22.A.1** above (with an overall limit of \$100,000 under **Section 6.22.D.2** above).
- 4. The limit is \$25,000 or double the amount of the excess charges, whichever is greater, for each determination under **Section 6.22.A.2** above.
- E. Authority

The intermediate sanctions provisions contained in this Contract are pursuant to state authority, unless otherwise specifically provided.

F. Denial of Payment Sanction

In accordance with 42 CFR 438.726(b) and 42 CFR 438.730(e), EOHHS shall deny payments under this Contract to the Contractor for New Enrollees if CMS denies payment to EOHHS for the same New Enrollees in the following situations:

- 1. If a CMS determination that the Contractor has acted or failed to act as described in **Section 6.22.A.1-5** of this Contract is affirmed on review pursuant to 42 CFR 438.730(d);
- 2. If a CMS determination that the Contractor has acted or failed to act as described in **Section 6.22.A.1-5** of this Contract is not timely contested by the Contractor under 42 CFR 438.730(c).

For the purposes of this **Section 6.22.F**, New Enrollee shall be defined as an Enrollee that applies for enrollment after the Effective Date of this Sanction (the date determined in accordance with 42 CFR 438.730(f)).

Before imposing any of the intermediate sanctions specified in this **Section 6.22**, EOHHS shall give the Contractor written notice that explains the basis and nature of the sanctions not less than 14 calendar days before imposing such sanction.

## Section 6.23 Remedies for Poor Performance

EOHHS may seek remedies for poor performance on the part of the Contractor under this Contract. If the Contractor fails to perform in a manner that is satisfactory to EOHHS, EOHHS may take one or more of the following actions:

- A. Require the Contractor to develop and submit a corrective action plan for EOHHS' review and approval. EOHHS shall approve, disapprove, or require modifications to the corrective action plan based on its reasonable judgment as to whether the corrective action plan will correct the deficiency. EOHHS may also initiate a corrective action plan for the Contractor to implement. The Contractor shall promptly and diligently implement the corrective action plan as approved by EOHHS. Failure to implement the corrective action plan may subject the Contractor to termination of the Contract by EOHHS;
- B. Change the Contractor's Risk Track as defined in Section 4.3.B; or
- C. Terminate the Contract with or without cause as EOHHS determines appropriate.

#### Section 6.24 Termination

A. Termination without Prior Notice

EOHHS may terminate this Contract immediately and without prior written notice upon any of the events below. EOHHS shall provide written notice to the Contractor upon such termination.

- 1. The Contractor's application for or consent to the appointment of a receiver, trustee, or liquidator for itself or any of its property;
- 2. The Contractor's admission in writing that it is unable to pay its debts as they mature;
- 3. The Contractor's assignment for the benefit of creditors;
- 4. Commencement of a proceeding under any bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, or readjustment of debt provision of federal or state law or answer admitting the material allegations of a petition filed against the Contractor in any such proceedings;
- 5. Commencement of an involuntary proceeding against the Contractor or subcontractor under any bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency, or readjustment of debt provision of federal or state law which is not dismissed within sixty days; or
- 6. Cessation in whole or in part of state or federal funding for this Contract, provided that termination for this reason shall occur no earlier than the last day of the month in which such funding ceases.
- B. Termination with Prior Notice
  - 1. EOHHS may terminate this Contract upon breach by the Contractor of any duty or obligation hereunder which breach continues unremedied for 30 days after written notice thereof by EOHHS.

- 2. EOHHS may terminate this Contract after written notice thereof to the Contractor in the event the Contractor fails to accept any TCOC Benchmark established by EOHHS.
- 3. EOHHS may terminate this Contract if EOHHS determines that the ACO Program is not performing in whole or in part in accordance with EOHHS' expectations (even if financial losses are less than 3% of the Non-HCV component of the TCOC Benchmark) or that state or federal health care reform initiatives or state or federal health care cost containment initiatives makes termination of the Contract necessary or advisable as determined by EOHHS.
- 4. The Contractor may terminate this Contract upon a material breach by EOHHS of a duty or obligation in **Section 4** or **Section 5** of this Contract that creates significant challenges for the Contractor to continue performing under this Contract. In the event that the Contractor terminates this Contract pursuant to this Section, subject to all necessary federal approvals, the Contractor shall not be obligated to return DSRIP payments as described in **Section 5.2.H**.
- 5. Contractor Options to Terminate Starting in Contract Year 2
  - a. As further specified by EOHHS in accordance with **Section 6.24.B.7**, starting in Contract Year 2, the Contractor may terminate this Contract annually without cause by providing written notice to EOHHS prior to the start of the next Contract Year. In the event that the Contractor terminates this Contract pursuant to this Section:
    - 1) Such termination will be effective at 11:59 PM of the last day of the current Contract Year (the earliest Contract Year being the end of Contract Year 2), unless otherwise specified by EOHHS in accordance with **Section 6.24.B.7**;
    - EOHHS shall calculate Shared Savings or Shared Losses as described in Section 4.3, if any, for the Contract Year in which the termination is effective. The Contractor shall promptly pay EOHHS any Shared Losses. EOHHS shall not be obligated to pay the Contractor any Shared Savings; and
    - 3) Subject to all necessary federal approvals, the Contractor shall promptly pay EOHHS a specified percentage of Startup and Ongoing and DSTI Glide Path DSRIP payments as set forth in **Section 5.2.H**;
  - b. As further specified by EOHHS in accordance with Section 6.24.B.7, starting in Contract Year 2, the Contractor may terminate this Contract annually as further specified by EOHHS by providing written notice to EOHHS prior to the start of the next Contract Year with validated data showing significant financial losses in the most recently completed Contract Year and anticipated further significant financial losses in the current Contract Year. For the purposes of this section, significant financial losses shall mean greater than 3% of Non-HCV component

of the TCOC Benchmark. In the event that the Contractor terminates this Contract pursuant to this Section:

- 1) Such termination will be effective at 11:59 PM of the last day of the current Contract Year (the earliest Contract Year being the end of Contract Year 2), unless otherwise specified by EOHHS in accordance with Section 6.24.B.7;
- EOHHS shall calculate Shared Savings or Shared Losses as described in Section 4.3, if any, for the Contract Year in which the termination is effective. The Contractor shall promptly pay EOHHS any Shared Losses. EOHHS shall not be obligated to pay the Contractor any Shared Savings; and
- 3) Subject to all necessary federal approvals, the Contractor shall promptly pay EOHHS a specified percentage of Startup and Ongoing and DSTI Glide Path DSRIP payments as set forth in **Section 5.2.H.**
- 6. As further specified by EOHHS in accordance with **Section 6.24.B.7**, the Contractor may terminate this Contract by providing written notice of termination within 30 days after EOHHS notifies the Contractor that, in EOHHS' sole determination, EOHHS finds that the Contractor has significant programmatic cause for exit, as follows and as further specified by EOHHS:
  - a. The Contractor may request a finding of significant programmatic cause for exit from EOHHS at any time by submitting a written request to EOHHS in a form and format specified by EOHHS. Such request shall include any information the Contractor deems relevant to its request;
  - b. The Contractor shall provide any additional information requested by EOHHS related to the Contractor's request for a finding of significant programmatic cause for an exit;
  - c. EOHHS may, but is not obligated to, find significant programmatic cause for exit for the following reasons:
    - 1) Losses greater than 5% of the Non-HCV component of the TCOC Benchmark in the last two recently completed Contract Years; or
    - 2) The Contractor or its Participating PCPs have merged with another ACO in the MassHealth ACO program, and the Contractor's Participating PCPs have all received EOHHS approval to terminate their affiliation with the Contractor and to affiliate as Participating PCPs with such ACO pursuant to Section 3.7.
  - d. EOHHS will find significant programmatic cause for exit if specific significant federal or state changes to the structure of the Medicaid program have occurred or are likely to occur that substantially change the demographic or risk profile of

the Contractor's Enrollees in a way that makes the Contractor likely to experience significant Shared Losses in future Contract Years and have not otherwise been accounted for in EOHHS' rate setting process;

- e. In the event that the Contractor terminates this Contract pursuant to this Section:
  - 1) Such termination shall be effective at 11:59 PM of the last day of the current Contract Year (the earliest Contract Year being the end of Contract Year 2), unless otherwise specified by EOHHS in accordance with **Section 6.24.B.7**;
  - 2) EOHHS shall calculate Shared Savings or Shared Losses as described in **Section 4.3**, if any, for the current Contract Year. The Contractor shall promptly pay EOHHS any Shared Losses, and EOHHS shall promptly pay the Contractor any Shared Savings, as described in **Section 4.3**;
  - 3) Subject to all necessary federal approvals, the Contractor shall not be obligated to pay EOHHS any further DSRIP penalty as described in **Section 5.2.H**;
- 7. EOHHS shall establish and notify the Contractor of an annual process for the Contractor to terminate the Contract pursuant to **Section 6.24.B.5-6** and the earliest date the Contractor may initiate such process. Such process will, in part, provide the Contractor information about its performance for the most recently completed Contract Year. The Contractor shall terminate this Contract pursuant to **Sections 6.24.B.5-6** only as described by EOHHS' defined process.
- C. Continued Obligations of the Parties
  - 1. In the event of termination, expiration or non-renewal of this Contract, the obligations of the parties hereunder with regard to each Enrollee at the time of such termination, expiration or non-renewal will continue until the Enrollee has been disenrolled from the Contractor; provided, however, that EOHHS shall exercise best efforts to complete all disenrollment activities within six months from the date of termination, expiration, or non-renewal.
  - 2. In the event that this Contract is terminated, expires, or is not renewed for any reason: (1) EOHHS shall be responsible for notifying all Enrollees covered under this Contract of the date of termination and the process by which those Enrollees will continue to receive medical care; and (2) the Contractor shall supply to EOHHS all information necessary for the payment of any outstanding payments determined by EOHHS to be due to the Contractor, and any such payments shall be paid to the Contractor accordingly.
  - 3. In the event this Contract is terminated, expires, or is not renewed for any reason, the Contractor shall, to facilitate the transition of Enrollees to another MassHealth ACO, MCO, or the PCC Plan, share information with EOHHS relating to its Enrollees, including but not limited to PCP assignments, Enrollees in care management, and Enrollees with relationships with Community Partners. The Contractor shall, if

applicable, provide any information to EOHHS regarding Participating PCPs for the purposes of smoothly transitioning patients and maintaining continuity of care.

D. Termination Authority

The termination provisions contained in this Contract are pursuant to state authority, unless otherwise specifically provided.

#### Section 6.25 Suspected Fraud

The Contractor shall notify EOHHS in writing within ten (10) calendar days if it or, where applicable, any of its subcontractors receive or identify any information that gives them reason to suspect that an EOHHS client or Commonwealth contractor has engaged in fraud as defined under 42 CFR 455.2 or other applicable law. In the event of suspected fraud, no further contact shall be initiated with such client or contractor on that specific matter without EOHHS' approval.

The Contractor and, where applicable, its subcontractors shall cooperate, as reasonably requested in writing, with the Office of the Attorney General's Medicaid Fraud Division (MFD), the Office of the State Auditor's Bureau of Special Investigations (BSI), or other applicable enforcement agency. Such cooperation shall include, but not be limited to, providing at no charge, prompt access and copies of any documents and other available information determined necessary by such agencies to carry out their responsibilities regarding fraud and abuse, maintaining the confidentiality of any such investigations, and making knowledgeable staff available at no charge to support any investigation, court, or administrative proceeding.

#### **Section 6.26 Certification Requirements**

In accordance with 42 CFR 438.600 et seq., the Contractor's Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer shall, at the time of submission of the types of information, data, and documentation listed below, sign and submit to EOHHS certification checklists in the form and format specified by EOHHS, certifying that the information, data and documentation being submitted by the Contractor is true, accurate, and complete to the best of his or her knowledge, information and belief, after reasonable inquiry, under the penalty of perjury:

- A. Data on which payments to the Contractor are based;
- B. All enrollment information and measurement data;
- C. Data or information related to protection against the risk of insolvency;
- D. Documentation related to requirements around availability and accessibility of services;
- E. Information on ownership and control, such as that pursuant to Section 6.27.A.1; and
- F. Data and other information required by EOHHS, including but not limited to, reports and data described in this Contract.

## Section 6.27 Disclosure Requirements

The Contractor shall within one business day disclose to EOHHS any non-compliance by the Contractor with any provision of this Contract, or any state or federal law or regulation governing this Contract.

A. Federally Required Disclosures

The Contractor shall make the following federally-required disclosures in accordance with 42. CFR § 455.100, et seq. and 42 U.S.C. § 1396b(m)(4)(A) in the form and format specified by EOHHS.

1. Ownership and Control

Upon any renewal or extension of this Contract and within 35 days of any change in ownership, the Contractor shall furnish full and complete information to EOHHS as required by 42 CFR 455.104 regarding ownership and control, both with respect to the Contractor and Material Subcontractors.

2. Business Transactions

Within 35 days of a written request by EOHHS, or the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, the Contractor shall furnish full and complete information to EOHHS, or the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, as required by 42 CFR 455.105 regarding business transactions.

3. Criminal Convictions

Upon any renewal or extension of this Contract and at any time upon a written request by EOHHS, the Contractor shall furnish full and complete information to EOHHS as required by 42 CFR 455.106 regarding persons convicted of crimes.

- 4. Other Disclosures
  - a. The Contractor shall comply with all reporting and disclosure requirements of 41 USC § 1396b(m)(4)(A) if the Contractor is not a federally qualified health maintenance organization under the Public Health Service Act; and
  - b. In accordance with Section 1903(m)(4)(B) of the Social Security Act, the Contractor shall make such reports regarding certain transactions with parties of interest available to Enrollees upon reasonable request;
- B. Disclosures Form

Unless otherwise instructed by EOHHS, for the purposes of making the disclosures to EOHHS set forth above, the Contractor shall fully and accurately complete the EOHHS form developed for such purpose EOHHS may update or replace this form without the need for a Contract amendment.

EOHHS may immediately terminate this Contract in whole or in part if the Contractor fails to comply with this **Section 6.26** or in response to the information contained in the Contractor's disclosures under

this **Section 6.26**. In addition, the Contractor shall not be entitled to payment for any MassHealth services for which EOHHS determines federal reimbursement is not available. Any such payments shall constitute an overpayment as defined in 130 CMR 450.235. Under such circumstances, EOHHS may also exercise its authority under 130 CMR 450.238, et seq. to impose sanctions.

## Section 6.28 Restrictions of Use of the Commonwealth Seal

Bidders and Contractors are not allowed to display the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Seal in their bid package or subsequent marketing materials if they are awarded a Contract because use of the coat of arms and the Great Seal of the Commonwealth for advertising or commercial purposes is prohibited by law.

## Section 6.29 Order of Precedence

The Contractor's response and RFR specified below are incorporated by reference into this Contract. Any ambiguity or inconsistency between these documents shall be resolved by applying the following order of precedence:

- A. This Contract, including any amendments hereto;
- B. The Request for Responses for Accountable Care Organizations issued by EOHHS on September 29, 2016; and
- C. The Contractor's Response to the RFR.

# Section 6.30 Contractor's Financial Condition and Corporate Structure

As a condition of the Contract, the Contractor shall, at the request of EHS, provide EHS with documentation relating to organizational structure, financial structure and solvency, including but not limited to the following: the name(s) and address(es) of the (1) Contractor's parent organizations, (2) parents of such parent organizations, (3) Contractor's subsidiary organizations, and (4) subsidiaries of any organizations listed in (1), (2), or (3) herein; and the names and occupations of the members of the Board of Directors of the organizations listed in (1)-(4) herein.

## Section 6.31 Notices

Notices to the parties as to any matter hereunder will be sufficient if given in writing and sent by certified mail (return receipt requested), postage prepaid, or delivered in hand or by an overnight delivery service with acknowledgment of receipt:

# To EOHHS:

Assistant Secretary for MassHealth Executive Office of Health and Human Services One Ashburton Place, 11th Floor Boston, MA 02108 Director, MassHealth ACO Program Executive Office of Health and Human Services One Ashburton Place, 11th Floor Boston, MA 02108

With Copies to: General Counsel Executive Office of Health and Human Services One Ashburton Place, 11th Floor Boston, MA 02108

#### To the Contractor:

Notice to the Contractor will be provided to the individual identified in Appendix L.

## SECTION 7. DATA MANAGEMENT AND CONFIDENTIALITY

The Contractor shall comply with all state and federal laws and regulations applicable to the privacy and security of personal and other confidential information, including the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and the privacy and security regulations promulgated thereunder (45 CFR Parts 160 and 164) (the Privacy and Security Rules), and any other legal obligations regarding the privacy and security of such information to which the Contractor is subject, including any obligations to which the Contractor is subject by virtue of its contractual relationship with its Participating PCPs. The Contractor shall also comply with the additional terms, conditions and obligations relating to the privacy, security and management of personal and other confidential information determined by EOHHS to apply to this Contract.

EOHHS reserves the right to amend the Contract to add any requirement it determines must be included in the Contract in order for EOHHS to comply with all applicable state and federal laws and regulations relating to privacy and security, including but not limited to the Privacy and Security Rules and any other legal obligations regarding the privacy and security of such information to which EOHHS is subject.

If the Contractor wishes to receive member-level data or reports that may be available from EOHHS under the Contract, the Contractor may be required to submit a request to EOHHS and execute a Data Use Agreement (DUA) containing any representations and/or privacy and security requirements applicable to the data and/or report(s) that EOHHS may determine necessary or appropriate. However, the terms of such DUA shall not apply to any PI provided, and defined, under **Appendix N**, as updated from time to time.

For the PI provided under **Appendix N**, as updated from time to time, the Contractor is EOHHS' business associate under the Privacy and Security Rules, and subject to all other terms and conditions therein. If **Appendix N** is not part of the Contractor's obligations, **Appendix N** shall be left blank as attached to this Contract.

The Contractor shall seek and obtain EOHHS prior written authorization for the use of any data pertaining to this Contract for research or any other purposes not directly related to the Contractor's performance under this Contract. The Contractor shall submit to EOHHS the results of any external research projects for which the Contractor has received EOHHS approval to share MassHealth data.

The Contractor shall promptly execute and comply with any amendment to this Contract that EOHHS determines is necessary to ensure compliance with such applicable laws, regulations, and other legal obligations. EOHHS may terminate this Contract immediately upon written notice in the event the Contractor fails to agree to any such amendment.

## APPENDIX A Exhibit 1: Services Included in TCOC Calculations

✓ Denotes a service included in TCOC Calculations

Each of the Services listed below will be included in Total Cost of Care (TCOC) calculations, except for those listed as Services Not Included in TCOC Calculations or listed as Excluded Services. MassHealth reserves the right to amend or modify this list, including but not limited to further defining the services listed below as well as adding or removing services.

	Co	verage Types	
Service	MassHealth Standard & CommonHealth Enrollees	MassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees	CarePlus
Acupuncture Treatment	✓	✓	✓
Acute Inpatient Hospital	✓	✓	✓
Ambulatory Surgery/Outpatient Hospital Care	✓	✓	✓
Audiologist	✓	✓	✓
Behavioral Health Services (see below)	✓	✓	✓
Breast Pumps	✓	$\checkmark$	✓
Certain COVID-19 Specimen Collection and Testing	✓	✓	✓
Chiropractic Services	✓	$\checkmark$	✓
Chronic, Rehabilitation Hospital or Nursing Facility Services, up to 100 days per Contract Year, except stays in Commonwealth designated COVID-19 nursing facility, see non-TCOC Included Services in Exhibit 2.	~	~	~
Emergency Related Dental Services	✓	✓	✓
Diabetes Self-Management Training	✓	✓	✓
Dialysis	✓	✓	✓
Durable Medical Equipment and Medical/Surgical Supplies <ol> <li>Durable Medical Equipment</li> <li>Medical/Surgical Supplies</li> </ol>	~	~	~
Early and Periodic Screening, Diagnosis and Treatment (EPSDT) Services	✓		
Early Intervention	✓	✓	

	Co	verage Types	
Service	MassHealth Standard & CommonHealth Enrollees	MassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees	CarePlus
Emergency Services	✓	✓	✓
Family Planning	✓	✓	✓
Fluoride Varnish	✓	✓	
Hearing Aids	✓	✓	✓
Home Health Services	✓	✓	✓
Hospice	✓	✓	✓
Infertility, related to an underlying medical condition	✓	✓	✓
Laboratory	✓	✓	✓
Medical Nutritional Therapy	✓	✓	✓
Orthotics	✓	✓	✓
Oxygen and Respiratory Therapy Equipment	✓	✓	✓
Pharmacy (Please see below for categories of Pharmacy that are not			
included in TCOC calculations.)			
1) Prescription Drugs	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
2) Over-the-Counter Drugs			
3) Non-Drug Pharmacy Products			
Physician (primary and specialty)	✓	✓	✓
Podiatry	✓	✓	✓
Preventive Pediatric Health Screening and Diagnostic Services		✓	
Prosthetic Services and Devices	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Radiology and Diagnostic Tests	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$
Remote Patient Monitoring	✓	✓	✓
School Based Health Center Services	✓	✓	
Therapy			
1) Physical	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
2) Occupational	-		
3) Speech and Hearing			

	Co	verage Types	
Service	MassHealth Standard & CommonHealth Enrollees	MassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees	CarePlus
Tobacco Cessation Services	✓	✓	✓
Transportation (emergent)	✓	✓	✓
Transportation (non-emergent, to out-of-state location)	✓		✓
Urgent Care Clinic Services	✓	✓	✓
Vaccine Counseling Services	×	✓	✓
Vision Care (medical component)	✓	✓	✓
Wigs	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	✓

#### APPENDIX A

#### **Exhibit 2: Services Not Included in TCOC Calculations**

✓ Denotes a service not included in TCOC calculations (wrap service)

These services, coordinated by, but not provided by, the Contractor are not factored into TCOC calculations.

	Coverage TypesMassHealth Standard & CommonHealth EnrolleesMassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓✓		
Service	Service     MassHealth Standard & CommonHealth Enrollees     MassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees     Ca       tures     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     -     - </th <th>CarePlus</th>	CarePlus	
Abortion	✓	✓	✓
Adult Dentures	✓	✓	✓
Adult Day Health	✓		
Adult Foster Care	✓		
Certain Bundled COVID-19 Testing	✓	✓	✓
Chapter 766	✓	✓	
Chronic, Rehabilitation Hospital, or Nursing Facility Services, both beyond 100 days per Contract Year, consistent with MassHealth policy, and any stay of any duration in a Commonwealth-designated COVID-19 nursing facility	1	~	
Day Habilitation	$\checkmark$		
Digital Therapy Products	✓	✓	✓
Preventative and Basic Dental Services	✓	✓	✓
Group Adult Foster Care	✓		
Isolation and Recovery Site Services	✓	✓	✓
Keep Teens Healthy	✓	✓	
Personal Care Attendant	✓		
Pharmacy – HCV and Non-HCV High Cost Drugs	✓	✓	✓
Private Duty Nursing/Continuous Skilled Nursing	✓	✓	
Telehealth Network Provider Services	✓	✓	✓
Transitional Support Services (TSS) for Substance Use Disorders (Level 3)	✓	✓	✓
Transportation (non-emergent, to in-state location or location within 50 miles of the	✓		✓

	Co	overage Types	
Service	MassHealth Standard & CommonHealth Enrollees	MassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees	CarePlus
Massachusetts border)			
Vision Care (non-medical component)	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$

#### Appendix A Exhibit 3: Behavioral Health Services Included in TCOC Calculations

✓ Denotes a service included in TCOC Calculations

		Cove	rage Types	
	Service	ACO MassHealth Standard & CommonHealth Enrollees	ACO MassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees	CarePlus
Inpatie	ent Services		1	
1.	Inpatient Mental Health Services	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
2.	Inpatient Substance Use Disorder Services (Level 4)	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
3.	Observation/Holding Beds	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
4.	Administratively Necessary Day (AND) Services	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
Diversi	onary Services			
	24-Hour Diversionary Services			
a.	Community Crisis Stabilization	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
b.	Community-Based Acute Treatment for Children and Adolescents (CBAT)	✓	✓	
c.	Acute Treatment Services (ATS) for Substance Use Disorders (Level 3.7)	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
d.	Clinical Support Services for Substance Use Disorders (Level 3.5)	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
e.	Transitional Care Unit (TCU)	$\checkmark$	✓	
f.	Residential Rehabilitation Services (Level 3.1)			
	1. Adult Residential Rehabilitation Services for Substance Use Disorders (Level 3.1)	~	~	✓
	2. Family Residential Rehabilitation Services for Substance Use Disorders (Level 3.1)	~	~	~
	3. Transitional Age Youth and Young Adult Residential Rehabilitation Services for Substance Use Disorders (Level 3.1)	~	~	~
	4. Youth Residential Rehabilitation Services for Substance Use Disorders (Level 3.1)	~	~	✓
	5. Co-Occurring Enhanced Residential Rehabilitation Services (Level 3.1)	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$

		Cover	rage Types	
	Service	ACO MassHealth Standard & CommonHealth Enrollees	ACO MassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees	CarePlus
	6. Population-Specific High Intensity Residential Services (Level 3.3.)	$\checkmark$	✓	✓
	Non-24-Hour Diversionary Servic	ces		
a.	Community Support Program (CSP)	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
b.	Partial Hospitalization (PHP)	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
c.	Psychiatric Day Treatment	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
d.	Structured Outpatient Addiction Program (SOAP)	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
e.	Intensive Outpatient Program (IOP)	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
f.	Recovery Coaching	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
g.	Recovery Support Navigators	√	✓	$\checkmark$
h.	Program of Assertive Community Treatment (PACT)	√	✓	$\checkmark$
Outpat	ient Services			
-	Standard Outpatient Services			
a.	Family Consultation	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
b.	Case Consultation	√	✓	$\checkmark$
c.	Diagnostic Evaluation	√	✓	$\checkmark$
d.	Dialectical Behavioral Therapy (DBT)	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
e.	Psychiatric Consultation on an Inpatient Medical Unit	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
f.	Medication Visit	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
g.	Couples/Family Treatment	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
h.	Group Treatment	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$
i.	Individual Treatment	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
j.	Inpatient-Outpatient Bridge Visit	✓	✓	$\checkmark$
k.	Assessment for Safe and Appropriate Placement (ASAP)	$\checkmark$	✓	
I.	Collateral Contact	✓	✓	
m.	Acupuncture Treatment	$\checkmark$	✓	$\checkmark$

	Cove	rage Types	
Service	ACO MassHealth Standard & CommonHealth Enrollees	ACO MassHealth Family Assistance Enrollees	CarePlus
n. Opioid Treatment Services	✓	$\checkmark$	✓
o. Ambulatory Withdrawal Management (Level 2WM)	√	✓	✓
p. Psychological Testing	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	✓
q. Special Education Psychological Testing	$\checkmark$	$\checkmark$	
r. Applied Behavioral Analysis for members under 21 years of age (ABA Services)	~	~	
s. Early Intensive Behavioral Intervention (EIBI)	√	✓	
t. Preventive Behavioral Health Services	√	✓	
Intensive Home or Community-Based Services for Youth			
a. Family Support and Training	√		
b. Intensive Care Coordination	√		
<ul> <li>c. In-Home Behavioral Services</li> <li>1) Behavior Management Therapy</li> <li>2) Behavior Management Monitoring</li> </ul>	~		
<ul> <li>d. In-Home Therapy Services</li> <li>1) Therapeutic Clinical Intervention</li> <li>2) Ongoing Therapeutic Training and Support</li> </ul>	√	~	
e. Therapeutic Mentoring Services	$\checkmark$		
Emergency Services Program (ESP)		r	
1. ESP Encounter, provided by contracted ESPs and by outpatient hospital emergency departments as further directed by EOHHS	~	~	~
2. Youth Mobile Crisis Intervention	√	$\checkmark$	
Other Behavioral Health Serv	ices	·	
1. Electro-Convulsive Therapy (ECT)	✓	✓	✓
2. Repetitive Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation (rTMS)	✓	✓	✓
3. Specialing	√	✓	✓

#### APPENDIX A Exhibit 4: MassHealth Excluded Services – All Coverage Types

Except as otherwise noted or determined Medically Necessary by EOHHS, the following services are not covered under MassHealth and as such are not included in the Contractor's TCOC.

- 1. Cosmetic surgery, except as determined by the Contractor to be necessary for:
  - a. correction or repair of damage following an injury or illness;
  - b. mammoplasty following a mastectomy; or
  - c. any other medical necessity as determined by the Contractor.
- 2. Treatment for infertility, including in-vitro fertilization and gamete intra-fallopian tube (GIFT) procedures.
- 3. Experimental treatment.
- 4. Personal comfort items including air conditioners, radios, telephones, and televisions (effective upon promulgation by EOHHS of regulations at 130 CMR regarding non-coverage of air conditioners).
- 5. Non-covered laboratory services as specified in 130 CMR 401.411.
- 6. Services not otherwise covered by MassHealth, except as determined by EOHHS to be Medically Necessary for MassHealth Standard or MassHealth CommonHealth Enrollees under age 21. In accordance with EPSDT requirements, such services will be included in the Contractor's TCOC under the Contract.

### Appendix B - EOHHS Accountable Care Organization Quality Appendix

This Appendix details how EOHHS will calculate the Contractor's Quality Score and DSRIP Accountability Score as described in the Contract. EOHHS reserves the right to modify the methodology set forth herein prior to execution of the Contract. EOHHS may modify the methodology set forth herein after the execution of the Contract by written amendment. EOHHS anticipates ongoing evaluation of this methodology, including but not limited to the list of Quality Measures, during the Contract Term. EOHHS anticipates engaging the Contractor and other ACOs as well as other stakeholders in this evaluation process. The following information is included:

## 1. Overview of Quality Score and DSRIP Accountability Score

### 2. Methodology to Calculate Quality Score

- a. List of Quality Measures
- **b.** Member Experience Survey
- c. Quality Measure scoring methodology for all measures
- d. Domain scoring methodology for all measures
- e. Methodology for establishing performance benchmarks for Quality Measures
- f. Methodology to calculate quality score

## 3. Methodology to Calculate DSRIP Accountability Score

- a. Overall approach
- **b. TCOC** performance
- c. Quality performance
- d. DSRIP Accountability Score

## 1 Overview of Quality Score and DSRIP Accountability Score

The Contractor shall receive, for each Performance Year, a Quality Score and a DSRIP Accountability Score, which may be two different values. The Contractor's Quality Score shall modify the Contractor's risk corridor payments, as described in Section 4 and Appendix D of the Contract. The Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score shall be used to determine the proportion of the Contractor's withheld DSRIP payments the Contractor receives, as described in Section 5 of the Contract.

The Contractor's Quality Score and DSRIP Accountability Score shall be calculated as described in this Appendix and as further specified by EOHHS. Section 2 of this Appendix describes how the Contractor's Quality Score is calculated. Section 3 of this Appendix describes how the Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score is calculated.

## 2 Methodology to Calculate Quality Score

The Contractor's Quality Score is based on a weighted average of the Contractor's scores across a set of individual measures that are grouped into domains. This Section of the Appendix describes the individual measures, the methodology EOHHS will use to calculate the Contractor's score for each measure, and the methodology EOHHS will use to calculate and average domain scores to produce the Contractor's Quality Score.

### 2.1 List of Quality Measures

Quality Measures include claims-based measures, Clinical Quality Measures, and member care experience surveys across the following four domains:

- Prevention & Wellness
- Care Integration
- Patient Experience Survey: Overall Rating and Care Delivery
- Patient Experience Survey: Person-centered Integrated Care

In calculating the Contractor's Quality Score, EOHHS will apply a weight to each domain. The Quality Measures Domain Weights are presented in Exhibit 1.

	ACO Quality Do				
	Quality Domain	Domain Weight: PY 1	Domain Weight: PY 2	Domain Weight: PY 3	Domain Weight: PY4-5
Clir	nical Quality Measures				
1	Prevention & Wellness	100%	85%	65%	45%
2	Care Integration	(P4R only)		20%	40%
Pat	ient Experience Surveys				
3	Overall Rating and Care Delivery		15%	15%	7.5%
4	Person-centered Integrated Care			-	7.5%

In Performance Year 1, quality is "pay-for-reporting" – i.e., the Contractor will be required to report all Hybrid Quality Measures satisfactorily (i.e., measures requiring submission of record based data) to achieve a full score. Beginning in Performance Year 2, a subset of Quality Measures will be pay-for-performance (P4P) – i.e., the Contractor's score will be based on the Contractor's performance. For Performance Year 3, the State has proposed reweighting as illustrated in the table above to account for the impact of the public health emergency on measurement and accountability in 2020. For Performance Years 4-5, all Quality Measures will be pay-for-performance (P4P).

If the Contractor has an insufficient number of Enrollees (as determined by EOHHS) for a Measure, then EOHHS will exempt the Contractor from that particular Measure. As such, the weight assigned to the Measure within the Measure's domain will be redistributed equally among all other measures within that domain. Thus, the overall domain weights will not increase or decrease as a result of measure ineligibility.

Please see Exhibit 2 for the list of Quality Measures. EOHHS reserves the right to modify this list as deemed necessary and determined by EOHHS.

#### EXHIBIT 2 – ACO Quality Measures

#	Measure Name	Measure Description	Data Source	Measure Steward	NQF No.
1	Childhood Immunization Status	Percentage of members who received all recommended immunizations by their 2nd birthday	Hybrid	NCQA	0038
2	Immunizations for Adolescents	Percentage of members 13 years of age who received all recommended vaccines, including the HPV series	Hybrid	NCQA	1407
3	Timeliness of Prenatal Care	Percentage of deliveries in which the member received a prenatal care visit in the first trimester or within 42 days of enrollment	Hybrid	NCQA	1517
4	Oral Health Evaluation	Percentage of members under age 21 years who received a comprehensive or periodic oral evaluation within the year	Claims	ADA DQA	2517
5	Screening for Depression and Follow Up Plan	Percentage of members 12 to 64 years of age screened for depression on the date of the encounter using an age appropriate standardized depression screening tool AND if positive, a follow-up plan is documented on the date of the positive screen	Hybrid	CMS	0418
6	Asthma Medication Ratio	Percentage of members 5 to 64 years of age who were identified as having persistent asthma and had a ratio of controller medications to total asthma medications of 0.50 or greater	Claims	NCQA	1800
7	Controlling High Blood Pressure	Percentage of members 18 to 64 years of age with hypertension and whose blood pressure was adequately controlled	Hybrid	NCQA	0018
8	Comprehensive Diabetes Care: A1c Poor Control	Percentage of members 18 to 64 years of age with diabetes whose most recent HbA1c level demonstrated poor control (> 9.0%)	Hybrid	NCQA	0059

Fourth Amended and Restated Primary Care ACO Contract Appendix B, EOHHS ACO Quality Appendix

#	Measure Name	Measure Description	Data Source	Measure Steward	NQF No.
9	Depression Remission or Response	Percentage of members 12 to 64 years of age with a diagnosis of depression and elevated PHQ-9 score, who receive follow-up PHQ-9 and experienced remission or response within 4 to 8 months of the initial elevated score	Hybrid	NCQA	N/A
10	Metabolic Monitoring for Children and Adolescents on Antipsychotics	Percentage of members 1 to 17 years of age who had two or more antipsychotic prescriptions and received metabolic testing	Claims	NCQA	2800
11	Emergency Department Visits for Individuals with Mental Illness, Addiction, or Co-occurring Conditions	Risk adjusted ratio (obs/exp) of ED visits for members 18 to 64 years of age identified with a diagnosis of serious mental illness, substance addiction, or co- occurring conditions	Claims	EOHHS	N/A
12	Follow-Up After Emergency Department Visit for Mental Illness (7 days)	Percentage of ED visits for members 6 to 64 years of age with a principal diagnosis of mental illness, where the member received follow-up care within 7 days of ED discharge	Claims	NCQA	2605
13	Follow-Up After Hospitalization for Mental Illness (7 days)	Percentage of discharges for members 6 to 64 years of age, hospitalized for mental illness, where the member received follow-up with a mental health practitioner within 7 days of discharge	Claims	NCQA	0576
14	Hospital Readmissions (Adult)	Case-mix adjusted rate of acute unplanned hospital readmissions within 30 days of discharge for members 18 to 64 years of age	Claims	NCQA	1768
15	Health-Related Social Needs Screening	Percentage of members 0 to 64 years of age who were screened for health-related social needs in the measurement year	Hybrid	EOHHS	N/A
16	Behavioral Health Community Partner Engagement	Percentage of members 18 to 64 years of age who engaged with a BH Community Partner and received a treatment plan within 4 months (122 days) of Community Partner assignment	Claims	EOHHS	N/A

Fourth Amended and Restated Primary Care ACO Contract Appendix B, EOHHS ACO Quality Appendix

#	Measure Name	Measure Description	Data Source	Measure Steward	NQF No.
17	Long-Term Services and Supports Community Partner Engagement	Percentage of members 3 to 64 years of age who engaged with an LTSS Community Partner and received a care plan within 4 months (122 days) of Community Partner assignment	Claims	EOHHS	N/A
18	Community Tenure	Risk adjusted ratio (obs/exp) of eligible days that members with BH diagnoses and/or at least 3 consecutive months of LTSS utilization 0 to 64 years of age reside in their home or in a community setting without utilizing acute, chronic, or post-acute institutional health care services during the measurement year	Claims	EOHHS	N/A
19	Initiation and Engagement of Alcohol, or Other Drug Abuse or Dependence Treatment	Percentage of members 13 to 64 years of age who are diagnosed with a new episode of alcohol, opioid, or other drug abuse or dependency who initiate treatment within 14 days of diagnosis and who receive at ≥2 additional services within 30 days of the initiation visit	Claims	NCQA	0004
20	Acute Unplanned Admissions for Individuals with Diabetes	Case-mix adjusted rate of acute unplanned hospital admissions for individuals 18 to 64 years of age with diabetes.	Claims	EOHHS	N/A
21	Overall Rating and Care Delivery	Composites related to communications and willingness to recommend	Survey	AHRQ	0005
22	Person-Centered Integrated Care	Composites related to care planning, self-management, and integration of care	Survey	TBD	N/A

### 2.2 Member Experience Survey

EOHHS will use survey instruments to evaluate the Enrollee experience for its ACO program. Where available, EOHHS will use nationally validated surveys, such as the CAHPS Clinician and Group Survey. EOHHS will include survey questions related to EOHHS' delivery system reform priorities, such as a Patient-Centered Medical Home supplement and specific questions related to the integration of physical health, Behavioral Health, Long Term Services and Supports, and health-related social needs. EOHHS intends to phase in new approaches to evaluating Enrollee experience over time, including survey instruments that evaluate Enrollee experience with the services provided by Behavioral Health and Long Term Services and Support providers.

### 2.3 Quality Measure Scoring Methodology for All Measures

The Contractor may receive "achievement points" and "improvement points" for each Quality Measure.

#### 2.3.1 Achievement Points

The Contractor may receive up to a maximum of ten (10) achievement points for each Quality Measure, as follows:

- 1. EOHHS will establish an "attainment threshold" and a "goal benchmark" for each Quality Measure
  - a. "Attainment threshold" sets the minimum level of performance at which the contractor can earn achievement points
  - b. "Goal benchmark" is a high performance standard above which the Contractor earns the maximum number of achievement points (i.e. 10 points)
- 2. EOHHS will calculate the Contractor's performance score on the Quality Measure based on the measure specifications
- 3. EOHHS will award the Contractor between zero (0) and ten (10) achievement points as follows:
  - a. If the Contractor's performance score is less than the attainment threshold: 0 achievement points
  - b. If the Contractor's performance score is greater than or equal to the goal benchmark: 10 achievement points
  - c. If the performance score is between the attainment threshold and goal benchmark: achievement points earned are determined by the formula:
    - i. 10\*((Performance Score Attainment Threshold) / (Goal Benchmark Attainment Threshold))

#### EXHIBIT 3 – Example Calculation of Achievement Points for Measure A

**Measure A attainment threshold** = 45% (e.g., corresponding to 25<sup>th</sup> percentile of HEDIS benchmarks) **Measure A goal benchmark** = 80% (e.g., corresponding to 90<sup>th</sup> percentile of HEDIS benchmarks)

#### Scenario 1:

- Measure A performance score = 25%
- Achievement points earned = 0 points

#### Scenario 2:

- Measure A performance score = 90%
- Achievement points earned = 10 points

#### Scenario 3:

- Measure A performance score = 60%
- Achievement points earned = 10\*((60% 45%) / (80% 45%)) = 4.29 points

#### 2.3.2 Improvement Points

In addition to receiving achievement points based on performance (on a 0 to 10 scale), the Contractor may earn improvement points for reaching established improvement targets for each Quality Measure. Improvement points will be calculated as follows:

- 1. EOHHS will calculate the Contractor's performance score on each Quality Measure based on the measure specifications. Each Quality Measure's specifications will describe the detailed methodology by which this performance score is calculated.
- EOHHS will compare the Contractor's performance score on each Quality Measure to the Contractor's performance score on that same Quality Measure from the highest scoring previous Performance Year (excluding BP3 due to a state emergency declared by the federal or state government).
- 3. EOHHS will calculate an Improvement Target for each Quality Measure using the following formula (unless otherwise communicated by EOHHS). The Improvement Target is based on at least a 20% improvement each year in the gap between Goal Benchmark and the Attainment Threshold of each ACO measure.
  - a. Improvement Target formula = [(Goal Benchmark Attainment Threshold) /5]

For example, for Measure A, if the Attainment Threshold is 50% and the Goal Benchmark is 60%, the Improvement Target is 2% [(60 - 50)/5)]

b. For the purposes of calculating the Improvement Target, the result is rounded to the nearest tenth (i.e., one decimal point).

For example, for Measure B, if the Attainment Threshold is 80% and the Goal Benchmark is 90.2%, the Improvement Target is calculated to 2.04% [(90.2 – 80)/5)] which rounds to 2.0%.

c. Starting in PY2, the Contractor may earn up to five (5) improvement points per measure per year for increases in measure score which <u>meet or exceed</u> the improvement target.

For example, for Measure B, the Improvement Target is 2.0%. If Contractor performance in PY4 is 54.0% and if Contractor performance in PY5 is 60.0%, the Contractor improvement from PY4 to PY5 is 6.0% [(60.0-54.0)] and the Contractor is awarded 5 improvement points. No points above 5 are awarded for increases in excess of the improvement target.

d. For the purposes of calculating the difference in Contractor quality performance over a previous year, the results are rounded to the nearest tenth (i.e., one decimal point). Rounding takes place after the calculation.

For example, for Measure B, if Contractor performance in PY4 is 54.54% and if Contractor performance in PY5 is 60.17%, the Contractor improvement from PY4 to PY5 is 5.63% [(60.17-54.54)], and the Contractor improvement will be rounded to the nearest tenth (i.e., one decimal point) to 5.6%.

e. The Improvement Target is based on the <u>higher</u> of the original baseline (PY1) or any year's performance prior to the current PY. This is intended to avoid rewarding regression in performance.

For example, for Measure B, assume Contractor performance in PY1 is 90.0% and the Improvement Target is 2.0%. If in PY4 the performance for the Contractor decreases to 89.0%, in PY5 the Contractor would need to reach 92.0% to reach the Improvement Target.

- f. There are several special circumstances:
  - i. At or Above Goal: If the Contractor has prior PY performance scores equal to or greater than the Goal Benchmark then the Contractor may still earn up to five (5) improvement points in each PY if improvement from the highest prior PY (excluding PY3 due to a state of emergency declared by the federal or state government) is greater than or equal to the Improvement Target.
  - ii. At or Below Attainment: If the Contractor has prior PY performance scores less than the Attainment Threshold then the Contractor may still earn up to five (5) improvement points each PY if improvement from the highest prior PY is greater than or equal to the Improvement Target, and performance in the current PY does not equal or exceed the Attainment Threshold. Additionally, if the Contractor has prior PY performance scores less than the Attainment Threshold and current PY performance scores equal to or above the Attainment Threshold then the Contractor may still earn up to five (5) improvement points if the improvement is greater than or equal to the Improvement Target.

Measure B Att	ainment	= 48.9%	Goal = 59.4%   Ir	nprovement Target = 2.	1%
	PY4 Score	PY5 Score	Improvement	Improvement Target Met	Improvement Points Earned
Scenario 1:	50.0%	52.1%	2.1%	Yes	5
Scenario 2:	50.0%	56.7%	6.7%	Yes	5
Scenario 3:	59.5%	63.0%	3.5%	Yes; above Goal Benchmark	5
Scenario 4	45.0%	48.0%	3.0%	Yes; below Attainment Threshold	5
Scenario 5:	46.0%	49.0%	3.0 %	Yes; crossing Attainment	5
Scenario 6:	45.0%	46.0%	1.0%	No	0

EXHIBIT 4 – Example Calculation of Improvement Points for Measure B

### 2.4 Domain Scoring Methodology for All Measures

Domain-based scoring does not apply in PY 1, as only P4R results factor into Quality Score calculation. In PY2, PY4 and PY5, EOHHS will sum the Contractor's achievement and improvement points for all Quality Measures within each Quality Domain. Improvement points earned in one Quality Domain may only be summed with achievement points from the same Quality Domain. The total number of points earned by the Contractor in each domain cannot exceed the maximum number of achievement points available in the domain. The maximum number of achievement points in the domain is calculated by multiplying the number of Pay-for-Performance (P4P) measures in the domain, in the given PY, by the number of available achievement points per measure.

For example, if in PY4, there are ten (10) clinical quality measures in Domain X in Pay-for-Performance, and each measure is worth ten (10) achievement points, the maximum number of achievement points in Domain X would be 100. Assume that in PY5 there are now twelve (12) clinical quality measures in Domain X in Pay-for-Performance, and that each measure is worth ten (10) achievement points, the maximum number of achievement points in Domain X would be 120.

```
Cumulative Example:
Total number of measures in domain: 2
Maximum number of achievement points in the domain = 20
Measure Attainment = 48.9% | Goal = 59.4%
Improvement Target = [(Goal Benchmark –Attainment Level) /5] = [59.4-48.9]/5 = 2.1
```

For example, for Measure A, if Contractor performance in PY4 is 54.54% and if Contractor performance in PY5 is 58.17% the Contractor will earn 8.8 Achievement Points [10 \* (58.17 - 48.9)/(59.4 - 48.9)]. The Contractor has improved from PY4 to PY5 by 3.63% [(58.17 - 54.54)] which will be rounded to the nearest

tenth (e.g., one decimal point) to 3.6% which exceeds the Improvement Target of 2.1%. Thus the Contractor will earn five (5) improvement points. No points above 5 are awarded for increases in excess of the improvement target.

In this scenario the Contractor would earn 13.8 points.

If there is only one (1) additional measure in the Domain and the Contractor earned 9 total points for this measure; the total score for the Contractor would be 20.0 (out of 20) given that domain scores are capped at the maximum number of achievement points (20) in the domain.

Once the total number of points has been calculated, EOHHS will divide the resulting sum by the maximum number of achievement points that the Contractor is eligible for in the domain to produce the Contractor's Domain Score. Domain Scores are a value between zero (0) and one (1) expressed as a percentage (i.e., 0% to 100%). In PY4 and PY5, EOHHS will score the Contractor on each P4P Quality Measure unless the Contractor does not meet eligibility requirements for a specific measure (e.g., it does not meet the minimum denominator requirement). In cases like this, the measure is not factored into the denominator. Reporting measures do not factor into the Domain Score. Additionally, improvement points do not count towards the denominator; they are therefore "bonus" points. Domain Scores are each capped at a maximum value of 100%.

Exhibit 5 below shows an example calculation of an unweighted Domain Score for a Quality Domain.

	Example Calculations	of Unweighted Domain Score	
	Domain only has two C	Quality Measures (Measure A and Measure B)	
	Therefore, maxim	um number of achievement points is 2x10 = 20	
	points		
	Measure A:	Achievement points: 1.5	
	Wiedsure A.	Improvement Points: 0	
Example 1	Measure B:	Achievement points: 0	
	Measure D.	Improvement Points: 5	
	Total achievemen	t points: 1.5 + 0 = 1.5 points	
	Total improvemer	nt points: 0 + 5 = 5 points	
	Sum of achieveme	ent and improvement points: 1.5 + 5 = 6.5 points	
	Unweighted doma	ain score = 6.5/20 * 100 = 32.5%	
	Domain only has two C	Quality Measures (Measure A and Measure B)	
	Therefore, maxim points	um number of achievement points is 2x10 = 20	
	Measure A:	Achievement points: 8	
Example 2	Measure A:	Improvement Points: 5	
		Achievement points: 9.3	
	Measure B:	Improvement Points: 0	
	Total achievemen	t points: 8 + 9.3 = 17.3	
	Total improvemer	nt points: 5 points	

EXHIBIT 5 – Example Calculations of Unweighted Domain Score

Fourth Amended and Restated Primary Care ACO Contract Appendix B, EOHHS ACO Quality Appendix

Sum of achievement and improvement points: 17.3 + 5 = 22.3 points
However, total number of points cannot exceed maximum number of achievement points (20)
Therefore, total domain points = 20
Unweighted domain score = 20/20 * 100 = 100%

## 2.5 Methodology for Establishing Performance Benchmarks for Quality Measures

EOHHS will establish the attainment threshold and goal benchmark for each Quality Measure. EOHHS anticipates establishing these performance benchmarks as follows:

- For Quality Measures based on NCQA HEDIS measures, EOHHS anticipates using NCQA Quality Compass percentile benchmarks where possible
- For non-HEDIS claims-based Quality Measures, EOHHS anticipates using existing MassHealth data sources such as MassHealth historical claims or encounter data
- For non-HEDIS Clinical Quality Measures, or other Quality Measures where EOHHS does not have access to applicable data, EOHHS anticipates using MassHealth benchmarks based on the ACO-attributed population

## 2.6 Methodology to Calculate Quality Score

EOHHS will calculate the Contractor's Quality Score by multiplying the unweighted domain scores for each domain by the domain weights detailed in Exhibit 1, and then summing the resulting weighted domain scores together. The Contractor's Quality Score will be a number between zero (0) and one (1), inclusive.

## 3 Methodology to calculate DSRIP Accountability Score

### 3.1 Overall Approach

The amount of at-risk DSRIP funds a Contractor earns will be determined by its DSRIP Accountability Score. The Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score will be based on the ACO's TCOC acheivement, as well as their quality performance on the same four (4) Quality Measure domains used for the Contractor's Quality Score. The Contractor's TCOC acheivement will be calculated as described in Section 3.2 below; the Contractor's quality performance will be calculated as described in Section 3.3 below. The relative contributions of the Contractor's TCOC acheivement and quality performance are detailed in Exhibit 6:

	% Contributio	on to DSRIP Accoun	tability Score
DSRIP Accountability Domain	Performance Year (PY) 0	PY 1-2	PY 3-5
Total Cost of Care acheivement	NA	NA	25%
Quality performance	NA	100%	75%

#### EXHIBIT 6 - ACO DSRIP Accountability Domains

## 3.2 Total Cost of Care Performance

This domain reflects a Contractor's TCOC performance for its Enrollees, relative to the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark as described in Section 4 of the Contract. The Contractor's TCOC component of its DSRIP Accountability Score will be calculated in the following manner:

- If the Contractor's TCOC Performance is lower than the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark (i.e., the Contractor has Savings), as described in Section 4 of the Contract, the Contractor's TCOC component of its DSRIP Accountability Score equals 100%
- If the Contractor's TCOC Performance exceeds the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark by more than 5% of the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark, as described in Section 4 of the Contract, the Contractor's TCOC component of its DSRIP Accountability Score equals 0%
- If the Contractor's TCOC Performance exceeds the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark by less than 5% of the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark, the Contractor's TCOC component of its DSRIP Accountability Score equals: one (1) minus (the Contractor's TCOC Performance minus the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark) / (5% of the Contractor's TCOC Benchmark)

### **3.3 Quality Performance**

The Contractor's quality component of the DSRIP Accountability Score will be the exact same number as the Contractor's Quality Score, as described in Section 2.

### 3.4 DSRIP Accountability Score

EOHHS will calculate the Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score by multiplying the Contractor's TCOC component of its DSRIP Accountability Score (as calculated in Section 3.2 above) and the Contractor's quality component of its DSRIP Accountability Score (as described in Section 3.3 above) by the domain weights in Exhibit 6 above, and summing the resulting amounts together. The resulting number is the Contractor's DSRIP Accountability Score, which will be a number between zero (0) and one (1), inclusive.

MassHealth Emergency Services Programs (ESPs) Provider List

	OSTON	
	nour access number: (8	00) 981 4357
	•	•
	tralized fax number: (617	1
ESP Provider: Boston Medical Center/	<u> </u>	ices Team (B.E.S.T.)
ESP Director: Andrea Hall	(617) 414-8307 andrea.hall@b	mc.org
Mobile Crisis Intervention Manager: Deborah F	auntleroy (617) 414-8379 de	borah.fauntleroy@bmc.org
Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
BEST Community-Based Location		Boston (Dorchester, South Boston, Roxbury, West
85 E. Newton Street	7 a.m 11 p.m. weekdays	Roxbury, Jamaica Plain, Mattapan, Roslindale, Hyde Park, Lower Mills), Brighton, Brookline,
Boston, MA 02118 (800) 981-4357	9 a.m 5 p.m. weekends	Charlestown, Chelsea, East Boston, Revere, and
(617) 414-8336	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Winthrop
Fax (617) 414-8333 BEST Community-Based Location		
25 Staniford Street		
Boston, MA 02114 (800) 981-4357	7 a.m 5 p.m. weekdays	
(617) 523-1529		
Fax (617) 523-1207		
BEST/Boston Medical Center	1	1
818 Harrison Ave		
Boston, MA 02118 (800) 981-4357	24/7	
(617) 414-7612		
Fax (617) 414-4209		
BEST/Mass General Hospital		
55 Fruit Street		
Boston, MA 02114 (800) 981-4357	24/7	
(617) 726-2994		
Fax (617) 724-3727		
BEST Community Crisis Stabilization Program		
20 Vining St.	24/7	
Boston, MA 02118 (800) 981-4357 (617) 371-3000	24/7	
Fax (617) 516-5070		
BEST Community Crisis Stabilization Program		
85 E. Newton Street		
Boston, MA 02118 (800) 981-4357	24/7	
(617) 371-3000		
Fax (617) 414-8319		
METR	O BOSTON	
Area: Cambridge Somerville	24-hour access numb	per: (800) 981-4357
Provider: Boston Medical Center/Cambridge	Somerville Emergency S	Services Team (C.S.E.S.T.)
<b>~</b>	¥	Direct Fax: (617) 414-4769
Assistant ESP Director: Elizabeth Lind		h.piper@bmc.org
	ervention Manager: TBD	
Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
CSESP Community-Based Location		Cambridge and Somerville
660 Broadway	<b>.</b>	
Somerville, MA 02145 (800) 981-4357	7 a.m 11 p.m. weekdays	
(617) 616-5111	11 a.m 7 p.m. weekends	
Fax (617) 623-1817		
CSESP/Cambridge Hospital		
1493 Cambridge Street		
Cambridge, MA 02139 (800) 981-4357	24/7	
(617) 665-1560 Fax (617) 616-5410		

	Area: Norwood	24-hour access number: (80	00) 529-5077
		vider: Riverside Community Care	,
		Lauzon (800) 529-5077 clauzon@rivers	
	Assistant ESP Director:	Caitlyn Collins (781) 769-8674 ccollins@ ger: Evan Marcus (781) 769-8674 ema	riversidecc.org
	Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Riverside Community		operating rioure	Canton, Dedham, Dover, Foxboro, Medfield, Millis
190 Lenox Street			Needham, Newton, Norfolk, Norwood, Plainville,
Norwood, MA 02062	(800) 529-5077	8 a.m 8 p.m. weekdays	Sharon, Walpole, Wellesley, Weston, Westwood and Wrentham
(781) 769-8674			
Fax (781) 440-0740 Riverside Community	Decederation		
15 Beacon Ave	-based Location		
Norwood, MA 02062	(800) 529-5077	8 p.m 8 a.m. weekdays	
(781) 769-8674		24 hours weekends	
Fax (781) 769-6072			
Riverside Communit	Y Crisis Stabilization Program		
15 Beacon Ave	/0	0.4/7	
Norwood, MA 02062 (781) 769-1342	(800) 529-5077	24/7	
(781) 769-1342 Fax (781) 769-0197			
	Area: South Shore	24-hour access number:	(800) 528-4890
	ESP Provider	: South Shore Mental Health (SS	· · /
		een Babson (617) 774-6036 cbabson@ss	1
	Mobile Crisis Intervention Ma		nbailey@ssmh.org
	Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
SSMH Community-Ba	ased Location		Braintree, Cohasset, Hingham, Hull, Milton,
460 Quincy Ave			Norwell, Quincy, Randolph, Scituate, and Weymouth
Quincy, MA 02169	(800) 528-4890	24/7	Weynoddi
(617) 774-6036			
Fax (617) 479-0356	isis Stabilization Program		
460 Quincy Ave			
Quincy, MA 02169	(800) 528-4890	24/7	
(617) 774-6036			
Fax (617) 479-0356			
		RN MASSACHUSETT	
4	rea: The Berkshires	24-hour access numbe	
		Center for Mental Health and Su	
	ESP Director: Rebecca Pl Mobile Crisis Intervention Manage		riencenter.org ardner@briencenter.org
	Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
The Brien Center Cor	nmunity-Based Location		Adams, Alford, Becket, Cheshire, Clarksburg,
34 Pomeroy Ave			Dalton, Egremont, Florida, Great Barrington,
Pittsfield, MA 01201	(800) 252-0227	24/7	Hancock, Hinsdale, Lanesboro, Lee, Lenox, Monroe, Monterey, Mount Washington, New
(413) 499-0412			Ashford, New Marlboro, North Adams, Otis, Peru
Fax (413) 499-0995	nmunity-Based Location		Pittsfield, Richmond, Sandisfield, Savoy, Sheffield Stockbridge, Tyringham, Washington, West
66 West Street			Stockbridge, Williamstown, and Windsor
Pittsfield, MA 01201	(800) 252-0227	8 a.m 12 a.m.	
(413) 499-0412		7 days/week	
Fax (413) 447-3245	muunitu Daaad Laaati su		
	nmunity-Based Location		
124 American Legion I North Adams, MA 012		9 a.m 5 p.m. weekdays	
(413) 664-4541	(000) 202-0221	Jaini J pini. weekudys	
Fax (413) 662-3311			
	nmunity-Based Location		
60 Cottage Street			
Great Barrington, MA (	(800) 252-0227	9 a.m 5 p.m. weekdays	
(413) 664-4541			

I

\_\_\_\_\_I

I

Fax (413) 528-8187

The Brien Conter Com	munity Crisis Stabilization Program		1
34 Pomeroy Ave	munity crisis Stabilization Program		
Pittsfield, MA 01201	(800) 252-0227	24/7	
(413) 499-0412	(000) 202 0221		
Fax (413) 499-0995			
	Area: Greenfield	24-hour access number:	(800) 562-0112
	ESP Provider	: Clinical & Support Options	
			ax: (413) 773-8429
	Assistant Program Director: Kris	stin Smith (413) 774-5411 kristins	nith@csoinc.org
	Mobile Crisis Intervention Manager:	Ashley Adam (413) 774-5411 ash	ey.adam@csoinc.org
	Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Clinical & Support Op	tions Community-Based Location		Ashfield, Athol, Bernardston, Buckland,
298 Federal St., Condo	B3		Charlemont, Colrain, Conway, Deerfield, Erving, Gill, Greenfield, Hawley, Heath, Leverett, Leyden,
Greenfield, MA 01301	(800) 562-0112	24/7	Millers Falls, Montague, New Salem, Northfield,
(413) 774-5411			Orange, Petersham, Phillipston, Rowe, Royalston,
Fax (413) 773-8429	tions Community Record Leastion		Shelburne, Shutebury, Sunderland, Turners Falls, Warwick, Wendell, and Whately
	tions Community-Based Location		Warwick, Wenden, and Whatery
491 Main Street Athol, MA 01331	(800) 562-0112	8 a.m 8 p.m. weekdays	
(978) 249-9490	(000) 002-0112		
Fax (978) 249-3139			
Clinical & Support Op	tions Community Crisis Stabilization Program		
298 Federal St., Condo	B3		
Greenfield, MA 01301	(800) 562-0112	24/7	
(413) 774-5411			
Fax (413) 773-8429			
		SACHUSETTS (cor	1
	Area: Northampton	24-hour access number	: (800) 562-0112
	ESP Provider	: Clinical & Support Options	
			h@csoinc.org
	Mobile Crisis Intervention Manage	r: Amber Gahn (413) 586-5555 a	gahn@csoinc.org
	Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Clinical & Support Op	tions Community-Based Location		Amherst, Chesterfield, Cumminton, Easthampton,
29 North Main Street		<b>.</b>	Florence, Goshen, Hadley, Hatfield, Middlefield, Northampton, Pelham, Plainfield, Westhampton,
Florence, MA 01062	(800) 562-0112	24/7	Williamsburg, and Worthington
(413) 586-5555 Fax (413) 586-2723			
. ,	tions Community Crisis Stabilization Program		
29 North Main Street			
Florence, MA 01062	(800) 562-0112	24/7	
(413) 586-2973			
Fax (413) 582-6893			
Area:	Southern Pioneer Valley		mber: (800) 437-5922
	ESP Provider:	Behavioral Health Network	
	E	SP Director: TBD	
	Asstistant ESP Director: Matthew	Leone (413) 301-9390 matthew.le	eone@bhninc.org
	Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Behavioral Health Net	work Community-Based Location		Agawam, Belchertown, Blandford, Bondsville,
417 Liberty Street	(	0.1/7	Chester, Chicopee, East Longmeadow, Granby, Granville, Hampden, Holyoke, Huntington, Indian
Springfield, MA 01104 (413) 733-6661	(800) 437-5922	24/7	Orchard, Longmeadow, Ludlow, Monson,
(413) 733-0001 Fax (413) 733-7841			Montgomery, Palmer, Russell, South Hadley, Southampton, Southwick, Springfield, Thorndike,
	work Community-Based Location		Three Rivers, Tolland, Ware, Westfield, West
Carson Center	-		Springfield, and Wilbraham
77 Mill Street		24/7	
Westfield, MA 01085	(800) 437-5922	Z411	
(413) 568-6386			
Fax (413) 572-4144	work Community Crisis Stabilization Prosses		4
417 Liberty Street	work Community Crisis Stabilization Program		
Springfield, MA 01104	(800) 437-5922	24/7	
	(000) 101 0022		

(413) 733-6661 Fax (413) 733-7841

Rehavioral Health Net	work Community Crisis Stabilization Program		1
Carson Center			
77 Mill Street			
Westfield, MA 01085	(800) 437-5922	24/7	
(413) 568-6386	(000) 401-0022		
Fax (413) 572-4144			
	work Community Crisis Stabilization Program		
40 Bobala Road			
Holyoke, MA 01104	(800) 437-5922	24/7	
(413) 532-8016			
Fax (413) 532-8205			
	CENTRAL MA	SSACHUSETT	S
	Area: Metro West 24-ł	nour access number:	(800) 640-5432
	ESP Provid	der: Advocates	
	ESP Director: John DeRonck (50	8) 661-2043 jderonc@advoca	atesinc.org
		) 893-2003 CAntonellis@adv	•
Mobile	Crisis Intervention Manager: Kimberly Ward	·	
	Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Advocates Community			Acton, Ashland, Arlington, Bedford, Belmont,
354 Waverly Street			Boxborough, Burlington, Carlisle, Concord,
Framingham, MA 01702	(800) 640-5432	24/7	Framingham, Holliston, Hopkinton, Hudson, Lexington, Lincoln, Littleton, Maynard,
(508) 872-3333			Marlborough, Natick, Northborough, Sherborn,
Fax (508) 875-2600			Southborough, Stow, Sudbury, Waltham,
Advocates Community	y-Based Location		Watertown, Wayland, Westborough, Wilmington,
28 Mill Street			Winchester, and Woburn
Marlboro, MA 01752	(800) 640-5432	24/7	
(508) 786-1584			
Fax (508) 786-1585			
Advocates Community	y-Based Location		
675 Main Street			
Waltham, MA 02451	(800) 540-5806	24/7	
(781) 893-2003			
Fax (781) 647-0183			
	y Crisis Stabilization Program		
28 Mill Street		0.1/7	
Marlboro, MA 01752	(800) 640-5432	24/7	
(508) 786-1580			
A	Area: North County 24	hour access number:	: (800) 977-5555
	ESP Provider: Com	munity HealthLink, Inc.	
	ESP Director: Matthew Walsh (508) 3		
Mot	bile Crisis Intervention Manager: Wendy Mar	-	@communityhealthlink.org
	Service Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Community HealthLin	k, Inc. Community-Based Location	U	Ashburnham, Ashby, Ayer, Barre, Berlin, Bolton,
40 Spruce Street			Clinton, Fitchburg, Gardner, Groton, Harvard,
Leominster, MA 01453	(800) 977-5555	24/7	Hubbardston, Lancaster, Leominster, Lunenburg, New Braintree, Oakham, Pepperell, Princeton,
(978) 534-6116			Rutland, Shirley, Sterling, Templeton, Townsend,
Fax (978) 537-4966			Westminster, and Winchendon
Community HeatlhLin	k, Inc. Community Crisis Stabilization Program		
40 Spruce Street			
Leominster, MA 01453	(800) 977-5555	24/7	
(978) 534-6116			
Fax (978) 534-3294			

	CENTRAL MASSAC	HUSETTS (con	tinued)
Are	a: South County 24	-hour access number	: (800) 294-4665
		erside Community Care	
	ESP Director: Amanda Rutherford	(508) 634-3420 arutherford@	priversidecc.org
Mob			priversidecc.org
	ervice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Riverside Community-Base		Operating riours	Bellingham, Blackstone, Brimfield, Brookfield,
32 Hamilton St. Milford, MA 01757 (508) 634-3420 Fax (508) 533-2462	(800) 294-4665	24/7	Charlton, Douglas, Dudley, East Brookfield, Franklin, Holland, Hopedale, Medway, Mendon, Milford, Millville, Northbridge, North Brookfield, Oxford, Southbridge, Sturbridge, Sutton, Upton, Uxbridge, Wales, Warren, Webster, and West Brookfield
Riverside Community-Base	d Location		Brookfield
206 Milford Street Upton, MA 01568 (508) 634-3420 Fax (508) 533-2462	(800) 294-4665	9 a.m 8 p.m. weekdays	
Riverside/Harrington Memo 100 South Street Southbridge, MA 01550 (508) 765-3035 Fax (508) 533-2462	rial Hospital (800) 294-4665	24/7	
Riverside Community Crisi	s Stabilization Program		
32 Hamilton St. Milford, MA 01757 (508) 422-8095	(800) 294-4665	24/7	
Fax (978) 533-2462	ea: Worcester 24-I	hour access number:	(866) 5/9-21/2
		nmunity Healthlink, Inc.	
Makila Osiala Is		401-3820 jdaniels@commun	
	tervention Manager: Lori Simkowitz-Lavig		
	ervice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Community HealthLink, Inc 12 Queen St. Worcester, MA 01610 Fax (508) 304-6277	. Community-Based Location (866) 549-2142	24/7	Auburn, Boylston, Grafton, Holden, Leicester, Milbury, Paxton, Shrewsbury, Spencer, West Boylston, and Worcester
UMASS Memorial Medical C	Center		]
55 Lake Avenue North		0.4/7	
Worcester, MA 01655 (508) 334-3562 Fax (508) 856-1695	(866) 549-2142	24/7	
	. Community Crisis Stabalization Program		1
72 Jaques Ave Thayer Building, 2nd floor Worcester, MA 01610 (508) 860-1283	(866) 549-2142	24/7	
Fax (508) 421-9370			

	NORTHEASTERN	MASSACHUS	ETTS
Area:	North Essex 24-ł	nour access number:	(866) 523-1216
	ESP Provider: Lahey/N	ortheast Behavioral He	ealth
	ESP Director: Ellen Jarmusik (978	) 744-1585 Ellen.M.Jarmusik	@Lahey.org
A		(978) 521-7777 E.H.Bro	oks@Lahey.org
		vention Manager: TBD	
Serv	ice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Lahey/NBH Community-Based L	ocation		Amesbury, Beverly, Boxford, Danvers, Essex, Georgetown, Gloucester, Groveland, Hamilton,
62 Brown St., Suite 305	(200) 204 2020	8 a.m 8 p.m. M-Th	Haverhill, Ipswich, Manchester by the Sea,
Haverhill, MA 01830 (978) 521-7777	(800) 281-3223	8 a.m 5 p.m. Fri	Marblehead, Merrimac, Middleton, Newbury,
(976) 321-7777 Fax : (978) 521-7767			Newburyport, Peabody, Rockport, Rowley, Salem, Salisbury, Topsfield, Wenham, and West Newbury
Lahey/NBH Community-Based L	ocation		
35 Congress St., Suite 2150			
Salem, MA 01970	(866) 523-1216	24/7	
(978) 744-1585			
Fax (978) 744-1379			
Lahey/NBH/Salem Hospital - Nor 81 Highland Avenue	th Shore Medical Center		
Salem, MA 01970	(866) 523-1216	24/7	
(978) 354-4550	(000) 020-1210		
Fax (978) 745-9021			
Lahey/NBH Community Crisis St	tabilization program		
35 Congress St., Suite 2150			
Salem, MA 01970	(866) 523-1216	24/7	
(978) 744-1585			
Fax (978) 744-1379			
Area		our access number: (	-
	ESP Provider: Lahey/N		
Mahila Crisi	ESP Director: Tyrone Scott (97		
	s Intervention Manager: Suzanne Mc ice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Lahey/NBH Community-Based L			Andover, Lawrence, Methuen, and North Andover
12 Methuen St., 2nd Floor		a (a	, , ,
Lawrence, MA 01841	(877) 255-1261	8 a.m 12 a.m.	
(978)-620-1250		7 days/week	
Fax (978) 682-9333			
Lahey/NBH Community Crisis St	tabilization Program		
12 Methuen St., 2nd Floor	·	24/7	
Lawrence, MA 01841 (978)-620-1770	(877) 255-1261	24/7	
(978)-020-1770 Fax (978) 682-9333			
	a: Lowell 24-hou	ir access number: (80	0) 830-5177
	ESP Provider: Lahey/N		
		455-3397 Kathryn.Bergeron	
	risis Intervention Manager: Alyson Ar		
	ice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Lahey/NBH Community-Based L	ocation		Billerica, Chelmsford, Dracut, Dunstable, Lowell, Tewksbury, Tyngsboro, and Westford
391 Varnum Ave	(900) 920 5177	8 a.m 8 p.m.	
Lowell, MA 01854 (978) 455-3397	(800) 830-5177	7 days/week	
(978) 459-9096			
Lahey/NBH Community Crisis St	tabilization Program		
391 Varnum Ave			
Lowell, MA 01854	(800) 830-5177	24/7	
(978) 455-3397			
Fax (978) 459-9096			

NC	ORTHEASTERN MA	SSACHUSETTS (	(continued)
	Area: Tri-City 24-	hour access number: (8	00) 988-1111
	ESP Provider: I	Eliot Community Services	
Мс	ESP Director: Zachary Thompso bile Crisis Intervention Manager: Do		⊉eliotchs.org kausek@eliotchs.org
Se	ervice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Eliot Community-Based Loc	cation		Everett, Lynn, Lynnfield, Malden, Medford,
95 Pleasant Street	(000) 000 4444	8 a.m 8 p.m. weekdays	Melrose, Nahant, North Reading, Reading, Saugus, Stoneham, Swampscott, and Wakefield
Lynn, MA 01901 (781) 596-9222	(800) 988-1111	9 a.m 6 p.m. weekends	
(761) 596-9222 Fax (781) 581-9876			
Eliot Community-Based Loc	cation		1
173 Chelsea Street			
Everett, MA 02149	(800) 988-1111	8 a.m 8 p.m. weekdays	
(781) 388-6220 Fox (781) 581 0876			
Fax (781) 581-9876 <i>Eliot Community Crisis Sta</i> l	hilization Program		4
95 Pleasant Street	Sinzatori i rogram		
Lynn, MA 01901	(800) 988-1111	24/7	
(781) 596-9222			
Fax (781) 581-9876			
	SOUTHEASTER	RN MASSACHUSI	ETTS
Area	Southern Coast	24-hour access numbe	
		d Family Services of New	
	ESP Director: Pam Bolarinho		
	bile Crisis Intervention Manager: Ma		
	ervice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
Child and Family Services C	Community-Based Location		Acushnet, Carver, Dartmouth, Duxbury, Fairhaven Halifax, Hanover, Hanson, Kingston, Marion,
543 North Street	(077) 000 0454	24/7	Marshfield, Mattapoisett, New Bedford, Pembroke
New Bedford, MA 02740 (508) 996-3154	(877) 996-3154	24//	Plymouth, Plympton, Rochester, and Wareham
Fax (508) 991-8082			
Child and Family Services C	Community-Based Location		1
202 South Meadow Rd., Unit	5B		
Plymouth, MA 02360	(877) 996-3154	24/7	
(508) 747-8834 Fax (508) 747-8835			
	Community Crisis Stabilization Program		1
543 North Street			
New Bedford, MA 02740	(877) 996-3154	24/7	
(508) 996-3154			
Fax (508) 991-8082	rea: Brockton 24	-hour access number: (	877) 670-9957
	P Provider: Community Cour	•	
	ESP Director: Courtney Matto	(508) 8972100 cmatto@comco	punseling.org
	bile Crisis Intervention Manager: G		@comcounseling.org
	ervice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
	Bristol County Community-Based Location		Abington, Avon, Bridgewater, Brockton, East Bridgewater, Easton, Holbrook, Rockland,
56 Cherry Street	(977) 670 0057	8 a.m 8 p.m.	Stoughton, West Bridgewater, and Whitman
Brockton, MA 02301 (508) 580-0801	(877) 670-9957	o a.m o p.m.	
(508) 580-080 i Fax (508) 580-0690		1	
CCBC Crisis Stabilization P	rogram	1	1
TBD			
	(977) 670 0067	24/7	
	(877) 670-9957	2-7/1	

Area: Car ESP			3
EOI	Provider: Baycove/Cape ( Service Director: Lori Myle	s (978) 621-6685 lmyles@bay	cove.org
	ESP Director: Jamie Shorte	n (508) 815-5373 jshorten@ba	vcove.org
Mobile	Crisis Intervention Manager: Rel	becca Stanley (508) 815-5373 i	rstanley2@baycove.org
Ser	vice Locations	Operating Hours	Cities/Towns in Area
ape Cod Community-Based	Location		Aquinnah, Barnstable, Bourne, Brewster,
70 Communication Way, Unit	IE	7 a ma dd m ma ywaalidaya	Chatham, Chilmark, Cotuit, Dennis, Eastham
lyannis, MA 02601		7 a.m 11 p.m. weekdays	Edgartown, Falmouth, Gay Head, Gosnold, Harwich, Hyannis, Mashpee, Nantucket, Oal
508) 815-5373		9 a.m 5 p.m. weekends	Bluffs, Orleans, Osterville, Provincetown,
ax (508) 815-5361			Sandwich, Tisbury, Truro, Wellfleet, West Tisb
lartha's Vinyard Community-	Based Location		Woods Hole, and Yarmouth
11 Edgartown Road		7 a.m 11 p.m. weekdays	
ineyard Haven, MA 02568			
508) 693-7900		9 a.m 5 p.m. weekends	
ax (508) 696-0401			
antucket Community-Based	Location		1
5 Old South Road		7 am 11 nm wookdava	
lantucket, MA 02554		7 a.m 11 p.m. weekdays	
508) 228-3955		9 a.m 5 p.m. weekends	
Fax (774) 392-7305			J
Cape Cod Community Crisis	Stabilization Program		]
70 Communication Way, Unit	IE		
Iyannis, MA 02601		24/7	
508) 790-4094			
ax (508) 790-0899			
SO	UTHEASTERN MA	SSACHUSETTS (	(continued)
A			
	rea: Fall River 24-h	nour access number: (87	7) 425-0048
	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce	<b>nour access number: (87</b> enter (BMC) / Fall River Er	7) 425-0048 mergency Services
	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l	7) 425-0048 mergency Services
ESP P	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba	77) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org
ESP P	rea: Fall River 24-H rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager:	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba	77) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org
ESP P	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba	77) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org
ESP P Mot <b>Ser</b>	rea: Fall River 24-H rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager:	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba Julius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC)	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba Julius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations Fall River Emergency Services	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er n Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba lulius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf Operating Hours	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street Fall River, MA 02720	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba Julius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street fall River, MA 02720	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations Fall River Emergency Services	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er n Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba lulius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf Operating Hours	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street fall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations Fall River Emergency Services	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er n Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba lulius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf Operating Hours	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street fall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 fax (508) 235-7345	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations Fall River Emergency Services	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er n Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba lulius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf Operating Hours	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC) 19 Hillside Street Fall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 Fax (508) 235-7345	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations Fall River Emergency Services	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er n Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba lulius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf Operating Hours	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street Fall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 Fax (508) 235-7345 Child and Family Services Co 43 North Street	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations Fall River Emergency Services	nour access number: (87 enter (BMC) / Fall River Er n Mandell elizabeth.mandell@l (508)-985-6630 jsanders@ba lulius Franco (508)-985-6630 jf Operating Hours	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street fall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 fax (508) 235-7345 Child and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations Fall River Emergency Services	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         n Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         i (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street Fall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 Fax (508) 235-7345 Child and Family Services Co 43 North Street New Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154	rea: Fall River 24-h rovider: Boston Medical Ce Clinical Director: Elizabeth ESP Director: Julie Sanders bile Crisis Intervention Manager: C vice Locations Fall River Emergency Services	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         n Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         i (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 Shild and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider:       Boston Medical Ce         clinical Director:       Elizabeti         ESP Director:       Julie Sanders         bile Crisis Intervention Manager:       C         vice Locations       Vice Color         Fall River Emergency Services       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         n Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         i (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar Westport
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC) 19 Hillside Street Fall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 Fax (508) 235-7345 Child and Family Services Co 543 North Street Jew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 Fax (508) 991-8082 Area	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider:       Boston Medical Ce         clinical Director:       Elizabeti         ESP Director:       Julie Sanders         bile Crisis Intervention Manager:       C         vice Locations       Vice Color         Fall River Emergency Services       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         n Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         i (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         ulius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar Westport
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC) 19 Hillside Street Fall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 Fax (508) 235-7345 Child and Family Services Co 143 North Street New Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 Fax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov	rea: Fall River       24-H         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeti         Clinical Director: Julie Sanders       Sanders         bile Crisis Intervention Manager: Control       Sanders         vice Locations       Vice Locations         Fall River Emergency Services       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Stabilization Program         vider: Community Counseli       SP Director: Andee Peters-Kurtz	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         operating Hours         Operating Hours         24/7         24/7         24/7         24/7         250 Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400         apeters-kurtz@c	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar Westport
ESP Provide Services Content of the service of the	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Co         vice Locations       Vice Locations         Fall River Emergency Services       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Citation Program         Cider: Community Counseli       Conseling         SP Director: Andee Peters-Kurtz       Crisis Intervention Manager: Medical Conseling	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         n Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         i (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         ulius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an Westport (800) 660-4300 C) Taunton Attleboro comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 Child and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov ESP Prov Est Mobile	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Control         bile Crisis Intervention Manager: Control       Control         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       Control         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Control         vider: Community Counseli       Conseling Program         vice Locations       Manager: Me	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         operating Hours         Operating Hours         24/7         24/7         24/7         24/7         250 Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400         apeters-kurtz@c	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an Westport (800) 660-4300 C) Taunton Attleboro comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org Cities/Towns in Area
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 Shild and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov ESP Prov ESP Mobile Ser Sommunity Counseling of Bri	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Co         vice Locations       Vice Locations         Fall River Emergency Services       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Citation Program         Cider: Community Counseli       Conseling         SP Director: Andee Peters-Kurtz       Crisis Intervention Manager: Medical Conseling	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         n Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         i (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         ulius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile	(7) 425-0048         mergency Services         bmc.org         ycove.org         ranco@baycove.org         Cities/Towns in Area         Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar         Westport         Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar         Westport         Cities/Towns in Area         Comcounseling.org         Cities/Towns in Area         Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfie
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 Shild and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov ESP Mobile Ser Sommunity Counseling of Bri 08 West Main St., Bldg. #2	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Co         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Counseli       Service Locations         stol County (CCBC) Taunton       Stol County (CCBC) Taunton	ander (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         Julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile         Operating Hours       0	(7) 425-0048         mergency Services         bmc.org         ycove.org         ranco@baycove.org         Cities/Towns in Area         Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar         Westport         Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar         Westport         Cities/Towns in Area         Colspan="2">Colspan="2">Cities/Towns in Area         Cities/Towns in Area         Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfie         Middleborough, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynh
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 Shild and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov ESP Mobile Ser Sommunity Counseling of Bri 08 West Main St., Bldg. #2	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Control         bile Crisis Intervention Manager: Control       Control         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       Control         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Control         vider: Community Counseli       Conseling Program         vice Locations       Manager: Me	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         n Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         i (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         ulius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile	(7) 425-0048         mergency Services         bmc.org         ycove.org         ranco@baycove.org         Cities/Towns in Area         Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar         Westport         Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar         Westport         Cities/Towns in Area         Comcounseling.org         Cities/Towns in Area         Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfie
ESP P Mot Ser oston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 thild and Family Services Co 43 North Street ew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov Est Mobile Ser ommunity Counseling of Bri 08 West Main St., Bldg. #2 orton, MA 02766 508) 285-9400	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Co         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Counseli       Service Locations         stol County (CCBC) Taunton       Stol County (CCBC) Taunton	ander (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         Julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile         Operating Hours       0	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an Westport Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an Westport (800) 660-4300 C) Taunton Attleboro comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org Cities/Towns in Area Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfie Middleborough, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynt
ESP P Mot Ser oston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 thild and Family Services Co 43 North Street ew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov Est Mobile Ser ommunity Counseling of Bri 08 West Main St., Bldg. #2 orton, MA 02766 508) 285-9400	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Co         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Counseli       Service Locations         stol County (CCBC) Taunton       Stol County (CCBC) Taunton	ander (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         Julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile         Operating Hours       0	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, a Westport (800) 660-4300 C) Taunton Attleboro comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org Cities/Towns in Area Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfir Middleborough, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynf
ESP P Mot Ser oston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 thild and Family Services Co 43 North Street ew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov ESP Mobile Ser ommunity Counseling of Bri 08 West Main St., Bldg. #2 orton, MA 02766 508) 285-9400 ax (508) 285-6573	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Co         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Counseli       Service Locations         stol County (CCBC) Taunton       Stol County (CCBC) Taunton	ander (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         Julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile         Operating Hours       0	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, a Westport (800) 660-4300 C) Taunton Attleboro comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org Cities/Towns in Area Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfir Middleborough, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynf
ESP P Mot Ser Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 ax (508) 235-7345 Shild and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 ax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov ESP Mobile Ser Sommunity Counseling of Bri 08 West Main St., Bldg. #2 Iorton, MA 02766 508) 285-9400 ax (508) 285-6573 Stabilization Program	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Co         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Counseli       Service Locations         stol County (CCBC) Taunton       Stol County (CCBC) Taunton	ander (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         Julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile         Operating Hours       0	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an Westport Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an Westport (800) 660-4300 C) Taunton Attleboro comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org Cities/Towns in Area Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfie Middleborough, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynt
ESP P Mot Ser Boston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street iall River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 iax (508) 235-7345 Child and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 iax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov ESP Prov Est Mobile	rea: Fall River       24-h         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Co         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       (877) 425-0048         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Crusis Stabilization Program       Fall River Emergency Services         vider: Community Counseli       Service Locations         stol County (CCBC) Taunton       Stol County (CCBC) Taunton	ander (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         Julius Franco       (508)-985-6630       jf         Operating Hours       24/7         24/7       24/7         24-hour access number:       ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400       apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400       Mrile         Operating Hours       0	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, ar Westport (800) 660-4300 C) Taunton Attleboro comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org Cities/Towns in Area Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfie Middleborough, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynh
ESP P Mot Soston Medical Center (BMC) 9 Hillside Street all River, MA 02720 508)-985-6630 fax (508) 235-7345 Child and Family Services Co 43 North Street lew Bedford, MA 02740 508) 996-3154 fax (508) 991-8082 Area ESP Prov Est Mobile Ser Community Counseling of Bri 08 West Main St., Bldg. #2 Iorton, MA 02766 508) 285-9400 fax (508) 285-6573 Stabilization Program 08 West Main St., Bldg. #2	rea: Fall River       24-H         rovider: Boston Medical Ce       Clinical Director: Elizabeth         ESP Director: Julie Sanders       Dile Crisis Intervention Manager: Control         bile Crisis Intervention Manager:       Control         vice Locations       Fall River Emergency Services         (877) 425-0048       Control         mmunity Crisis Stabilization Program       Control         crisis Intervention Manager:       Control         vider:       Community Counseli         SP Director:       Andee Peters-Kurtz         Crisis Intervention Manager:       Me         vice Locations       stol County (CCBC) Taunton         (800) 660-4300       Control	nour access number: (87         enter (BMC) / Fall River Er         Mandell       elizabeth.mandell@l         i (508)-985-6630       jsanders@ba         julius Franco       (508)-985-6630         Operating Hours         24/7         24/7         24-hour access number:         ng of Bristol County (CCB         (508) 285-9400         apeters-kurtz@c         (508) 285-9400         Mandell         8 a.m 8 p.m.	7) 425-0048 mergency Services bmc.org ycove.org ranco@baycove.org Cities/Towns in Area Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an Westport Fall River, Freetown, Somerset, Swansea, an Westport (800) 660-4300 C) Taunton Attleboro comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org ey@comcounseling.org Cities/Towns in Area Attleboro, Berkley, Dighton, Lakeville, Mansfie Middleborough, North Attleboro, Norton, Raynt

#### APPENDIX F ACO REPORTING REQUIREMENTS

This Appendix summarizes certain reporting requirements described in the Contract. This summary does not supersede contract language, nor does it capture all possible report requests as part of the Readiness Review. EOHHS may update these requirements from time to time. The Contractor shall submit corresponding Certification Checklists of all reports/submissions listed in **Appendix F** within the timelines specified herein. The Contractor may include a narrative summary to reports/submissions and may include graphs that explain and highlight key trends. All reports must be submitted via OnBase, the EOHHS Contract Management system, unless otherwise indicated below in the "*Target System*" column. Numbering sequence and Report Title that will appear in the OnBase system can be found in **BOLD** in the "*Name of Report*" column.

For all of the reports listed below, unless otherwise specified, if the Contractor meets the target for a given report, the Contractor shall only complete a short narrative description on the report cover sheet. For any report that indicates that the Contractor is not meeting the target, the Contractor shall submit a detailed narrative that includes the results, an explanation as to why the Contractor did not meet the target, and the steps the Contractor is taking to improve performance going forward.

The Contractor shall provide all Reports in the form and format required by EOHHS and shall participate with EOHHS in the development of detailed specifications for these reports. These specifications shall include benchmarks and targets for all reports, as appropriate. Targets shall be changed to reflect improvement in standards over time.

All exhibits referenced herein pertain to **Appendix F**, unless otherwise noted. Such exhibits set forth the form and format the Contractor shall use for each report below. These exhibits shall be provided to the Contractor and may be updated by EOHHS from time to time. EOHHS shall notify the Contractor of any updates to the exhibits.

#### **Reporting Deliverable Schedule**

- 1. **Same Day Notification (Immediate Notice Upon Discovery):** Deliverables due the same day as discovery. If the incident occurs on a Saturday, Sunday, or state or federal holiday, the notice is due <u>the next</u> business day.
- 2. Next Day Notifications: Deliverables due the next day. If the incident occurs on a Saturday, Sunday, or state or federal holiday, the notice is due <u>the next</u> business day.
- 3. Two Business Days Notification: Deliverables due in two business days
- 4. Weekly Deliverables: Deliverables due by close of business/COB on Fridays
- 5. Within 7 Calendar Days of Occurrence Notification: Deliverables due within seven calendar days of occurrence. If the incident occurs on a Saturday, Sunday, or state or federal holiday, the notice is due within 7 calendar days of <u>the next</u> business day.
- 6. No later than 30 days prior to execution: Deliverables due thirty days prior to implementation for review and approval by EOHHS.
- 7. **Monthly Deliverables:** Deliverables due on a monthly basis, by the last day of the month, following the month included in the data, unless otherwise specified by EOHHS.
- 8. **Quarterly Deliverables:** Deliverables due on a contract year (CY) quarterly basis, by the last business day of the month following the end of each quarter, unless otherwise specified.

CY Quarter 1: January 1 – March 31

CY Quarter 2: April 1 - June 30

CY Quarter 3: July 1 – September 30

CY Quarter 4: October 1 – December 31

9. Semi-Annual Deliverables: Deliverables due by the last business day of the month following the end of the reporting period, unless otherwise specified. The semi-annual reporting periods are as follows:

January 1 – June 30

July 1 – December 31

- Annual Deliverables: Deliverables due by the last business day of the month following the end of the reporting period (Contract Year: January 1 -- December 31), unless otherwise specified by EOHHS.
- 11. Ad-Hoc Deliverables: Deliverables are due whenever the Contractor has relevant changes or information to report, or upon EOHHS request related to Behavioral Health, Contract Management, Financial, Quality, Pharmacy, and Operations deliverables as applicable.

#### A. Report and Compliance Certification Checklist: Exhibit C-1

*Annually* - The Contractor shall list, check off, sign and submit a Certification of Data Accuracy for all Contract Management, Behavioral Health, Operations and Quality reports/submissions, certifying that the information, data and documentation being submitted by the Contractor is true, accurate, and complete to the best of the Contractor's knowledge, information and belief, after reasonable inquiry. For each report in the sections below, if an attestation is required with the submission, that information will be included within the reporting template.

#### **B.** Contract Management Reports

ACO Contract Exhibit Number	Name of Report	Deliverable Frequency	Target System
CM-01	CM-01 Serious Reportable Events (SREs) and Provider Preventable Conditions (PPCs)Serious Reportable Events (SREs) and Provider Preventable Conditions (PPCs) (including Health care Acquired Conditions (HCACs) and Other Provider Preventable Conditions (OPPCs))	Notification: Within 7 calendar days of occurrence	OnBase
СМ-02	CM-02 Summary of Serious Reportable Events (SREs) and Provider Preventable Conditions (PPCs) Summary of Serious Reportable Events (SREs) and Provider Preventable Conditions (PPCs)	Annual Report	OnBase
СМ-03	CM-03 Member Telephone Statistics Member Telephone Statistics	Monthly	OnBase
CM-04	CM-04 Member Education and Related Orientation, Outreach Materials Member Education and Related Orientation, Outreach Materials (including enrollment materials for MH Customer Service Center (CSC)	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
CM-07	<b>CM-07 Marketing Materials</b> Marketing Materials (60 days in advance of use, including materials to be distributed at Contractor and non-Contractor sponsored health fairs or community events)	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
CM-08	<b>CM-08 Marketing Materials- Annual Executive Summary</b> Marketing Materials- Annual Executive Summary (including a written statement that all of the Contractor's marketing plans and materials are accurate and do not mislead, confuse, or defraud Members or the state)	Annual	OnBase

ACO Contract Exhibit Number	Name of Report	Deliverable Frequency	Target System
	CM-17-A Enrollee Inquiries Summary		
CM-17-A	Inquiries, Grievances, Internal Appeals and Board of Hearing Summary: Enrollee Inquiries	Annual	OnBase
	CM-17-B Enrollee Grievances Summary		
СМ-17-В	Inquiries, Grievances, Internal Appeals and Board of Hearing Summary: Enrollee Grievances	Annual	OnBase
	CM-17-F - Grievances Report (per 1,000 Enrollees)	Monthly	
CM-17-F	Crissionass Banart (nor 1,000 Ennellass)	wonting	OnBase
	Grievances Report (per 1,000 Enrollees) CM-18 Fraud and Abuse Notification (within 10 days) and		
CM-18	Activities	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
	Fraud and Abuse Notification (within 10 days) and Activities		
CM-22	<b>CM-22 ACO/MCO Organization and Key Personnel Changes</b> Organization and Key Personnel Changes (Includes Holiday Closures and Other Contractor Office Closures. The Contractor will also include Behavioral Health subcontractor information if applicable).	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
	CM-23 Notification of Termination of Material Subcontractor		
CM-23	Notification of Intention to Terminate a Material Subcontractor (Notification: Same Day)	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
	CM-24 Notification of New Material Subcontractor		
CM-24	Notification of Intention to Use a New Material Subcontractor (Submit the checklist 60 days prior to requested implementation date)	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
	CM-25 Material Subcontractor List Annual Summary		
CM-25	Material Subcontractor List Annual Summary	Annual	OnBase
	CM-31 Notification of Federally Required Disclosures		
CM-31	Notification of Federally Required Disclosures (in accordance with Section 6.1.O and as specified in Appendix L)	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
	CM-43-A Holiday Closures and Other Contractor Office Closures Annual		
СМ-43-А	Holiday Closures and Other Contractor Office Closures. (The Contractor shall also include Behavioral Health subcontractor information, if applicable).	Annual	OnBase

ACO Contract Exhibit Number	Name of Report	Deliverable Frequency	Target System
СМ-43-В	<ul> <li>CM-43-B Holiday Closures and Other Contractor Office Closures Ad Hoc</li> <li>Holiday Closures and Other Contractor Office Closures. (The Contractor shall also include Behavioral Health subcontractor information, if applicable).</li> </ul>	Ad Hoc	OnBase
CM-44	CM-44 Strategy-related Reports Strategy-related Reports	Ad Hoc	OnBase
CM-45	CM-45 Comprehensive Assessment Report Comprehensive Assessment Report	Monthly, by the 15 <sup>th</sup> day of the month	OnBase
CM-46	<b>CM-46 Enrollee and Provider Incentives Notification</b> Enrollee and Provider Incentives Notification	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
CM-48	CM-48 Copy of Press Releases (pertaining to MassHealth line of business) Copy of Press Releases (pertaining to MassHealth line of business)	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
СМ-49	CM-49 Written Disclosure of Identified Prohibited Affiliations Written Disclosure of Identified Prohibited Affiliations	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
CM-50	CM-50 CM - Self-Reported Disclosures Self-Reported Disclosures	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
CM-51	CM-51 Notification of changes to Provider Directory links on ACO's website Notification of changes to Provider Directory links on ACO's website	Ad-Hoc	OnBase
CM-C1	<b>CM-C1 Report and Compliance Certification Checklist</b> Annual Report and Compliance Certification Checklist	Annual	OnBase

# C. Quality Reports

ACO Contract Exhibit Number	Name of Report	Deliverable Frequency	Target System
QR-06	<b>QR-06 Clinical Quality Measures</b> Clinical Quality Measures	Ad-Hoc	Secure Email

ACO Contract Exhibit Number	Name of Report	Deliverable Frequency	Target System
QR-07	<b>QR-07 Validation of Performance Measures</b> Validation of Performance Measures	Ad-Hoc	KEPRO

# **D.** Operations Reports

ACO Contract Exhibit Number	Name of Report	Deliverable Frequency	Target System
OP-04	<b>OP-04 Member Discrepancy Report</b> Member Discrepancy Report	Monthly	OnBase
OP-06	<b>OP-06 Address Change File</b> Address Change File	Bi-Weekly	OnBase
OP-07	<b>OP-07 Multiple ID File</b> Multiple ID File	Weekly	OnBase
OP-08	OP-08 Date of Death Report Date of Death Report	Bi-Weekly	OnBase

## APPENDIX G

Requirements for ACO/MCO Behavioral Health Community Partner (BH CP) Agreements and Documented Processes

The Contractor shall maintain ACO/MCO-CP Agreements and accompanying CP Documented Processes with all BH CPs in particular geographic areas, as specified by EOHHS. The Contractor's ACO/MCO-CP Agreements and CP Documented Processes shall be provided to EOHHS upon request and may be reviewed and be subject to EOHHS approval.

All terms or their abbreviations, when capitalized in this Appendix, are defined as set forth in the Contract or otherwise defined by EOHHS. The Contractor and the BH CP with which the Contractor enters into an ACO/MCO-CP Agreement are referred to collectively herein as the "Parties."

The ACO/MCO-CP Agreement shall be structured such that it includes the sections as listed in this document (e.g., Section 1: Enrollee Assignment and Engagement), and that such sections follow the same order as delineated in this document. Any additional sections that the Parties choose to include in the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement must come after Section 9: Sustainability.

The Contractor's ACO/MCO-CP Agreements and CP Documented Processes must comply with applicable laws and regulations, including but not limited to applicable privacy laws and regulations, and with each Party's respective contracts with EOHHS.

# SECTION 1. ENROLLEE ASSIGNMENT AND ENGAGEMENT

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for the exchange of Assigned Enrollee data between the Parties, as described in this **Appendix G, Section 1.B**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date; and
  - 2. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for changes to Enrollee Assignment or Engagement with the BH CP, as described in this **Appendix G, Section 1.C**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date.
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for the exchange of Assigned Enrollee data between the Parties shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the elements included in such data exchange, which shall include at a minimum: Assigned Enrollee name; date of birth; MassHealth ID number; Enrollee address and phone number;

Enrollee Primary Language (if available); and PCP name, address, and phone number;

- 2. Specify the frequency of such data exchange, which shall not be less than monthly;
- 3. Specify the file type of such data exchange (e.g., Excel file or other mutually agreed upon file type);
- 4. Specify the secure transmission method (e.g., secure email or the Mass HIway); and
- 5. Be approved by both Parties;
- **C.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for changes to Enrollee Assignment or Engagement shall, at a minimum:
  - Specify the Contractor's process for processing requests from Assigned or Engaged Enrollees to change CPs, as described in Section 2.3.F.5, or Disengage from the CP, as described in Section 2.3.F.6.a of the Contract;
  - 2. Specify the Contractor's process for processing automatic changes to Assigned Enrollees' CP assignments and Disengagements from the CP;
  - 3. Specify the process by which the Contractor, in consultation with the CP, will determine if CP supports are no longer necessary for an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee;
  - 4. Specify the form, format and frequency for communications between the Parties regarding changes to Enrollee Assignment or Engagement and the processes for transitioning such Enrollee's care coordination and Care Management; and
  - 5. Be approved by both Parties.

# **SECTION 2. OUTREACH**

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate the BH CP to notify the Contractor regarding progress on outreach to such Assigned Enrollees;
  - 2. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for the BH CP to notify the Contractor about its progress on outreach requirements specified in this **Appendix G**, **Section 2.B** by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;

- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for the BH CP to notify the Contractor about its progress on outreach to the Contractor's Assigned Enrollees shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the elements included in such notification, which at a minimum shall include the Assigned Enrollee's name, date of birth, MassHealth ID number and status (i.e., Engaged, in process, declined participation or unreachable);
  - 2. Specify the frequency of such reporting, which shall not be less than monthly;
  - 3. Specify the file type of such notification (e.g., Excel file or other mutually agreed upon file type);
  - 4. Specify the transmission method (e.g., secure email or the Mass HIway); and
  - 5. Be approved by both Parties.

# SECTION 3. ADMINISTRATION OF CARE MANAGEMENT AND CARE COORDINATION

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify that no Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement may obligate the other Party to use a specific Comprehensive Assessment tool or Care Plan format or planning process, provided however that EOHHS may specify such Comprehensive Assessment tool or Care Plan format or planning process;
  - Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for Enrollee care coordination and Care Management, as described in this Appendix G, Section 3.B, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date; and
  - 3. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for Enrollee transitions of care, as described in this **Appendix G, Section 3.C**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for Enrollee care coordination and Care Management shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Clarify and document the respective roles and responsibilities of the Parties pertaining to care coordination and Care Management for Assigned and Engaged Enrollees, as specified in each Party's respective contract with EOHHS;

- 2. Specify how the Contractor and the Assigned or Engaged Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee will be included on the Assigned or Engaged Enrollee's Care Team and Care Team communications, including each Party's participation in case conferences/clinical rounds, where applicable, and how the PCP or PCP Designee will document approval of the Assigned or Engaged Enrollee's Care Plan and inform the BH CP of approval;
- 3. Specify the form, format and frequency for exchanging information and approvals necessary for care coordination and Care Management, including initial and updated Comprehensive Assessments and Care Plans;
- Specify the Contractor's process for determining when responsibility for care coordination and Care Management for certain Assigned or Engaged Enrollees, as described in Section 2.3.F.6.b of the Contract, will be transitioned from the BH CP to the Contractor;
- 5. Specify the process for transitioning the care coordination and Care Management of Assigned or Engaged Enrollees from the BH CP to the Contractor, as determined by the criteria in this Appendix G, Section 3.B.4, above, including the process for notifying the BH CP and exchanging relevant Assigned or Engaged Enrollee data; and
- 6. Be approved by both Parties.
- C. The Parties' CP Documented Process for transitions of care shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Clarify and document the respective roles and responsibilities of the Parties pertaining to transitions of care for Assigned and Engaged Enrollees, as specified in each Party's respective contract with EOHHS;
  - 2. Specify the form, format and frequency for timely event notification, document exchange, and bi-directional updates regarding time-sensitive care-related information about Assigned and Engaged Enrollees, including, but not limited to, emergency department visits, inpatient admissions and transitions of care; and
  - 3. Be approved by both Parties.

# SECTION 4. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR SERVICES

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate the Contractor to provide the BH CP with information pertaining to TCOC Included Services and services not included in TCOC calculations, as specified in **Appendix A**, including any such services requiring prior authorization or referrals.

- 2. Obligate the Contractor to require that the Engaged Enrollee's PCP consider making referrals based on recommendations made by the BH CP, as part of the Engaged Enrollee's Care Plan, for TCOC Included Services and services not included in TCOC calculations from which the Engaged Enrollee may benefit (e.g., types of services or providers based on identified need);
- 3. Obligate the Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for how the Contractor will communicate to the BH CP PCP referrals for TCOC Included Services and services not included in TCOC calculations recommended by the BH CP as part of the Engaged Enrollee's Care Plan, as described in this Appendix G, Section 4.B, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date. When directed by EOHHS such CP Documented Process shall include communication between the Parties about any prior authorization decisions (e.g., approval, modification or denial) made by EOHHS.
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for communication to the BH CP about prior authorization decisions made by EOHHS pertaining to recommendations for TCOC Included Services and services not included in TCOC calculations shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. When directed by EOHHS, specify the form and format for how the Parties will communicate about any authorization decisions (e.g., approval, modification or denial) made by EOHHS of such services that had been recommended by the BH CP as part of the Engaged Enrollee's Care Plan;
  - 2. Specify the form and format for how the Contractor will communicate any PCP referrals for such services that had been recommended by the BH CP as part of the Engaged Enrollee's Care Plan;
  - 3. Specify how such authorization decisions and referrals will be incorporated into the Care Plan;
  - 4. Specify the responsible Party for assisting the Enrollee in accessing such service, if approved; and
  - 5. Be approved by both Parties;

# SECTION 5. DATA SHARING AND IT SYSTEMS

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate the Parties to enter into and maintain an agreement governing the BH CP's use, disclosure, maintenance, creation or receipt of protected health information (PHI) and other personal or

confidential information in connection with the ACO/MCO – CP Agreement that satisfies the requirements for a contract or other arrangement with a Business Associate under the Privacy and Security Rules, includes any terms and conditions required under a data use agreement between the Contractor and EOHHS and otherwise complies with any other privacy and security laws, regulations and legal obligations to which the Contractor is subject by March 30, 2018 and at all times after such date;

- 2. Include such Agreement as an appendix to the ACO/MCO CP Agreement; and
- 3. Specify that no Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement may obligate the other Party to use a specific Information Technology, Electronic Health Record system, or Care Management system;

# SECTION 6. PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT AND CONFLICT RESOLUTION

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for continued management of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, as described in this **Appendix G, Section 6.B**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;
  - 2. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for conflict resolution to address and resolve concerns or disagreements between the Parties which may arise, including but not limited to clinical, operational and financial disputes, as described in this **Appendix G, Section 6.C**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date; and
  - Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for development of a performance improvement plan, as described in this Appendix G, Section 6.D, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for management of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the frequency and format of regular meetings between the Parties for the purposes of discussing the Parties' compliance under the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, which shall not occur less than quarterly;

- 2. Specify the intended topics of discussion during such meetings, which shall include topics such as, but not limited to, Enrollee outreach, cost, utilization, quality and performance measures, communication between the Parties, and Enrollee grievances; and
- 3. Be approved by both Parties.
- C. The Parties' CP Documented Process for conflict resolution shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the circumstances within the ACO/MCO CP Agreement and CP Documented Processes (e.g., clinical, operational, and financial) under which a Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement may initiate such process;
  - 2. Specify the point(s) of contact from each Party for relevant communications related to each type of conflict resolution;
  - 3. Specify that EOHHS shall not act as an arbitrator or mediator in such process;
  - 4. Specify the process for implementation of a performance improvement plan, as described in this **Appendix G**, **Section 6.D**, below, as a part of the conflict resolution process;
  - 5. Specify the anticipated timeframe for resolution;
  - 6. Specify the process for notification to EOHHS, should the issue not be resolved after following the process as described above; and
  - 7. Be approved by both Parties;
- **D.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for development and use of a performance improvement plan shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify under what circumstances such a performance improvement plan would be developed for a Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, which shall be as a result of a breach of contract or the conflict resolution process, as described above;
  - 2. Specify what shall be included in such performance improvement plan, including but not limited to: performance improvement goals, a timeframe for performance improvement, and expected outcome(s) of the performance improvement plan;
  - 3. Specify the process by which both Parties sign off on such performance improvement plan;
  - 4. Specify how EOHHS will be notified of performance improvement plan; and
  - 5. Be approved by both Parties.

# **SECTION 7. TERMINATION**

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at minimum:
  - 1. Obligate both Parties, prior to termination of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement by either Party, to:
    - a. Follow all conflict resolution processes, as appropriate, described in this **Appendix G, Section 6.C**;
    - b. Submit advance notice to EOHHS at least 90 days prior to the anticipated date of termination;
  - Specify that both Parties may only terminate the ACO/MCO CP Agreement for cause or when the Parties have no shared Enrollees in EOHHS' sole determination and as further specified by EOHHS. In cases of material breach of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement or if either Party terminates its relevant ACO or BH CP contract with EOHHS, termination of the ACO/MCO – CP Agreement may be made without following all conflict resolution processes described in this Appendix G, Section 6.C;
  - 3. If EOHHS terminates the relevant contract with the Contractor or BH CP, termination of the ACO/MCO – CP Agreement may be made without following all conflict resolution processes described in this **Appendix G**, **Section 6.C**; and
  - 4. If EOHHS notifies a Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, indicating that the other Party has materially breached its contract with EOHHS, in the sole determination of EOHHS, the first Party may terminate the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement without following all conflict resolution processes described in this **Appendix G**, **Section 6.C**;
  - 5. Specify that in the event of termination of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, the obligations of the Parties under the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, with regard to each Assigned and Engaged Enrollee at the time of such termination, will continue until the Enrollee has been Disengaged from the CP program and the BH CP has provided a warm hand-off of the Assigned or Engaged Enrollee to the ACO, a new ACO or MCO, or a new CP, if applicable, and the transition of Enrollee data in accordance with the Parties' data policies, provided, however, that the Parties shall exercise best efforts to complete all Disengagement activities within one month from the date of termination, expiration, or non-renewal of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement;

# **SECTION 8. OTHER REQUIREMENTS SPECIFIED BY EOHHS**

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate both Parties to provide each other with information about key contact(s) that will be responsible for regular communication between the Parties about matters such as, but not limited to, data exchange, care coordination, and Care Management, including at a minimum the key contact's name, title, organizational affiliation, and contact information;
  - 2. Obligate both Parties to provide each other with timely notification if such key contact(s) change;
  - Not obligate the BH CP to accept downside financial risk in Contract Year 1 or Contract Year 2, as specified in Section
     2.3.F.8.c of the Contract, or as further specified by EOHHS;
  - 4. Obligate the Parties to specify how each Party's business name may be used in each Party's respective Enrollee communications for the purposes of outreach, marketing and communication of the program, and other business purposes;
  - 5. Obligate the Parties to make any and all amendments to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement in good faith; and
  - Obligate both Parties to develop, implement, and maintain a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for reporting of gross misconduct or critical incident involving an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee to each other, as described in this Appendix G, Section 8.B, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for reporting of misconduct or critical incident involving an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the circumstances under which the Parties must report an instance of gross misconduct or critical incident involving an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee, to each other, including but not limited to Reportable Adverse Incidents, as defined in **Section 1** of the Contract;
  - 2. Specify the form and format of such report of gross misconduct or critical incident involving an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee; and
  - 3. Be approved by both Parties.

# **SECTION 9. SUSTAINABILITY**

A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO – CP Agreement shall, at a minimum, obligate the Parties, starting in Contract Year 2, to develop a mutually agreed upon sustainability plan in support of their continued relationship, beyond the terms of the ACO and BH CP contracts with EOHHS.

### APPENDIX H

Requirements for ACO/MCO Long Term Services and Supports Community Partner (LTSS CP) Agreements and Documented Processes

The Contractor shall maintain ACO/MCO-CP Agreements and accompanying CP Documented Processes with at least two LTSS CPs in particular geographic areas, as specified by EOHHS. The Contractor's ACO/MCO-CP Agreements and CP Documented Processes shall be provided to EOHHS upon request and may be reviewed and be subject to EOHHS approval.

All terms or their abbreviations, when capitalized in this Appendix, are defined as set forth in the Contract or otherwise defined by EOHHS. The Contractor and the LTSS CP with which the Contractor enters into an ACO/MCO-CP Agreement are referred to collectively herein as the "Parties."

The ACO/MCO-CP Agreement shall be structured such that it includes the sections as listed in this document (e.g., Section 1: Enrollee Assignment and Engagement), and that such sections follow the same order as delineated in this document. Any additional sections that the Parties choose to include in the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement must come after Section 9: Sustainability.

The Contractor's ACO/MCO-CP Agreements and CP Documented Processes must comply with applicable laws and regulations, including but not limited to applicable privacy laws and regulations, and with each Party's respective contracts with EOHHS.

# SECTION 1. ENROLLEE ASSIGNMENT AND ENGAGEMENT

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for the exchange of Assigned Enrollee data between the Parties, as described in this **Appendix H, Section 1.B**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date; and
  - 2. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for changes to Enrollee Assignment or Engagement with the LTSS CP, as described in this **Appendix H, Section 1.C**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date.
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for the exchange of Assigned Enrollee data between the Parties shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the elements included in such data exchange, which shall include at a minimum: Assigned Enrollee name; date of birth;

MassHealth ID number; Enrollee address and phone number; Enrollee Primary Language (if available); and PCP name, address, and phone number;

- 2. Specify the frequency of such data exchange, which shall not be less than monthly;
- 3. Specify the file type of such data exchange (e.g., Excel file or other mutually agreed upon file type);
- 4. Specify the secure transmission method (e.g., secure email or the Mass HIway); and
- 5. Be approved by both Parties;
- **C.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for changes to Enrollee Assignment or Engagement shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the Contractor's process for processing requests from Assigned or Engaged Enrollees to change CPs, as described in **Section 2.3.G.5**, or Disengage from the CP, as described in **Section 2.3.G.6** of the Contract;
  - 2. Specify the Contractor's process for processing automatic changes to Assigned Enrollees' CP assignments and Disengagements from the CP;
  - 3. Specify the process by which the Contractor, in consultation with the CP, will determine if CP supports are no longer necessary or appropriate for an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee;
  - 4. Specify the form, format and frequency for communications between the Parties regarding changes to Enrollee Assignment or Engagement and the processes for transitioning such Enrollee's LTSS care coordination; and
  - 5. Be approved by both Parties.

# **SECTION 2. OUTREACH**

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate the LTSS CP to notify the Contractor regarding progress on outreach to such Assigned Enrollees;
  - 2. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for the LTSS CP to notify the Contractor about its progress on outreach requirements specified in this **Appendix H**, **Section 2.B** by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;

- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for the LTSS CP to notify the Contractor about its progress on outreach to the Contractor's Assigned Enrollees shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the elements included in such notification, which at a minimum shall include the Assigned Enrollee's name, date of birth, MassHealth ID number and status (i.e., Engaged, in process, declined participation or unreachable);
  - 2. Specify the frequency of such reporting, which shall not be less than monthly;
  - 3. Specify the file type of such notification (e.g., Excel file or other mutually agreed upon file type);
  - 4. Specify the transmission method (e.g., secure email or the Mass HIway); and
  - 5. Be approved by both Parties.

# SECTION 3. ADMINISTRATION OF CARE MANAGEMENT AND CARE COORDINATION

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify that no Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement may obligate the other Party to use a specific Comprehensive Assessment tool or Care Plan format or LTSS Care Plan format or planning process, provided however that EOHHS may specify such Comprehensive Assessment tool or Care Plan format or planning process;
  - 2. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for Enrollee care coordination, as described in this **Appendix H**, **Section 3.B**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date; and
  - 3. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for Enrollee transitions of care, as described in this **Appendix H, Section 3.C**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for Enrollee care coordination shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Clarify and document the respective roles and responsibilities of the Parties pertaining to care coordination for Assigned and Engaged Enrollees, as specified in each Party's respective contract with EOHHS;

- 2. Specify how the LTSS CP and the Assigned or Engaged Enrollee's PCP or PCP Designee will be included on the Assigned or Engaged Enrollee's Care Team and Care Team communications, including each Party's participation in case conferences/clinical rounds, where applicable, and how the PCP or PCP Designee will document approval of the Assigned or Engaged Enrollee's LTSS Care Plan and inform the LTSS CP of approval;
- 3. Specify the form, format and frequency for exchanging information and approvals necessary for care coordination and Care Management, including initial and updated Comprehensive Assessments, Care Plans, and LTSS Care Plans;
- 4. Specify the criteria, if applicable, for when an LTSS CP may use an approved Comprehensive Assessment conducted within the last year in developing the LTSS Care Plan; and
- 5. Be approved by both Parties.
- C. The Parties' CP Documented Process for transitions of care shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Clarify and document the respective roles and responsibilities of the Parties pertaining to transitions of care for Assigned and Engaged Enrollees, as specified in each Party's respective contract with EOHHS;
  - 2. Specify the form, format and frequency for timely event notification, document exchange, and bi-directional updates regarding time-sensitive care-related information about Assigned and Engaged Enrollees, including, but not limited to, emergency department visits, inpatient admissions and transitions of care; and
  - 3. Be approved by both Parties.

# SECTION 4. RECOMMENDATIONS FOR SERVICES

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate the Contractor to provide the LTSS CP with information pertaining to TCOC Included Services and services not included in TCOC calculations, as specified in **Appendix A**, including any such services requiring prior authorization or referrals.
  - 2. Obligate the Contractor to require that the Engaged Enrollee's PCP consider making referrals based on recommendations made by the LTSS CP, as part of the Engaged Enrollee's LTSS Care Plan, for TCOC Included Services and services not included in TCOC calculations from which the Engaged Enrollee may benefit (e.g., types of services or providers based on identified need);

- 3. Obligate the Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for how the Contractor will communicate to the LTSS CP PCP referrals for TCOC Included Services and services not included in TCOC calculations recommended by the LTSS CP as part of the Engaged Enrollee's Care Plan, as described in this Appendix H, Section 4.B, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date. When directed by EOHHS such CP Document Process shall include communication between the Parties about any prior authorization decisions (e.g., approval, modification or denial) made by EOHHS.
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for communication to the LTSS CP about prior authorization decisions made by EOHHS pertaining to recommendations for TCOC Included Services and services not included in TCOC calculations shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. When directed by EOHHS, specify the form and format for how the Parties will communicate about any authorization decisions (e.g., approval, modification or denial) made by EOHHS of such services that had been recommended by the BH CP as part of the Engaged Enrollee's Care Plan;
  - 2. Specify the form and format for how the Contractor will communicate any PCP referrals for such services that had been recommended by the LTSS CP as part of the Engaged Enrollee's LTSS Care Plan;
  - 3. Specify how such authorization decisions and referrals will be incorporated into the LTSS Care Plan;
  - 4. Specify the responsible Party for assisting the Enrollee in accessing such service, if approved; and
  - 5. Be approved by both Parties;

# **SECTION 5. DATA SHARING AND IT SYSTEMS**

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate the Parties to enter into and maintain an agreement governing the LTSS CP's use, disclosure, maintenance, creation or receipt of protected health information (PHI) and other personal or confidential information in connection with the ACO/MCO – CP Agreement that satisfies the requirements for a contract or other arrangement with a Business Associate under the Privacy and Security Rules, includes any terms and conditions required under a data use agreement between the Contractor and EOHHS and otherwise complies with any other privacy and security laws,

regulations and legal obligations to which the Contractor is subject by March 30, 2018 and at all times after such date;

- 2. Include such Agreement as an appendix to the ACO/MCO CP Agreement; and
- 3. Specify that no Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement may obligate the other Party to use a specific Information Technology, Electronic Health Record system, or Care Management system;

# SECTION 6. PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT AND CONFLICT RESOLUTION

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for continued management of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, as described in this **Appendix H, Section 6.B**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;
  - 2. Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for conflict resolution to address and resolve concerns or disagreements between the Parties which may arise, including but not limited to clinical, operational and financial disputes, as described in this **Appendix H, Section 6.C**, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date; and
  - Obligate both Parties to develop, maintain, and implement a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for development of a performance improvement plan, as described in this Appendix H, Section 6.D, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for management of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify the frequency and format of regular meetings between the Parties for the purposes of discussing the Parties' compliance under the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, which shall not occur less than quarterly;
  - 2. Specify the intended topics of discussion during such meetings, which shall include topics such as, but not limited to, Enrollee outreach, cost, utilization, quality and performance measures, communication between the Parties, and Enrollee grievances; and
  - 3. Be approved by both Parties.
- C. The Parties' CP Documented Process for conflict resolution shall, at a minimum:

- 1. Specify the circumstances within the ACO/MCO CP Agreement and CP Documented Processes (e.g., clinical, operational, and financial) under which a Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement may initiate such process;
- 2. Specify the point(s) of contact from each Party for relevant communications related to each type of conflict resolution;
- 3. Specify that EOHHS shall not act as an arbitrator or mediator in such process;
- 4. Specify the process for implementation of a performance improvement plan, as described in this **Appendix H, Section 6.D**, below, as a part of the conflict resolution process;
- 5. Specify the anticipated timeframe for resolution;
- 6. Specify the process for notification to EOHHS, should the issue not be resolved after following the process as described above; and
- 7. Be approved by both Parties;
- **D.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for development and use of a performance improvement plan shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Specify under what circumstances such a performance improvement plan would be developed for a Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, which shall be as a result of a breach of contract or the conflict resolution process, as described above;
  - 2. Specify what shall be included in such performance improvement plan, including but not limited to: performance improvement goals, a timeframe for performance improvement, and expected outcome(s) of the performance improvement plan;
  - 3. Specify the process by which both Parties sign off on such performance improvement plan;
  - 4. Specify how EOHHS will be notified of performance improvement plan; and
  - 5. Be approved by both Parties.

# **SECTION 7. TERMINATION**

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at minimum:
  - 1. Obligate both Parties, prior to termination of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement by either Party, to:
    - a. Follow all conflict resolution processes, as appropriate, described in this **Appendix H**, **Section 6.C**;

- b. Submit advance notice to EOHHS at least 90 days prior to the anticipated date of termination;
- 2. Specify that both Parties may only terminate the ACO/MCO CP Agreement for cause or when the Parties have no shared Enrollees in EOHHS' sole determination and as further specified by EOHHS. In cases of material breach of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement or if either Party terminates its relevant ACO or LTSS CP contract with EOHHS, termination of the ACO/MCO CP Agreement may be made without following all conflict resolution processes described in this Appendix H, Section 6.C;
- 3. If EOHHS terminates the relevant contract with the Contractor or LTSS CP, termination of the ACO/MCO CP Agreement may be made without following all conflict resolution processes described in this **Appendix H, Section 6.C**; and
- 4. If EOHHS notifies a Party to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, indicating that the other Party has materially breached its contract with EOHHS, in the sole determination of EOHHS, the first Party may terminate the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement without following all conflict resolution processes described in this **Appendix H**, **Section 6.C**;
- 5. Specify that in the event of termination of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, the obligations of the Parties under the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement, with regard to each Assigned and Engaged Enrollee at the time of such termination, will continue until the Enrollee has been Disengaged from the CP program and the LTSS CP has provided a warm hand-off of the Assigned or Engaged Enrollee to the ACO, a new ACO or MCO, or a new CP, if applicable, and the transition of Enrollee data in accordance with the Parties' data policies, provided, however, that the Parties shall exercise best efforts to complete all Disengagement activities within one month from the date of termination, expiration, or non-renewal of the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement;

# **SECTION 8. OTHER REQUIREMENTS SPECIFIED BY EOHHS**

- A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO CP Agreements shall, at a minimum:
  - 1. Obligate both Parties to provide each other with information about key contact(s) that will be responsible for regular communication between the Parties about matters such as, but not limited to, data exchange, care coordination, and Care Management, including at a minimum the key contact's name, title, organizational affiliation, and contact information;

- 2. Obligate both Parties to provide each other with timely notification if such key contact(s) change;
- Not obligate the LTSS CP to accept downside financial risk in Contract Year 1 or Contract Year 2, as specified in Section
   2.3.G.8.c of the Contract, or as further specified by EOHHS;
- 4. Obligate the Parties to specify how each Party's business name may be used in each Party's respective Enrollee communications for the purposes of outreach, marketing and communication of the program, and other business purposes;
- 5. Obligate the Parties to make any and all amendments to the ACO/MCO-CP Agreement in good faith; and
- Obligate both Parties to develop, implement, and maintain a mutually agreed upon CP Documented Process for reporting of gross misconduct or critical incident involving an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee to each other, as described in this Appendix H, Section 8.B, by the Community Partners (CP) Operational Start Date and at all times after such date;
- **B.** The Parties' CP Documented Process for reporting of misconduct or critical incident involving an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee shall, at a minimum:
  - Specify the circumstances under which the Parties must report an instance of gross misconduct or critical incident involving an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee, to each other, including but not limited to Reportable Adverse Incidents, as defined in Section 1 of the Contract;
  - 2. Specify the form and format of such report of gross misconduct or critical incident involving an Assigned or Engaged Enrollee; and
  - 3. Be approved by both Parties.

# **SECTION 9. SUSTAINABILITY**

A. The Contractor's ACO/MCO – CP Agreement shall, at a minimum, obligate the Parties, starting in Contract Year 2, to develop a mutually agreed upon sustainability plan in support of their continued relationship, beyond the terms of the ACO and LTSS CP contracts with EOHHS.

	PID/SL	PROVIDER NAME	PROVIDER ADDRESS
1	110000037J	MGH/ WOMEN'S HEALTH ASSOC	55 FRUIT ST YAW 4, BOSTON, MA 02114
2	110000037K	MGH/BEACON HILL ASSOCIATES	165 CAMBRIDGE ST STE 501, BOSTON, MA 02114
3	110000037L	MASS GENERAL MEDICAL GROUP	50 STANIFORD ST STE 3rd Floor, BOSTON, MA 02114
4	110000037M	GENERAL MEDICAL ASSOCIATES	40 2ND AVE STE 400, WALTHAM, MA 02451
5	110000037P	BULFINCH MEDICAL GROUP	50 STANIFORD ST FL 9, BOSTON, MA 02114
6	110000037S	MGH DOWNTOWN	294 WASHINGTON ST STE 210, BOSTON, MA 02108
7	110000037U	PRIMARY CARE ASSOCIATES	52 Second AVE STE 2000, WALTHAM, MA 02451
8	110000037V	MGH PRIMARY CARE BOSTON	175 CAMBRIDGE ST STE 450, BOSTON, MA 02114
9	110000037W	INFECTIOUS DISEASE ASSOCIATES	55 FRUIT STREET COX 5, BOSTON, MA 02114
10	110000069C	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	1 HUTCHINSON DR, DANVERS, MA 01923
11	110000069D	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	1 WIDGER RD, MARBLEHEAD, MA 01945
12	110000069E	NORTHSHORE PHYSCIANS GROUP, INC	400 HIGHLAND AVE STE 1, SALEM, MA 01970
13	110000069G	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	1069 BROADWAY ROUTE 1 SOUTH, SAUGUS, MA 01906
14	110000069H	NORTHSHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	900 CUMMINGS CTR STE 107T, BEVERLY, MA 01915
15	1100000691	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	496 LYNNFIELD ST, LYNN, MA 01904
16	110000069J	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	2 ESSEX CENTER DR, PEABODY, MA 01960
17	110000069K	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	331 HIGHLAND AVE, SALEM, MA 01970
18	110000069L	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	194 R NORTH ST, DANVERS, MA 01923
19	110001958G	MGH CHARLESTWN HLTHCRE CTR	73 HIGH ST, CHARLESTOWN, MA 02129
20	110001958H	MGH-CHELSEA HEALTHCARE CTR	151 EVERETT AVENUE, CHELSEA, MA 02150
21	110001958J	MGH REVERE HEALTH CENTER	300 OCEAN AVE, REVERE, MA 02151
22	110001958N	INTERNAL MEDICINE ASSOC	15 PARKMAN ST 6TH FL, BOSTON, MA 02114
23	1100019580	MGH PEDIATRIC GROUP PRAC	55 FRUIT ST, BOSTON, MA 02114
24	110001958X	MGH BACK BAY	388 COMMONWEALTH AVE, BOSTON, MA 02215
25	110001958Y	MGH BROADWAY PRIMARY CARE - REVERE	385 BROADWAY STE 4, REVERE, MA 02151

	PID/SL	PROVIDER NAME	PROVIDER ADDRESS
26	110001958Z	MGH EVERETT FAMILY CARE	19 NORWOOD ST, EVERETT, MA 02149
27	110013623E	LINCOLN PHYSICIANS PC	80 BEHARRELL ST, CONCORD, MA 01742
28	110021385G	MARTHA'S VINEYARD HOSPITAL	1 HOSPITAL ROAD, OAK BLUFFS, MA 02557
29	110022076D	BROOKSIDE COMMUNITY HEALTH CENTER	3297 WASHINGTON STREET, JAMAICA PLAIN, MA 02130
30	110022076E	SOUTHERN JAMAICA PLAIN HEALTH CENTER	640 CENTRE STREET, JAMAICA PLAIN, MA 02130
31	110025645B	HARBOR MEDICAL ASSOC INC	56 NEW DRIFTWAY STE 101, SCITUATE, MA 02066
32	110025645D	HARBOR MEDICAL ASSOCIATES INC	15 CORPORATE DRIVE, PEMBROKE, MA 02359
33	110025645L	HARBOR MEDICAL ASSOCIATES, INC.	541 MAIN ST STE 400, S WEYMOUTH, MA 02190
34	110025645M	HARBOR MEDICAL ASSOCIATES, INC.	541 MAIN ST STE 301, S WEYMOUTH, MA 02190
35	110025645R	HARBOR MEDICAL ASSOCIATES, INC.	6 SHIPYARD DR STE 2A, HINGHAM, MA 02043
36	110045119A	MITCHELL ABRAMSON	2000 WASHINGTON STREET, NEWTON, MA 02462
37	110059035A	XUAN Q ZHANG	50 UNION ST, NEWTON, MA 02459
38	110059249A	WISSAM J KHOORY	20 HOPE AVENUE STE G03, WALTHAM, MA 02453
39	110066191A	BRUCE M WEINRAUB	241 KING ST STE 212, NORTHAMPTON, MA 01060
40	110066980R	THE PHYLLIS JEN CENTER	75 FRANCIS ST, BOSTON, MA 02115
41	110066980S	FISH CENTER FOR WOMEN'S HEALTH	850 BOYLSTON ST STE 402, CHESTNUT HILL, MA 02467
42	110066980T	BRIGHAM AND WOMEN'S AT NEWTON CORNER	272 CENTRE ST, NEWTON, MA 02458
43	110066980V	BRIGHAM AND WOMEN'S ADVANCED PRIMARY CARE ASSOCIA	301 S HUNTINGTON AVE, JAMAICA PLAIN, MA 02130
44	110066980W	BRIGHAM AND WOMEN'S PRIMARY CARE ASSOC AT NORWOOD	315 NORWOOD PARK S, NORWOOD, MA 02062
45	110066980X	BRIGHAM FAULKNER FAMILY CARE ASSOCIATES	1153 CENTRE ST STE 5H, BOSTON, MA 02130
46	110067042A	QUINCY PEDIATRIC ASSOC INC	191 INDEPENDENCE AVE, QUINCY, MA 02169
47	110067042B	QUINCY PEDIATRIC ASSOC INC	769 PLAIN ST STE F, MARSHFIELD, MA 02050
48	110067101A	KAREN P SZCZECHOWICZ MD PC	39 CROSS ST STE 306, PEABODY, MA 01960
49	110067121A	MARK VONNEGUT MD PC	21 TOTMAN ST FL 1, QUINCY, MA 02169
50	110067229A	PEDIATRIC HEALTHCARE BROCKTON	830 OAK ST, STE 200W, BROCKTON, MA 02301

	PID/SL	PROVIDER NAME	PROVIDER ADDRESS
51	110067348A	PRIMARY CARE NORTH PC	225 BOSTON ST STE 204, LYNN, MA 01904
52	110067358A	WESTON PEDIATRIC PHYS INC	486 BOSTON POST RD, WESTON, MA 02493
53	110067444A	CHILD & ADOLESCENT HEALTH SPECIALISTS PC	223 CHIEF JUSTICE CUSHING HWY, COHASSET, MA 02025
54	110067576A	MILL BROOK PEDIATRICS PC	490 BOSTON POST ROAD, SUDBURY, MA 01776
55	110067798B	WALTHAM FAMILY MEDICINE	9 HOPE AVE STE 151, WALTHAM, MA 02453
56	110067798C	WELLESLEY FAMILY CARE ASSOCIATES	173 WORCESTER ST, WELLESLEY, MA 02481
57	110067798D	DEPARTMENT OF PEDIATRICS	2014 WASHINGTON ST, NEWTON, MA 02462
58	110067798F	MAGB	307 W CENTRAL ST, NATICK, MA 01760
59	110067798G	NWFM DR TOFIAS	65 WALNUT ST STE 420, WELLESLEY, MA 02481
60	110067798H	NEWTON WELLESLEY INTERNISTS	2000 WASHINGTON ST, NEWTON, MA 02462
61	1100677981	NEWTON-WELLESLEY PHYSICIANS PRIMARY CARE NEWTON	2000 WASHINGTON ST, NEWTON, MA 02462
62	110067798J	NEWTON-WELLESLEY PHYSICIANS FAMILY MEDICINE WALPOL	111 NORFOLK ST, WALPOLE, MA 02081
63	110067798K	NEWTON WELLESLEY PHYS PRIM CARE WELLESLEY WEST	978 WORCESTER ST, WELLESLEY, MA 02482
64	110067798L	PRIMARY CARE OF WELLESLEY	195 WORCESTER ST, WELLESLEY, MA 02481
65	110067798M	NEWTON-WELLESLEY PHYSICIANS PRIMARY CARE WESTON	45 COLPITTS RD STE 420, WESTON, MA 02493
66	110067798N	NEWTON - WELLESLEY PHYSICIANS PRIMARY CARE NEEDHAM	1450 HIGHLAND AVE, NEEDHAM, MA 02492
67	110068028A	PEDIATRIC ASSOCIATES OF NORWOOD AND FRANKLIN	100 MORSE ST STE 220, NORWOOD, MA 02062
68	110068028D	PEDIATRIC ASSOCIATES OF NORWOOD AND FRANKLIN	122 GROVE ST STE 202, FRANKLIN, MA 02038
69	110068101A	BROCKTON PEDIATRICS INC	65 LIBBY ST, BROCKTON, MA 02302
70	110068101C	BROCKTON PEDIATRICS, INC.	36 NORTH BEDFORD STREET, E BRIDGEWATER, MA 02333
71	110068108A	MICHAEL D MCKENZIE, MD, PC	218 N MAIN ST, NATICK, MA 01760
72	110068125A	PEDIATRIC ASSOCIATES AT NORTHWOODS P.C.	2007 BAY ST STE #103, TAUNTON, MA 02780
73	110068209A	FAMILY DOCTORS LLC	250 PARADISE RD, SWAMPSCOTT, MA 01907
74	110068259A	MIDDLEBORO PEDIATRICS PC	2 LAKEVILLE BUSINESS PK, LAKEVILLE, MA 02347
75	110069540A	CONCORD PRIMARY CARE INC	131 ORNAC JOHN CUMM BLV, CONCORD, MA 01742

# Mass General Brigham ACO, LLC Appendix J, Primary Care Providers (PID/SL list for PCP Exclusivity Purposes (Section 2.2.A.1.b))

	PID/SL	PROVIDER NAME	PROVIDER ADDRESS
76	110069845A	MED ASSOC OF GRT BOSTON	307 W CENTRAL ST, NATICK, MA 01760
77	110069846A	MILTON PEDIATRIC ASSOC LLC	340 WOOD RD STE 301, BRAINTREE, MA 02184
78	110070426A	PLEASANT HILL PEDIATRICS, PC	22 PLEASANT ST, W BRIDGEWATER, MA 02379
79	110070594A	KATHERINE FAMILY PRACTICE	17 RESEARCH DR, AMHERST, MA 01002
80	110070732A	PEDIATRICS WEST PC	133 LITTLETON RD STE 101, WESTFORD, MA 01886
81	110070732C	PEDIATRICS WEST, PC	120 BOSTON RD STE 1, GROTON, MA 01450
82	110070732E	PEDIATRICS WEST	19 PIERCE AVE STE B, FITCHBURG, MA 01420
83	110070828F	VALLEY MEDICAL GROUP PC	329 CONWAY ST, GREENFIELD, MA 01301
84	110070828H	AMHERST MEDICAL CENTER	31 HALL DR, AMHERST, MA 01002
85	1100708281	NORTHAMPTON HEALTH CENTER	70 MAIN ST, FLORENCE, MA 01062
86	110070828J	VALLEY MEDICAL GROUP PC	238 NORTHAMPTON ST, EASTHAMPTON, MA 01027
87	110071228A	PED ASSOC OF WELLESLEY INC	134 SOUTH AVE, WESTON, MA 02493
88	110071228C	PED OF ASSOC WELLESLEY	266 MAIN ST STE 18, MEDFIELD, MA 02052
89	110071627A	EMERSON PRACTICE ASSOC INC	133 OLD RD TO 9 ACRE COR, CONCORD, MA 01742
90	110071627E	EMERSON PRIMARY CARE OF BEDFORD	55 NORTH RD STE 120, BEDFORD, MA 01730
91	110071627F	EMERSON PRIMARY CARE OF SUDBURY	490 BOSTON POST RD STE 2001, SUDBURY, MA 01776
92	110071627G	EMERSON INTERNAL MEDICINE	747 MAIN ST STE 214, CONCORD, MA 01742
93	110071627H	EMERSON PRIMARY CARE ASSOCIATES OF CONCORD	200 BAKER AVE STE 217, CONCORD, MA 01742
94	1100716271	EMERSON FAMILY MEDICINE OF MAYNARD	21 MAIN ST FL 1, MAYNARD, MA 01754
95	110071627J	COMPASSIONATE CARE INTERNAL MEDICINE	9 MILL AND MAINE PL STE 101, MAYNARD, MA 01754
96	110071784A	CENTRE PEDIATRIC ASSOC PC	1 BROOKLINE PL # S327, BROOKLINE, MA 02445
97	110071857B	COMMUNITY PED OF MEDWAY	116 MAIN ST, MEDWAY, MA 02053
98	110071857C	MCGRATH MEDICAL GROUP	117 WATER ST, MILFORD, MA 01757
99	110071857E	FRANKLIN PEDIATRICS	1280 W CENTRAL ST STE 202, FRANKLIN, MA 02038
100	110071857F	COMMUNITY PED OF MILFORD	229 EAST MAIN STREET, MILFORD, MA 01757

	PID/SL	PROVIDER NAME	PROVIDER ADDRESS
101	110071857J	BELLINGHAM MEDICAL ASSOCIATES	1003 S MAIN ST, BELLINGHAM, MA 02019
102	110071857L	HOPKINTON FAMILY PRACTICE	77 W MAIN ST STE 204, HOPKINTON, MA 01748
103	110071857M	BLACKSTONE VALLEY FAMILY PHYSICIANS	100 COMMERCE DR, NORTHBRIDGE, MA 01534
104	110071857R	FRANKLIN PRIMARY CARE	1280 W CENTRAL ST STE 301, FRANKLIN, MA 02038
105	110071857U	MENDON INTERNAL MEDICINE	12 UXBRIDGE RD, MENDON, MA 01756
106	110071857Y	CENTER FOR ADOLESCENT & YOUNG ADULT HEALTH	100 MEDWAY RD STE 204, MILFORD, MA 01757
107	110071890A	ALAN BULOTSKY MD & ASSC PC	201 QUINCY ST, BROCKTON, MA 02302
108	110071929A	PEDIATRIC SPECIALTIES OF FOXBOROUGH & WRENTHAM	132 CENTRAL ST STE 116, FOXBOROUGH, MA 02035
109	110071929B	PEDIATRIC SPECIALTIES OF FOXBOROUGH & WRENTHAM	155 SOUTH ST, WRENTHAM, MA 02093
110	110072175E	SOUTH DEERFIELD FAMILY MEDICINE	29 ELM ST, SOUTH DEERFIELD, MA 01373
111	110072175G	HADLEY FAMILY MEDICINE	234 RUSSELL STREET STE 7, HADLEY, MA 01035
112	1100721751	NORTHAMPTON FAMILY MEDICINE	22 ATWOOD DR STE 201, NORTHAMPTON, MA 01060
113	110072175J	AMHERST MEDICAL ASSOC	170 UNIVERSITY DR # 1, AMHERST, MA 01002
114	1100721750	BELCHERTOWN INTERNAL MEDICINE	40 TURKEY HILL RD, BELCHERTOWN, MA 01007
115	110072175P	WILLIAMSBURG INTERNAL MEDICINE	14 WILLIAMS ST, WILLIAMSBURG, MA 01096
116	110072175Q	ATWOOD INTERNAL MEDICINE	22 ATWOOD DR FL 3, NORTHAMPTON, MA 01060
117	110072175U	SUGARLOAF PEDIATRICS	29 ELM ST, SOUTH DEERFIELD, MA 01373
118	110072175Y	COOLEY DICKINSON MEDICAL GROUP OXBOW PRIMARY CARE	15 ATWOOD DR STE 201, NORTHAMPTON, MA 01060
119	110072332A	GLEASON & GREENFLD PED PC	240 WAREHAM, MARION, MA 02738
120	110072544A	PATRIOT PEDIATRICS PC	74 LOOMIS ST, BEDFORD, MA 01730
121	110072550A	PEDIATRIC HEALTH CARE AT NEWTON-WELLESLEY, P.C.	65 WALNUT ST STE 310, WELLESLEY, MA 02481
122	110072574A	ALLA NEYSHTADT MD PC	2000 WASHINGTON ST, NEWTON, MA 02462
123	110072707A	NANA G MCMAHON MD PC	131 ORNAC #470, CONCORD, MA 01742
124	110072798A	ALEXEYENKO MEDICAL ASC PC	24 STATE STREET, LYNN, MA 01901
125	110074252A	UNIVERSAL PEDIATRIC ASSOC	422 WORCESTER ST STE 105, WELLESLEY, MA 02481

	PID/SL	PROVIDER NAME	PROVIDER ADDRESS
126	110074255A	KIDS' HEALTH, LLC	900 CUMMINGS CTR STE 113T, BEVERLY, MA 01915
127	110076286A	ELM ST ADULT MEDICINE, PC	264 ELM ST STE 10-12, NORTHAMPTON, MA 01060
128	110078158A	ABINGTON PEDIATRICS PC	360 BROCKTON AVE#102, ABINGTON, MA 02351
129	110081873A	PEDIATRIC HLTH @ CHESTNUT	25 BOYLSTON ST STE 112, CHESTNUT HILL, MA 02467
130	110082146A	BRIGHAM AND WOMENS MASS GENERAL HEALTH CARE CENTER	20 PATRIOT PL, FOXBOROUGH, MA 02035
131	110082146B	BRIGHAM PRIMARY PHYSICIANS	1153 CENTRE ST STE 4A, JAMAICA PLAIN, MA 02130
132	110082146C	BWH FAULKNER INFECTIOUS DISEASE	1153 CENTRE ST STE 4F, BOSTON, MA 02130
133	110082146D	BRIGHAM AND WOMEN'S PHYSICIANS GROUP	850 BOYLSTON ST STE 530, CHESTNUT HILL, MA 02467
134	110082146E	BWH FAULKNER COMMUNITY PHYSICIANS WEST ROXBURY	1832 CENTRE ST, WEST ROXBURY, MA 02132
135	110082146G	BWH FAULKNER COMMUNITY PHYSICIANS HYDE PARK	1337 HYDE PARK AVE, HYDE PARK, MA 02136
136	110082146H	BRIGHAM AND WOMENS PRIMARY CARE ASSOCIATES OF BR	1 BROOKLINE PL, BROOKLINE, MA 02445
137	110082146J	BRIGHAM AND WOMEN'S PRIMARY CARE ASSOC LONGWOOD	800 HUNTINGTON AVE, BOSTON, MA 02115
138	110082146K	BRIGHAM CIRCLE MEDICAL ASSOCIATES	70 FRANCIS ST, BOSTON, MA 02115
139	110082146L	BRIGHAM AND WOMENS HOSPITAL INFECTIOUS DISEASE CLI	15 FRANCIS ST, BOSTON, MA 02115
140	110082161A	PRIMARY CARE PHYSICIANS	221 E MAIN ST, MILFORD, MA 01757
141	110082161B	FAMILY MEDICINE ASSOCIATES	74 MAIN STREET, MEDWAY, MA 02053
142	110082161J	NORTHBRIDGE PRIMARY CARE	200 COMMERCE DR, NORTHBRIDGE, MA 01534
143	1100821610	FRANKLIN FAMILY PRACTICE	1280 W CENTRAL ST STE 201, FRANKLIN, MA 02038
144	110082161T	HOPKINTON INTERNAL MEDICINE & PEDIATRICS	1 LUMBER ST, HOPKINTON, MA 01748
145	1100821890	MYSTIC HEALTHCARE	92 MONTVALE AVE STE 3400, STONEHAM, MA 02180
146	110082189P	MYSTIC HEALTHCARE	101 MAIN ST STE 110, MEDFORD, MA 02155
147	110082189Q	PENTUCKET MEDICAL-PRIMROSE	600 PRIMROSE ST, HAVERHILL, MA 01830
148	110082189R	PRIMARY CARE AT BRIGHAM HEALTH - WESTWOOD	100 BRIGHAM WAY, WESTWOOD, MA 02090
149	1100821895	MYSTIC HEALTHCARE	137 MAIN ST, MEDFORD, MA 02155
150	110082563A	WELLESLEY FAMILY CARE ASSOCIATES	173 WORCESTER ST, WELLESLEY, MA 02481

	PID/SL	PROVIDER NAME	PROVIDER ADDRESS
151	110083608A	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	104 ENDICOTT ST STE 104, DANVERS, MA 01923
152	110086566A	NEEDHAM WELLESLEY FAMILY MEDICINE PC	65 WALNUT ST STE 420, WELLESLEY HILLS, MA 02481
153	110087354A	NANTUCKET PHYSICIAN ORGANIZATION INC	57 PROSPECT ST, NANTUCKET, MA 02554
154	110091715A	MANHAN INTERNAL MEDICINE PC	6 PARC PL STE A, SOUTHAMPTON, MA 01073
155	110097982G	MASS GENERAL PRIMARY CARE ASSEMBLY ROW	440 FOLEY ST, SOMERVILLE, MA 02145
156	110100945A	INTEGRATIVE FAMILY MEDICINE ASSOCIATES	529 MAIN ST STE B, ACTON, MA 01720
157	110102082A	NORTH SHORE PHYSICANS GROUP, INC	100 CUMMINGS CTR STE 136P, BEVERLY, MA 01915
158	110102219A	CENTURY MEDICAL, PC	6 Essex Center Drive Unit 211, Peabody, MA 01960
159	110104463A	PENTUCKET MEDICAL-HAVERHILL	1 PARK WAY, HAVERHILL, MA 01830
160	110104521A	PENTUCKET MEDICAL-ANDOVER	323 LOWELL ST, ANDOVER, MA 01810
161	110104532A	PENTUCKET MEDICAL-LAWRENCE	500 MERRIMACK ST, LAWRENCE, MA 01843
162	110104548A	PENTUCKET MEDICAL-NEWBURYPORT	260 MERRIMAC ST, NEWBURYPORT, MA 01950
163	110112230A	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS GROUP, INC	414 HAVERHILL ST, ROWLEY, MA 01969
164	110120432A	CHARTER HEALTH, PC	496 LYNNFIELD ST STE 104, LYNN, MA 01904
165	110130207A	MASSACHUSETTS MENTAL HEALTH CENTER	75 FENWOOD RD, BOSTON, MA 02115
166	110147696A	CEDAR HILL PEDIATRICS LLC	1324 BELMONT ST STE 105, BROCKTON, MA 02301
167	110151733A	PRIMARY CARE PHYSICIAN NORTH, PC	6 ESSEX CENTER DR STE 201, PEABODY, MA 01960
168	110155098A	WESTFORD INTERNAL MEDICINE	133 LITTLETON RD STE 202, WESTFORD, MA 01886
169	110158973A	NORTH SHORE PHYSICIANS INC	130 COUNTY RD STE G, IPSWICH, MA 01938
170	110165121A	HOPKINTON PRIMARY CARE	77 W MAIN ST STE 205, HOPKINTON, MA 01748

### **APPENDIX K**

### MATERIAL SUBCONTRACTOR CHECKLIST

Below is a list of questions related to [*insert name of ACO*] preparedness for entering into a contract with a Material Subcontractor [*Insert name and type of subcontractor*]. The Contractor shall provide a written response to these questions no later than 60 days prior to contract execution.

Name of ACO:\_\_\_\_\_

Date of Submission:

Date of Resubmissions (if applicable):

### **SECTION 1**

Please answer all questions completely. If a question is not applicable, insert N/A throughout.

### **GENERAL INFORMATION**

- 1. What is the name of the Material Subcontractor?
- 2. What is the type and scope of service to be provided by the Subcontractor (e.g., PBM, Behavioral Health, claims processing, care management, mail order pharmacy)?
- 3. What is the expected effective date of the Subcontract?
- 4. What is the expected date on which the Subcontractor will begin to deliver services, if different from the expected effective date of the Subcontract (due to ramp up time or other implementation factors)?
- 5. What are the key reasons for choosing to contract with Subcontractor to perform these activities?
- 6. What are the key reasons for selection of this Subcontractor?
- 7. What are the primary services that this Subcontractor will perform, including the business functions, and/or the range of health conditions on which this Subcontractor will focus?
- 8. What specific services will the Subcontractor provide? If comparable services are to be provided by the ACO, how will the services provided by this Subcontractor differ from those provided by ACO and why are such redundancies necessary?
- 9. Confirm that the ACO has ensured and explain how the ACO has ensured that the Subcontractor is financially sound.

### SUBCONTRACTOR REIMBURSEMENT

- 10. How will the Subcontractor be reimbursed? If reimbursement is on a PMPM, will the reimbursement be based on enrollees referred or enrollees served? If based on enrollees served, please provide a definition of "served" in this respect.
- 11. Provide a summary of the ROI review conducted to justify the anticipated gains and potential cost savings as an offset to the increased administrative expenditure.

### ACO STAFF TRAINING AND COORDINATION

- 12. How and when will ACO Enrollee Services and all other ACO business units' staff be trained about the Subcontractor?
- 13. Submit copies of the relevant training materials.
- 14. Will the ACO designate staff to interact with the Subcontractor? If so, which staff and how many will be designated? Will interactions between staff and the Subcontractor take place in-person or remotely or both?
- 15. Specify the nature of coordination and communication that will occur between the Subcontractor and ACO staff.
- 16. Describe the nature of communication and coordination, and transfer of information, between this Subcontractor and other Subcontractors, as applicable, for each of the above listed interactions. Include the role of the ACO for each.

### **NOTIFICATION OF AND EFFECTS ON ENROLLEES (IF APPLICABLE)**

- 17. How many Enrollees in total will the Subcontractor serve? How will Enrollees be identified for this service?
- 18. Will the Subcontractor operations be visible or transparent to Enrollees?
- 19. How and when will existing Enrollees be notified of the role and availability of the Subcontractor? Submit draft copies of the relevant notification letters/materials.
- 20. Will new Enrollee identification cards be sent? If so, how and when?
- 21. Identify any differences in access to Enrollee services that may result from having this Subcontractor and, if access is more limited, the nature and timing of outreach to Enrollees.
- 22. Describe any other anticipated effects of the Subcontractor's on Enrollees' engagement with the ACO.

#### **NOTIFICATION OF AND EFFECTS ON PROVIDERS (IF APPLICABLE)**

- 23. Will the Subcontractor operations be visible or transparent to Providers?
- 24. How and when will the ACO provider network be informed about the Subcontractor? <u>Please submit</u> <u>draft copies of the relevant notification and training materials.</u>

- 25. How will the ACO ensure that PCPs are aware and approving of any information that the Subcontractor presents to Enrollees?
- 26. Identify any differences in access to Provider services that may result from having this Subcontractor and, if access is more limited, the nature and timing of outreach to Providers.
- 27. Describe any other anticipated effects of the Subcontractor on Providers.

### SYSTEMS/ DATA

- 28. Will the Subcontractor have retrospective or live access to any ACO systems? If so, which system(s)?
- 29. Describe data elements to be shared between the Subcontractor and the ACO.
- 30. Describe the process for data sharing between the Subcontractor and the ACO.
- 31. How will data generated by the Subcontractor be integrated into ACO system(s), if applicable? How will data in the ACO system be transferred to the Subcontractor, if applicable? What will be the frequency of such integration? How will data integrity be ensured? Explain the arrangement that will ensure the Enrollee has the full range of recourse via the grievance and appeal system, including timely notifications and resolutions of processes.
- 32. Describe any expected loss of data history due to implementation of the Subcontract, if any.
- 33. Describe how the ACO will manage any unanticipated loss of data/information due to implementation of the Subcontract.
- 34. Does the ACO intend to operate redundant IT systems before a new system is relied upon solely? If so, for how long and how will the ACO manage such redundancy of systems?
- 35. Describe the process that will be used to ensure that the IT system will have capacity to interface with New MMIS effectively, as applicable.

#### **READINESS REVIEW**

- 36. Describe the readiness review that the ACO will conduct of the Subcontractor, including timeframes.
- 37. Provide the ACO's contingency plan should the Subcontractor not be ready to operate by the expected implementation date. At what point will this contingency plan be implemented?
- 38. Has the Subcontractor worked with MassHealth or other Medicaid populations and/or within the MA market? If so, address prior experiences and measures of performance, including results of services implemented, if known.
- 39. Describe the training and education that the ACO will provide to the Subcontractor regarding the ACO and the MassHealth population.

### **EVALUATION**

- 40. Describe how the Subcontractor's performance will be evaluated. Does the ACO plan to evaluate the Subcontractor, or will the Subcontractor conduct the evaluation independently? If the Subcontractor will self-evaluate, what role, if any, will the ACO play in the evaluation?
- 41. How will the ACO ensure effective Subcontractor participation in all EQRO related activities?
- 42. How will the ACO ensure the Subcontractor's compliance with all MassHealth ACO Program contractual provisions, including those relating to confidentiality of information and Marketing?
- 43. Reference any national, state, and/or local standards to which the Subcontractor will adhere.

### **SECTION 2**

*Please answer all questions completely within the area below that are applicable to the new Subcontractor type.* 

### **Behavioral Health Subcontractor:**

- 1. What are the ACO's reasons for deciding to subcontract for some or all of its behavioral health operations?
- 2. Describe the ACO's planned management structure of the behavioral health carve-out vendor.
- 3. How will the behavioral health material subcontract support the integration of physical and behavioral medical care management? How will care management be structured for enrollees with both medical and behavioral health issues that require care management?

### PBM:

What are the ACO's key reasons for selecting this PBM, or switching from the current PBM?

#### Mail Order Pharmacy:

- 1. What are the key reasons for proposing a Mail Order Pharmacy (MOP) program?
- 2. Provide an overview and description of the proposed MOP program.
- 3. Provide a list of the therapeutic drug categories and covered drugs that will be included and excluded in the MOP program, along with a description of the inclusion/exclusion criteria. Describe the process that will be used to monitor and mitigate inappropriate early refills. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?

- 4. Describe the process that will be used to minimize the risk of drug diversion. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?
- 5. Describe the process that will be used to provide emergency access (i.e., weekends, after hours, vacation, etc.) if an enrollee does not receive the prescription drug in a timely manner. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?
- 6. Describe the process that will be used to ensure that enrollees are fully informed and provided an opportunity to raise questions and concerns regarding the risks and side effects of the drugs received through the MOP Program. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?
- 7. Describe the process that will be used to ensure that an enrollee will not be denied medications as a result of not paying a copayment. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?

### Care Management:

- 1. Describe the process that will be used to transfer the active caseloads of enrollees currently receiving Care Management from the ACO and/or other Subcontractor to the new Subcontractor.
- 2. Describe the process that will be used to ensure minimal disruption to enrollees and/or care management systems. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?
- 3. Describe the process that will be used to ensure effective communication and coordination between the Subcontractor, PCPs of enrollees in care management, and the ACO. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?

### **Utilization Management**

Describe the mechanisms it will use to ensure that subcontractor managed levels of service utilization are appropriate and simultaneously ensure high quality care in a manner that would not impede access to medically necessary care.

### Claims:

- 1. Describe the process that will be used to transfer the current claims processing system to the new claims processing system.
- 2. Describe the process that will be used to ensure minimal disruption to claims processing and other IT functions, including timely and appropriate payment of claims. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?
- 3. Describe the process that will be used to ensure that any prior approvals granted under the current system will be honored under the Subcontractor.
- 4. Describe the process that will be used to ensure that claims will not be double-paid by the current and the new Subcontractor during transition. What are the respective roles of the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process, and the nature of communication and collaboration between the Subcontractor and the ACO in this process?
- 5. Explain what steps will be taken to be sure the new claims system can properly perform all the interfaces with MMIS that are required.
- 6. Describe steps to ensure MassHealth reporting will not be negatively impacted

### Call Center

- 1. Describe the process for handling various types of calls from MassHealth enrollees.
- 2. Is a separate entity responsible for handing calls for MassHealth Enrollees, prospective enrollees, and/or enrollees in other product lines? If so, what is the nature of referral and coordination between the Subcontractor(s) and ACO?
- 3. Please describe how the process for handling various types of calls differs for MassHealth enrollees, prospective enrollees, and/or enrollees in other product lines, if applicable
- 4. How will the ACO ensure that all required enrollee notifications occur in a timely and effective manner?

Other Comments:

### Appendix L

### **Contractor Information**

Contractor Legal Name: Mass General Brigham ACO, LLC

Contractor ACO Partner Name (if applicable):

Contractor ACO Name (if applicable):

Contractor Principal Offices Address: 800 Boylston St., Ste. 1150 Boston, MA, 02199

Contractor Recipient of Written Notices (Section 6.31):

Niyum Gandhi Mass General Brigham ACO, LLC 800 Boylston St., Ste. 1150 Boston, MA, 02199

## Appendix M – Flexible Services Program Enrollee Eligibility and Allowable Services

The Contractor shall ensure that Enrollees receiving any services that are paid for using DSRIP Flexible Services funding are:

- A. Eligible for MassHealth and enrolled with the Contractor ACO on the following days:
  - 1. On the date the Flexible Services screening is conducted;
  - 2. One the first date of a Flexible Services episode of care, which is a set of related Flexible Services (e.g., tenancy sustaining supports, home modifications, nutrition sustaining supports); and
  - 3. Every subsequent 90 calendar days from the initial date of service for the Flexible Service episode of care until the conclusion of that episode.
- B. Have been assessed by the Contractor to meet at least one health needs based criteria and one risk factor, described as follows:
  - 1. Health Needs Based Criteria:
    - a. The individual is assessed to have a behavioral health need (mental health or substance use disorder) requiring improvement, stabilization, or prevention of deterioration of functioning (including the ability to live independently without support); or
    - b. The individual is assessed to have a complex physical health need, which is defined as persistent, disabling, or progressively life-threatening physical health condition(s), requiring improvement, stabilization, or prevention of deterioration of functioning (including the ability to live independently without support); or
    - c. The individual is assessed to have a need for assistance with one or more Activities of Daily Living (ADLs) or Instrumental Activities of Daily Living (IADLs);
    - d. The individual has repeated incidents of emergency department use (defined as 2 or more visits within six months, or 4 or more visits within a year); or
    - e. The individual is pregnant and experiencing high risk pregnancy or complications associated with pregnancy, including:
      - 1) Individuals 60 days postpartum;
      - 2) Their children up to one year of age; and

- 3) Their children born of the pregnancy up to one year of age.
- 2. Risk Factors:
  - a. <u>Risk Factor 1</u>: The Enrollee is experiencing homelessness, as defined by the following:
    - 1) An individual, including individual Enrollees that are part of a family unit, who lacks a fixed, regular, and adequate nighttime residence, meaning:
      - a) An individual with a primary nighttime residence that is a public or private place not designed for or ordinarily used as a regular sleeping accommodation for human beings, including a car, park, abandoned building, bus or train station, airport, or camping ground;
      - b) An individual living in a supervised publicly or privately operated shelter designated to provide temporary living arrangements (including congregate shelters, transitional housing, and hotels and motels paid for by charitable organizations or by federal, state, or local government programs for low-income individuals); or
      - c) An individual who is exiting an institution where they resided for 90 days or less and who is experiencing Risk Factor 1 (1)(a) or Risk Factor 1 (1)(b);
    - 2) An individual, including individual Enrollees that are part of a family unit, who will imminently lose their primary nighttime residence, provided that:
      - a) The primary nighttime residence will be lost within 21 days of the date of verification of Flexible Services eligibility as outlined in Appendix M.2
      - b) No subsequent residence has been identified; and
      - c) The individual lacks the resources or support networks, *e.g.*, family, friends, faith-based or other social networks, needed to obtain other permanent housing;
    - 3) Any individual, including individual Enrollees that are part of a family unit, who:
      - a) Is fleeing, or is attempting to flee, domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, stalking, or other dangerous, unsafe, or life-threatening conditions that relate to violence, including physical or emotional, against the individual or a family member, including a child, that has either taken place within the individual's or family's

Fourth Amended and Restated Primary Care ACO Contract

Appendix M, Flexible Services Program Enrollee Eligibility and Allowable Services

primary nighttime residence or has made the individual or family afraid to return to or stay in their primary nighttime residence;

- b) Has no other residence; and
- c) Lacks the resources or support networks, *e.g.*, family, friends, and faith-based or other social networks, to obtain other permanent housing.
- b. <u>Risk Factor 2</u>: The Enrollee is at risk of homelessness as defined by the following:
  - 1) Does not have sufficient resources or support networks, e.g., family, friends, faith-based or other social networks, immediately available to prevent them from moving to an emergency shelter or another place not meant for human habitation or a safe haven; and
  - 2) Meets one of the following conditions:
    - a) Has moved because of economic reasons two or more times during the 60 days immediately preceding the date of verification of Flexible Services eligibility as outlined in Appendix M.2
    - b) Is living in the home of another person because of economic hardship;
    - c) Lives in a hotel or motel and the cost of the hotel or motel stay is not paid by charitable organizations or by federal, state, or local government programs for low-income individuals;
    - d) Lives in a single-room occupancy or efficiency apartment unit in which there reside more than two persons, or lives in a larger housing unit in which there reside more than 1.5 people per room;
    - e) Has a past history of receiving services in a publicly funded institution, or system of care (such as a health-care facility, a mental health facility, foster care or other youth facility, or correction program or institution); or
    - f) Otherwise lives in housing that has characteristics associated with instability and an increased risk of homelessness. Characteristics are defined as:
      - Living in housing that is unhealthy (e.g., the presence of any characteristics that might negatively affect the health of its occupants, including, but not limited to, evidence of rodents, water leaks, peeling

paint in homes built before 1978, absence of a working smoke detector, and/or poor air quality from mold or radon).

- (ii) Living in housing that is inadequate as defined as an occupied housing unit that has moderate or severe physical problems (e.g., deficiencies in plumbing, heating, electricity, hallways, and upkeep). Examples of moderate physical problems in a unit include, but are not limited to, two or more breakdowns of the toilets that lasted more than 6 months, unvented primary heating equipment, or lack of a complete kitchen facility in the unit. Severe physical problems include, but are not limited to, lack of running hot or cold water, lack of a working toilet, and exposed wiring.
- (iii) Rent Arrears (1 or more): Missing one or more monthly rent payment as well as situations such as receiving a Notice to Quit, being referred to Housing Court, receiving complaints from a property manager/landlord, or failure to have one's lease recertified or renewed
- c. <u>Risk Factor 3</u>: The Enrollee is at risk for nutritional deficiency or nutritional imbalance due to food insecurity, defined as having limited or uncertain availability of nutritionally adequate, medically appropriate, and/or safe foods, or limited or uncertain ability to acquire or prepare acceptable foods in socially acceptable ways.
  - 1) Limited or uncertain is defined as:
    - a) Reduced quality, variety, or desirability of diet with little or no indication of reduced food intake; or
    - b) Multiple indications of disrupted eating patterns and reduced food intake.

## **Allowable Flexible Services**

The Contractor shall only provide Flexible Services as specified below:

- A. Pre-Tenancy Supports Individual Supports must be one or more of the following:
  - Assessing and documenting the member's preferences related to the tenancy the member seeks, including the type of rental sought, the member's preferred location, the member's roommate preference (and, if applicable, the identification of one or more roommates), and the accommodations needed by the member

- Assisting the member with budgeting for tenancy/living expenses, and assisting the member with obtaining discretionary or entitlement benefits and credit (e.g., completing, filing, and monitoring applications to obtain discretionary or entitlement benefits and credit as well as obtaining or correcting the documentation needed to complete such applications)
- Assisting the member with obtaining, completing, and filing applications for community-based tenancy
- Assisting the member with understanding their rights and obligations as tenants
- Assisting the member with obtaining services needed to establish a safe and healthy living environment
- Assisting or providing the member with transportation to any of the approved pretenancy supports when needed

# B. Pre-Tenancy Supports – Transitional Assistance includes:

- Assisting the member with obtaining and/or providing the member with one-time household set-up costs and move-in expenses including, but not limited to:
  - $\circ \quad \mbox{First and last month's rent}$
  - Security deposit
  - Back utilities
  - Utility deposits (e.g., electricity, gas, heating fuel, water, sewer)
  - Costs for filing applications
  - Obtaining and correcting needed documentation
  - Purchase of household furnishings needed to establish community-based tenancy

# C. Tenancy Sustaining Supports

- Assisting the member with communicating with the landlord and/or property manager regarding the member's disability, and detailing the accommodations needed by the member
- Assisting the member with the review, update, and modification of the member's tenancy support needs, as documented in the member's FS Plan, on a regular basis to reflect current needs and address existing or recurring barriers to retaining community tenancy
- Assisting the member with obtaining and maintaining discretionary or entitlement benefits and establishing credit, including, but not limited to obtaining, completing, filing, and monitoring applications
- Assisting the member with obtaining appropriate sources of tenancy training, including trainings regarding lease compliance and household management
- Assisting the member in all aspects of the tenancy, including, when needed, legal advocacy (in the form of coaching, supporting, and educating the member) during negotiations with a landlord, and directing a member to appropriate sources of legal services

- Assisting the member with obtaining or improving the adaptive skills needed to function and live independently and safely in the community and/or family home, including advising the member of the availability of community resources.
- Assisting or providing the member with transportation to any of the tenancy sustaining supports when needed

## D. Home Modification

Home Modifications consist of limited physical adaptations to the member's communitybased dwelling when necessary to ensure the member's health, welfare, and safety, or to enable the member to function independently in a community-based setting. These may include, but are not limited to:

- Installation of grab bars and hand showers
- Doorway modifications
- In-home environmental risk assessments
- Refrigerators for medicine such as insulin
- HEPA filters
- Vacuum cleaners
- Pest management supplies and services
- Air conditioner units
- Hypoallergenic mattresses and pillow covers
- Traction or non-skid strips
- Night lights
- Training to use such supplies and modifications correctly

## E. Nutrition Sustaining Supports

- Assisting the member with obtaining discretionary or entitlement benefits and credit, including but not limited to completing, filing, and monitoring applications as well as obtaining and correcting the documentation needed to complete such applications
- Assisting the member with obtaining and/or providing household supplies needed to meet nutritional and dietary need
- Assisting or providing the member with access to foods that meet nutritional and dietary need that cannot otherwise be obtained through existing discretionary or entitlement programs
- Assisting or providing the member with nutrition education and skills development
- Providing healthy, well-balanced, home-delivered meals for the member
- Assisting the member in maintaining access to nutrition benefits including, when needed, legal advocacy (in the form of coaching, supporting, and educating the member) during appeals of benefit actions (e.g., denial, reduction, or termination) and directing member to appropriate sources of legal services

• Assisting or providing the member with obtaining transportation to any of the NSS services, or transportation supporting the member's ability to meet nutritional and dietary needs (e.g., providing a member with transportation to the grocery store)

The Contractor shall not use Flexible Services funding for any of the following;

- Ongoing payment of rent or other room and board costs including, but not limited to, temporary housing, motel stays, and mortgage payments, as well as housing capital and operational expenses
- Housing adaptations to the dwelling that are of general utility, and are not of direct medical or remedial benefit to the member
- Housing adaptations that add to the total square footage of the dwelling except when necessary to complete an adaptation that is of direct medical or remedial benefit to the member (e.g., in order to improve entrance/egress to a residence or to configure a bathroom to accommodate a wheelchair)
- Housing adaptations that would normally be considered the responsibility of the landlord
- Cable/television/phone/internet setup or reoccurring payments
- Ongoing utility payments
- Building or purchasing new housing
- One-time rent payments to avoid eviction
- Legal representation (note, legal education, coaching, and support are allowable, but direct legal representation is not)
- Nutrition services or goods for family members who themselves are not eligible for Flexible Services
- Meals for an eligible member that exceed more than 2 meals a day, 5 days per week
- Goods exceeding the necessary amount for the specific individual or what is commonly needed (e.g., food vouchers that enable a member to access more food than they need).
- Infrastructure costs of the Contractor or any CPs partnering with the Contractor
- Infrastructure costs associated with a partnering SSO
- Services or goods that are available through other state, federal, or other publicly funded programs.
- Services that are duplicative of services a member is already receiving
- Services where other funding sources are available
- Supports that a member is eligible to receive under the CP Program
- Alternative medicine services
- Medical marijuana
- Copayments
- Premiums
- Gift cards or other cash equivalents with the exception of nutrition related vouchers or nutrition prescriptions
- Student loan payments

Fourth Amended and Restated Primary Care ACO Contract Appendix M, Flexible Services Program Enrollee Eligibility and Allowable Services

- Credit card payments
- Licenses (drivers, professional, or vocational)
- Educational supports other than those allowable under tenancy and nutrition
- Vocational training
- Child care
- Memberships not associated with one of the allowable domains
- Social Activities
- Hobbies
- Goods and services intended for leisure or recreation
- Clothing
- Auto repairs
- Gasoline or mileage
- Purchase or repair of bicycles or other individually owned vehicles
- Transportation to anything other than tenancy or nutrition services
- Transportation for members who are not approved for Flexible Services
- Goods and services for individuals who are not approved for Flexible Services
- Training Contractor or designees on the direct delivery of Flexible Services

#### APPENDIX N BUSINESS ASSOCIATE DATA MANAGEMENT AND CONFIDENTIALITY AGREEMENT

This Business Associate Data Management and Confidentiality Agreement (this "Agreement") is made by and between the Executive Office of Health and Human Services, Office of Medicaid ("EOHHS"), and the Contractor identified in Appendix L (the "Contractor"). EOHHS and the Contractor are sometimes referred to herein individually as a "Party" and together as the "Parties."

## SECTION 1. BACKGROUND, SCOPE AND DEFINITIONS

#### Section 1.1 <u>Background/Scope</u>

In accordance with the Primary Care Accountable Care Organization Contract (the "Contract"), the Parties are amending the Contract and entering into this Agreement to establish certain privacy, security and related obligations of the Contractor with respect to PI (defined below), including substance use disorder data subject to 42 CFR Part 2, that the Contractor uses, maintains, discloses, receives, creates, transmits or otherwise obtains in connection with its provision of a certain service to, and/or its performance of a certain function or activity for or on behalf of, EOHHS under the Contract.

#### Section 1.2 Definitions

When used in this Agreement, the following capitalized terms shall have the meanings ascribed to them below:

"Activities" shall mean the activities, functions and/or services to be performed or provided by the Contractor for, on behalf of and/or to EOHHS under Section 2.2.A.2 of the Contract that requires PI with substance use disorder data governed under 42 CFR Part 2.

"Applicable Law" shall mean M.G.L. c. 66A, M.G.L. c. 93H, 801 CMR 3.00, 201 CMR 17, the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA) Rules (inclusive of 45 CFR Parts 160, 162, and 164), 42 CFR Part 431, Subpart F, 42 CFR Part 2, 45 CFR §155.260 and any other applicable federal or state law or regulation, each as pertaining to the use, disclosure, maintenance, privacy or security of PI.

"**Breach Notification Rule**" shall mean the Breach Notification Rule at 45 CFR Part 164, Subpart D.

"**Enforcement Rule**" shall mean the HIPAA Enforcement Rule at 45 CFR Part 160, Subparts C, D and E.

"EOTSS" shall mean the Massachusetts Executive Office of Technology Services and Security.

"Event" shall mean the following, either individually or collectively: 1) any use or disclosure of PI not permitted under this Agreement; 2) any Security Incident; or 3) any other event that would trigger notification obligations under the Breach Notification Rule, M.G.L. c. 93H or other similar Applicable Law requiring notice to consumers and/or oversight agencies in connection with an impermissible use or disclosure or breach of PI.

"**HIPAA Rules**" shall mean the Privacy Rule, the Security Rule, the Breach Notification Rule and the Enforcement Rule.

"**Individual**" shall mean the person to whom the PI refers and shall include a person or organization who qualifies as a personal representative in accord with 45 CFR § 164.502(g).

"**Privacy Rule**" shall mean the Standards of Privacy of Individually Identifiable Health Information at 45 CFR Part 160 and Part 164, Subparts A and E.

"PI" shall mean any Protected Health Information, any "personal data" as defined in M.G.L. c. 66A, any "patient identifying information" as used in 42 CFR Part 2, any "personally identifiable information" as used in 45 CFR §155.260, "personal information" as defined in M.G.L. c. 93H, and Third Party Data (defined below in **Section 1.3.B**) and any other individually identifiable information that is treated as confidential under Applicable Law or agreement (including, for example, any state and federal tax return information) that the Contractor uses, maintains, discloses, receives, creates, transmits or otherwise obtains in connection with its performance of the Activities under this Agreement. Information, including aggregate information, is considered PI if it is not fully de-identified in accord with 45 CFR §164.514(a)-(c).

"Security Rule" shall mean the Security Standards for the Protection of Electronic Protected Health Information at 45 CFR Part 160 and Part 164, Subparts A and C.

"System" shall mean any EOHHS system, database, application or other information technology resource.

When used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the same meaning as those terms have in the HIPAA Rules: Business Associate, Limited Data Set, Minimum Necessary, Notice of Privacy Practices, Protected Health Information, Required by Law, Secretary, Security Incident and Workforce.

All other terms used in this Agreement but not otherwise defined herein or elsewhere in this Agreement shall be construed in a manner consistent with the HIPAA Rules, M.G.L. c. 66A and all other Applicable Laws.

## Section 1.3 Data Management and Confidentiality Obligations of the Contractor

A. **Compliance with Applicable Laws.** The Contractor acknowledges that for the performance of Activities where such performance uses or contains any PI with substance use disorder data subject to 42 CFR Part 2 and/or PI flagged by EOHHS as data governed under this Agreement, the Contractor must comply with all Applicable Laws that may be in effect upon execution of, or as may be effective during the course of, this Agreement, including, but not limited to, the Privacy and Security Rules, 42 CFR 431, Subpart F, 42 CFR Part 2 and M.G.L. c. 66A in addition to all other applicable requirements. The Contractor shall implement appropriate safeguards for PI provided under this Agreement, including keeping PI under this Agreement separate and distinct from the member-level data or reports provided pursuant to the Data Use Agreement (DUA) referenced in Section 7 of the Contract. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Contractor acknowledges and agrees as follows:

- <u>Obligations under M.G.L. c. 66A</u>. The Contractor acknowledges that in performing the Activities it will create, receive, use, disclose, maintain, transmit or otherwise obtain "personal data" (as defined in M.G.L. c. 66A) and that, in so doing, it will become a "holder" of such data for purposes of M.G.L. c. 66A. The Contractor agrees that in performing the Activities and otherwise complying with this Section it shall, in a manner consistent with the Privacy and Security Rules and other Applicable Laws, comply with M.G.L. c. 66A.
- 2. <u>Business Associate</u>. In performing the Activities, the Contractor acknowledges and agrees that it is acting as EOHHS' Business Associate and agrees to comply with all requirements of the HIPAA Rules applicable to a Business Associate. To the extent that the Contractor is to carry out an obligation of EOHHS under the Privacy Rule pursuant to this Agreement, the Contractor agrees that it shall comply with the requirements of such Rule that apply to the Contractor as EOHHS's Business Associate in the performance of such obligation.
- 3. <u>42 CFR Part 2</u>. The Contractor agrees that with respect to drug or alcohol abuse information that the Contractor receives, stores, processes, uses, creates or transmits that was obtained by EOHHS or a Part 2 Program (as such terms are used in 42 CFR PART 2), it is bound by the version of 42 CFR Part 2 effective January 1, 2020, and shall not use or disclose such information except as permitted under 42 CFR §2.33(b), including, but not limited to, the use of such information for the purposes of Treatment (as defined by 42 CFR Part 2), care coordination, or case management shall not be permitted. Notwithstanding any changes to 42 CFR Part 2, or its authorizing statue, 42 U.S. Code § 290dd–2, the Contractor shall not modify its use of such drug or alcohol abuse information, including for the use of Treatment, care coordination, or case management, unless approved by the EOHHS Privacy Office in writing, or amendment to this Agreement.
- 4. <u>Telephonic Laws</u>. To the extent the Activities involve outreach to or other contact with consumers (including Individuals), such contact shall be compliant with all applicable federal and state laws and regulations, including the Telephonic Consumer Protection Act of 1991 (47 U.S.C. §227) and its attendant regulations. To the extent the Activities involve call recording activities, the Contractor shall comply with all federal and state wiretapping and recording laws and regulations, including M.G.L. c. 272 §99.
- B. Compliance with Third Party Agreements. The Contractor agrees that it shall comply (and shall cause its employees and other workforce members to comply) with any other privacy and security obligation that is required as the result of EOHHS (or EOTSS or another third party, on EOHHS' behalf) having entered into an agreement (any such agreement, a "Third Party Agreement") with a third party (such as the Social Security Administration, the Department of Revenue or the Centers for Medicaid and Medicare Services) to obtain or to access PI from a third party (any such PI, "Third Party Data") or to access any System containing Third Party Data or through which Third Party Data could be accessed, including, by way of illustration and not limitation, signing a written compliance acknowledgment or confidentiality agreement, undergoing a background check or completing training. The Parties acknowledge and agree that Third Party Data includes, without limitation, all data that EOHHS receives or obtains from Massachusetts Department of Homeland Security or through the Federal Data Services Hub and, notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Contractor may not access any such Third Party Data unless disclosure of such data to the Contractor is permitted under the

applicable Third Party Agreement(s), all conditions for disclosure under such Agreement(s) have been satisfied and the Contractor's access to such data is otherwise permitted under the terms of this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Contractor shall not be required to comply (or ensure compliance) with a Third Party Agreement under this paragraph unless it has been provided with a copy of the applicable Third Party Agreement or notified of its requirements.

- C. **Tracking of PI Governed under this Agreement.** EOHHS shall track PI subject to this Agreement in Exhibit 1. The process for tracking shall be instituted for convenience of the Parties, and the Contractor acknowledges that the inclusion of PI in Exhibit 1 shall not be dispositive to determine the scope of PI subject to this Agreement. PI subject to this Agreement shall be determined by the terms and conditions in Section 1.3. Exhibit 1 shall be amended from time to time at the sole discretion of EOHHS and shall not be subject to the amendment process stated in Section 6.13 of the Contract. The Contractor may request a copy of Exhibit 1 at any time.
- D. Sanctions for Improper Access, Use or Disclosure of PI. The Contractor acknowledges that PI subject to this Agreement is highly regulated and the Contractor and its subcontractors, agents, employees and other workforce members may be subject to civil and criminal penalties under state and federal law for accessing, using or disclosing PI in violation of this Agreement or Applicable Law.
- E. Requirements Applicable to Subcontractors, Agents, Employees and other Workforce Members.
  - <u>Generally</u>. Access to PI must be limited to approved subcontractors, agents, employees and other workforce members who require access to such PI for purposes of carrying out the Activities. Subcontractors, agents, employees and other workforce members with access to PI must receive appropriate privacy and security training, must be informed of the confidential nature of PI, must agree to comply with limitations of this Agreement and other applicable terms required under the Contract and must be informed of the civil and criminal penalties for misuse or unauthorized disclosure of PI under Applicable Law. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, all subcontractors, agents, employees and other workforce members with access to unencrypted PI or an encryption key used to secure such PI must sign the Confidentiality Acknowledgement attached hereto as Exhibit 2 prior to being granted such access.
  - 2. <u>CORI Regulations</u>. The Contractor shall, pursuant to and in accordance with 101 CMR 15.03(1)(B), require and consider the criminal history information pertaining to all employees and workforce members of the Contractor who will be given access or potential access to PI, and all applicants for employment with the Contractor where the position applied for entails access or potential access to PI. The Contractor shall otherwise comply with all applicable terms of 101 CMR 15.00 in connection with the review and consideration of employee and applicant criminal records.
  - 3. Additional Requirements for Material Subcontractors and Agents.

- a. In the event that the Contractor intends to hire and disclose PI under this Agreement to a Material Subcontractor (as defined in the Contract), the Contractor shall hire such Material Subcontractor pursuant to Section 6.18 of the Contract. In the event the Contractor intends to hire and disclose PI under this Agreement to an agent, the Contractor shall notify EOHHS for specific approval of agents. The Contractor shall enter into written agreements memorializing the material requisite terms of this Agreement with each Material Subcontractor and approved agent that will have access to PI under this Agreement (each, a "Subcontract"), and shall maintain such written agreements.
- b. All such Subcontracts must contain all relevant provisions of this Agreement and the Contract (including the Commonwealth Terms and Conditions) related to the privacy and security of PI, and otherwise must be consistent with all such terms and conditions. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Contractor shall ensure that any such Subcontract satisfies all applicable requirements under the Privacy and Security Rules for a contract or other arrangement with a Business Associate.
- c. The Contractor shall require that any Material Subcontractor or approved agent that needs access to Third Party Data or a System containing such Third Party Data or through which it may be accessed to comply (and to cause its employees and other workforce members to comply) with any privacy and/or security obligation that may be required under a Third Party Agreement. The Contractor shall require any such Material Subcontractor or approved agent to satisfy all such obligations prior to being granted access to the Third Party Data or System. The Contractor shall work with EOHHS to ensure that all such obligations are satisfied.
- d. The Contractor is fully responsible for any Material Subcontractor's or approved agent's performance and for meeting all terms and requirements of this Agreement. The Contractor will not be relieved of any legal obligation under this Agreement, regardless of whether the Contractor subcontracts for performance of any Agreement responsibility or whether PI or other information was in the hands of a Material Subcontractor or approved agent.
- F. Data Security.
  - <u>Administrative</u>, <u>Physical and Technical Safeguards</u>. The Contractor shall implement administrative, physical and technical safeguards that reasonably and appropriately protect the confidentiality, integrity and availability of PI and that prevent use or disclosure of such PI other than as provided for by this Agreement. All such safeguards must meet, at a minimum, and the Contractor shall otherwise comply with, all standards set forth in the Privacy and Security Rules, as applicable to a Business Associate, the standards set forth in the EOHHS Enterprise Information Security Standards, attached hereto as **Exhibit 3** National Institute of Standards and Technology standard: NIST 800-53 – rev 4, moderate standard, and all applicable EOHHS, EOTSS and other Commonwealth security and information technology resource policies, processes and mechanisms (collectively, the "**Standards**") with respect to PI.

When accessing any System to perform the Activities, the Contractor shall comply with all applicable EOHHS, EOTSS and other Commonwealth security and information technology resource policies, processes and mechanisms regarding access to PI, and any specific security mechanisms and processes adopted by EOHHS for access to the System each to the extent made known by EOHHS in writing to the Contractor. The Contractor shall protect from inappropriate use or disclosure any password, user ID or other mechanism or code permitting access to any System containing PI or through which PI may be accessed. The Contractor shall give EOHHS prior notice of any change in personnel whenever the change requires a termination or modification of any such password, user ID or other security mechanism or code, to maintain the integrity of the System.

The Contractor shall notify EOHHS of any change in its administrative, technical, or operational environments that compromise or otherwise impact the confidentiality, integrity, or availability of PI or any changes to the Contractor's information controls which alters its conformance with the Standards.

Upon reasonable advance written notice, the Contractor agrees to allow representatives of EOHHS or, with respect to Third Party Data, other data owners, access to the Contractor's premises where PI is stored for the purpose of inspecting privacy and physical security arrangements implemented by the Contractor to protect such PI, compliance with Applicable Law, or compliance with Federal grant requirements made known by EOHHS in writing to the Contractor.

- 2. <u>Periodic Review</u>. The Contractor shall monitor, periodically assess, and update its security controls and related system risks to ensure the continued effectiveness of those controls.
- 3. <u>Written Information Security Program</u>. The Contractor shall ensure that it maintains a written information security Program (WISP) incompliance with the terms of this Agreement and the requirements set forth in, M.G.L. c. 93H, to the extent that the PI subject to this Agreement meets the definition of "Personal Information", as such term is defined by such statute.
- G. Obligations upon a Non-Permitted Use or Disclosure of PI or Other Event.
  - 1. <u>Mitigation and Other Activities</u>. Immediately upon becoming aware of an Event, the Contractor shall take all reasonable and appropriate action necessary to: a) retrieve, to the extent practicable, any PI involved in the Event; b) mitigate, to the extent practicable, any harmful effect of the Event known to the Contractor; c) take such other action(s) as may be required in connection with the Event to comply with any Applicable Law.

Upon becoming aware of an Event, the Contractor shall also perform a root cause analysis, prepare a corrective action plan, and, in accordance with terms and deadlines of subsection 2 below, shall deliver a resolution report to EOHHS including root cause, and actions taken to resolve the Event and prevent its recurrence. If an Event is the result of a data security vulnerability, such as hacking, ransomware, or other data security related instance, the Contract shall provide a written forensics report to EOHHS that shall, at a minimum, describe the attack, security vulnerabilities, and any other information EOHHS deems necessary to determine compliance with this Agreement. Such report shall not be withheld by the Contractor.

Upon request, the Contractor shall take such further actions as EOHHS may reasonably request or shall take such reasonable additional action to assist EOHHS, to further mitigate any harmful effect of the Event. Any actions to mitigate harmful effects of such Event undertaken by the Contractor on its own initiative or pursuant to EOHHS' request shall not relieve the Contractor of its obligations to report such Event or otherwise comply with this **Section 1.3G**, any other provisions of this Agreement or the Contract or Applicable Law.

- 2. <u>Notification and Reporting Activities</u>. As soon as possible, but in any event no later than twenty-four (24) hours after Contractor becomes aware of the Event, the Contractor shall verbally report the Event to EOHHS Privacy Office with as much of the details listed below as possible, and shall follow such verbal report within three (3) business days with a written report outlining the Event with the following information to the extent known:
  - a. The date of the Event or the estimated date (if date unknown);
  - b. The date of the discovery of the Event;
  - c. The nature of the Event, including a root cause analysis, containing as much specific detail as possible (e.g., cause, contributing factors, chronology of events);
  - d. The nature of the PI involved in the Event (e.g., the types of identifiers and other information involved), together with samples of any forms or documents that were involved in the Event to illustrate the type of PI involved (with personal identifiers removed or redacted);
  - e. The exact number of individuals whose PI was involved in the Event if known or, if unknown, a reasonable estimate based on known facts (categorized according to the type of PI involved, if different types of PI was involved for different individuals), together with a description of how the number of individuals was determined;
  - f. A summary of the nature and scope of the Contractor's investigation into the Event;
  - g. The harmful effects of the Event known to the Contractor, all actions the Contractor has taken or plans to take to mitigate such effects, and the results of all mitigation actions already taken;
  - h. A summary of steps taken to prevent such Event in the future, including copies of revised policies and procedures, changes in business processes and staff training; and
  - i. Any additional information and/or documentation that the Contractor is required to provide to EOHHS under 45 CFR §164.410, M.G.L. c. 93H, §3(a) or other similar Applicable Law in connection with the PI.

To the extent that any such information is not available at the time of the report, the Contractor shall provide such information to EOHHS as such information becomes available in one or more subsequent written reports. The Contractor shall provide EOHHS with such additional information regarding the Event as EOHHS may reasonably request, which additional information may include a written risk analysis rebutting any presumption that the Event constituted a breach for purposes of the Breach Notification Rule, if appropriate.

- 3. Obligations under Consumer Notification Laws. If EOHHS determines, in its sole discretion, that it is required to provide notifications to consumers or state or federal agencies under the Breach Notification Rule, M.G.L. c. 93H or other Applicable Law as a result of the Event, the Contractor shall, at EOHHS' request, assist EOHHS in drafting such notices for EOHHS' review and approval, and shall take such other action(s) as EOHHS may reasonably request in connection with EOHHS' compliance with the Breach Notification Rule, M.G.L. c. 93H or other Applicable Law, but in no event shall the Contractor have the authority to give any such notifications on EOHHS' behalf unless EOHHS authorizes and directs the Contractor to do so in writing. Additionally, at EOHHS' direction, if Contractor is defined as a "Person" under M.G.L. c. 93H, §1, Contractor shall provide credit monitoring services to affected Individuals to the extent required under M.G.L. c. 93H, §3A or other Applicable Law.
- 4. Reimbursement for Costs. The Contractor shall reimburse and indemnify, defend and hold harmless EOHHS for all costs incurred or sustained by EOHHS in responding to, and mitigating damages caused by, any Event or third party claims or causes of action brought or asserted against EOHHS involving: (a) the Contractor's failure to meet its responsibilities under, or in violation of, any provision of this Agreement or the Contract; (b) the Contractor's violation of Applicable Law; (c) the Contractor's negligence; (d) the Contractor's failure to protect PI under its control with encryption or other security measures that constitute an explicit safe-harbor or exception to any requirement to give notice under Applicable Law; or (e) any activity or omission of the Contractor resulting in or contributing to an Event. Such costs may include, for example and without limitation, losses, damages, liabilities, deficiencies, awards, penalties, fines, costs or expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees and the costs associated with any notification required under subsection 3, above, including staffing and materials costs. Alternatively, at EOHHS' direction, in lieu of reimbursing EOHHS for such any such costs the Contractor shall, at Contractor's expense, conduct any such notification or other mitigation related activity on EOHHS' behalf. For the avoidance of doubt, this provision shall apply in addition to any generally applicable indemnification provision applicable to the Contractor in connection with the Activities, including such terms in the Commonwealth Terms and Conditions.
- H. Response to Legal Process. To the extent legally permissible, the Contractor shall report to EOHHS, both verbally and in writing, any instance where PI or any other data obtained in connection with this Agreement is subpoenaed or becomes the subject of a court or administrative order or other legal process (including a public records request under Massachusetts law). To the extent legally permissible, the Contractor shall provide such report to EOHHS as soon as feasible upon receiving or otherwise becoming aware of the legal process; *provided, that* the Contractor shall provide such report no later than five (5) business days prior to the applicable response date. In response to such legal process, and in accordance with instructions from EOHHS, the Contractor shall take all reasonable steps, including objecting to the request when appropriate, to comply with M.G.L. c. 66A § 2(k), 42 CFR § 431.306(f), 42 CFR Part 2 and any other Applicable Law. If EOHHS determines that it shall respond directly, the Contractor shall cooperate and assist EOHHS in its response.

I. Individual's Privacy Rule Rights. With respect to any relevant PI in the Contractor's possession, the Contractor shall take such action as may be requested by EOHHS to meet EOHHS' obligations under 45 CFR §§ 164.524, 164.526 or 164.528 or other Applicable Law pertaining to an Individual's right to access, amend or obtain an accounting of uses and/or disclosures of its PI, in sufficient time and manner for EOHHS to meet its obligations under such Privacy Rule provisions or other Applicable Law. If an Individual contacts the Contractor with respect to exercising any rights the Individual may have under 45 CFR §§ 164.524, 164.526 or 164.528 or similar Applicable Law with respect to PI in the Contractor's possession, the Contractor shall respond in accordance with Applicable Law. If an Individual may have under 45 CFR §§ 164.524, 164.526 or 164.528 or similar Applicable Law with respect to PI in the Contractor's possession, the Contractor shall respond in accordance with Applicable Law. If an Individual may have under 45 CFR §§ 164.524, 164.526 or 164.528 or similar Applicable Law with respect to PI in the Contractor's possession, the Contractor shall respond in accordance with Applicable Law. If an Individual contacts the Contractor with respect to exercising any rights the Individual may have under 45 CFR §§ 164.524, 164.526 or 164.528 or similar Applicable Law with respect to PI that is provided pursuant to the DUA referenced in Section 7 of the Contract, the Contractor shall notify EOHHS' Privacy Officer within two (2) business days of the Individual's request and cooperate with EOHHS to meet any of its obligations with respect to such request.

With respect to an Individual's right to an accounting under 45 CFR § 164.528, the Contractor shall document all disclosures of and access to PI as would be necessary for the Contractor or EOHHS to respond to a request by an Individual for an accounting in accord with 45 CFR § 164.528. The Contractor shall also document uses and disclosures of PI and other data access activities to the extent required under M.G.L. c. 66A, § 2(f).

- J. Individual's Direct Authorization to Disclose PI to Third Party. In the event Contractor receives a request from the Individual or from a third party to release PI to a third party pursuant to a consent, authorization, or other written document, Contractor shall respond in accordance with Applicable Law. For any third party request for PI provided pursuant to the DUA referenced in Section 7 of the Contract, within three business days of receipt of such consent, authorization, or other written document, notify EOHHS and shall cooperate with EOHHS in confirming the validity and sufficiency of such document before releasing any PI to the third party.
- K. **Record Access.** The Contractor shall make its internal practices, books and records, including policies and procedures, relating to the protection, security, use and disclosure of PI obtained under this Agreement, and the security and integrity of Systems containing PI or through which it may be accessed, available to EOHHS and the Secretary, in a time and manner designated by the requesting party, for purposes of enabling EOHHS to determine compliance with this Agreement or for purposes of enabling the Secretary to determine compliance with the HIPAA Rules.
- L. **Compliance Officer.** The Contractor designates as its Compliance Officer, who shall be responsible for overseeing the Contractor's compliance with this Agreement. Such designations may be changed during the period of this Agreement only by written notice.
- M. **Destruction of PI during Contract Term**. The Contractor shall retain PI during the course of the Contract in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and all applicable state and federal retention laws and regulations. If, in accordance with such requirements, Contractor determines that, during the course of the Contract, it is appropriate to destroy PI, it shall do so

only after obtaining EOHHS' written permission. In the event destruction is permitted, Contractor shall destroy PI in accord with standards set forth in NIST Special Publication 800-88, Guidelines for Media Sanitization, M.G.L. c. 93I and other Applicable Laws relating to the destruction of confidential information, including PI, all applicable state and federal retention laws and regulations, and all state data security policies including policies issued by EOHHS and EOTSS made known to the Contractor. Within five (5) days of destroying PI in accordance with the requirements of this paragraph, Contractor shall provide EOHHS with a written certification that destruction has been completed in accord with the required standards set forth herein.

## Section 1.4 Permitted Uses and Disclosures of PI by the Contractor

Except as otherwise limited in this Agreement, including in this **Section 1.4**, the Contractor may use or disclose PI only as follows:

- A. Activities. The Contractor may use or disclose PI to perform the Activities or as otherwise required by, and in accordance with, the provisions of this Agreement; *provided, that* such use or disclosure would not: (a) violate the Privacy Rule or other Applicable Law if done by EOHHS; (b) violate the EOHHS' Minimum Necessary policies and procedures that are made known to the Contractor or that EOHHS advises the Contractor in writing; or (c) conflict with statements in the MassHealth Notice of Privacy Practices. When using or disclosing PI or when requesting PI from EOHHS or another party in performing the Activities, the Contractor represents that it shall make reasonable efforts to limit the amount of PI used, disclosed or requested to the minimum necessary to accomplish or perform the particular Activity for which the PI is being used, disclosed or requested.
- B. **Required by Law.** The Contractor may use or disclose PI as Required by Law, consistent with the restrictions of the HIPAA Rules, 42 CFR Part 431, Subpart F, 42 CFR Part 2, M.G.L. c. 66A, any other Applicable Law or any applicable Third Party Agreement.
- C. **Restriction on Contacting Individual.** The Contractor shall not use PI to contact or to attempt to contact an Individual unless such contact is a permitted Activity or made in accordance with EOHHS' written instructions.
- D. Publication Restriction. The Contractor shall not use PI for any publication, statistical tabulation, research, report or similar purpose, regardless of whether or not the PI can be linked to a specific individual or has otherwise been de-identified in accord with the standards set forth in 45 CFR §164.514, unless the Contractor has obtained EOHHS' prior written consent. In no event shall any resulting publication, report or other material contain PI unless the publication, report or other material is made available only to EOHHS or the Contractor has obtained the specific written approval of EOHHS' Privacy Officer.

## Section 1.5 Data Management and Confidentiality Obligations of EOHHS

A. Changes in Notice of Privacy Practices. EOHHS shall notify the Contractor in writing of any change in the MassHealth Notice of Privacy Practices to the extent that such change may affect the Contractor's use or disclosure of PI under this Agreement and shall provide the Contractor with a new copy of the Notice of Privacy Practices reflecting such change.

- B. Notification of Changes in Authorizations to Use or Disclose PI. EOHHS shall notify the Contractor in writing of any change in, or revocation of, permission by an Individual to use or disclose PI that is known to EOHHS, to the extent that such change may affect the Contractor's use or disclosure of PI under this Agreement.
- C. Notification of Restrictions. EOHHS shall notify the Contractor in writing of any restriction to the use or disclosure of PI that EOHHS has agreed to in accord with 45 CFR §164.522, to the extent that such restriction may affect the Contractor's use or disclosure of PI under this Agreement.
- D. **Requests to Use or Disclose PI.** EOHHS shall not request that the Contractor use or disclose PI in a manner that would violate the Privacy Rule or other Applicable Law if done by EOHHS.

## Section 1.6 Effect of Termination

- A. Except as provided in subsection B immediately below, upon termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever (including expiration), the Contractor shall, at EOHHS' direction, either return or destroy all PI, and the Contractor shall not retain any copies of such PI in any form. In no event shall the Contractor destroy any PI without first obtaining EOHHS' approval. In the event destruction is permitted, the Contractor shall destroy PI in accord with standards set forth in NIST Special Publication 800-88, Guidelines for Media Sanitization, all Applicable Laws and applicable retention laws and regulations and all data security policies including policies issued by EOHHS and EOTSS and made known to the Contractor. This provision shall apply to all PI in the possession of its subcontractors and agents be returned or destroyed and that no subcontractor or agent shall be permitted to retain any copies of such PI in any form, in accord with EOHHS' instructions. The Contractor shall, within three (3) business days of the return or destruction of PI, certify to EOHHS in writing that all PI has been returned or destroyed in accordance with this Section 1.6 and neither the Contractor nor any of its subcontractors or agents retains any PI.
- B. If the Contractor determines that returning or destroying PI is not feasible, the Contractor shall provide EOHHS written notification of the conditions that make return or destruction not feasible. If, based on the Contractor's representations, EOHHS concurs that return or destruction is not feasible, the Contractor shall extend all protections pertaining to PI set forth in this Agreement to all such PI and shall limit further uses and disclosures of such PI to those purposes that make its return or destruction not feasible, for as long as the Contractor (or any of its subcontractors) maintains any PI.

Report	Information Contained in Report (Including Time Period Covered)	Report Frequency
1. SUD-related raw claims extract	<ul> <li>The SUD-related raw claims extract includes information for members currently or formerly enrolled in the Contractor, as described below:</li> <li>Current members are enrolled in the Contractor on the date the data is pulled from MassHealth's Data Warehouse or other MassHealth data source to inform the report.</li> <li>Former members were enrolled in the Contractor at some point during the 24 months prior to the day the data is pulled from MassHealth's Data Warehouse or other MassHealth's Data Warehouse or other MassHealth's Data Warehouse or other MassHealth data source to inform the report.</li> <li>Member-level information is provided including SUD-related medical claims, SUD-related pharmacy claims, and SUD-related MBHP encounter data. Data fields show member identifying information (e.g. Medicaid ID, date of birth); member plan and provider affiliations including provider identification and tax identification numbers; claim identifiers, type, and source; dates of service; admission and discharge information; patient status; bill information; price information including billed, paid, and allowed amounts; diagnoses, accident diagnoses, and present on admission indicators; procedure and revenue codes; DRGs; information on billing and servicing providers including provider identification numbers and tax identification numbers; claim status; quantity; prescription information including therapeutic class, dispense as written indicator, dosage, days' supply, refill quantity NDC code, GCN, brand versus generic information.</li> <li>Information is included for the 24 months prior to the day the data is pulled from MassHealth's Data Warehouse or other MassHealth over the 24-month period. For members currently enrolled in the Contractor, information will be included for any time span the member was enrolled in MassHealth over the 24-month period. For members formerly enrolled in the Contractor at the time the data is pulled to inform the report, member information is included only for spans when the member w</li></ul>	Monthly

## <u>Exhibit 1 – PI Tracker</u>

## Exhibit 2

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENT REGARDING CONFIDENTIALITY OF PROTECTED INFORMATION

I, the undersigned, understand that in the course of my work for \_\_\_\_\_\_, (name or organization) relating to a contract with the Executive Office of Health and Human Services (EOHHS), I may have access to protected information- ("PI")-including protected health information, other personally identifiable information or security information--either provided by EOHHS or created or obtained on its behalf.

I understand that PI is confidential and access to, use of and disclosure of PI is regulated by federal and state law including, without limitation, the privacy and security regulations promulgated under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA) and M.G.L. c. 66A, and the terms of the EOHHS contract.

I recognize that the unauthorized access, use or disclosure of PI may cause serious harm to individuals. Unauthorized access, use, or disclosure of PI may also violate the terms of the EOHHS contract and/or federal or state law, which may result in civil or criminal penalty including, without limitation, fines and imprisonment.

Acknowledged and agreed:

Protected Information User's name (printed or typed):

Protected Information User's Signature:

# **Exhibit 3 - EOHHS ENTERPRISE INFORMATION SECURITY STANDARDS**